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FOREWORD 

Two inter-connected problems are currently at the centre of international con­
cern. First, the sustainability of the process of recovery in the industrialized 
countries. And second, the ability of developing countries simultaneously to ser­
vice their debt normally and'to develop at an acceptable pace. Both are subject to 
an extraordinarily high degree of uncertainty and controversy. 

This issue of the Trade and Development Report addresses both these problems 
which together are shaping the evolution of the international trading and financial 
system. As in previous issues of the Report, Part One examines recent and prospec­
tive trends in the world economy. Part Two focusses on the debt problems of devel­
oping countries, and by placing them in the context of world economic forces and of 
the development process, underlines their global and historic dimension. 

Jti. 
<^"A1 -tct-o-

viy-
Alister Mclntyre 

Deputy Secretary-General 
Officer-ia-Charge of UNCTAD 
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OVERVIEW 

1. The recovery that has been underway 
in parts of the world economy has 
achieved some notable successes: unem­
ployment has fallen in North America 
and the deterioration in the employment 
situation in Western Europe has been 
mitigated; considerable success has 
been achieved in lowering inflation in 
the developed market-economy 
countries; and interest rates have mod­
erated in recent months. The debt 
problems of developing countries have 
also become more manageable as a result 
of recovery. 

2. However, weaknesses and shortcom­
ings in the process of expansion are 
becoming increasingly evident. The 
recovery has spread unevenly, and has 
by-passed entirely a large part of the 
developing world; unemployment remains 
unacceptably high in almost all of the 
developed market-economy and develop­
ing countries; real interest rates 
remain at unusually high levels; and 
the growth and development of most 
developing countries remain severely 
impaired. In many of the latter prog­
ress has been halted altogether. More­
over, there are now increasing signs of 
a faltering of growth in North America, 
without any clear expectation that this 
will be compensated by more vigorous 
expansion elsewhere. A significant 
slackening of growth in the developed 
world, however, would in all probabili­
ty translate quickly into a severe and 
perhaps unmanageable crisis of debt and 
development in many developing coun­
tries. Thus, without major policy 
changes, which will have to be co-ordi­
nated and planned carefully by devel­
oped and developing countries, the 
world economy remains on a course that 
is unsustainable and financially per­
ilous in the long run. 

The pace and pattern of output growth 

3. After dropping steeply, to register 
nil in 1982 and 2.0 per cent in 1983, 
the rate of growth of world output rose 
to 4.3 per cent in 1984 and is expected 
to average 3 per cent in 1985. This 
recovery has been extremely uneven in 
its geographic incidence. Output has 
grown at the very high rate of 6.8 per 

cent in the United States, and at the 
reasonably high rates of 3.6 per cent 
in the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe, 5.8 per cent in Japan and 4.3 
per cent in Canada. But it has been a 
sluggish 2.4 per cent in Western Europe 
where unemployment, already at an 
extraordinarily high level, increased 
further. In the developing countries 
as a whole, output has picked up at a 
rate of 2.6 per cent after contracting 
in 1983. But here again the dispari­
ties in growth rates are striking. 
Sub-Saharan Africa and West Asia have 
continued to suffer economic con­
traction, albeit at a somewhat reduced 
pace, while East Asian developing coun­
tries expanded at 5.6 per cent. Growth 
in the developing countries of the 
Western Hemisphere has turned from a 
negative rate of 2.4 per cent to a pos­
itive rate of 2.6 per cent. 

4. The pattern of recovery has also 
been characterized by a number of other 
imbalances, in particular a large and 
fast-growing trade deficit in the Unit­
ed States and surplus in Japan. There 
has also been a sharp decline in finan­
cial flows to developing countries, 
from some $19 billion in 1983 to nil in 
1984, and an increase in their surplus 
of exports over imports from around $22 
billion to almost $50 billion in 1984. 
Both these phenomena were concentrated 
on the developing countries of the 
Western Hemisphere, where the net 
resource outflow reached over $27 bil­
lion in 1984. 

5. The behaviour of prices was also 
sharply divergent among country group­
ings. Inflation in the developed mark­
et-economy countries has fallen from 
10.5 per cent in 1981 and 7.8 per cent 
in 1982 to 5.3 per cent in 1983 and in 
1984. However, it has on average 
accelerated in developing countries, 
particularly in Latin America. 

6. The uneven and unbalanced character 
of the recovery process has also been 
evident in key international markets. 
Commodity prices have failed to respond 
to higher growth in the industrialized 
countries as strongly as might have 
been expected by historical standards. 
Interest rates have remained extremely 
high in real terms, and the dollar has 
strengthened further notwithstanding 
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the sharp deterioration in the trade 
balance of the United States. Much of 
the lending by banks to developing 
countries has been "involuntary". 

The growth and distribution of 
aggregate demand 

7. The various features of the recov­
ery process outlined above may be 
explained in large part by the monetary 
and fiscal policies pursued by Govern­
ments since 1981. These may be charac­
terized roughly in the following terms. 
The United States has chosen to pursue 
stimulative fiscal policies and tight 
monetary policies and accumulated 
internal and external debt at a rapid 
pace. By contrast, other developed 
market-economy countries have chosen 
to pursue tight fiscal policies and 
slowed down the growth of public debt 
and of the public sector, while the 
developing countries have been forced 
to pursue contractionary macro-econom­
ic policies in an effort to reduce 
external deficits and slow down the 
growth of external indebtedness. The 
inter-action of policies in the United 
States and other developed countries 
has yielded payments imbalances which 
have thus far been accommodated by 
spontaneous capital flows, but which 
cannot cumulate indefinitely. More­
over, the combination of tight United 
States monetary policies and tight fis­
cal policies in Western Europe and 
Japan has increased the burden of the 
external debt on developing countries. 

8. The most important single stimulant 
to the world economy has been the Unit­
ed States budget deficit which, on a 
cyclically adjusted basis, moved shar­
ply into deficit between early 1981 and 
end-1982 and has remained in a decided­
ly expansionary stance thereafter. 
Despite some easing of monetary policy 
from the second half of 1982 onwards, 
real interest rates have remained 
extraordinarily high, although there 
have been significant reductions in 
recent months. High interest rates, 
combined with increased profitability 
in the United States corporate sector, 
have raised the demand for dollar-deno­
minated assets, causing the dollar to 
appreciate. This in turn has increased 
the propensity of the United States to 
import, accentuating the strong expan­
sion of import demand stemming from 
higher activity. As a result, United 

States imports have grown from $248 
billion in 1982 to $328 billion in 
1984, while its trade deficit widened 
to reach an annual rate of $120 billion 
in the first quarter of 1985. 

9. Growth performance in the rest of 
the world has been determined by a pat­
tern of increased external demand ema­
nating from the United States, on the 
one hand, and the weakness of domestic 
demand, on the other. The incidence of 
United States demand has varied 
greatly, depending upon traditional 
trade relations with the United States 
and the capacity of countries to supply 
current demand: the growth of United 
States import demand had a stronger 
impact on Canada and Japan than on 
Europe and this explains in part why 
the former have registered better 
growth performances. 

10. The rough correspondence between 
the pattern of growth in Western Europe 
and Japan with the impact of United 
States demand reflects the tightness of 
the macro-economic policies pursued by 
most developed countries. West Europe­
an macro-economic policies moved in a 
direction opposite to that in the Unit­
ed States: cyclically adjusted budget 
deficits have moved towards surplus in 
almost all of the Western European 
countries, reflecting the view that 
high budget deficits and government 
expenditure themselves constituted an 
impediment to higher growth in the long 
run. As regards Japan, too, only a 
relatively small expansion has taken 
place in home demand since the high 
propensity of the private sector to 
save relative to its propensity to 
invest was not offset by more stimula­
tive fiscal policies. In other words, 
the United States' trading partners in 
the OECD area have by their own policy 
stances failed to contribute signif­
icantly to demand growth, and have even 
dampened the demand expansion initi­
ated by the United States; at the same 
time, they have captured a sizeable 
share of the demand generated by the 
United States. 

11. Among the developing countries, 
there have been wide differences, both 
in the incidence of the growth of Unit­
ed States import demand, and in their 
ability to translate increased exports 
into increased output. Three broad 
types of experience can be discerned. 

12. A relatively small group of devel­
oping countries, mainly in the Pacific 
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Basin, have not experienced debt-
servicing crises and have seen their 
exports to the United States rise shar­
ply. While a part of this increase has 
been used to raise reserve holdings 
and/or reduce borrowing, imports have 
also expanded, allowing the growth 
impulses received from the United 
States to be retransmitted to the rest 
of the world. 

13. At the other extreme, a large num­
ber of developing countries, many of 
them with low levels of per capita 
income, failed to register any appreci­
able increase in export earnings in 
1984 largely because of the weakness of 
commodity markets, which stemmed 
largely from the slow rate of growth of 
demand in Western Europe. These coun­
tries were thus unable to increase 
imports and world demand to any signif­
icant degree. 

14. A third group consists of those 
developing countries that have experi­
enced difficulty in servicing their 
debt - mainly countries in Latin Ameri­
ca - and that have increased sharply 
their exports to the United States in 
both 1983 and 1984. In these 
countries, improvement in the trade 
balance necessitated by the external 
financial situation could be achieved 
in 1983 only at the cost of massive 
cuts in imports, partly because 
external markets other than the United 
States remained depressed. In 1984 the 
large increase in these countries' 
exports to the United States did trans­
late into an overall rise in export 
earnings, but since further improve­
ments in trade balances were required 
imports rose only slightly. The pre­
emption of export earnings by debt ser­
vice has thus prevented these countries 
from retransmitting to the rest of the 
world the demand impulses received from 
the United States. 

External obstacles to development 

15. A variety of factors underlie the 
current economic difficulties of 
developing countries. For some, events 
unrelated to the behaviour of the world 
economy have been predominant. Natural 
disasters have exerted a powerful 
influence on output in sub-Saharan 
Africa, and climatic factors have been 
significant in a number of other coun­
tries. Civil strife and other armed 

conflicts have been disruptive factors 
in parts of the developing world. 
Deficiencies in domestic policy formu­
lation also played a role in a number 
of countries in increasing their vul­
nerability to external shocks and in 
limiting the speed and extent of cor­
rective action. 

16. By far the most important factor 
underlying present difficulties, how­
ever, has been the evolution of the 
external environment and the intimate 
connection between this environment 
and the debt problem. The late 19 70s 
and early 1980s saw a sharp and pro­
longed recession in the OECD countries, 
a rise of interest rates to unpreced­
ented levels, a further substantial 
increase in the price of petroleum and 
a steep drop in the prices of primary 
commodities in real terms to levels 
which had not been experienced for dec­
ades. The changes had a devastating 
impact on the external accounts of the 
developing countries. For example, the 
fall in commodity prices from levels 
that had been reached in 1981 cost 
developing countries a cumulative 
amount of $38 billion for the period 
1982-1984. In addition almost one half 
of the total interest bill of develop­
ing countries during the period 
1980-1982 could be directly attributed 
to the increase in interest rates in 
that period over the levels of 
1976-1979. In many countries the for­
eign exchange losses due to the com­
bined effects of recession and interest 
rates amounted to 10 per cent of GNP. 
In some, for example Jamaica and Sri 
Lanka, the depressive effect amounted 
to one-third or more of GNP. 

17. Since these phenomena were gener­
ally expected to reverse themselves 
soon, many developing countries with 
access to capital markets borrowed on a 
substantial scale. Indeed, a large 
part of the total existing outstanding 
indebtedness of developing countries 
was accumulated after 1978 and did not 
lead to a commensurate increase in pro­
ductive capacity. 

18. However, such a rapid pace of 
lending could not be sustained, for it 
implied a very rapid rise in the expo­
sure of the creditors and in the 
indebtedness of the borrowers. As 
debt-servicing difficulties mounted, 
banks became unwilling to continue 
lending on the previous scale and 
attempted to halt lending altogether to 
many of their customers, thus accen-
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tuating their payments difficulties. 
Other sources of financing also tended 
to dry up. There followed a period of 
intense crisis requiring extensive ad 
hoc rearrangement of debt-servicing 
obligations together with highly 
restrictive domestic policies. For 
developing countries that lacked 
access to financing, the crisis had 
arrived earlier. 

19. In contrast to 1974-1975, official 
opinion in the developed world did not 
view financing as a significant part of 
the appropriate response to external 
deficits, nor did it attach prime 
importance to the avoidance of declines 
in economic activity. Consequently, 
finance to developing countries from 
official sources was not expanded on a 
large scale and such financing as was 
available was made highly conditional 
upon the pursuit of rigorous balance-
of-payments adjustment policies. 
Thus, not only did it become impossible 
for developing countries to accommo­
date trade deficits by borrowing, but 
also it became necessary to generate 
large improvements in the trade 
balance, and very quickly, in order to 
make up for the higher interest pay­
ments and reduced level of net capital 
inflow. Moreover, a reduction of 
indebtedness relative to exports 
became for many countries the prime 
goal of policy to which all other 
objectives were subordinated. 

20. Given the speed with which the 
reduction needed to be brought about 
and its size, there was little choice 
but to slash imports relentlessly, and 
this was almost universally the route 
followed initially. In many countries, 
these reductions were so drastic as to 
depress output sharply. The rate of 
growth of GDP of developing countries 
declined continuously from 1979 
onwards, to register a negative figure 
in 1983. Per capita incomes declined 
even more sharply. Whereas in 
1978-1979 only one country in nine had 
experienced a fall in the level of out­
put, one in four did so in 1978-1981, 
and one in two in 1982-1983. The phe­
nomenon of "import strangulation" was 
particularly noticeable in sub-Saharan 
Africa, where the import cuts reduced 
supplies of spare parts and raw materi­
als. 

21. The import cuts affected not only 
living standards and output, but also 
investment. One country in four had 
experienced a fall in the level of 

investment in 1976-1978; but this fig­
ure rose to two out of five in 
1979-1981 and three out of five in 
1982-1983. Thus, future growth poten­
tial was also severely impaired. 

22. More recently, a number of devel­
oping countries have improved their 
trade balance through export 
expansion. This has, in particular, 
been the case for those countries with 
relatively advanced manufacturing sec­
tors, where domestic markets have been 
depressed and price incentives to 
export increased through currency 
devaluation. Even so, investment con­
tinues to be depressed. 

23. For the vast majority of develop­
ing countries, however, the structure 
of their economies and composition of 
output did not allow for a rapid 
increase in exports. The possibilities 
in this regard are particularly con­
strained in the case of developing 
countries exporting mainly primary 
commodities which face inelastic 
demand for their traditional products 
and have limited room in the short run 
for diversification. Devaluation and 
other "switching" policies designed to 
improve relative prices in favour of 
exports and import substitution have 
helped to lessen the degree of output 
reduction, and in certain cases, great­
er stress on such policies, rather than 
on expenditure reduction, might have 
been useful. However, the size and 
speed of the turnaround required in the 
trade balance has generally outstrip­
ped by a wide margin the capacity to 
switch. Tailoring the adjustment path 
to the capacity to switch would have 
entailed phasing the correction of the 
payments imbalance over a longer 
period, and basing it on a restructur­
ing of the size and composition of the 
capital stock, in particular the flow 
of new investment. Such an approach 
would have required not only changes in 
the pattern of incentives designed to 
change the composition of demand to 
ensure an efficient allocation of 
resources, but also financial support 
of various kinds from abroad, including 
longer-term balance-of-payments 
finance and programme assistance. Such 
support was not in practice forthcoming 
on the necessary scale. 

24. The cost of the strenuous adjust­
ment, in terms of income forgone, of 
inflationary pressure, and of social 
instability has been unconscionably 
high. Currency depreciation has added 
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to inflation, rendering it even more 
difficult to reconcile balance-of-
payments adjustment with price stabil­
ity, and attempts to maintain 
"realistic" exchange rates in the face 
of widespread misalignments among the 
floating currencies of developed coun­
tries have sometimes added to this 
pressure. Rises in real interest 
rates, though unavoidable in finan­
cially open economies in order to dis­
courage capital flight and create an 
atmosphere conducive to the return of 
capital, have increased the pressure on 
prices and, when combined with currency 
depreciation and reduced home demand, 
given rise to financial difficulties 
for companies with significant domes­
tic and/or external debt. Governments 
have therefore found themselves having 
to engage in financial rescue oper­
ations, diverting resources from 
social and capital spending. Removal 
of subsidies on basic foodstuffs and 
public utilities in order to reduce 
deficit financing has often simply 
resulted in a change in the mechanism 
through which inflationary pressure is 
generated, rather than in a reduction 
in the rate of inflation, and has tend­
ed to do so in a way which endangers 
social stability. Moreover, cuts in 
spending designed to reduce such infla­
tionary pressures have often entailed 
further reductions in employment and 
production. 

25. Efforts to tackle the external 
deficits resulting from the various 
shocks and, in particular, from the 
drying-up of financial inflows, have 
thus involved inordinately large sac­
rifices. The sacrifices have been only 
partly reflected in improved debt posi­
tions, but have endangered development 
potential. In some countries, there­
fore, there is a real danger of a down­
ward spiral of rising debt and 
declining investment and export capa­
bilities. This, if it should it occur, 
would constrain growth at unacceptably 
low levels for the foreseeable future, 
or even result in a prolonged con­
traction. To avoid such an 
eventuality, with its attendant poli­
tical, social and financial conse­
quences, will require appropriate 
domestic policies to be accompanied by 
a helpful external environment. 

Debt and developed countries 

26. The adjustments made by developing 
countries to their trade balances in 
response to the worsening of the 
external environment and the associ­
ated debt-servicing and financing dif­
ficulties have resulted in the 
transmission of deflationary impulses 
to developed market-economy countries. 
So far this has primarily taken the 
form of declines in exports from these 
countries. During the first three 
quarters of 1984 total OECD exports to 
developing countries were $46 
billion, at an annual rate, below their 
1980-1981 level, with almost three-
quarters of the reduction occurring in 
respect of OECD Europe. Examination of 
the regional trade statistics shows 
that the European trade decline is in 
large part due to the severe curtail­
ment of exports to African developing 
countries but exports to Latin America 
and the Middle East were also running 
below the 1980-1981 levels. In the 
case of North America, contraction of 
the Latin American market has accounted 
for practically all of the reduction in 
exports. Overall, the contraction of 
exports to developing countries has 
resulted in a loss of close to 7 mil­
lion work years of employment in OECD 
Europe and close to one million work 
years in North America during the 
three-year period - i.e., two to three 
million jobs have been lost in the 
developed world. 

Debt and the banking system 

27. The international banking system 
has been strained by the need to 
achieve simultaneously a reduction in 
its own exposure to risk because of 
past loans to developing countries and 
the need to ensure that its debtors 
remain solvent and able to meet current 
interest payments. The first objective 
requires a decrease in the banking sys­
tem's exposure to developing 
countries, while the second has called 
for an increase in such exposure. Ten­
sions created by these contradictory 
requirements have shaped the recent 
evolution of banking practices. 

28. The most notable development has 
been the emergence of "involuntary" 
lending vis-a-vis many of the major 
debtor countries. This has also 



involved a significant break with past 
practice as regards the role of the 
IMF, which has now actively sought 
undertakings by banks on the pace of 
their new lending to debtor countries, 
"involuntary" lending has also 
amounted to a form of cartelization of 
the banking industry. It initially 
facilitated practices such as the rais­
ing of spreads and fees paid by borrow­
ing countries that have had to 
reschedule, although, more recently, 
multi-year rescheduling arrangements 
have included reductions of spreads and 
fees. On the other hand, it has also 
served to prevent withdrawal of lending 
by individual banks, in particular 
those with low exposure to troubled 
debtors. But attempts to maintain 
cohesion among banks have not been 
easy, partly owing to differences in 
the tax, accounting and regulatory 
regimes of banks from different devel­
oped market-economy countries. 

29. In practice, involuntary lending 
has yielded only a modest additional 
net financial flow to developing coun­
tries, and the brunt of the adjustment 
to higher interest rates and other 
shocks has fallen on the trade balances 
of the debtors. For certain countries 
of Latin America, interest payments now 
lie between 2 and 5 1/2 times the total 
of new borrowings, reflecting the wide 
disparity between the rate of interest 
and the rate of increase in bank expo­
sure to the countries. For Latin Amer­
ica as a whole, the net transfer to the 
banks has been of the order of $30 bil­
lion in 1983 and $27 billion in 1984, 
equivalent to one quarter of the 
region's exports. For the biggest deb­
tors, the proportion was in a few cases 
much greater, reaching levels of 40 to 
50 per cent. 

30. Alongside of "involuntary" lending 
there has recently been a number of 
other changes in practices and policies 
in the banking sector intended to 
strengthen the banking system against 
default by borrowers. In particular, 
measures have been taken to improve the 
quality of balance sheets rather than 
enlarge the size of portfolios, and to 
reduce bank exposure to developing 
countries, especially those to which 
bank exposure is already high. For 
that reason, the growth of bank lending 
to developing countries is likely to be 
not more than around 5 - 6 per cent 
over the next decade. Over the past 
two years, the growth of bank exposure 
to such countries in dollar terms has 

fallen almost to zero. 

31. As long as the rate of growth of 
debt from banks due to net new lending 
is less than the rate of interest, neg­
ative net transfers will arise. For 
example, if new bank lending takes 
place at a rate of 6 per cent per annum 
of the outstanding stock of bank debt, 
and the interest rate (including 
spreads) is at 11 per cent, negative 
net transfers from developing coun­
tries as a group might grow from about 
$20 billion in 1985 to about $30 bil­
lion in 1990 and $40 billion in 1995. 
A long series of large negative net 
transfers from developing countries to 
banks is not likely to be sustainable. 
In most cases, such transfers would be 
associated with continued austerity, 
which might eventually lead to social 
and political disruptions. They would 
also require trade surpluses of a mag­
nitude that might prompt an intensi­
fication of protectionism in the 
developed countries. 

32. One possible way of preventing 
negative net transfers would be to 
increase official financial flows by 
offsetting amounts. However, the scale 
of such additional flows and the asso­
ciated accumulation of additional debt 
is too large to be a realistic 
prospect. Yet insuperable difficul­
ties are likely to confront attempts to 
avert continuing negative net trans­
fers by raising the rate of new 
lending. The alternative is to focus 
efforts on lowering interest rates. 
This could be expected only as a result 
of changes in policy on the part of 
major developed countries. 

Export credits 

33. The fall in new lending to devel­
oping countries after 1981 was accompa­
nied by widespread reductions in export 
credits, particularly to the least 
developed countries. Since export cre­
dits are linked to trade transactions, 
an important part of the contraction 
can be imputed to lower demand due to 
the reduction of developing countries' 
imports in 1982-1983. Factors on the 
supply side in the form of the policies 
followed by export credit agencies 
(EGAs) have also contributed to this 
movement. Some of these policies are a 
response to the deterioration in devel­
oping countries' creditworthiness and 
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the disruptions of their debt-service 
payments since 1982. These dis­
ruptions have caused large rises in 
claims in relation to income for export 
insurance programmes, with result that 
such programmes are now showing losses 
in most developed market-economy coun­
tries. Owing to the increased risks 
of non-payments in trade transactions 
EGAs have tightened the terms on which 
their support for exports is made 
available and have widely withdrawn 
insurance cover for additional lending 
to countries which undertake resched­
ulings of their debts. These actions 
involving ECA's insurance operations 
have been accompanied by the continua­
tion of earlier efforts to reduce the 
subsidising of interest rates on export 
credits. Thus a tightening of the 
terms of such credits and a reduction 
in their availability, partly trig­
gered by the world depression and the 
debt crisis, has combined with rises in 
their interest rates to aggravate 
financial pressures on developing 
countries. 

34. As in the case of bank lending, 
prospects for export credits are cloud­
ed owing to the pursuit of conflicting 
objectives by creditors. Governments 
in most developed market-economy coun­
tries are currently concerned to 
decrease expenditures due to subsidies 
and to the losses of public-sector 
enterprises and agencies. However, 
this objective is in conflict with that 
of export promotion so that, for exam­
ple, the attempts among developed mark­
et-economy countries to secure more 
orderly competition in export financ­
ing are beset by continuing friction 
and disagreements. Moreover it is not 
yet clear whether the current resched­
uling process will lead to viable paths 
for developing countries' external 
payments and financing. Thus a return 
to more normal conditions with respect 
to the availability of export credits 
remains uncertain, and the service of 
such credits (like that of bank loans) 
is vulnerable to further disruptions. 

Trade finance and payments 
arrangements 

35. The movements of different types 
of external financing for developing 
countries from private sources have 
recently tended to follow a similar 
pattern. As a developing country's 

external accounts come under pressure, 
availability of foreign financing is 
further reduced and the squeeze on the 
country's payments position is aggra­
vated. Attempts to offset the impact 
of such squeezes through "involuntary" 
lending by banks and increases in offi­
cial flows other than export credits 
have not been sufficient to compensate 
for the breakdown of normal types of 
financing for many developing coun­
tries. 

36. Many of the phenomena which have 
followed the outbreak of the debt cri­
sis - such as arrears, reschedulings, 
tightening of lending terms, and sus­
pension of insurance cover for export 
credits - are normal consequences of 
serious discontinuities in debt ser­
vicing. What differentiates the cur­
rent crisis from previous post-war 
experiences of such phenomena is the 
enormous increase in scale. For exam­
ple, during 1975-1980 the value of 
official debt rescheduled at the Paris 
Club was $9 billion, and that of bank 
debt rescheduled in multilateral nego­
tiations $5 1/2 billion. By contrast, 
the figures for 1983-1984 were $14 bil­
lion for official debt and $154 billion 
for bank debt. The arrears of Fund 
members were in the range of SDR 5-6 
billion in 1977-1981 but had risen to 
SDR 23 billion by the end of 1982 and 
SDR 26 billion by the end of 1983. 

37. Disruptions of external financing 
have been an important cause of the 
proliferation of bilateral counter­
trade agreements between exporters and 
importers. Until recently, counter­
trade was mainly confined to trade with 
socialist countries, but it is now also 
widely used between developing and 
developed market-economy countries as 
well as in the mutual trade of develop­
ing countries. Today, it takes place 
in a wide variety of manufactures, pri­
mary commodities and oil. It and has 
been used by developing countries for 
many purposes, including the pene­
tration of new markets in pursuit of 
export growth and diversification. 
Among the major reasons for increased 
recourse to countertrade have been the 
shortages of foreign exchange, the dif­
ficulties of arranging trade financing 
and the objective of securing stable 
purchasing commitments. Since a return 
to more normal conditions in interna­
tional trade and finance may well be 
long delayed, there is a possibility 
that countertrade will become an 
increasingly permanent feature of 
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international economic relations. 
This would amount to a serious setback 
for the steady progress since World War 
II, towards a liberal multilateral 
trade regime. 

The trade regime 

38. The emergence of severe debt-
servicing difficulties has created 
unprecedented pressure on debtor coun­
tries to increase their exports. This 
has had to occur, however, in an envi­
ronment that was largely unfavourable. 
The growth of markets in developed 
market-economy countries has been weak 
so that a vigorous rise in exports by 
developing countries has implied sub­
stantial import penetration by them of 
these markets, displacing domestic 
producers or other exporters. 

39. The worldwide trade regime has 
also been a source of difficulty on two 
counts. First, existing trade imped­
iments have hampered the export efforts 
of developing countries. Over one-
third of developing-country exports to 
developed market-economy countries are 
subject to one or more kinds of meas­
ures which constrain export volumes. 
In some sectors where developing coun­
tries are generally acknowledged to 
have a comparative advantage, the value 
of trade subject to such measures is 
far higher. Moreover, non-tariff meas­
ures are applied with particular force 
to goods originating in developing 
countries. For example, in the Europe­
an Economic Community over 80 per cent 
on average of tariff measures facing 
textiles, apparel and footwear pro­
ducts apply solely to goods originating 
in developing countries. Similar pat­
terns of discriminatory application 
can be found in other markets. 

40. Secondly, there has been a tenden­
cy for impediments to increase in mar­
kets where developing countries have 
been particularly successful. The more 
dynamic exporters in the developing 
world have seen the emergence of new 
trade restrictions on their exports. 
Recent years have seen a rapid acceler­
ation in the use by developed market-
economy countries of anti-dumping and 
countervailing duty actions, a much 
larger share of which have been brought 
against developing countries. In a 
number of cases the activities which 
triggered the anti-dumping and coun­

tervailing duty actions have undoubt­
edly resulted directly from the severe 
pressure to export engendered by debt-
servicing difficulties. 

41. The tremendous pressure to expand 
export volume may also inflict lasting 
damage on commodity producing coun­
tries, via another mechanism. Because 
of sharp currency devaluations and oth­
er factors, the real domestic prices 
received by commodity producers have 
risen in many producing countries. For 
that reason, and as a result of delib­
erate governmental programmes to 
increase output, there appears to have 
been an expansion between 1980 and 1983 
in productive capacity for those agri­
cultural commodities for which real 
domestic prices rose substantially. 
Although increases in export volumes 
are often coming from countries that 
are not major producers of the products 
in question, such simultaneous 
increases in large numbers of producing 
countries can be expected to raise 
aggregate supplies. Given stagnant or 
slow-growing demand, this must eventu­
ally result in lower commodity prices 
and, given low price-elasticities of 
demand, in lower earnings for exporters 
as a whole. Such an 'adjustment" by 
commodity producers to balance-of-
payments deficits and excessive debt 
could ultimately aggravate both their 
deficits and their debt burdens. 

The medium-term outlook on present 
trends 

42. The preceding paragraphs have 
underscored the impact on development 
prospects of three major influences in 
the present economic conjuncture - the 
policies of developed countries, the 
overhang of debt and the operation of 
the trade and financial system. Ques­
tions naturally arise about the quanti­
tative effects of possible changes in 
these factors on developing countries. 
With the aid of an UNCTAD econometric 
model, medium-term scenarios have been 
used to explore the relationship 
between major macro-economic variables 
and the prospects for developing coun­
tries during the next decade. 

43. A first scenario has been con­
structed on the assumption that recent 
experience of OECD growth, interest 
rates, commodity prices and exchange 
rates will continue during the period 
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ahead. For the major variables, the 
assumptions are that GNP in the OECD 
area will grow at almost 3 per cent; 
LIBOR will remain throughout the period 
at 11 per cent; the dollar will depre­
ciate moderately; commodity prices 
will firm only modestly; inflation in 
the developed market-economy countries 
will follow recent trends; ODA flows 
will remain unchanged as a proportion 
of developed country GNP; and bank 
exposure to developing countries will 
rise by no more than 6 per cent per 
annum. 

44. The outcome of this scenario indi­
cates that debtor developing countries 
could only grow at around 3 1/4 per 
cent per annum during the next decade. 
This would leave per capita GDP in 1990 
barely above the 1980 level, for devel­
oping countries as a whole, and below 
that level for many among them. The 
major capital market borrowers would be 
making a substantial outward net trans­
fer of resources, alongside very slow 
growth (3 1/3 per cent) and continued 
debt accumulation. The ratios of debt 
and interest payments to exports do 
improve, however, suggesting that a 
return to creditworthiness could be 
achieved over time. The growth per­
formance of the least developed coun­
tries is particularly poor, with output 
rising at about 2 3/4 per cent. 

45. It is, of course, not possible to 
gauge the likelihood that the future 
might broadly resemble this scenario. 
The outlook for the months ahead is for 
somewhat higher growth in the developed 
market-economy countries than assumed 
in the scenario, and possibly lower 
interest rates, thus suggesting a cli­
mate that may be somewhat more favora­
ble than that assumed in the scenario. 
What requires emphasis, however, is how 
uncomfortably close the present and 
prospective economic situation is to 
that sketched by the scenario: any 
significant backsliding with respect 
to growth performance in industrial 
countries or interest rates, should it 
persist, would bring the world economy 
perilously close to the situation 
roughly depicted by the scenario. 

46. Developments along these lines, 
should they occur, would be extremely 
grave for developing countries, which 
would find it increasingly difficult to 
service their debts, as they have done 
hitherto, by holding down domestic con­
sumption and investment. Countries for 
which the burden of interest payments 

will become unbearable might have no 
alternative but to slide further and 
further behind in making such payments; 
indeed, some of the smaller 
capital-market borrowers may at pres­
ent be headed in this direction. The 
debt problem would increasingly be one 
of a disparity between interest pay­
ments and charges, on the one hand, and 
the capacity to pay, on the other, 
which a stretching of maturities could 
do little to correct. Moreover, the 
lack of any clear prospect of enhanced 
debt-servicing capacity in the future 
would render inappropriate various 
procedures that capitalize interest 
payments. 

47. In the context of a chronic crisis 
of solvency for many countries, the 
question would naturally arise as to 
how conflagrations could best be antic­
ipated and thereby avoided, or at least 
greatly mitigated. How to apportion 
the burden of dealing with debt prob­
lems more evenly between creditors and 
debtors is a highly complex question, 
in view of the considerable differences 
that exist in the individual circum­
stances of debtor countries and in the 
institutional characteristics of cred­
itors . 

48. As regards countries for which 
official credits account for a large 
proportion of external debt, direct 
action on the part of creditor Govern­
ments to provide relief, conceived 
within the framework of aid programmes 
and designed to support programmes of 
policy reform as necessary, must have 
an important role to play. Proposals 
to relieve ODA debt are currently under 
discussion in UNCTAD. 

49. For countries whose external debt 
is owed primarily to private creditors, 
measures designed to relieve debt must 
be assessed in a different light. 
Interest payments constitute the means 
through which commercial banks gener­
ate profits for their shareholders 
after meeting interest payments due to 
their depositors. These could not be 
cut unless losses were imposed on 
shareholders. A number of schemes have 
sought to avoid this difficulty by 
involving official entities in financ­
ing part or all of the necessary debt 
restructuring, for example, through 
exchanges of non-performing loans for 
assets issued by these official insti­
tutions (though in some proposals banks 
are also expected to accept some loss 
on the face value of their loans). 
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Such schemes, however, have the disad­
vantages of appearing to bail out banks 
and would therefore probably encounter 
serious political resistance. More­
over, it would be difficult, if not 
impossible, for governments to assist 
banks in overcoming difficulties with 
external loans without simultaneously 
dealing with losses arising from domes­
tic loans, which are also substantial 
in some developed market-economy coun­
tries . 

50. It is unlikely that banks would 
continue to lend to countries that had 
imposed financial losses on them. But 
equally, they would also be unwilling 
to lend on a significant scale to coun­
tries that they expect to be in contin­
uous difficulty. Banks have already 
begun to make provision against losses 
to such countries. However, the bene­
fits of this process have not yet 
accrued to the countries concerned, who 
have been under continuing pressure to 
restore normal service on the loans. 
It will prove increasingly difficult to 
sustain this anomaly and it will need 
to be removed in part by devices such 
as the writing down of debt. The need 
for some writing down of debt would 
also apply to official and officially 
guaranteed export credits; here, how­
ever, the bulk of the losses would need 
to be absorbed by public entities. 

51. Giving such relief in a deliberate 
and planned manner might run the risk 
of increasing "moral hazard"; that is, 
the risk that governments might inad­
vertently foster less prudent behav­
iour by banks in the future. However, 
it would serve to avoid the occurrence 
of ruptures whose consequences, domes­
tic and international, are unpredict­
able and possibly irreversible. It 
might therefore be on the whole much 
less damaging to the interests of cred­
itors and creditor governments over the 
long term to make an orderly retreat 
than to persist with efforts to restore 
normalcy in debt service in the context 
of an abnormally inclement external 
climate. 

A positive alternative 

52. A recovery scenario has also been 
constructed, in which the global 
macro-economic variables are assumed 
to move in a positive direction, creat­
ing a much more favourable environment 

for debt services and development. It 
is assumed that the underlying growth 
rate of the developed market economies 
rises to average about 4 per cent over 
the same period, and that there is a 
more favourable environment regarding 
aid performance, trade policies, 
interest rates, exchange rates and 
prices of internationally traded 
goods. The postulated improvements 
over current performance are substan­
tial, but well within the range of fea­
sibility suggested by past experience. 
The results of this package of assump­
tions are striking. The growth rate of 
developing countries rises to reach 7 
per cent by 1995, and is distributed 
more or less evenly among the main ana­
lytical groupings. Both interest pay­
ments and debt outstanding as 
percentages of GDP show a progressive 
decline. 

53. In this scenario, the major capi­
tal-market borrowers are able, because 
of the more favourable trade and price 
environment to reduce progressively 
their stock of debt. Consequently, 
while they experience sizeable nega­
tive net transfers, their interest bill 
eventually declines, even in absolute 
terms. Alternatively, the countries in 
question might regard debt-retirement 
as premature given their stage of 
development, and consequently prefer 
to use their improved credit standing 
to continue borrowing and attain higher 
rates of growth; this would imply lower 
trade balances and higher debt-service 
payments at each point in time. Howev­
er, for such a course to be viable in 
the long term, export growth would need 
to be stepped up also. The feasibility 
of this would depend partly on the 
trade policies of the developed coun­
tries. The same is true with regard to 
the feasibility of a debt-retirement 
path. If developed countries perceived 
the trade surpluses sought by debtors 
as a drain on profits and employment in 
their own economies, or as evidence of 
unfair trading policies, import 
restrictions might be tightened, mak­
ing it impossible for the big capital-
market borrowers in particular, to 
lessen indebtedness without also 
reducing growth. For capital market 
borrowers, therefore, much would 
depend on their access to the export 
markets in developed countries being 
sufficiently wide. 

54. For the least developed countries, 
the dramatically improved growth rate 
of 7.2 per cent by 1995 in the recovery 
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scenario largely reflects the assump­
tion made that the availability of aid 
improves substantially, specifically 
that total ODA as a percentage of the 
GNP of developed market-economy coun­
tries doubles by 1990. For the least 
developed countries, debt as a propor­
tion of GDP and exports rises markedly 
over the period, as do current-account 
deficits in proportion of GDP, and 
trade deficits in proportion to 
exports. Nevertheless, like the other 
deficit developing countries, the LDCs 
lower their indebtedness relative to 
other aggregates, though not in abso­
lute terms. 

55. Given the vastly different impli­
cations for developing countries and 
the international financial system of 
the two scenarios, the question arises 
as to whether the present policy 
approach will bring the world economy 
closer to the first or the second of 
these outcomes. With regard to some 
dimensions of policy, the answer is 
clear: present policies with regard to 
official development finance, for 
example, would lead to the first, low-
growth scenario. 

56. As regards the major international 
macro-variables, the situation is more 
complex. These variables are presently 
on a course that cannot be sustained, 
and it is the manner in which this 
unsustainability is dealt with that 
will determine whether the world econo­
my approaches the first or second sce­
nario in the years ahead. 

The unsustainability of the present 
course 

57. The disparities in demand expan­
sion and the misalignment of exchange 
rates which have resulted from the mon­
etary and fiscal policies of the major 
developed countries have created a sit­
uation that is increasingly untenable 
for the world economy at large. It is 
highly unlikely that the present trends 
in trade imbalances can continue for 
long; sooner or later financial markets 
will become reluctant to accumulate 
dollar-denominated assets at the pres­
ent pace, and currency holders will 
eventually be prompted by mounting 
trade imbalances to switch out of the 
dollar. It has been estimated that on 
current trends the net foreign indebt­
edness of the United States would reach 

one trillion dollars by 1990 raising 
its external debt to a level roughly 
equal that of all other countries put 
together. 

58. Moreover, the outcome is increas­
ingly unacceptable to Governments. The 
strength of the dollar was not unwel­
come in the past to the United States, 
since by lowering import prices it 
reduced inflationary pressures. How­
ever, it has now become very costly in 
terms of output, increasingly causing 
United States demand to leak abroad: by 
early 1985 the United States was expe­
riencing a serious slackening of output 
growth, despite the fact that demand 
continued to grow quite rapidly. The 
erosion of competitiveness resulting 
from an over-valued dollar has not been 
confined to the traditional manufac­
turing industries - for example during 
1980-1984 the United States switched 
from being a net exporter to a net 
importer of electronic equipment and 
components. In other words, the behav­
iour of exchange markets is causing a 
large part of the output growth result­
ing from expansionary United States 
fiscal policies to accrue to other 
countries, while the costs in terms of 
reduced competitiveness and increased 
public sector debt are borne by the 
United States. The longer this per­
sists, the more the risk of a run on 
the dollar will become a source of con­
cern. 

59. The question thus arises whether 
the imbalances resulting from dispari­
ties in demand-creation and in inter­
est-rate differentials can be 
corrected solely by unilateral policy 
changes on the part of the United 
States; or solely by policy changes on 
the part of Western Europe and Japan; 
or through the operation of private 
currency and capital markets. 

60. A unilateral shift by the United 
States towards a less expansionary fis­
cal stance would reduce the trade 
imbalance by reducing the disparity in 
demand-creation; it may also lead to 
lower interest rates and a cheaper dol­
lar, thereby improving United States 
competitiveness. This could bring some 
benefits to developing countries but 
would most likely reduce output growth 
in other developed market-economy 
countries. It could also reduce output 
growth in the United States, if the 
fiscal tightening were not fully 
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matched by a monetary loosening. In 
other words, bringing United States 
policies into line with those of the 
other major developed market-economy 
countries could remove trade imbal­
ances, but at the cost of deflating the 
world economy. 

61. An alternative approach would be 
for Western Europe and Japan to change 
their fiscal and monetary policies to 
accord with those presently in force in 
the United States, specifically, to cut 
taxes and tighten monetary policy in 
such a way as to increase aggregate 
demand and induce a fall in the dollar. 
This would reduce trade imbalances by 
raising the rate of growth of output 
and demand. It would also raise com­
modity prices. However, it would 
involve a further hardening of interest 
rates and could on that account accen­
tuate the debt problem. 

62. If the dollar were to depreciate 
as a result of an erosion of confidence 
in that currency, it would have the 
effect of reducing the demand leakage 
from the United States thereby helping 
to correct the trade imbalances. Howev­
er, there is no assurance that such a 
depreciation brought about by a shift 
in the mood of the market, would be 
appropriate in either magnitude or tim­
ing. If it were to involve a run on the 
dollar, interest rates might be raised 
sharply, as they were in 1978, in an 
effort to limit the decline. This 
would add further pressure on debtor 
developing countries. Moreover, it 
might offset the expansionary impact of 
the dollar depreciation on the United 
States economy. Consequently, the net 
result could be to reduce worldwide 
demand. 

63. In short, the disparities in 
interest rates and exchange rates, and 
in rates of growth of demand and 
output, cannot be readily resolved 
through market processes alone or by 
unilateral policy adjustments. Yet, 
unless government policies change in 
order to remove the disparities, mar­
kets are bound eventually to seek to 
bring about certain corrections, in 
their own way and at their own pace, 
with adverse repercussions. Adjust­
ments through this route are likely to 
involve further recession and 
increased debt-servicing difficulties. 

Policy co-ordination for expansion in 
industrial countries: the stake of the 

developing world 

64. The preceding analysis suggests 
that major shifts need to be made in a 
co-ordinated manner in the monetary and 
fiscal policies of the major developed 
market-economy countries in order to 
put recovery on a surer footing. The 
extent and nature of the shifts would 
depend on the scope of their 
objectives. 

65. If the objective were limited to 
lessening imbalances within the OECD 
area, two broad changes would be neces­
sary, and sufficient. First, the share 
of the United States in the creation of 
demand would have to be reduced, and 
that of Western Europe and in partic­
ular Japan, increased. Second, the 
proportion of United States demand 
accruing to its producers must be 
raised and the proportion accruing to 
producers in other countries, partic­
ularly Japan, reduced. 

66. These objectives could be 
attained, while leaving overall rates 
of growth and unemployment unchanged, 
by means of co-ordinated shifts in mon­
etary and fiscal policies. For 
example, fiscal tightening in the Unit­
ed States could be combined with fiscal 
relaxation in Europe and Japan, in such 
a way as to leave the growth of world 
demand unchanged; and monetary relaxa­
tion in the United States combined with 
monetary tightening in Europe and 
Japan, in such a way as to realign the 
dollar and strengthen the competitive­
ness of the United States. As a 
result, growth would be more evenly 
distributed and trade imbalances les­
sened. At the same time, unemployment 
in the foreign-trade industries of the 
United States and the associated pro­
tectionist pressures would be reduced. 
Cost pressures would increase in the 
United States and lessen elsewhere on 
account of the exchange-rate realign­
ment; but commodity prices would proba­
bly be pulled up somewhat. The growth 
of employment would probably slow in 
the United States and increase in West­
ern Europe (depending on the net effect 
on aggregate demand of changes in fis­
cal balances and net exports). Co­
ordination designed solely to lessen 
imbalances among OECD countries would, 
however, fall short of what is required 
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by considerations of global balance. 
For example, co-ordination that les­
sened interest rate differentials by 
raising West European and Japanese 
rates, rather than by lowering United 
States rates, would benefit developing 
countries only inasmuch as it lowered 
the dollar, thereby raising the dollar 
prices of internationally traded goods 
and reducing the real burden of debt. 

67. However, if the objective were to 
include a significant reduction in the 
overall level of unemployment in the 
developed market-economy countries, 
the redistribution of the stimulus 
would need to be accompanied by a 
strengthening of demand. This could be 
secured through a combination of fiscal 
and monetary relaxation. The precise 
balance struck between the two would 
have important implications for devel­
oping countries, for in order to make a 
significant impact on the debt problem 
it would be necessary both to strength­
en the overall stimulus and to reduce 
the level of interest rates by a con­
siderable margin. If the first condi­
tion were not met, commodity and other 
export earnings would not be improved 
sufficiently. If the second were not, 
the cost of debt and of borrowing would 
remain excessive. From the wider 
standpoint of the world economy, there­
fore, it would be necessary for poli­
cies to be realigned around a major 
relaxation of United States monetary 
policy and reduction of interest rates. 
United States fiscal policies and the 
monetary and fiscal policies of the 
other major countries would need to be 
adjusted to provide a stronger (though 
not excessively) overall stimulus, and 
a re-apportionement of the impact of 
that stimulus via a realignment of 
exchange rates. 

68. However, in order for such an 
approach to contribute significantly 
to reducing the overhang of debt, and 
foster an expansion of new lending, 
markets would need to be convinced that 
the improvements in interest rates and 
the external trading environment were 
of an enduring nature. If creditors 
perceived these to be temporary, they 
would naturally retain the expectation 
that developing countries would con­
tinue to be subject to periodic inter­
est-rate and trade shocks, and would 
therefore continue to delay a resump­
tion of voluntary lending until the 
stock of debt relative to export earn­
ings had been substantially reduced. 
This is a process which would involve 

future heavy sacrifices for both devel­
oping countries and their trading part­
ners. In other words, it would be 
necessary for the major developed mark­
et-economy countries to engage in poli­
cy co-ordination not on an ad hoc but 
on a continuing basis. 

The need for an international strategy 
on debt, growth and development 

69. A strategy of sorts guiding the 
approach to the debt problem can be 
said to have emerged from the ad hoc 
actions taken during the past several 
years. One of the implicit assumptions 
underlying this strategy was that a 
relatively brief period of adjustment 
in debtor countries would lead to the 
consolidation of the external finan­
cial position and the resumption of 
normal external financing and growth. 
It is true that as the debt problem 
progressed it was increasingly recog­
nized that the process of adjustment 
might be more lengthy, but the general 
contour of the strategy has been modi­
fied little by this recognition. 

70. There can be little doubt that no 
strategy on debt can be viable unless 
it contains a commitment to restore 
growth and development. The fact that 
output in some debtor countries in 
Latin America is now growing again is 
being taken by some as a demonstration 
that the current strategy is working. 
But this experience marks only the halt 
of economic decline in these countries . 
It would be entirely satisfactory as a 
transition to higher growth and a sound 
financial position. This same outcome 
would be untenable, however, if it were 
to be representative of the most likely 
experience for many years ahead. With­
out significant, and concerted, policy 
reform, this unacceptable prospect is 
all too likely to be realized. 

71. Better growth performance in deb­
tor countries requires policy improve­
ments in three fronts. In the first 
instance, as mentioned above, policies 
in developed market-economy countries 
need to be shifted in a co-ordinated 
manner so as to produce higher growth 
of demand and lower real interest rates 
for debtors. 

72. Secondly, trade and financial pol­
icies need to be made more supportive 
of development by fostering the spread 
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of growth from developed to developing 
countries and meeting the needs of 
those parts of the developing world -
for example sub-Saharan Africa - that 
would not be touched by faster growth 
in developed countries. Such policies 
would include increasing the resources 
and lending by the multilateral insti­
tutions; strengthening commodity 
export earnings beyond what would occur 
from more rapid growth in industrial 
countries; moving decisively toward 
meeting the ODA targets; ensuring 
greater and more secure access to mar­
kets in developed countries within the 
framework of a more transparent, stable 
and predictable trading regime; and 
improving the functioning of the inter­
national monetary system. 

73. Finally, policies in the develop­
ing countries themselves also require 
constant attention and improvement. 
There can be no general formula for 
improvements: these need to be identi­
fied on a case-by-case basis. Nonethe­
less, the following general comments 
seem in order. 

(a) Few debtor developing countries 
have scope for further reductions 
in domestic consumption and 
investment. For most of these 
countries, policies will need to 
be framed so as to allow expansion 
of these variables in the period 
immediately ahead. 

(b) Domestic price inflation remains 
a preoccupying problem in some 
developing countries. In a few of 
these, inflation has become so 
acute that mastering it must inev­

itably be one of the central con­
cerns of policy-makers in the 
period ahead. 

(c) Highest priority must be given to 
ensuring that investment is effi­
cient. In allocating investment, 
priority must be given to non-
traditional exports and import 
substitutes. To the greatest 
extent possible, exchange rates 
should reflect the true scarcity 
of additional foreign exchange, 
and where this is not feasible, 
equivalent measures should be 
taken. 

(d) The necessary domestic policy 
measures will be easier to imple­
ment, and their success more 
assured, in an international cli­
mate that is characterized by 
growth of demand and stability in 
exchange rates and conditions of 
market access. 

74. Thus the problems of debt, growth 
and development must be tackled through 
a strategy that is much broader than 
hitherto. It is doubtful whether such 
a broad strategy could be worked out 
without the full participation of the 
developed and developing countries and 
outside a framework which gave due 
weight to development objectives. The 
formulation of such a strategy is cer­
tainly not easy and could not be accom­
plished quickly. It is, however, 
necessary if the dangers of financial 
collapse are to be safely skirted, and 
growth restored to all parts of the 
world economy. 
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PART ONE 

THE CURRENT SITUATION AND SHORT-TERM PROSPECTS FOR THE WORLD 
ECONOMY 

Introduction 

1. The influence on the developing 
countries of the revival of economic 
activity in the industrialized coun­
tries has been weak and uneven; and the 
recovery in the latter is now losing 
momentum. In sub-Saharan Africa, where 
many countries are suffering from 
drought and starvation, economic con­
ditions continued to deteriorate in 
1984. In the developing countries of 
the Western Hemisphere, the revival has 
been modest, and the real resources 
available for consumption and invest­
ment are still well below their pre-re-
cession levels. In West Asia, which is 
composed mainly of major petroleum-
exporting countries, total output 
declined again in 1984. A vigorous 
pace of economic expansion has been 
confined very largely to the countries 
of South and East Asia (see table 1). 
Thus, a recovery that began in indus­
trialized countries some two and a half 
years ago leaves many parts of the 
developing world still in straitened 
economic circumstances; and estimates 
of their likely economic performance in 
1985 indicate that no significant 
acceleration in economic growth can be 
expected. 

2. Disparities in performance among 
the industrialized countries partly 
account for the recent pattern of eco­
nomic trends in developing countries. 
The expansionary fiscal policy pursued 
in the United States gave rise to an 
upsurge of economic activity there, as 
well as to a substantial acceleration 
in Japan, while restrictive fiscal pol­
icies in Western Europe have restrained 
its pace of recovery. This favoured 
developing countries having close 
trade links with the former areas, 
especially those which are substantial 
exporters of manufactures. The more 
sluggish economic performance of West­
ern Europe has not only meant less 
buoyant export markets for its trading 
partners; it has also been a major rea­
son for the weakness in prices of pri­
mary commodities used as industrial raw 
materials. Numerous other primary com­
modity markets, including that for 

petroleum, have also been weak and have 
made only a limited contribution to an 
improvement in the performance of pri­
mary commodity exporting countries. 

3. While numerous countries have bene­
fitted, in some degree, from an expan­
sion in demand for their exports, the 
recovery in their imports has commonly 
been much more modest. The consequent 
improvement in their trade balances 
accounted entirely for the substantial 
reduction in the current-account defi­
cit of developing countries which again 
took place in 1984. Moreover, as the 
terms of trade were virtually unchanged 
during the year, the improvement in the 
trade balance was effected through 
expansion in the volume of exports and 
through restraint on the volume of 
imports. 

4. The restraint on imports has been 
exercised mainly by countries with 
debt-servicing difficulties. These 
countries have not found themselves 
able to relax the contractionary 
macro-economic policies which they 
have had to pursue since the onset of 
the debt-servicing crisis. It is true 
that these policies have enabled them 
to accomodate a rising level of inter­
est payments within a current-account 
balance whose deficit has been greatly 
reduced. However, the cost to the 
countries of the contractionary poli­
cies has proven very onerous. Real 
domestic expenditure was reduced abso­
lutely in both 1982 and 1983 by signif­
icant amounts, and the reversal in 1984 
fell well short of restoring these 
losses. Investment expenditure, in 
particular, has taken much of the bur­
den of contraction. Further, the dif­
ficulties of restoring internal 
balance at lower levels of aggregate 
demand and supply, and the related 
intensification of conflicts among 
social groups to protect their incomes, 
has led to the acceleration of 
inflation in several countries. 

5. In numerous countries of sub-
Saharan Africa, debt-servicing diffi-
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Table 1 

World output by major countries and country groups, a I 
average 1975-1980 and 1983 to 1986 

(Percentage change) 

Country or country group 

World c/ 
Developed market-economy 
countries d/ 
North America 
Western Europe 
Japan 
Others 

Developing countries and 
territories e/ 
Western Hemisphere 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
Oth. Afr. excl. Nigeria 
West Asia 
South Asia 
East Asia 

China f"/ 
Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe g/ 

1975-
1980 

Annual 
average 

3.8 

3.6 
3.9 
3.0 
5.1 
2.5 

4.5 
4.9 
6.4 
4.4 
3.0 
0.8 
4.8 
7.9 
6.9 

4.1 

1983 

Actual 

2.0 

2.3 
3.6 
1.2 
3.0 
-0.1 

-0.1 
-2.4 
3.2 
-2.1 
0.7 
-4.8 
5.7 
5.5 
9.0 

4.2 

1984 

Esti­
mated 

4.3 

4.8 
6.7 
2.4 
5.8 
3.8 

2.6 
2.6 
2.0 
-0.3 
0.1 
-0.7 
4.3 
5.6 
12.0 

3.6 

1985 1986 

Forecast b/ 

3.0 

3.0 
3.0 
2.5 
4.6 
1.9 

2.8 
2.4 
1.6 
1.3 
2.3 
-1.5 
4.9 
5.5 
7.0 

4.2 

3.0 

2.8 
2.8 
2.4 
4.0 
2.4 

3.7 
3.4 
2.4 
2.3 
2.8 
2.5 
4.9 
5.6 
7.0 

3.7 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and 
international sources. 

A.l. 
a/ For definition of country groupings, see the note to annex table 

b/ See note c/ to annex table A.l. 
c/ Excluding China and the socialist countries of Eastern Europe. 
d/ Gross domestic product/gross national product. 
el Gross domestic product. 
f/ National income. 
gl Net material product. 

culties are overshadowed by the immedi­
ate need to deal with the mass starva­
tion engendered by the extended 
droughts. A situation of abnormal food 
shortage prevailed in 21 of these coun­
tries in 1984; and the urgency of ade­
quate humanitarian assistance by the 
international community is manifest. 
But it is also widely appreciated that 
longer-term development assistance is 
needed to support national policies 
designed to raise agricultural pro­
duction and to overcome internal struc­
tural weaknesses. 

6. The prospects for developing coun­
tries in the near future are not for 

any marked improvement in performance. 
The external environment is unlikely to 
bring significant relief to the pres­
sures on their balance of payments on 
current account. Economic growth in 
the industrialized countries as a group 
has been slowing down and on the basis 
of present policies, is expected to 
continue at a lower rate. Accordingly, 
the growth in demand for the exports of 
developing countries will probably 
decelerate, and primary commodity 
prices may weaken further. Interest 
rates have been declining in recent 
months but they remain high and their 
course in the immediate future is very 
uncertain. The rate of increase in 
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gross borrowing on the international 
capital market continues to decline, 
and no appreciable change is expected 
in official development assistance. 
However, some further increase in 
imports is likely to occur, but the 
improvement in rates of growth in total 
output in 1985 is expected to be mar­
ginal, though it should be modestly 
better in 1986. 

7. Among the developed market-economy 
countries, it is expected that, with 
the cyclical slowing down in the United 
States, and a related deceleration in 
Japan, rates of expansion in economic 
activity are likely to converge, 
approaching the lower pace of growth in 
Western Europe. But some large uncer­
tainties overhang the short-term out­
look. In the United States, the 
combination of an expansionary fiscal 
policy with a stringent monetary poli­
cy was instrumental in bringing about a 
strong recovery in conditions of moder­
ating inflation; but it has also given 
rise to high interest rates and a misa­
lignment of the dollar exchange rate. 
The latter has substantially worsened 
the deterioration of the United States 
balance of payments initially brought 
about by the relatively high growth of 
domestic demand. The deficit, however, 
is financed by large capital inflows 
which are attracted mainly by the high 
interest rates and the strong dollar. 
Moreover, the persistence of the defi­
cit intensifies calls for protection as 
domestic demand is diverted from domes­
tic production to imports. It is wide­
ly agreed that these circumstances do 
not make for a stable situation. 

8. While Western Europe and Japan have 
also been pursuing tight monetary poli­

cies, their fiscal policies have been, 
and remain, restrictive. They are 
guided by the broad policy objectives 
to contract the size of the public sec­
tor, to reduce the rate of growth in 
public spending, and to restrict fur­
ther borrowing. But the absence of a 
strong stimulus to aggregate domestic 
demand has disadvantageous conse­
quences. Among the close trading part­
ners of the United States, most 
especially Japan, the foreign demand 
for exports has outpaced the domestic 
demand for imports, and large surpluses 
on current account have accumulated. 
For Western Europe generally, the cur­
rent pace of economic growth is insuf­
ficient to prevent further increases in 
the high rate of unemployment. While 
numerous specific measures have been 
introduced to alleviate unemployment, 
it is widely recognised that greater 
investment and a higher rate of econom­
ic growth are fundamental to a 
solution. Actions on the supply side 
can contribute to the promotion of 
investment, but the maintenance of a 
high level of aggregate demand, both 
within Western Europe and elsewhere, is 
an essential prerequisite. 

9. The remainder of part one takes up 
these issues. Chapter I is devoted to 
an analysis of selected issues related 
to the mechanism of transmission of 
economic activity from developed to 
developing countries through interna­
tional trade, and commodity and finan­
cial markets. Chapter II deals with 
the current situation and prospects of 
developing countries and China, while 
chapter III is concerned with the 
developed market-economy countries and 
the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe. 
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Chapter I 

THE TRANSMISSION OF RECOVERY TO DEVELOPING COUNTRIES 

A. Introduction 

10. There are diverse trends currently 
at work in international trade and cap­
ital markets, and their consequences 
for developing countries are far from 
uniform. While most countries have 
benefitted in some degree from the 
recently vigorous expansion of world 
trade, the gains have been substantial­
ly greater for exporters of manufac­
tures . Markets for most primary 
commodities have been weak and prices 
have, in fact, been slipping for many 
months. Greater gains have also gone 
to countries having close trading links 
with North America and Japan than to 
those supplying markets in Western 
Europe. These divergences in the 
strength of different markets have 
their sources very largely in the con­
trasting performance of the industrial 
regions. North American import demand 
for manufactures has grown at an excep­
tionally fast rate while world import 
demand for primary commodities has been 
dampened by the very modest pace of 
recovery in Western Europe. The buoy­
ancy of markets, and their divergent 
performance, are likely to lessen in 
the course of 1985 as the pace of eco­
nomic expansion in North America and 
Japan slackens while the rate of growth 
in Western Europe remains limited. 

11. The international capital market 
continues to be dominated by the heavy 
borrowing of the United States and the 
high interest rates which prevail 
there. While the market has acted in 
several ways to alleviate immediate 
external debt difficulties, the net 
flow of private capital to developing 
countries has continued to contract. A 
more positive development has been the 
softening of interest rates which began 
in the latter part of 1984 and which 
has persisted into early 1985. 

12. With the improvement in export 
markets and some weakening of interest 
rates, the intense pressure on the cur­
rent account balances of the more heav­
ily indebted countries has been 
lessened to some degree. Nevertheless, 

it has not been possible for these 
countries to permit a comparable relax­
ation of the severe constraints on 
imports. The demand for imports of 
developing countries as a group, has 
accordingly been expanding only at a 
very modest pace. 

B. Implications of the recovery of 
trade for developing countries 

13. Most developing countries partic­
ipated in the significant improvement 
in world trade which took place in 
1984. Despite the increasing resort to 
restrictive trade measures, the volume 
of world exports grew by close to 9 per 
cent in 1984, substantially outpacing 
the expansion in world output. This 
represented a very marked acceleration 
over an annual rate of increase in 1983 
of less than 2 per cent; but it is not 
expected to continue at such a pace in 
1985. Much of the gain in trade has 
reflected the strong performance of the 
United States economy though it has 
been supported by recovery in other 
industrial countries. While it has 
been instrumental in transmitting a 
measure of export-led expansion to eco­
nomic activity in several parts of the 
developing world, the expansion in 
demand for traded goods has been very 
unevenly distributed among the devel­
oping countries. 

14. The uneven distribution of the 
expansion has its origin in disparities 
in the evolution of demand, both as 
among major importing areas and as 
among the major categories of products. 
Accordingly, for the exporting coun­
tries, their market orientation and the 
composition of their exports have been 
of central importance in shaping their 
recent export performance. Trading 
links with North America have, for 
instance, been especially advantageous 
because of the strong growth of domes­
tic demand there. In product markets, 
a significant feature of the current 
world recovery from recession has been 
the persisting weakness of markets for 
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primary commodities. In addition, the 
world energy market has continued to 
stagnate. The gains in exports of 
developing countries have, in fact, 
been quite heavily concentrated in man­
ufactures . Countries with a relatively 
advanced manufacturing sector able to 
produce for export have accordingly 
been distinctly more favoured by recent 
developments in trade than those coun­
tries which rely more heavily on prima­
ry commodities, and which, incidently, 
constitute the majority of developing 
countries. 

15. It is these diverse trends in 
external demand which underline the 
varied export performance of the dif­
ferent groups of developing countries 
shown in table 2. The value of exports 
of Latin American countries with debt-
servicing difficulties, which are sub­
stantial exporters of manufactures, 
increased strongly in 1984. So too, 
did those of other major exporters of 
manufactures. And both of these groups 
of countries have major trading links 
with the United States. The perform­
ance of most other groups of developing 
countries, however, has been much weak­
er. Exports of the least developed 
countries increased in value by less 
than 8 per - cent in 1984; and for the 
large group of other developing coun­
tries relying mainly on non-oil primary 
commodities, the increase was smaller. 
The major petroleum exporting coun­
tries experienced a further decline in 
the value of their exports; in fact, as 
a consequence of the structural changes 
taking place in the international ener­
gy market, the earnings of the major 
petroleum exporting countries were 
some $100 billion less in 1984 than 
they had been in 1980. 

16. The influence on export perform­
ance of market orientation and product 
specialization is brought out in table 
3. The table provides hypothetical 
figures to indicate the increase in 
exports which could have been expected 
in each developing region as a conse­
quence of the gains in income in its 
principal export markets and of the 
growth in world demand for the products 
in which it specializes. The export 
performance of the Southeast Asian 
countries has clearly benefitted from 
both their market links and the compo­
sition of their exports. Compared with 
the export markets for other developing 
regions, the evolution of economic 
activity in their principal markets 
tended to be less depressed in 1983 and 

to advance more strongly in 1984. The 
composition of their exports, in which 
manufactures account for more than 
half, also placed them in a relatively 
strong export position. So, it is not 
surprising that the actual growth of 
their exports in both 1983 and 1984 was 
greater than that of other regions. 

17. It is particularly interesting to 
compare the influence of market links 
on the performance of the developing 
countries in the Western Hemisphere 
with that of the South and East Asian 
countries. Both groups of countries 
clearly benefitted from the strong 
growth of economic activity in their 
principal export market, namely, the 
United States. But, although the share 
of the United States actually bulks 
larger in the exports of the Western 
Hemisphere countries, the influence of 
market growth on the exports of these 
countries in 1983 was decidedly nega­
tive, and considerably worse than for 
the South and East Asian countries. 
The reason is to be found in the fact 
that the two groups also have relative­
ly large shares of their exports des­
tined for trade within their regions 
(in both cases amounting to about one-
fifth of total trade). But, whereas 
the Asian market has been steadily 
expanding, imports into developing 
countries in the Western Hemisphere 
actually declined in 1983. While Asian 
intra-trade increased in value by 9.7 
per cent in 1983, trade among the 
developing countries in the Western 
Hemisphere actually fell by more than 7 
per cent during the same year. This 
was an indirect consequence of the con­
tractionary demand policies being pur­
sued by these countries to improve 
their balance of payments and contain 
their debt-servicing difficulties. 
However, as can be seen from table 3, 
there was a subsequent improvement in 
market conditions in 1984 as imports 
into the developing countries in the 
Western Hemisphere resumed their 
growth. 

18. The principal market links of the 
developing countries are nevertheless 
with the different industrial areas. 
For numerous exporters, most especial­
ly of primary commodities, Western 
Europe is the main market. Indeed, for 
developing countries as a group, it is 
a larger market than North America, 
even if oil exports are excluded. 
Japan, though also a significant 
importer from developing countries, 
particularly of primary commodities, 
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Table 3 

Export performance of developing countries, 1983-1984 
(Annual percentage changes) 

Developing countries in: 

Africa 
America 
West Asia 
South and East Asia 

Hypothetical a/ 

Market 
growth bj 

1983 

-2.6 
-3.4 
-3.2 
-0.3 

1984 

5.9 
9.5 
3.4 
8.6 

Product 
composition c/ 

1983 

-2.6 
-0.8 
-3.4 
1.8 

1984 

5.1 
5.7 
5.4 
8.7 

Actual bl 

1983 

-13.1 
-1.2 
-21.3 
5.8 

1984 

4.4 
7.7 
-4.0 
15.0 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations. 

a/ The hypothetical growth rates are calculated as follows. 

Market growth. For each group of countries (i) the hypothetical market 

growth (M .) in year t is given by: 

where S.. is the share of import market (j) in i's total exports in 1982 and I . 

is the growth rate of j's total imports in year t. 

Product composition. The hypothetical growth rate implied by the 

product composition of the country group (i) in year t, (P .) is given by: 

where C, is the share of product (k) in i's exports in 1982 and X , is the growth 

rate of world exports of k in year t. 

bl In current dollars. 

c/ Volumes. 

provides a considerably smaller over­
all market than either of the other two 
areas. It can be seen from table 2, 
however, that in the export performance 
of the different groups of developing 
countries, the highest rates of expan­
sion were recorded in exports to the 
United States. Exports of several 
groups to Japan also advanced strongly. 
No group of countries realized compara­
ble rates of expansion in exports to 
Western Europe. 

19. United States import demand has 
clearly played a dominant role in the 
recent recovery of world trade. 
Indeed, it has been estimated that up 
to four-fifths of the increase in world 
imports in 1984 was accounted for by 
imports into the United States; its 
exceptional influence has been no less 
evident in the trade of developing 
countries (see table 4). In both 1983 
and 1984, however, the increase in 
imports into the United States from 
developing regions consisted mainly of 
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Table 4 

Imports into the United States, 1983-1984 
(Percentage changes and shares, current dollars) 

From developing 
countries in: 

America 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
West Asia 
South Asia 
East Asia 
Others 

Developed market 
economies 

Europe 
Japan 
Others 

Socialist countries 

Asia 
Europe 

World 

Annual percentage < 

1983 

A 

9.9 
5.1 

-28.8 
-43.2 
29.0 
19.8 
31.6 

2.7 
9.1 
11.6 

-1.1 
18.3 

6.7 

B 

24.7 
-12.3 
0.9 
45.9 
26.8 
22.0 
34.6 

4.0 
8.8 
12.0 

13.5 
2.8 

12.8 

changes 

1984 

A 

14.3 
-4.1 
-6.1 
10.6 
30.9 
25.8 
2.9 

32.4 
38.7 
26.4 

36.6 
50.1 

26.5 

B 

35.4 
63.2 
37.0 
17.9 
33.4 
33.1 
14.3 

38.8 
38.9 
33.6 

38.3 
54.5 

36.0 

Percentage shares of 
changes in total imports 

1983 

A 

22.2 
1.2 

-20.4 
-28.5 
19.3 
27.2 
0.1 

8.3 
20.7 
33.3 

-0.2 
0.8 

100.0 

B 

10.9 
-0.0 
0.0 
0.4 
13.6 
18.4 
0.0 

7.6 
16.8 
18.6 

1.0 
0.1 

100.0 

1984 

A 

8.3 
-0.2 
-0.7 
0.9 
6.2 
10.0 
0.0 

24.2 
22.7 
19.9 

1.2 
0.6 

100.0 

B 

6.2 
0.1 
0.1 
0.1 
6.8 
10.7 
0.0 

24.3 
25.3 
18.4 

1.0 
0.4 

100.0 

Source: United Nations trade tapes. 

(A) Total trade 
(B) Manufactures 

Totals do not add up because of unallocated flows, 

manufactured products: in 1983, the 
expansion of imports of manufactures 
actually exceeded the increase in total 
imports by as much as 30 per cent on 
account of the absolute decline in the 
value of imports of fuels. In 1984, 
the contribution of manufactures to the 
total increase•in imports amounted to 
almost 90 per cent. For reasons given 
above, this pattern of import demand 
has particularly favoured the develop­
ing countries in Asia, especially those 
in East Asia. 

20. However, developing countries 
failed to share fully in the marked 
acceleration which took place in 1984 

in the growth of total United States 
import demand. Shipments of manufac­
tures from the developed market-
economy countries of Western Europe and 
Japan expanded very sharply, and the 
share of developing countries in total 
United States imports consequently 
declined. Thus, whereas European mark­
et-economy countries accounted for 
only 8 per cent of the increase in 
imports into the United States in 1983, 
their share rose to about one-quarter 
in 1984. This is true of total imports 
as well as of imports of manufactures 
in both years. A major counterpart of 
this increase was the decline in the 
share going to the South and East Asian 
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developing countries which fell from as 
much as 27 per cent in 1983 to only 
about 10 per cent in 1984 for total 
trade and from 18 per cent to 10 per 
cent in terms of manufactures during 
the same years. The share of the 
increase in imports into the United 
States also declined for the developing 
countries in the Western Hemisphere. 
One contributory factor was the change 
in United States domestic demand from 
an essentially consumption dominated 
one in 1983 to a more investment ori­
ented pattern in 1984 to cater for 
which the more advanced countries in 
Europe were in a better position. 
Available data show that imports of 
machinery and equipment into the United 
States, for example, expanded by about 
38 per cent in 1984 compared with a 
rate of 32 per cent for other manufac­
tures during the same year. 

21. While the improvement in export 
performance of developing countries 
has varied widely, it has generally 
been achieved through an increase in 
the volume of exports rather than 
through favourable price developments. 
Thus, the larger earnings have by no 
means been a costless windfall which, 
as sometimes implied, more than offset 
the increased interest charges on 
external debt, which were also a char­
acteristic of the international situ­
ation in 1984. In fact, the terms of 
trade of the developing countries, tak­
en together, showed almost no change in 
1984 after deteriorating by about 3 per 
cent in 1983.l 

22. Table 2 shows that for many devel­
oping countries, especially those with 
a debt problem, the increases in the 
export proceeds proved insufficient to 
allow a comparable expansion in the 
value of their imports during the year. 
The advance in their imports was much 
more restrained because of the restric­
tive demand-management policies being 

pursued in the more heavily indebted 
countries to accomodate debt-service 
payments, the need of many countries to 
replenish reserves, and the diminish­
ing net inflow of capital. To be sure, 
the situation has improved for some 
groups of countries, especially the 
debtor countries in the Western Hemi­
sphere. Imports into these countries 
showed a very marginal increase in 1984 
after having dropped by almost one-
third in 1983. Imports of the major 
exporters of petroleum, however, con­
tinued to decline in 1984 at a rate 
even higher than in 1983. Thus, the 
import demand of developing countries 
has continued to be the weakest element 
in the expansion of world demand for 
traded goods and services. 

C. The behaviour of commodity 
markets 

1. Recent developments 

23. In the course of previous economic 
cycles, fluctuations in the volume and 
price of non-energy primary commod­
ities have been an important channel 
for the transmission of economic activ­
ity from developed to developing coun­
tries . An upsurge in aggregate demand 
in developed countries has led to an 
expansion in the volume of interna­
tionally traded primary commodities 
and, as demand presses on supply, to an 
increase in their price. The price 
increases have usually been substan­
tial, as have their subsequent falls. 
In the recent recovery, however, 
although the volume of primary commod­
ities exported by developing countries 
has risen, the gain in prices has been 
weak and confined only to the earlier 
part of the upswing. The recovery in 
prices started towards the end of 1982, 

This misunderstanding about the welfare economics of changes in interest rate 
and in export earnings has been explained by Rudiger Dornbusch: "...finding 
that an extra percentage point OECD growth generates in export revenues sig­
nificantly more than it costs in extra debt service gives us assurance on the 
debt-service ability to a country. But it does not show that a debtor coun­
try as a result is better off. The debtor country is better off only if terms 
of trade improvements, not export volume, more than paid for the extra inter­
est ... Unfortunately, the boom was primarily one of volume (hard work) and 
very little by way of terms-of-trade gains. That means debt-service burdens 
were in fact aggravated even though, in financial terms, cyclical develop­
ments made it possible to meet the increased debt service by extra export 
volume or import compression." R. Dornbusch, "The effects of OECD macroeco-
nomic policies on non-oil LDCs: a review", mimeo, October 1984. 
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but reached a peak in the first quarter 
of 1984 (see table 5). The subsequent 
decline has taken place despite the 
continued expansion of economic activ­
ity in industrial countries and the 
fact that even the earlier gain in 
prices had failed to restore them to 
their previous peak in 1980. This has 
diminished the gains from the present 
recovery for the countries exporting 
primary commodities. 

24. The weakness of the recovery in 
prices has been striking when their 
movement is measured in prices quoted 
in dollars. However, as exchange rates 
among the countries which form the 
principal markets for primary commod­
ities have diverged markedly in recent 
years, the behaviour of prices for 
internationally traded commodities is 
not fully described by quotations in 
one currency. Measured in European 
Currency Units (ECUs), commodity pric­
es have shown a greater upswing (see 
chart 1). But what is most relevant is 
the behaviour of commodity prices in 
relation to prices in other markets. 
When commodity prices are deflated by 
the export unit value of manufactures, 
the resulting "real" price again 
reveals weakness in the recent recovery 
(see chart 1). This latter measure is 
of the most general economic signif­
icance for developing countries since 
it indicates the terms on which the 
greater part of their exports are being 
exchanged for imports. But it should 
not be forgotten that, for countries 
with external debt denominated in dol­
lars, the slippage of commodity prices 
quoted in dollars is of direct concern 
since it adds to the real cost of ser­
vicing their debt. 

25. The pattern of recent price behav­
iour of the main commodity groups has 
tended to be very similar, although it 
has not been in response to changes of 
the same nature in demand and supply. 
For a range of agricultural primary 
commodities, mainly the food, beve­
rages and oils, demand tends to be rel­
atively stable and prices fluctuate 
more in response to changes in output 
or to measures affecting supplies, 
either national measures or interna­
tional measures under commodity agree­
ments. The dollar price indices for 
food and tropical beverages and for 
vegetable oilseeds and oils, both 
reached a peak in the first half of 
1984 and later declined, but these 
movements bear no particular relation 
to the cyclical behaviour of demand in 

industrial countries. For agricul­
tural raw materials, where the influ­
ence of cyclical demand factors and 
short-term supply factors is more 
mixed, it is of greater interest that 
the dollar index also turned down after 
the first quarter of 1984. It is an 
even clearer instance of the cyclically 
weak behaviour of commodity prices that 
the dollar price of minerals, ores and 
metals, which are normally least influ­
enced by short-term supply disturb­
ances, began to sag after the middle of 
1983. These developments are reviewed 
by major, individual markets in the 
following paragraphs. A discussion of 
the more general causes of the recent 
weakness of price behaviour is con­
tained in section 2. 

(a) Agricultural products 

Sugar 

26. The weakening of food prices 
started in September 1983 and was main­
ly reflected in the price of sugar. 
Constantly declining since September 
1983, the price of sugar became deeply 
depressed in mid-1984, when good crop 
prospects of 1984 and a huge carryover 
stock coincided with the failure of the 
negotiations to renew the Interna­
tional Sugar Agreement. In December 
1984, the price of sugar stood at its 
lowest level for 14 years, and remained 
very low throughout the first quarter 
of 1985. With world sugar production 
in 1984-1985 exceeding consumption, 
the global end-of-season stocks for 
1984-1985 are estimated to increase 
further and might represent 40 per cent 
of annual world consumption. Conse­
quently, world market prices of sugar, 
which are well below the production 
costs of even the most efficient pro­
ducers, are likely to remain depressed 
in 1985. 

Cereals 

27. Developments on the cereals market 
reflect ample available supplies for 
export. According to FAO estimates, 
world cereal production increased by 9 
per cent in 1984 compared to 1983; 
within this overall total wheat rose by 
5.3 per cent, coarse grains by 16 per 
cent and rice, by 2.7 per cent. Due to 
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Quarterly indices of free market prices of selected 

primary commodities exported by developing countries 
(1975-1977 = 100) 

180 

170 

—I 160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

100 

90 

80 

70 

0 

Combined index of nominal prices measured in US dollars 
Combined index of nominal prices measured in SDRs 

. Combined index of real prices a 

Combined index of nominal prices measured in ECUs 

/ 

I I I J L J i i i L 
I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV 

« 1979 »L* 1980 J ^ 1981 J-« 1982 J-< 1983 * L * 1984 ^ U 1985 J 

— 

— 

\ \ \ v.. 

ri 
/ / 

/ / 

\ 1 , , , 

\y 
\ 
\ 

i i i I 

F""M 
Vegetable oilseeds and oils 

. _ _ . Tropical beverages 

\ A 
\ x / 
\ X 1^ - \J)^ V\^' ' y \__ 

i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i 

-

: 
I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III 

U 1979 *1« 1980 »1* 1981 * 1 * 1982 J ^ 1983 *1< 1984-
IV I 

—I 

~ 

/ - / 
/ y / S / / ^ 

i i i I 

Y^""^ " 
^ s . \ 

X \ 
\ \ \ \ 

i i i I i i 

- Agricultural raw materials 

— , - — " ~ x ^^A_v 
X ^ 

I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I 

-

— 

— 

-

— 

; 

I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III IV I II III 
L* 1979 »L* 1980 »1« 1981 * L 1982 » L 1983 »-U 1984-

Source UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin 

Combined index U S dollars divided by the United Nations index of export unit values of manufactured goods 

IV I II III IV 

-1985-

210 

200 

190 

180 

170 

160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

100 

90 

80 

0 

180 

170 

160 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

0 



- 27 -

the higher output, world stocks are 
estimated to increase by about 10 per 
cent by the end of the 1984-1985 
season. Prices of cereals reacted to 
the good crop prospects in the middle 
of 1984, and the process of weakening 
has continued since then. In the first 
quarter of 1985, the price of maize was 
on average 11 per cent lower than in 
the previous year, the price of rice, 
12 per cent lower and that of wheat, 3 
per cent lower. The supply-demand bal­
ance suggests that the downward price 
pressure will continue until mid-sum­
mer 1985, when the new crop will become 
available. A generally good outlook 
for 1985 crops is likely to keep the 
downward price pressure throughout the 
year. 

Tropical beverages 

28. The recent recovery on the market 
for tropical beverages started in the 
middle of 1983 and lasted for one year. 
Supply factors predominantly influ­
enced prices of tropical beverages. 
Poor crops, in the case of cocoa, and 
export restrictions in the cases of 
coffee and tea, contributed to the 
decrease in available export supply. 

Coffee 

29. Despite world production of coffee 
running well above world 
consumption,and huge carry-over 
stocks, prices of coffee continued to 
rise in the first half of 1984. A 
relaxation of the export quotas under 
the International Coffee Organization 
(ICO) brought this upward trend to an 
end, and some decline occurred in the 
fourth quarter of 1984, when the ICO 
established a new International Coffee 
Agreement with bigger basic export quo­
tas , but unchanged support prices. An 
overall decline in the price of coffee 
conceals divergent movements in the 
prices of robusta and arabica coffees. 
While robusta prices continued to 
decline, prices of arabica increased. 
This divergence reflects different 
crop prospects. While a sharp recovery 
in production in the Ivory Coast and 
the Cameroons (main producers of robus­
ta) led to a doubling of their output 
in 1984-1985, the adverse weather 
reduced production of arabica in Colom­
bia and Brazil. 

30. Prices of arabicas are expected to 
remain firm, while those of robustas 
might weaken throughout the year. Good 
prospects for the next season are like­
ly to enforce a downward pressure on 
prices. 

Cocoa 

31. Cocoa prices recovered as a conse­
quence of the current supply deficit in 
the middle of 1983, and continued to 
rise in the first half of 1984; they 
have been volatile since then. The 
market seems to be dominated by two 
major developments: uncertainty stem­
ming from the disagreement concerning 
the renewal of the International Cocoa 
Agreement and the expected significant 
recovery in the production of the Ivory 
Coast and Brazil - the two main produc­
ers. The existing Cocoa Agreement 
expires in September 1985. An effort 
to negotiate a new and more effective 
package did not yield any positive 
results. 

32. Recent estimates of 1984-1985 
crops indicate a significant increase 
of about 15 per cent over the previous 
season, which would bring about a sup­
ply surplus. Thus, the price will come 
under pressure and it will depend on 
the operation of the new Agreement 
whether it can be defended. 

Tea 

33. Between 1980 and 1983, world con­
sumption of tea exceeded its 
production. This coincided with the 
restrictive export policy adopted by 
India, thus boosting the price of tea 
towards the end of 1983 and in 1984. 
Tea prices were almost 50 per cent 
higher in 1984 than in 1983. After 
three years of tight supply, a rise in 
tea production of about 9 per cent is 
estimated during 1984. The substan­
tially increased production of tea 
brought about an increase of supplies 
on the market. In March 1985, the 
price of tea was on average about 23 
per cent lower than in January 1985. 
The price prospects depend on the Indi­
an export policy. Since it has been 
reported that India is planning to 
restrict once again its tea exports, it 
is uncertain whether supplies will 
become more abundant. In the near 
future, without such restrictions, 
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prices may settle at a lower level. 
The medium-term outlook indicates a 
fairly strong underlying global demand 
growing about 3.5 per cent. An impor­
tant factor which can affect the medi­
um-term price outlook is production 
growth in India and Sri Lanka. 
Although both countries responded very 
well to high prices in 1984, uncertain­
ties exist about their capability to 
increase production in the medium term. 

Vegetable oilseeds and oils 

34. Prices of soybeans and other vege­
table oilseeds recovered last year fol­
lowing the failure of the United States 
soybean crop. Since their recent peak 
in May 1984, prices of oilseeds and 
oils have reacted negatively to the 
expectation of a good crop in the Unit­
ed States and reduced participation in 
the 1984 area-reduction programmes. 
This process has continued and in the 
first quarter of 1985, prices stood at 
a level 18.5 per cent lower than in 
1984. In addition to increased sup­
plies from the United States, exports 
have also been raised in Brazil, Argen­
tina and China. 

35. The downward price trend was 
encouraged by an unexpected recovery in 
Malaysian palm-oil production from the 
setback it suffered in 1983. In the 
past, movements in soybean oil prices 
have generally set the pattern for all 
vegetable oils. However, with the 
increase in the share of palm-oil, the 
major direction of prices of the world 
vegetable oil trade will be determined 
by both soybeans and palm-oils. 

36. A moderate decline in vegetable 
oil prices is possible up to the end of 
the season. The anticipated reduction 
in the area under soya in the United 
States is likely to improve the 
supply/demand balance, thereby possi­
bly increasing prices somewhat next 
season. The establishment of a new 
Palm-Oil Development Association by 
African producers has been reported; 
the members are Benin, Cameroon, Ghana, 
Guinea, Ivory Coast, Liberia, Nigeria, 
Sierra Leone, Togo and Zaire. Since 
the palm-oil market is dominated by the 
Far Eastern producers, it is unlikely 
that the new association will have any 
great influence on the market. 

Agricultural raw materials 

37. The prices of agricultural raw 
materials were on aggregate 17 per cent 
lower in January 1985 than their peak 
in March 1984. This conceals contrary 
movements in individual markets. While 
prices of rubber and tropical timber 
dropped significantly, reflecting the 
weakening demand, prices of jute and 
cattle hides continued at a high level. 

Cotton 

38. A significant increase in world 
production of cotton by about 14 per 
cent in the 1984-1985 season turned the 
world cotton market from a situation of 
scarcity and rising prices into one of 
a surplus accompanied by falling 
prices. A near-record level of cotton 
production in the United States and 
China, which turned the latter country 
from a big net importer into a net 
exporter, contributed to the change. 

39. At the same time, despite a moder­
ate stimulus from economic expansion, 
cotton consumption has remained at a 
relatively low level. As a 
consequence, end-of-season stocks are 
expected to increase to a level equiv­
alent to over six months' consumption, 
thus depressing prices. In the first 
quarter of 1985, the price of cotton 
was on average about 20 per cent lower 
than the May 1984 peak. With the 
expectation of another large crop in 
the United States and stagnant consump­
tion, the price prospects are not 
bright. 

Rubber 

40. The disappointing performance of 
the rubber market was attributed to the 
weakening economic recovery in the 
industrialized countries and consider­
able increase in production (which, 
together with the high level of buffer 
stocks, prevents prices from rising). 
Prospects for 1985 are for probable 
price fluctuations around the present 
level mainly due to the intervention of 
the International Natural Rubber 
Agreement. 
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(b) Minerals and metals Lead 

41. By any standards, the minerals and 
metals markets have demonstrated a 
break with tradition and have not 
responded to the recovery in a manner 
that historical experience would sug­
gest. Indeed, an upsurge in demand for 
minerals and metals reflected, inter 
alia, in the increase in world trade 
volume of this group of commodities 
(estimated at 5 per cent)2 has led to a 
huge reduction in stocks, but has 
failed to trigger off any significant 
rise in prices. 

42. In the aggregate, the prices of 
minerals and metals reached their peak 
in the second quarter of 1983 - only 6 
per cent higher than the rock bottom 
price during the fourth quarter of 1982 
- and have continued to weaken since 
then. The unexpected and continued 
strength of the United States dollar 
and the relatively high real interest 
rates may have contributed to the 
depressed state of the metals market. 

Copper 

43. In the copper market, there was a 
significant increase in consumption of 
copper, by 9.5 per cent in 1984 and a 
decline in production by 3.3 per cent. 
This supply-demand balance resulted in 
a significant decrease in stocks, yet, 
despite a marked improvement in market 
balance, the copper price in the first 
quarter of 1985 was on average about 13 
per cent lower than in 1984, and about 
7 per cent lower than in 1982. 

45. The recovery in lead prices was 
stimulated by the higher winter demand 
for batteries. Environmental consid­
erations are responsible for a less 
favourable outlook for lead. The pro­
posal to reduce the lead content of 
petrol and its total removal from paint 
coincides with the restriction imposed 
on output in developed countries 
thus, the price is likely to stabilize 
at a relatively low level. 

(c) Crude petroleum 

46. The oil market continued to weaken 
throughout 1984. The source of weak­
ness was that the Organization of 
Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) 
maintained its production slightly 
above its 17.5 million barrels-a-day 
(b/d) quota. It also had difficulties 
with a pricing structure which over­
priced light crudes in relation to 
heavy crudes. Despite the fall in OPEC 
production in August-September, the 
supply/demand balance has not been 
brought into equilibrium and, as a con­
sequence, the official prices of North 
Sea and Nigerian light crudes dropped 
in October 1984. In order to defend 
their present pricing structure, OPEC 
decided to cut production by 1.5 mil­
lion b/d. However, this was not enough 
to protect the pricing structure. In 
January 1985, the price of light crudes 
dropped by about 5 per cent and a quota 
of 16 million b/d has been introduced. 

Zinc 
2. Price changes in a longer-term 
perspective 

44. Zinc and lead performed relatively 
well in 1984. With production increas­
ing to a lesser degree than demand, 
zinc prices have risen by about 17 per 
cent in 1984 as compared to 1983. 
Prices of zinc fell towards the end of 
the year and increased again in March 
1985 as a result of the strike in Peru. 

47. The weakness in the behaviour, of 
commodity prices over the recent recov­
ery becomes more apparent when compar­
isons are made with their peformance in 
earlier years (see table 6) . A 
sequence of large and prolonged 
increases of prices in 1973-1974, 
1976-1977 and 1979-1980, followed by 
relatively smaller decreases of short­
er duration in 1975 and 1978, was suc-

2 In some instances, in 1984 the increases of non-ferrous metals were signif­
icant. The main importers: the Federal Republic of Germany, Japan and the 
United States, increased their imports of copper by 15, 4 and 150 per cent 
respectively and of zinc by 54, 24 and 46 per cent respectively. 
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Table 6 

Commodity prices and main factors underlying their behaviour 
(Cumulative changes over the same periods of price fluctuation) 

(Percentage) 

Commodity prices a/ 

US$ 
SDR 
ECU 
Real terms b/ 

Industrial production c/ 

World trade (volume) 

Inflation in OECD . 

Consumer price index d/ 
Unit value of 
manufactures e/ 

Price of oil in US$ 

Interest rate // 

Exchange rate g/ 

1973-
1974 

90 
76 
82 
42 

12 

17 

21 

40 

265 

89 

-6 

1975 

-20 
-21 
-23 
-9 

0 

-4 

11 

12 

0 

-37 

-1 

1976-
1977 

35 
40 
45 
2 

13 

15 

17 

9 

16 

-13 

5 

1978 

-7 
-13 
-16 
-19 

4 

5 

8 

15 

0 

46 

-9 

1979-
1980 

30 
27 
20 
5 

4 

17 

23 

25 

119 

57 

-2 

1981-
1982 

-31 
-18 
1 

-25 

-3 

-3 

18 

-8 

6 

6 

24 

1983-
1984 

6 
14 
29 
15 

9 

11 

10 

-8 

-14 

-14 

14 

Sources: UNCTAD secretariat calculations based on the following international 
sources: UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin; United Nations, Monthly 
Bulletin of Statistics; GATT, International Trade OECD, Main Economic Indicators; 
IMF, International Financial Statistics (various issues); Commission of the 
European Communities, Annual Economic Report 1983-1984, No. 18, November 1983 and 
Eurostatistics Monthly, No. 4, 1985. 

a/ UNCTAD index of non-oil primary commodities exported by developing 
countries. 

b/ UNCTAD index in US$ divided by the United Nations index of unit values 
of manufactured goods exported by developed market economies. 

c/ United Nations index of World Industrial Production in constant US$. 
d/ OECD consumer price index in national currencies. 
e/ United Nations index of unit values of manufactured goods exported by 

developed market-economy countries. 
// Three-month London Inter-bank Offer Rates on US$ deposits. 
gl Effective exchange rate US$. 

ceeded by a long and severe recession 
in 1981-1982 and a short and weak 
recovery in 1983-1984. 

48. A number of studies have been 
undertaken in order to analyze the rea­
sons for changes in commodity prices 
over time. A consensus has emerged 
that commodity price fluctuations can 
be quite satisfactorily explained by 
the variations in a relatively small 

number of factors, namely, world indus­
trial production, supply shocks, and 
inflation, exchange rates and interest 
rates in the major markets. Apart from 
supply shocks, which are both random 
and specific to individual 
commodities, the data presented in 
table 6 provide measures of these vari­
ables: and these data suggest clearly 
enough that the relative importance of 
the different variables has varied from 
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one period to another. 

49. Studies have been carried out 
which attempt to evaluate the relative 
importance of these different vari­
ables over various time periods. While 
the studies have generally not been 
conclusive, they do indicate that, as 
between the monetary factors and the 
supply/demand factors, the former have 
assumed somewhat greater causal impor­
tance in the years since the early 
1970s than they did in the 1960s. Dur­
ing the 1970s, the dominant monetary 
factor appears to have been inflation 
while, in the early 1980s, it has prob­
ably been exchange rates. 

50. There are several causal paths 
along which monetary factors may have 
been exerting greater influence on com­
modity prices. Over the last few 
years, there has been a continuing 
appreciation of the dollar. By raising 
the prices of primary commodities in 
other currencies, this may tend over 
time to bring about reductions in 
demand and increases in supply which 
will exert a downward pressure on pric­
es in dollars. In the recent recovery, 
this could have had some effect on 
those commodities whose demand or sup­
ply can be fairly quickly adjusted 
through substitution of synthetics or 
greater capacity utilization. 

51. A quite separate exchange rate 
effect derives from the depreciation of 
exchange rates in producing countries. 
Being under severe balance-of-payments 
pressure, numerous primary producers 
have devalued their currencies in order 
to stimulate domestic production for 
export. As discussed in part two, 
chapter III, section F of the present 
report, there is empirical evidence 
that, for a number of agricultural com­
modities, production has responded 
positively to the higher domestic pric­
es, thus bringing a downward pressure 
to bear on international prices. 

52. Monetary factors may also have 
been tending to dampen down speculative 
activity in the early 1980s as compared 
with the 1970s. The 1970s was a period 
of accelerating inflation and low or 
negative real interest rates, when 
switching from financial to "real" 
assets, such as certain primary commod­
ities, took place. Hence, cyclical 
upswings in demand may have been 
strengthened by increased speculative 
activity. The opposite appears to have 
been happened in 1983-1984. A signif­

icant decline in inflation associated 
with high real interest rates may have 
discouraged speculative activity. 
Again, apart from their effect on spec­
ulative activity, the high real inter­
est rates are likely to have induced 
manufacturers and others to hold small­
er stocks. 

53. But, at least for industrial raw 
materials, the main reason for the 
recent weakness of commodity prices 
probably lies on the side of demand. 
While industrial production of the mem­
ber countries of the Organization for 
Economic Co-operation and Development 
(OECD) as a group, rose fairly steadily 
and strongly from end 1982 at least 
until mid-1984, it drew its strength 
mostly from Japan and the United 
States. In Western Europe, which 
accounts for some half of the demand of 
industrial countries for interna­
tionally traded primary commodities, 
the expansion in industrial output has 
been modest; and indeed, by the last 
quarter of 1984, total industrial out­
put had barely passed the level 
attained at the end of 1979. Even for 
North America, industrial production 
in 1984 as a whole was only some 7 per 
cent above the output of 1979. It is a 
characteristic of the upswing in both 
regions that manufacturing production 
has tended to advance only slightly or 
even stagnate in the last 12 to 18 
months. The shift of total production 
to services output has been particular­
ly strong in the United States. It is 
further possible that after a pro­
tracted recession there may have been 
some bunching of technological inno­
vations economising on the use of raw 
materials. These developments in the 
pattern of recent economic growth, both 
as among regions and in the composition 
of output, are probably the major rea­
son for the weakness of raw materials 
markets. 

3. Prospects 

54. On the basis of present forecasts 
for economic activity in the industrial 
countries, the overall outlook for com­
modities in the near future is not very 
encouraging. With the deceleration of 
economic growth foreseen in the United 
States and Japan, and good crop pros­
pects in many agricultural 
commodities, prices are expected to 
decline in 1985. The rate of the 
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decline is likely to depend on the 
change in the exchange rate of the 
United States dollar. However, the 
evidence that monetary factors have 
become more pronounced in influencing 
the markets of primary commodities does 
not necessarily mean that short-term 
reversals in trends of exchange rates 
and inflation will generate a con­
siderable improvement in prices.3 

D. International capital markets 

55. The influence of international 
capital markets on developing coun­
tries as a whole, has continued to be 
contractionary. It is true that there 
have been some positive responses of 
creditors to debt-servicing difficul­
ties, brought about mainly by the sub­
stantial improvement in the 
current-account balances of the major 
debtor developing countries. The 
reduction in net capital flows to 
developing countries has nonetheless 
continued. The high interest rates 
prevailing in the United States, more­
over, continued to dominate the inter­
national market, although rates began 
to decline in the latter part of the 
year and continued to do so in early 
1985. The higher average level of 
interest rates in 1984 than in 1983 was 
not only limited to interest payments 
on loans at variable interest rates, 
but also applied to interest payments 
associated with officially-guaranteed 
export credits, (see part two, chapter 
II, section B). Thus, the higher 
interest payments, in combination with 
declining, or, at most, stagnating, 
capital flows, meant greater negative 
net transfers from many developing 
countries. 

56. Recent developments in interna­
tional capital markets and their impact 
on developing countries can be 
described by the evolution in the gross 
amounts of medium-term and long-term 

funds raised in the international capi­
tal markets as compiled by OECD.* 
After two years of unprecedented slow­
down, gross borrowing in these markets 
in 1984 increased by 26.5 per cent to 
reach $194.5 billion. OECD member 
countries accounted almost entirely 
for this growth. The total funds 
raised by non-oil developing countries 
increased by only 3 per cent, while 
those raised by oil-exporting coun­
tries decreased by 45 per cent. Thus, 
developing countries as a whole, saw 
their share in total borrowing in capi­
tal markets drop further in 1984 to 
16.9 per cent from 23.1 per cent in 
1983. Borrowing by the socialist coun­
tries of Eastern Europe, in reversal to 
past trends, picked up significantly, 
although at the level of $3.3 billion 
it still accounted for only a marginal 
share of total funds raised in interna­
tional capital markets. 

57. The uneven growth of borrowing 
among the different groups of countries 
is also reflected in the diverse trends 
in activity in the different market 
instruments. Thus, syndicated bank 
lending has continued to decline, while 
the market for international bonds and 
for the different types of "back-up" 
facilities have experienced explosive 
growth (see part two, chapter II). 
This shift is being caused partly by 
the growth in demand for capital from 
corporations and sovereign borrowers 
in developed market-economy countries 
which seek instruments best suited to 
their particular needs; it is also 
partly occasioned by the change in the 
source of funds, as flows from oil 
exporting countries, which tradi­
tionally favoured bank deposits, have 
declined, while flows from developed 
market-economy countries, like Japan, 
have increased. The repeal by the 
United States of the 30 per cent with­
holding tax levied on interest payments 
to foreigners holders of United States 
bonds, and the possibility for United 
States corporations to issue directly 
debt obligations on the Eurodollar mar-

Although both monetary and real factors affect the prices of primary commod­
ities, it is not possible to make precise estimates of their separate influ­
ences . 
These figures include bank loans, wholly or partly out of Eurocurrency funds, 
traditional foreign and international bond issues and other international 
medium-term bank facilities, such as stand-by facilities to back up the issue 
of other financial instruments. Precautionary credit lines arranged in the 
context of takeover bids, which in 1984 reached $26.5 billion, are not 
included in the above figures, because they constitute a one-time phenomenon 
and it is expected that they will never be drawn. 
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ket in bearer form, have also contrib­
uted to the growth in international 
bonds. An additional factor contribut­
ing to this shift has been the 
increased participation during 1984 of 
banks themselves as borrowers, inves­
tors, intermediaries or traders in the 
security markets. 

58. For developing countries, access 
to these markets has been limited 
despite some increase in the amount of 
funds raised in 1984. Thus, developing 
countries, as a whole, accounted for 
only 3.2 per cent of the issue of 
international bonds and 5.8 per cent of 
funds raised through "back-up" facili­
ties.5 Syndicated loans have thus con­
tinued to account for the largest share 
of gross borrowing in international 
capital markets by developing coun­
tries. However, the funds raised in 
these markets by both oil-exporting and 
oil-importing countries declined by 30 
per cent to $22.9 billion in 1984. 
Half of this amount has represented 
"involuntary" lending extended to 
developing countries in conjunction 
with the various debt-restructuring 
agreements. Thus, new medium-term 
flows, apart from rescheduled amounts 
and refinancing have continued to 
decline even faster than total gross 
borrowing from banks. 

59. In addition to the continued con­
traction in bank loans, developing 
countries were faced in 1984 with high­
er interest payments, despite an 
improvement in the contractual 
spreads, because of the rise of most 
interest rates used as reference in 
syndicated lending. During 1984, these 
rates were on average, 1 to 1.2 per­
centage points higher than in 1983. It 
is estimated that this increase must 
have added more than $3 billion to the 
interest payments due by the non-oil 
exporting countries on their bank loans 
alone, or about $1.0 billion to their 
net interest transfers. Furthermore, 
interest rates applicable on official­
ly-guaranteed export credits 
increased, on average, for the whole 
year up to 0.6 percentage points (see 
table 25 in part two). However, inter­

est rates started declining in the lat­
ter part of 1984, and have continued to 
fall (see chart 2). Though remaining 
below their peak levels of 1981 and 
1982, they are nonetheless still rela­
tively high. 

60. The increase in reference interest 
rates during the first part of 1984 was 
dampened by an improvement in the terms 
and conditions on new bank loans. Dur­
ing 1984, the fall-off in demand for 
syndicated loans, as well as the 
improved financial situation of some 
borrowers led, on the whole, to a mod­
erate easing in borrowing terms and 
conditions. In fact, a number of coun­
tries were able to refinance old bank 
loans with new credit on improved 
terms. Non-oil exporting developing 
countries, however, continued to face 
much stiffer conditions than those pre­
vailing in the markets, because of the 
"managed loans" (i.e. new loans 
extended within the context of debt 
restructuring agreements). During 
1984, in contrast to 1983, conditions 
on these loans were eased, reflecting 
mainly the response of the banks to the 
improvement in the external positions 
of some of the major debtor countries. 
However, they have remained signif­
icantly stiffer than prevailing market 
conditions. Thus, the average spread 
for loans to residents of developing 
countries was 1.44 percentage points as 
compared to 0.57 percentage points for 
loans to residents of developed mark­
et-economy countries, giving a differ­
ence of 0.87 percentage points. If 
"managed loans ' are excluded, the 
spread for loans to non-oil exporting 
developing countries was 0.67 percent­
age points, or only 0.10 percentage 
points above that carried by loans to 
residents of the developed market-
economy countries. This convergence of 
spreads reflects, on the one hand, the 
fact that, among the developing coun­
tries , only countries with high credit 
rating have had access to voluntary 
lending by banks and, on the other 
hand, the shift of top quality borrow­
ers among the developed market-economy 
countries to the other instruments in 
the capital markets. 

The percentage of funds raised through "back-up" facilities is about 20 per 
cent, if a $4.3 billion amount of credit lines for PEMEX of Mexico is 
included. This amount concerns renewal of credit lines which had been sus­
pended when Mexico experienced debt-service difficulties and have been 
renewed under the recent debt-restructuring agreement reached with the 
banks. 
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A - Effective exchange rates index 
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61. The developments during the first 
months of 1985 point to a continuation 
of the 1984 trends as regards the rela­
tive importance of the financing 
instruments used and to continuing ove­
rall growth. During the first two 
months of 1985, gross borrowing in 
international capital markets has been 
growing at the annual rate of 18.5 per 
cent and the increase has been 
accounted for entirely by the issue of 
bonds: these have increased, on an 
annual basis, by 45 per cent. Bank 

lending has continued to decline. How­
ever, the share of non-oil developing 
countries' borrowing in total borrow­
ing was reduced to only 3 per cent, as 
gross borrowing by these countries 
dropped to $7.2 billion, on an annual 
basis. While it is expected that gross 
borrowing over the whole of 1985 will 
be higher than this figure, it is still 
likely to be lower than in 1984 since 
borrowing continues to be severely con­
strained by levels of outstanding debt 
and high interest rates. 
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Chapter II 

DEVELOPING COUNTRIES AND CHINA 

A. Developing countries 

1. Overall progress 

62. With the continuation and spread 
of recovery, the stagnation or decline 
which characterized the production of 
many developing countries in 1982 and 
1983, has given way in a number of 
countries to some restoration of 
growth. For developing countries as a 
group, however, the increase in output 
in 1984 was only some 2.6 per cent, 
just marginally faster than the growth 
of population. While the pace of 
expansion was well below that in world 
output during 1984, and might have been 
expected to accelerate in 1985, this 
appears unlikely to happen. On the 
basis of present estimates, the rate of 
growth in output of the developing 
countries as a group is expected to 
rise only slightly to 2.8 per cent. 

63. Several reasons account for the 
failure of recovery to be translated 
into a restoration of vigorous growth 
throughout the developing regions. As 
discussed in chapter I, the trans­
mission of recovery to developing coun­
tries through international trade has 
been partial and selective. For many 
developing countries, the expansionary 
impulses received through trade have 
been weak; and the international capi­
tal market has, on balance, continued 
to exert a contractionary influence. 
But it is not only short-term changes 
in these markets which have been shap­
ing domestic performance. In numerous 
countries, both economic policies and 
economic activity remain severely con­
strained by acute debt-servicing dif­
ficulties. And countries of 
sub-Saharan Africa suffer greviously 
from protracted drought and mass star­
vation while they simultaneously con­
tend with both external payments 
difficulties and internal structural 
weaknesses. 

64. In the developing countries of 
sub-Saharan Africa, economic condi­
tions in 1984 actually continued to 

deteriorate. Abnormal food shortages 
were registered in 21 sub-Saharan Afri­
can countries. Agricultural output 
generally failed to increase signif­
icantly in 1984 and, in some countries, 
it actually fell. The stagnation or 
decline in agricultural output has also 
led to reduced export revenues in some 
countries. Further, in view of the 
financing constraints facing many 
countries, the increased needs for com­
mercial food imports have implied 
reduced imports for productive pur­
poses. Thus, efforts to bring pro­
duction closer to capacity levels in 
the industrial sectors have also been 
constrained. As a consequence, many 
African countries have had to re-evalu­
ate and redirect their development pol­
icies and, in particular, their food 
strategies. To succeed, however, these 
efforts will continue to depend crit­
ically on sustained international sup­
port, since the economies of the 
African countries will remain extreme­
ly vulnerable to erratic weather condi­
tions for sometime to come. 

65. In West Asia, which comprises 
principally the major oil-exporting 
countries, levels of total output also 
continued to decline in 1984 as oil 
production was further curtailed in the 
face of the weak international market. 

66. Among the countries of South and 
East Asia, substantial economic growth 
continues to be maintained. Some coun­
tries, particularly in East Asia, have 
benefitted greatly from their external 
market links and their specialization 
in manufactures; sustained agricul­
tural development has supported growth 
in the large countries of South Asia; 
and hardly any countries in the region 
have had to deal with critical debt-
servicing difficulties. 

67. For the developing countries with 
debt-servicing difficulties, the 
increase in total output which took 
place in 1984, was some 2.8 per cent 
(see table 7). Though it marked a sig­
nificant turnaround from the absolute 
reductions of the two preceding years, 
it was not sufficient to restore eco-
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Table 7 

Developing countries with debt-servicing difficulties a/ 
GDP and domestic absorption, 1982-1984 

(Annual percentage changes) 

Real GDP 

Real absorption b/ 

Contribution of real 
exports to real GDP c/ 

Memo items: 

Real exports 

Real imports 

1982 

-1.1 

-4.7 

0.6 

4.1 

-19.3 

1983 

-2.1 

-5.8 

1.0 

6.5 

-20.1 

1984 

2.8 

1.7 

1.6 

9.6 

3.6 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations. 

a I See table 2 for definition. 
bl Equals to GDP plus imports minus exports. 
c/ Changes in real exports expressed as per cent 

of previous year's GDP. 

nomic activity to the level prevailing 
before the onset of the debt crisis. 
In face of the severity of debt-servic­
ing difficulties, most countries have 
been obliged to maintain a vigorously 
contractionary stance in their macro-
economic policies. In fact, much of the 
gain in total output in 1984 was 
increased production for export and not 
production for domestic absorption. 
The increase in exports was equivalent 
to more than half of the additional 
total output produced in the year (see 
table 7). 

68. The effects of the contractionary 
policies pursued by the countries with 
debt-servicing difficulties have been 
very severe. It is a measure of the 
intensity of contraction that domestic 
absorption - the supply of goods and 
services available for domestic con­
sumption and investment - fell by near­
ly 5 per cent in 1982 and close to 6 per 
cent in 1983. The small reversal in 
1984 falls far short of making up for 
the losses of the preceding years. 
Domestic consumption and investment 
are accordingly running well below 

their pre-debt crisis levels. The com­
pression has fallen with particular 
severity on investment since restric­
tive fiscal policies have usually 
entailed large cuts in public invest­
ment expenditure, private investment 
has been depressed by the high levels 
of capacity under-utilization and low 
profits, and imported capital goods 
have been restricted or costly. 
Although devaluations have strength­
ened the incentive to invest in the 
export and import-substituting 
sectors, the restoration of aggregate 
investment to former levels still 
appears a distant prospect in view of 
reduced domestic demand and lower lev­
els of income and profits from which 
savings can be made. 

69. A related cost of the large and 
abrupt adjustment which has had to be 
effected by the countries with debt-
servicing difficulties, has been the 
acceleration of price inflation. As 
just noted, the real reductions in the 
supplies of goods and services avail­
able for domestic consumption and 
investment which took place in 1982 and 
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1983, were large. The cuts in domestic 
expenditure required to balance demand 
with the lower levels of supplies at 
prevailing prices were not only drastic 
but presumed an exceptional flexibili­
ty in the reorientation of fiscal as 
well as monetary policies. In the 
event, some part of the demand-supply 
balance was restored through the upward 
movement of prices. The devaluation of 
currencies which has formed part of the 
adjustment measures also added rising 
import costs to the upward spiral of 
prices. Further, the actual cuts in 
expenditure, both public and private, 
made by governments, together with the 
price inflation, have brought about 
reductions in real income which has 
intensified the conflict among compet­
ing income groups and given new impetus 
to the wage-price inflation endemic to 
most countries. 

70. The much greater contraction, or 
smaller increase, in domestic absorp­
tion than in total output over recent 
years in the countries with debt-
servicing difficulties, has had its 
counterpart in substantially improving 
trade balances. The gain in the trade 
balance was not confined to the group 
of countries with debt-servicing dif­
ficulties. For the developing coun­
tries as a whole, 1984 saw a 
considerable improvement in trade bal­
ances. With virtually unchanged terms 
of trade, the improvement was almost 
entirely due to changes in the volume 
of export and imports. In East Asian 
countries, imports did not keep pace 
with the very rapid expansion in 
exports. In South Asia, however, there 
was some deterioration in the balance 
owing to the effects of weather condi­
tions on foreign trade. 

71. Taking developing countries 
together, the improvement in the trade 
balance more than offset the increase 
in net interest payments. The aggre­
gate deficit in the balance of payments 
on current account was again reduced in 
1984 by about as much as in 1983. 
Standing at $48.2 billion, it was 
almost half the peak level reached in 
1982 during the depth of the recession. 

(a) Western Hemisphere 

72. The performance of the countries 
in the Western Hemisphere, has been 
primarily influenced by efforts to cope 
with their debt problems. The resched­

uling of debt service has avoided a 
widespread financial crisis while 
allowing additional time for seeking a 
more permanent solution to their debt 
problem. The drying up of new private 
financial flows, which followed and 
partly precipitated the debt-servicing 
difficulties, obliged most countries 
to reduce substantially their cur­
rent-account deficits. In view of the 
large amount of outstanding debt at 
variable, but high, interest rates, the 
reduction in the current-account defi­
cits concurrently with the accommo­
dation of large interest rate payments 
has given rise to a significant slow­
down in the development process in the 
region. 

73. In both 1983 and 1984, current-
account balances improved 
dramatically. The combined deficit for 
the region fell to $6.3 billion in 1984 
from $40 billion in 1982. This 
reduction, however, was accounted for 
very largely by Brazil, Mexico and Ven­
ezuela whose combined deficit of $26.4 
billion in 1982 turned into a surplus 
of $7.6 billion in 1984. Argentina, 
the other large indebted country, has 
not been able to reduce its deficit 
significantly. Most of the remaining 
countries in the region have reduced 
their deficits in at least one of the 
two years. With continued high or 
increasing interest payments, the 
reduction in the combined deficit has 
come from improvements in the trade 
balance. Most of the improvement in 
1983 was the result of sharp reductions 
in the volume of imports, since the 
rise in export volumes and in terms of 
trade was very limited. In 1984, the 
rapid expansion of exports by 11.7 per 
cent permitted another significant 
improvement in the trade balance 
despite a slight deterioration in the 
terms of trade, as well as some resump­
tion of growth in the volume of 
imports. 

74. Exports from the region, which 
have been growing at rates higher than 
the average for developing countries as 
a whole, reflect mainly the performance 
of the larger countries which have been 
able to benefit from the recovery in 
the United States. Their flexible pro­
ductive structures have allowed them to 
respond rapidly to the expansion in the 
import-demand in that country. The 
volume of exports from Brazil and 
Argentina, both major exporters of man­
ufactures, increased by 32 and 22 per 
cent respectively over the two-year 
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Table 8 

Current-account balances: a I 
major countries and country groups , 1983-1986 

(Billions of dollars) 

Country or country group 

Developed market-economy countries b/ 
Canada 
France 
Germany, Fed. Rep. of 
Italy 
Japan 
United Kingdom 
United States 
Other countries 

Developing countries c/ 
Western Hemisphere 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
West Asia 
South Asia 
East Asia 

China 
Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe 

Statistical discrepancy d/ 

1983 

-3.3 
1.5 
-2.9 
10.4 
1.5 

22.2 
6.5 

-33.3 
-9.2 

-72.3 
-11.5 
-4.3 
-15.4 
-20.7 
-4.2 
-14.5 
4.5 

8.2 
62.9 

1984 

(Esti­
mated) 

-42.5 
1.8 
1.9 
13.0 
-2.0 
36.4 
3.0 

-95.0 
-1.6 

-48.2 
-6.3 
-6.1 
-8.9 
-20.5 
-4.2 
-1.0 
4.2 

11.2 
75.3 

1985 1986 

(Forecast) 

-49.5 
2.0 
3.0 
17.0 
-4.0 
50.0 
4.0 

-120.0 
-1.5 

-47.3 
-13.0 
-5.8 
-8.3 
-17.6 
-3.9 
-0.2 
2.0 

7.0 
87.8 

-64.2 
0.5 
4.0 
15.0 
-5.5 
55.0 
3.5 

-134.0 
-2.7 

-47.6 
-17.4 
-5.1 
-8.6 
-14.4 
-4.3 
-2.0 
2.0 

3.0 
106.8 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, 
national sources. 

based on official national and inter-

a/ Goods, services and private transfers. 
b/ As defined in the UNCTAD Handbook of International Trade and Development 

Statistics, but excluding Yugoslavia. 
c/ All countries, territories and areas not included in other groups. 
d/ The statistical discrepancy is composed of a (usually negative) 

discrepancy on merchandise trade mainly due to timing asymmetries and a positive 
discrepancy on services reflecting, in the main, under-reporting of interest 
income, receipts from sales of transportation services, and remittances. The 
increase in the absolute discrepancy on merchandise trade in 1983 and 1984 has 
been responsible for an overall decrease in the statistical discrepancy in these 
two years (see IMF World Economic Outlook, p. 236). 

period. The movements in export prices 
in Brazil led to similar results with 
regard to the value of exports. Con­
versely, in Argentina a 5 per cent 
decrease in export prices offset partly 
the growth in the volume of exports. 
Similarly, in Mexico, the 20 per cent 
increase in the volume of exports has 
been largely offset by reductions in 
export prices. The remaining countries 
experienced smaller increases in the 
value of exports. Import growth 
resumed in 1984, but remained rather 

weak. Furthermore, it has been concen­
trated in a small number of countries, 
all of which experienced large 
reductions in imports in the previous 
two years. For the remaining 
countries, the volume of imports con­
tinued to decline, or has increased 
only slightly. In the case of imports, 
the same pattern has characterized both 
the large and the small economies in 
the region. In Mexico, the import vol­
ume growth rose to 37 per cent, after a 
64 per cent decrease in 1982 and 1983. 
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Import volume continued to decline in 
Brazil and Argentina. In Brazil, the 
decline was partly due to progress in 
import substitution, as, for example, 
in the energy field. 

75. With the trade account in surplus, 
the deficit on current account has been 
almost entirely attributable to the 
deficit on investment income. Thus, 
despite some increase in net capital 
inflows, the countries in the Western 
Hemisphere have continued to be net 
suppliers of resources to the rest of 
the world. 

76. The impressive adjustment in the 
current-account balance has, however, 
been accompanied by only a weak recov­
ery in the economies of almost all 
countries in the region. This has 
reflected the continued weakness of 
domestic demand resulting from the 
restrictive economic policies adopted 
in the course of adjustment. Thus the 
recovery has, to a large extent, ensued 
from the increase in the volume of 
exports of the larger countries. It 
has been based on the utilization of 
idle capacity released by the reduction 
in domestic demand. Internal invest­
ment for instance declined by 25 per 
cent in 1982-1983. In particular, 
there was a fall of 50 per cent in 
investment in machinery and equipment. 

77. Aggregate output increased by 2.6 
per cent, barely exceeding the rate of 
population growth. In fact, the recov­
ery has been so weak that, in most 
countries, per capita output has con­
tinued to fall. Moreover, the gain in 
economic activity has been mainly con­
centrated in the region's larger econo­
mies; it has been weaker in most of the 
smaller ones. For Brazil and Mexico, 
the stimulus has been provided mainly 
by exports. In Argentina, Chile and 
Colombia, the growth in economic activ­
ity was linked more to domestic factors 
than to the expansion of exports. In 
the first two countries, however, 
reversal of policies tended to slow 
economic activity towards the end of 
the year. Recovery in the primary sec­
tors, whose production in 1983 had suf­
fered from severely adverse 
conditions, was mainly responsible for 
growth in some of the remaining coun­
tries. Unfavourable movements in 
international prices of their export 
commodities have limited the growth in 
others. The only two countries to 
experience a decline in output were 
Venezuela and Uruguay, due mainly to an 

unfavourable evolution in exports and 
the low levels of domestic demand. 

78. The weak recovery has not sufficed 
to reverse the rising trend in unem­
ployment in most countries of the 
region. Contraction in public and/or 
private construction has been one of 
the factors contributing to increased 
unemployment in some of the countries, 
reflecting the reduction in public and 
private investment. Moreover, 
reduction in government employment has 
probably offset the rise of employment 
in the private sector in those coun­
tries where industrial activity has 
experienced some growth. 

79. Another disturbing feature of the 
recent recovery in the Western Hemi­
sphere has been the acceleration of 
inflation in most countries. In one or 
two of these, it has reached rates 
which threaten the day-to-day func­
tioning of the monetary economy. Among 
the larger countries, consumer prices 
rose by almost 680 per cent in Argenti­
na in 1984, and in Brazil, they 
increased by nearly 200 per cent. In 
Mexico, however, the rate of inflation 
declined significantly although it 
remained around 60 per cent. As noted 
earlier, the acceleration of inflation 
has generally been a conseqeuence of 
the difficulties encountered in the 
process of adjustment to the debt-
servicing crisis. The reductions in 
real income effected to improve the 
external balance, have been drastic; 
and these have inescapably intensified 
the conflict among the different social 
groups, each seeking to protect its 
level of living, which has found 
expression in the income-price spiral. 
Governments too, in their budgetary 
policies, have not all been equally 
successful in making the needed cuts in 
monetary expenditure. 

80. The prospects for the countries in 
the Western Hemisphere are for a dete­
rioration in the current-acccount bal­
ance. First, the growth in the volume 
of exports is expected to be lower due 
to the slowdown of growth in the United 
States, while that of the volume of 
imports is expected to be higher after 
several years of constraint. Second, 
the movement in the terms of trade is 
expected to intensify the deteri­
oration in the volume trade balance. 
With continued stagnation in net capi­
tal flows and increasing interest pay­
ments, the pressure on the countries in 
the Western Hemisphere for the contin-
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nation of austerity measures is not 
expected to ease. Thus, the recovery 
in overall economic activity is 
expected to remain weak. 

(b) Asia 

(i) East Asia: 

81. The strong impact of the expansion 
in the import demand for manufactured 
goods in the United States, and to a 
lesser extent in Japan, reinforced by 
the absence of debt-servicing diffi­
culties, has been a critical factor for 
the buoyant recovery in the countries 
of East Asia. 

82. With the exception of the Philip­
pines , countries with large debts, as 
measured by the ratios of total 
external debt to GDP, have not faced 
debt-servicing difficulties on account 
of both the adoption of adjustment pol­
icies at an earlier stage during the 
recession and their greater capacity to 
service debt, which derives from the 
larger share of exports in their GDP. 
Thus, for these countries, the burden 
of debt-service has not been a con­
straint, and the impulse given to their 
economies by the recovery in the United 
States has been translated into accel­
erated growth. While the activity of 
the region has been dominated by the 
exceptional performance of the major 
exporters of manufactures, recovery in 
most of the other countries has also 
been above the average for developing 
countries as a whole. 

83. In 1984, countries in East Asia 
reduced the deficit in their current 
account by $14.5 billion to only $1 
billion, thereby accounting for more 
than half of the reduction of the defi­
cit of developing countries as a whole. 
This reduction was led by an impressive 
increase in exports and a much smaller 
increase in imports. Since the terms 
of trade have not changed 
significantly, the developments in the 
value of exports and imports have 
reflected the evolution in their vol­
umes. During 1984, the volume of 
exports increased by 18.3 per cent. 
This rate was more than double that of 
1983 and over 50 per cent greater than 
the average for the period 1975-1980. 
Conversely, the volume of imports has 
been growing at 8.2 per cent, slightly 
faster than the historical rate, 

reflecting partly lower absorptive 
capacity in some countries. This pat­
tern in the relative growth of exports 
and imports has been quite widespread, 
although in countries where imports 
constitute important inputs in the pro­
duction process, their growth has fol­
lowed more closely the rate of export 
growth. 

84. The developments in their trade 
and current-account position permitted 
most countries in the region to enjoy a 
buoyant growth in output of 5.6 per 
cent. An exception was the 
Philippines, whose output declined by 5 
per cent, due partly to adverse weather 
conditions, but more importantly to the 
debt-servicing difficulties which have 
led to the adoption of a severe auster­
ity programme. In 1984, growth rates 
for the remaining countries ranged 
between 5.0 and 11.0 percent, the high­
est among the developing countries. 
Although performance still remained 
below the levels achieved before the 
recession, it continued to accelerate 
in all of these countries, with the 
exception of the Republic of Korea. In 
that country, contraction in the growth 
of exports to the United States towards 
the second half of the year and exten­
sive flooding in September slowed the 
high rate of expansion of economic 
activity to 7.5 per cent in 1984 from 
9.5 per cent in 1983. 

85. The prospects for the countries in 
East Asia for 1985 are for a consider­
able slowdown in the growth of exports, 
particularly from the major exporters 
of manufactures, mainly reflecting the 
slowdown in the United States economy. 
Buoyant domestic demand and investment 
are expected to offset the effects on 
economic activity of the slower growth 
in exports. However, with the growth 
of imports remaining more or less sta­
ble, the current-account balance is 
expected to continue to improve, albeit 
only slightly. Thus, growth in these 
countries is expected to remain 
healthy, at around the same levels of 
the previous two years. 

(ii) South Asia: 

86. South Asia has been the region 
most insulated from the recession. 
Economic activity also remained 
remarkably stable through the 
recession. Developments in the region 
reflect, among other things, the sue-
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cess of past policies in the develop­
ment of the agricultural and energy 
sectors, the importance of 
agriculture, the low external indebt­
edness and a greater dependence on con­
cessional flows (the share of 
concessional debt in total debt was 84 
per cent in 1983). While India, with 
its large weight, necessarily influ­
ences the average performance for the 
region, economic developments in most 
countries have followed similar pat­
terns . 

87. In 1984, the deficit on the cur­
rent account remained unchanged, as the 
deterioration in their trade balance 
offset the slight improvement in the 
other components of the current-
account balance. The deterioration in 
the trade balance was largely due to 
adverse weather conditions in some 
countries which resulted in a reduction 
in the volume of exports as well as in 
a significant increase in the volume of 
imports. The negative impact of the 
developments in the volume of trade 
were, however, partly compensated for 
by a significant improvement in their 
terms of trade, leading thus to a smal­
ler overall deterioration in the trade 
balance. As financial flows have also 
declined, this deficit was financed 
partly by a rundown on reserves. In 
recent years, adjustment to external 
imbalances in the region has been 
facilitated by the increase in domestic 
oil production in India and by the fact 
that external financing has been mainly 
in the form of concessional long-term 
flows. Changes in both these factors 
are expected to affect unfavourably 
India's external payments position in 
the years ahead and consequently that 
of the region as a whole. 

88. In 1984, the growth in agriculture 
in the region, which accounts for the 
largest share of total final product as 
well as for a large share of inputs in 
the industrial sector, declined to 4.3 
per cent. This reflects the return of 
India's growth to a more normal level, 
after a year of exceptional advance in 
agriculture, as well as adverse weather 
conditions in a number of other coun­
tries in the region. 

89. The economic performance of South 
Asia is not expected to experience any 
significant change in the near future. 

(Hi) West Asia: 

90. Developments in West Asia, which 
comprises principally major oil-
exporting countries members of OPEC, 
have been dominated by the continued 
weakness in oil markets. Because of 
substantial energy conservation and 
energy substitution in developed mark­
et-economy countries, the resumption 
of growth in the demand for oil has 
been, in general, very slow during the 
present recovery. Moreover, the rela­
tively slower recovery in the Western 
European economies and in many develop­
ing countries, as well as the increases 
in the production capacity of other 
countries, have also reinforced the 
negative effect on the demand for oil 
from countries in West Asia. Finally, 
the decision of OPEC, in 1984, to adopt 
oil production ceilings in order to 
stabilize prices has resulted in rela­
tively larger cuts in the production of 
some of the countries in the region 
with large production capacity. 

91. In 1984, the countries in West 
Asia succeeded in checking the downward 
trend in their current-account 
balance, which started in 1982. With 
the value of imports declining faster 
than those of exports, the surplus on 
their trade balance increased slightly 
in 1984. The deficit on their non-
factor services and private transfers 
has also continued to decline. On the 
other hand, their surplus on investment 
income declined as the increase in 
interest rates during 1984 was more 
than offset by the loss of income 
resulting from the contraction in their 
assets, which have been used in the 
financing of their deficits. 

92. Since the oil sector has continued 
to account for the largest share of 
these countries' output, economic 
activity has continued to decline. 
With the slowdown in the world 
recovery, economic activity in the 
countries of West Asia is expected to 
fall further in 1985 before some growth 
resumes in 1986. Continued declines in 
imports of goods and services will, 
however, lead to some improvement in 
their current-account balances in the 
next two years. 
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(c) Africa 

93. Developments in Africa have been 
dominated by the prolonged recession in 
countries of sub-Saharan Africa which 
have continued to be unfavourably 
affected by both external and domestic 
factors. Given the small size and the 
narrow basis of their economies, as 
well as their dependence on trade, 
these countries were seriously 
affected by the recession in the inter­
national economy. Conversely, during 
the present recovery, the demand for, 
and therefore the prices of, primary 
commodities have remained relatively 
weak with debilitating effects on many 
of the sub-Saharan countries. As 
regards countries exporting agricul­
tural commodities, the weakness in the 
international markets was further 
aggravated by the continued drought in 
many countries which curtailed pro­
duction. For the exporters of minerals 
and metals, the weaker recovery of 
activity in Western Europe, with which 
they have closer trade links, has 
intensified these negative effects. 
Furthermore, since the latter coun­
tries had undertaken large borrowing on 
non-concessional terms,6 they have 
been among the countries that have 
faced serious debt-servicing difficul­
ties. In spite of these conditions, 
however, the countries in Africa (ex­
cluding Nigeria) improved their trade 
balances slightly. Part of this 
improvement, however, was offset by 
increased interest payments. Thus, the 
deficit in the current-account 
declined by only $1 billion. Since, 
however, financial flows have also 
decreased, the countries of sub-
Saharan Africa (excluding Nigeria) 
have not been able to start rebuilding 
their reserves. In general, financial 
flows to these countries, largely 
accounted for by official flows, have 
not experienced sharp declines. While 
official flows, have stagnated 
overall, the flows to sub-Saharan Afri­
can countries, as well as to other 
low-income countries, have declined, 
this was occasioned by the debt crisis 
which caused official creditors to step 
up disbursements to countries with lar­
ger shares of private debt which faced 
liquidity pressures. Moreover, 
imports into many African countries 

6 The non-concessional debt of countr 
tuted more than 50 per cent of thei 
than 50 per cent of their outstandii 

have been constrained by difficulties 
in trade financing, partly because 
official export guarantee agencies 
have downgraded their credit-rating 
following debt-servicing difficulties. 
Since, in addition, many countries have 
had to increase food imports due to the 
drought, they have had to limit imports 
for productive uses, thus constraining 
output in those sectors dependent upon 
them. 

94. Output in sub-Saharan Africa (ex­
cluding Nigeria) has thus stagnated for 
a second year running. Outsido the 
countries affected seriously by the 
drought, growth has also been partic­
ularly low in countries exporting main­
ly mineral resources. In general, 
performance has been weakened among 
countries facing debt difficulties, 
even when developments in export vol­
umes and terms of trade were more 
favourable. For the countries not fac­
ing debt-servicing difficulties, 
changes in supplies and in the terms of 
trade have tended to offset each other, 
thereby leading to similar patterns of 
growth in most of them. The above pat­
tern of growth has thus led to either 
negative or very low growth in most 
countries. With rare exceptions, it 
has been lower than population growth. 

95. The prospects for sub-Saharan 
African countries are for slightly 
higher growth in 1985, reflecting main­
ly better weather conditions in early 
1985. Improvements reflecting recent 
reorientation in development policies 
will be felt only gradually and in the 
years to come. These, however, will be 
contingent on continued support from 
the international community in the form 
of loans and aid flows. 

96. Developments in the oil-exporting 
countries of Africa have also been dom­
inated by the prevailing conditions in 
the oil markets. These countries, some 
of which face continuing financial 
problems and having large outstanding 
debts, have undergone similar adjust­
ment in their current-account 
balances, as have the countries in West 
Asia. They have cut imports in line 
with their reduced export earnings. 
Growth, however, resumed in those coun­
tries with large non-oil sectors. On 
the other hand, oil-exporting coun-

ies, for which minerals and metals consti-
r exports in 1980-1982, accounted for more 
ig debt at the end of 1983. 
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tries facing debt-servicing difficul­
ties, like Nigeria, have continued to 
experience declining output. The net 
oil-importing countries in North Afri­
ca have, on the whole, faced some of 
the same problems as those of sub-
Saharan Africa. The prospects for 
countries in North Africa are for a 
slower growth in 1985, while in 
Nigeria, growth will not resume before 
1986 due largely to the intensive 
adjustment at present underway. 

2. Financing of the current account 
of developing countries 

97. In 1984, for the second year in 
succession, developing countries 
reduced their deficit on current 
account by about $24 billion. While 
net financial inflows also declined, 
the reduction in the deficit allowed 
these countries to start rebuilding 
their reserves. Reserves were 
increased by about $3.6 billion, (see 
table 9). 

98. Private flows, whose sharp decline 
in 1982 had precipitated the debt-
servicing crisis dropped further in 
1984. With further improvement in the 
payments position of developing coun­
tries and progress in debt-service 
restructuring, it is expected that 
these flows will stabilize by 1986. 
Medium-term and long-term bank 
lending, despite its contraction, has 
continued to be the major source of 
private flows to developing countries. 
The stagnation, or fall, in export cre­
dits in recent years has been related 
to the contraction of imports in devel­
oping countries associated with the 
curtailment of investment and other 
domestic economic activity; export 
credits are expected to increase pari 
passu with the resumption of import 
growth in developing countries. The 
expansion of direct investment is 
expected to be slow, as it is tied, 
inter alia, to progress on adjustment 
and to restoration of high levels of 
economic activity. 

99. Official flows, on the whole, have 
also remained unchanged. Bilateral 
assistance in the form of grants or 
concessional loans from all donors 
stagnated in 1984. Flows from the 

7 The financial year in the World Bank 

Development Assistance Committee (DAC) 
may have increased slightly in real 
terms, though, because of appreciation 
of the dollar, not when expressed in 
current United States dollars. For 
this group of donors, future flows are 
expected to grow at the rate of around 
2 per cent, in real terms, implying a 
further reduction in ODA as a percent­
age of their GNP. Moreover, because of 
continued current-account deficits in 
many OPEC countries, no further 
increase is expected in their net flows 
to other developing countries. 

100. Multilateral flows stagnated in 
1984 after a decline in 1983. Lending 
by the International Development Asso­
ciation (IDA) has been expected to slow 
down as a consequence of the reduction 
of the seventh replenishment of IDA at 
the level of $9 billion. There were 
hopes that disbursements on loans from 
the World Bank could be accelerated 
significantly with the introduction of 
the new instruments on co-financing and 
of the Special Assistance Programme 
designed to provide priority lending 
for structural and sectoral 
adjustment. Nevertheless, whether or 
not an acceleration in disbursements 
has been taking place, there has been a 
decline in new commitments during the 
financial year 1984/1985.7 There is 
preliminary evidence that new lending 
for that year has been running about $2 
billion short of lending targets and $1 
billion below the level of the year 
1983/1984. The slowdown in the pace of 
new commitments is another sign of the 
impact of the recent crisis on develop­
ing countries, since it is partly due 
to the postponement of the initiation 
of new projects by large borrowers such 
as Nigeria and Brazil which have been 
facing debt-servicing difficulties. 

101. An important development in the 
evolution of financial flows in 1984 
has been the decline in the use of IMF 
credit. Net drawings by developing 
countries dropped to $4.4 billion from 
their peak of $10.7 billion in 1983, 
thus reversing the trend towards 
increased Fund use which began in 1978. 
The slowdown in the use of Fund facili­
ties has resulted partly from the 
improvement of the external position of 
developing countries and partly from 
previously heavy drawings in relation 
to total access. The reduction in the 
overall use of Fund credit has been 

runs from 1 July to 30 June. 
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Table 9 

Deficit of developing countries: sources of financing, 1983-1986 
(Billions of dollars) 

Current-account deficit 
Increase in official reserves 
Total net capital flows 

Official bilateral flows on 
concessional terms 
Grants a/ 
Medium- and long-term loans 

Other medium- and long-term 
official bilateral loans 

Multilateral institutions 
Private flows 

Direct investment 
Export credits 
Bilateral portfolio investment 
Other international bank lending 

Medium- and long-term 
Short-term 

IMF lending 
Other capital, unrecorded flows, 
errors and omissions 

Memo item: 
Total interest b/ and profit 
remittances (sign reversed) 

Net transfer 

1983 

72.3 
-10.3 
62.0 

16.7 
10.8 
5.9 

3.6 
11.3 
31.5 
8.6 
6.7 
0.6 
15.6 
33.4 
-17.8 
10.7 

-11.8 

42.9 
19.1 

Estimated 

1984 

48.2 
3.6 
51.8 

16.7 
10.8 
5.9 

3.6 
11.3 
24.0 
7.7 
6.7 
1.7 
7.9 
18.9 
-11.0 
4.6 

-8.4 

52.0 
-0.2 

Forecast 

1985 

47.3 
-5.0 
42.3 

17.4 
11.5 
5.9 

3.6 
10.5 
21.4 
7.7 
7.0 
1.0 
5.7 
26.7 
-21.0 
1.5 

-12.1 

59.0 
-16.7 

1986 

47.6 
-1.0 
46.6 

17.4 
11.5 
5.9 

3.6 
10.0 
20.3 
7.7 
7.2 
1.0 
4.4 
4.4 
0.0 
-4.7 

0.0 

62.6 
-16.0 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on international sources. 

a/ Excluding technical assistance. 
b/ Balance-of-payments basis; excludes interest on short-term debt or on 

IMF drawings. 

accompanied by an acceleration in the 
trend toward a larger proportion of 
drawings under highly conditional 
facilities. Net low conditionality 
flows to developing countries declined 
to almost zero in 1984, from $2.3 bil­
lion in 1983. On the other hand, an 
increasing proportion of the reduced 
net drawings has come from the Extended 
Fund Facility. 

102. As private flows continued to 
decline in 1984, the balance between 
those flows and official flows in 
financing the current-account deficit 
of developing countries has moved 
slightly in favour of official flows. 
No significant changes, however, are 
expected for 1985. 

3. Debt and debt service 

103. The evolution of debt in develop­
ing countries during 1984 continued to 
be characterized by their effort to 
resolve their debt-servicing difficul­
ties. Recourse to debt-service 
rescheduling, which had traditionally 
been considered as a temporary response 
to meet acute shortages of liquidity, 
has evolved as a major means for deal­
ing with the present longer-term debt-
servicing problems. Thirty-two 
countries either signed or reached 
agreement in principle to reschedule 
their debt-service payments in 1983 
and/or in 1984. Thirteen of these 
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countries had either rescheduled, or 
had reached agreement to reschedule, 
payments in both 1983 and 1984, 
reflecting the continuing and longer-
term nature of the debt-servicing dif­
ficulties facing a number of developing 
countries. 

104. The approach to the debt-servic­
ing problems of most developing coun­
tries has continued to be on a 
year-to-year basis. For some of the 
major debtors, however, with a large 
share of their debt originating in the 
international capital markets, the 
dramatic improvement in their cur­
rent-account balances and their better 
overall economic outlook was seen to 
open the way to a longer-term approach 
to debt-servicing difficulties. For 
those debtors, recent agreements or 
negotiations with commercial banks 
have involved multi-year debt reorgan­
ization with long repayment periods, in 
addition to arrangements which allow 
the banks to diversify the currencies 
in which their claims are denominated, 
and which permit the monitoring of the 
country's economic performance (see 
part two, chapter II). 

105. In 1984, the growth of total 
external debt of net debtor developing 
countries* fell to 5.5 per cent from 
9.1 per cent in 1983. This deceler­
ation was partly due to the continued 
contraction in short-term debt. Thus, 
in 1984, the growth in medium-term and 
long-term debt was 8.7 per cent (see 
table 10). The growth in the latter, 
however, is not an accurate reflection 
of the declining trend in medium-term 
and long-term flows. This growth has 
been affected in offsetting directions 
by two factors. First, the consol­
idation of short-term debt into medi­
um-term and long-term debt had the 
effect of increasing the rate. Second, 
the strengthening of the United States 
dollar has had the effect of reducing 
the growth of outstanding debt not 
denominated in United States dollars 
when measured in terms of United States 
dollars. The growth of medium-term and 
long-term debt is expected to slow down 
in 1985, and fall further in 1986 under 
the assumption of continued slow growth 
in new financial flows. 

106. Interest payments in 1984 
increased only slightly above the rate 
of growth of outstanding debt since 
part of the increase in payments was 
offset by arrears and reschedulings. 
In view of expected trends in export 
earnings, the ratio of interest pay­
ments to earnings is not expected to 
change significantly in 1985 or 1986. 

107. Amortization payments increased 
by 15.5 per cent in 1984. However, 
under the assumption of no additional 
rescheduling beyond 1984, these pay­
ments would rise by 20 per cent in 1985 
and by nearly one-third in 1986. As a 
consequence, the ratio of total debt-
service payments to exports would rise 
from about 29 per cent in 1984 to near­
ly 31 per cent in 1985 and as much as 34 
per cent in 1986. It is evident that, 
despite the reschedulings which have 
already taken place, the flow of amor­
tization payments in the near term has 
not yet been reduced to a feasible lev­
el. 

B. China 

108. Having achieved most output tar­
gets originally set for 1985, the Chi­
nese economy has continued to 
experience a significant upsurge in 
growth. In 1984, national income grew 
by 12 per cent, considerably faster 
than the 9 per cent growth achieved the 
previous year. This growth has been 
led by the exceedingly good performance 
of agriculture, reflecting partly the 
absence of unfavourable weather condi­
tions, but more importantly, the impact 
of the on-going agricultural reforms 
implemented since 1979. Thus, agricul­
tural output expanded by 14.5 per cent, 
giving an average real growth of 9.2 
per cent over the period 1980-1984, in 
contrast to the 4 per cent annual tar­
get implied by the sixth five-year 
Plan. By 1984, China became the 
world's largest wheat producer. In 
addition, as the output of most other 
grains also increased, import of grains 
declined significantly. Conversely, 
the emergence of storage and distrib­
ution problems may have led to a great-

For the purpose of the present analysis, those countries have been excluded 
for which the level of debt is closely matched or exceeded by official 
reserves and other external assets. No such distinction was made for the 
analyses of the financing of current-account deficits, since most of these 
countries have exhibited current-account deficits during the past two years. 
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Table 10 

Net debtor developing countries: a I 
net capital flows, debt service and debt-service ratios, 1983-1986 

(Billions of dollars) 

Debt outstanding, end of year b/ 
Debt service c/ 

Medium- and long-term loans 
IMF lending 
Total 

of which: 
Debt amortization 

Ratios (percentages) 
Medium- and long-term loans 
outstanding to exports d/ 
Interest on medium- and long-term 
loans to exports 

Debt service to exports 

1983 

588.8 

78.4 
3.9 
82.3 

38.7 

200.6 

14.9 
28.0 

Estimated 

1984 

640.1 

88.5 
4.9 
93.4 

44.7 

201.2 

15.3 
29.4 

Forecast 

1985 

694.0 

96.6 
5.7 

102.6 

53.6 

209.0 

14.8 
30.9 

1986 

726.0 

114.3 
7.2 

121.5 

68.7 

205.1 

14.9 
34.3 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on international sources. 

a/ Excluding developing countries, territories or areas with net foreign 
assets greater than $1 billion in 1982. Those were Brunei, Hong Kong, Iraq, 
Iran (Islamic Republic of), Kuwait, Lebanon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Qatar, 
Saudi Arabia, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China, Trinidad and Tobago and United 
Arab Emirates. 

b/ Medium- and long-term only, including IMF drawings outstanding. 
c/ Estimates on debt amortization for the period including 1983 reflect 

actual payments. The estimates for 1984, 1985 and 1986 have been adjusted to take 
into account restructuring agreements that had been agreed in principal up to the 
end of 1984. 

d/ Goods and services. 

er number of provinces seeking export 
outlets. 

109. Industrial output which, over the 
period 1980-1984, had grown at a slower 
pace than agricultural output, also 
expanded significantly in 1984. Over­
all industrial output grew by 14 per 
cent. In a reversal to 1983, growth in 
light and heavy industry converged, in 
accordance with the Plan's aim, to 
improve the balance among the different 
sectors. Over the period 1980-1984, 
heavy industry grew at the annual rate 
of 4.8 per cent and light industry at 
5.8 per cent. Since, however, per 
capita incomes have been growing 
faster, the growth in the production of 
consumer goods has not been sufficient 
to meet demand. Furthermore, problems 
of quality have continued to plague the 
consumer goods industry. As a result, 

imports rose rapidly in 1984. Short­
ages in energy supply whose growth has 
been trailing that of industry as a 
whole, have been among the factors con­
straining industrial growth. Trans­
portation and, in general, 
infrastructure services, have also 
continued to be problem areas. 

110. Thus, energy and infrastructure 
projects have continued to be priority 
areas for investment. During 1984, 
capital construction increased by 23.8 
per cent. Investment in energy pro­
jects increased by 25.1 per cent and in 
transportation and communications by 
34.2 per cent. The two sectors togeth­
er accounted for 35.8 per cent of all 
capital construction investment. 
These two sectors will continue to be 
given priority in the seventh Five-year 
Plan for the period 1986-1990, which 
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otherwise is expected to put more 
emphasis on modernizing and expanding 
existing capacity than on new major 
heavy industry projects. 

111. Over the medium term, further 
progress in industrial development is 
envisaged through the implementation 
of the comprehensive industrial reform 
announced in October 1984. While the 
scope, the modalities and the precise 
timing of this reform have not yet been 
worked out, certain managerial 
reforms, such as replacing the profit 
turnover with taxation and the granting 
of greater autonomy for enterprises in 
the field of investment, production and 
trade decisions, have been in place 
since the beginning of 1985. Wage and 
price reforms are also to be imple­
mented in 1985. Under these reforms, 
wages are to be more closely related to 
the work performed and price movements 
are to reflect changes in production 
costs or in conditions governing supply 
and demand. Their implementation, how­
ever, is expected to be gradual in 
order to avoid a resumption of 
inflation, which has been around 2 per 
cent and to protect real purchasing 
power and living standards. 

112. On the external front, China has 
continued to run a current-account sur­
plus of around $4 billion, despite a 
deterioration in its trade balance. 
The growth in the value of imports, 
which had resumed in 1983 after three 

years of restraint, accelerated fur­
ther in 1984 to reach 28.7 per cent. 
Thus, while imports of foodstuffs 
declined by more than 35 per cent, 
those of manufactured goods increased 
by a similar amount. While the trend 
towards increasing imports has been the 
result of deliberate policy to increase 
imports of technology and vital inputs 
to industry and agriculture, the sudden 
jump observed towards the end of 1984 
was fuelled by the excessive liquidity 
created by the large increases in bank 
lending and wages during the same peri­
od in anticipation of the implementa­
tion of the financial and wage reforms 
mentioned above. The growth in the 
value of exports, which in 1984 was 
15.3 per cent, has continued to trail 
that of imports, thereby accounting for 
the narrowing of the surplus in the 
trade balance. Thus, the continued 
surplus in the current-account balance 
has been sustained by increasing net 
receipts from tourism and other ser­
vices . 

113. In 1985, as the Chinese Govern­
ment tries to consolidate the gains of 
the past few years in order to prepare 
the economy for the envisaged indus­
trial reform, growth is expected to 
remain strong, but lower than that of 
the previous years. Thus, national 
income is expected to grow at around 7 
per cent, with continued greater empha­
sis on the industrial sectors. 
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Chapter III 

INDUSTRIALIZED COUNTRIES 

A. Developed market-economy 
countries 

114. As the upswing in economic activ­
ity of the United States approaches its 
cyclical peak, the pace of economic 
growth of the developed market-economy 
countries as a group has begun to 
decelerate. The slowdown in growth of 
the United States is not currently 
being offset by acceleration in other 
countries; indeed, while Western 
Europe is expected to maintain its mod­
est rate of expansion in 1985, some 
deceleration is projected for Japan. 
There are several reasons for concern 
too, arising out of the present econom­
ic situation, about the prospects for 
sustaining a vigorous, if still 
cyclical, upward momentum in the years 
beyond 1985. Besides the evolution of 
demand and output within individual 
countries, there is the question of 
whether the distribution of aggregate 
demand among countries will allow sus­
tainable, external surpluses or defi­
cits which are consistent with adequate 
growth. There are fears that dis­
tortions in financial markets may per­
sist, with high real interest rates 
continuing to aggravate the debt prob­
lem and dampening long-term investment 
everywhere, and with currency misa­
lignment intensifying protectionist 
pressures. And in Western Europe, 
there are doubts whether the return to 
a higher, medium-term growth path, 
accepted as necessary to reduce the 
high levels of unemployment, will mate­
rialize. 

115. The current deceleration in the 
pace of expansion of output follows on 
a year of high growth; for the devel­
oped market-economy countries as a 
group, real output rose by 4.8 per cent 
in 1984. It was the strong performance 
of the United States economy in the 
first half of 1984 and its subsequent 
moderation, which primarily accounts 
for these changes. Indeed, it has been 
estimated that somewhat more than two-
thirds of the increase in aggregate 
demand of OECD countries in 1984 was 
accounted for by the United States. 

116. After a protracted recession, 
recovery in the United States began to 
take shape in late 1982 and reached an 
annual rate of close to 7 per cent in 
1984, the strongest recovery since the 
mid-1950s. Indications for the first 
half of 1985 are that the cyclical 
upswing has been flattening out and 
that growth has slowed to an annual 
rate of less than 2 per cent. Only 
Japan, because of its strong trading 
links with the United States, experi­
enced a comparable acceleration in 
growth of real output in 1984, when it 
rose by 5.8 per cent. By contrast, the 
improvement in performance of the West­
ern European economies was much more 
modest, rising from 1.3 per cent in 
1983 to 2.4 per cent in 1984. Among 
the larger European economies, the 
improvement derived largely from the 
experiences of the Federal Republic of 
Germany and the United Kingdom. Weak 
as it was, the economic performance in 
1984 nevertheless represented a marked 
gain over that recorded in the previous 
three years when the real GNP of the 
countries in the European Economic Com­
munity rose by as little as 1 per cent 
per annum. 

117. Fiscal policy played a major role 
in the reversal and subsequent acceler­
ation of growth in the United States. 
Cuts in personal income-tax enacted in 
1981, took effect in 1983 and 1984; and 
public consumption expenditure also 
continued to rise. As recovery got 
underway and employment began to 
increase sharply, cumulative gains in 
real disposable income were generated, 
and private consumption expenditure 
accordingly continued to advance very 
strongly in 1984. In Western Europe, 
by contrast, fiscal policies have not 
been instrumental in enlarging private 
consumption expenditure. While 
restrictive fiscal policies have not 
prevented continued increases in real 
public consumption expenditure, they 
generally excluded any reductions in 
personal income-tax. That rising pri­
vate consumption expenditure helped to 
induce recovery, was less because of 
gains in real income than because of 
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declines in household saving. Real 
disposable income in the countries of 
the European Economic Community, in 
fact, declined by 0.4 per cent in 1983 
and advanced by only 1.2 per cent in 
1984. The average saving rate, 
however, fell in 1983 and thereafter to 
14.6 per cent from 15.9 per cent in 
1982. The decision to save less 
appears to be a consequence of the much 
reduced pace of inflation since this 
diminished uncertainties, particularly 
about the real value of the monetary 
assets of households. 

118. In Japan, it was even more evi­
dent that the stimulus to the recent 
acceleration in economic growth did not 
come through fiscal policy and its 
effects on consumption. While Japan 
maintained a relatively high rate of 
growth in domestic consumption 
throughout the world recession, the 
pace of expansion in private consump­
tion expenditure declined in 1983 and 
slipped further in 1984. Some 
reversal, however, appears to be taking 
place currently; and public consump­
tion expenditure has been increasing at 
a very modest pace. 

119. In both Japan and Western Europe, 
the foreign demand for exports, in 
fact, played a dynamic role in total 
demand in 1984. In Japan, the export 
sector, which accounted for about one-
third of the increase in GNP in 1983, 
was the source of more than half of the 
much faster growth of GNP in 1984. For 
the countries of the European Economic 
Community, the growth of real exports 
of goods and services accelerated shar­
ply from 2.3 per cent in 1983 to 6.4 
per cent in 1984, a higher pace which 
is still being maintained. Exports of 
the Federal Republic of Germany have 
benefitted particularly from the boom 
in United States import demand: 
exports to the United States increased 
by 28 per cent in 1984 after rising by 
10 per cent in 1983. But for the West­
ern European countries generally, the 
recovery in demand has derived more 
from Western Europe itself and develop­
ing countries. 

120. The vigour of the United States 
upswing has clearly contributed sig­
nificantly to the expansion in other 
developed market-economy countries. 
The real income of the United States 
has been rising at a faster pace than 
that of many other industrialized coun­
tries as well as of numerous developing 
countries which are also its trading 

partners. This alone would have gener­
ated a more vigorous United States 
domestic demand for imports than for­
eign demand for its exports. At the 
same time, however, the dollar has been 
appreciating. Imported goods in the 
United States market have enjoyed an 
added price advantage while United 
States exports have faced stiffer price 
competition. Thus, the relative chang­
es in domestic and foreign prices and 
in domestic and foreign incomes have 
reinforced each other to draw in 
imports and limit exports. 

121. It was the very source of aggre­
gate demand growth in the United States 
economy, namely, the large budget defi­
cit of the Federal Government which has 
led to the overvaluation of the dollar. 
Within the framework set by investment 
demand, savings behaviour and monetary 
policy, the deficit exerted an upward 
pressure on real interest rates, and 
these have played the main role in 
attracting a large inflow of foreign 
capital into the United States. Chang­
es in tax regulations have also 
attracted capital in search of higher 
returns on financial assets. As point­
ed out in the Trade and Development 
Report, 1984, United States tax regu­
lations had been modified in such a way 
as to make the high interest rates tol­
erable to United States borrowers and 
at the same time attractive to foreign 
investors through measures such as the 
Accelerated Cost Recovery System, the 
treatment of interest expenses as tax 
deductible and changes in the withhold­
ing tax treatment of foreign holders of 
United States bonds. The new tax rules 
enabled United States corporations to 
issue securities directly to foreign 
holders without having to resort to the 
costly procedure of indirect issuance 
through an offshore subsidiary. Dollar 
holdings, especially financial hold­
ings, became attractive to foreign 
investors and the growing demand for 
dollar denominated assets helped to 
boost the dollar exchange rate to lev­
els which have rendered some sectors of 
United States industry non-competitive 
with foreign suppliers. And as long as 
the dollar exchange rate remains at the 
high levels reached during recent 
months, a heavy volume of imports can 
be expected to continue to flow into 
the United States while the competitive 
position abroad of United States 
exporters will continue to come under 
pressure. In these circumstances, the 
calls for protection can only be 
expected to become more insistent. 
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122. It is a mark of the influence of 
both the price and income effects that 
domestic demand in the United States 
has risen more than total domestic out­
put. In other words, some part of ris­
ing domestic demand has spilled over 
into a growing demand for net imports. 
Domestic demand, in fact, increased by 
5 per cent in 1983 whereas GNP rose by 
no more than 3.8 per cent; and in 1984, 
domestic demand advanced by 8.8 per 
cent while the increase of GNP was 7 
per cent. 

123. There has necessarily been a 
counterpart elsewhere to the excess of 
demand over output in the United 
States. In substantial part, the mir­
ror has been Japan, a principal trading 
partner of the United States. Because 
of a high saving propensity not fully 
offset by increasing investment or a 
larger budget deficit, the effect of 
the rising export income in Japan on 
domestic demand and, hence, on imports 
has been constrained. The growth of 
real output has, as a consequence, sub­
stantially exceeded the growth of 
domestic demand. While Japanese real 
GNP grew by 3 per cent in 1983, domes­
tic demand increased by only 1.5 per 
cent; and in 1984, when GNP advanced by 
5.8 per cent, domestic demand lagged 
behind at 4.3 per cent. The discrepan­
cy between output growth and domestic 
demand growth has been less marked in 
the Western European countries taken 
together: GNP rose by 1 per cent to 2.3 
per cent in 1983 and 1984 while domes­
tic demand increased by 1 and 2 per 
cent respectively. 

124. The differences among developed 
market-economy countries in the recent 
evolution of their income and expendi­
ture, together with the movement of the 
dollar exchange rate, have been 
reflected in disparate changes in their 
external balances. For the developed 
market-economy countries as a group, 
the current account deteriorated by 
some $15 billion in 1984, yielding a 
deficit of some $61 billion. But this 
was more than fully accounted for by 
the continued deterioration in the cur­
rent-account deficit of the United 
States; it reached $95 billion in 1984 
and is expected to widen further. The 
deterioration is attributable very 
largely to the trade account although 
the traditional surplus on investment 
income has also diminished due to a net 
increase in payments to non-residents 
holders of United States assets. 

125. The worsening current account 
balance of the United States has had 
its counterpart in improvements in the 
balances of other countries. Thus, it 
has contributed towards the lessening 
of the current account deficits of 
developing countries. But the largest 
single improvement has been concen­
trated in Japan where the surplus on 
current account in 1984 reached $30 
billion. In Western Europe, perform­
ance has shown wide differences. In 
countries where restrictive policies 
have been pursued and where exports 
have increased, significant improve­
ments in the external account have been 
registered. This was especially the 
case with France and some Southern 
European countries. The external sec­
tors of the Federal Republic of Germany 
and of the United Kingdom, however, 
were adversely affected by labour dis­
putes in the metal industry in the 
first case and coal mining in the sec­
ond. Both countries recorded deteri­
orations in their current accounts in 
1984. However, the Federal Republic's 
trade surplus has remained significant 
- around $22 billion in 1984 - and is 
expected to improve further as demand 
for its exports remains very strong. 

1. Fiscal and monetary policies, 
prices and employment 

126. The fiscal and monetary policies 
adopted by different countries, which 
have gone far to shape the evolution of 
their recent and current economic per­
formance, have clearly been divergent. 
While monetary policy has continued to 
be tight in most countries, the large 
and fast-growing 'structural' govern­
ment deficit in the United States has 
been, and remains, in sharp contrast to 
the generally contractionary fiscal 
stances of other countries. The dis­
parity can be dated back to 1981, when 
measures were taken by the United 
States to reduce both personal and cor­
porate income taxes. The policy pack­
age put in place by the United States 
Government consisted primarily of the 
Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981, 
which reduced personal income taxes and 
the Accelerated Cost Recovery System, 
which reduced corporate income taxes, 
mainly through liberalized business 
depreciation allowances and increased 
tax investment credits. The impact of 
these fiscal measures, together with 
changes in monetary policy, has had an 
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important bearing on the timing and 
character of the recent recovery in the 
United States. In Western European 
countries and in Japan, on the other 
hand, governments have been preoccu­
pied with public deficits and, in some 
cases, with debt burdens which are con­
sidered to be unsustainably high. Fur­
ther, it has been the prevailing view -
voiced in the United States no less 
than in most Western European countries 
- that taxation, social security con­
tributions and social transfer pay­
ments had been growing too fast 
relative to the rate of expansion of 
the economy. Public expenditure as a 
share of GNP in the European Economic 
Community countries increased steadily 
in the post-war period from 32.5 per 
cent in the late 1950s to 47.8 per cent 
in 1983. Some have also argued, though 
it is widely disputed, that the inci­
dence of taxation on the incentives to 
work, save and invest has been adverse. 
It is true, however, that from 1970 to 
1984, the increase in the total tax 
burden fell on incomes and social secu­
rity contributions while the indirect 
tax burden remained unchanged. Thus, 
in the medium term, the policy aim in 
the Federal Republic of Germany is to 
reduce the share of public expenditure 
from the current level of 47 per cent 
of GDP to 43 per cent; likewise, the 
share in the United Kingdom is to be 
reduced from 44.5 per cent to 40.5 per 
cent.9 

127. The Commission of the European 
Communities has expressed the view that 
the years 1984 and 1985 may see the 
reversing of the upward trend of public 
sector receipts and expenditure. The 
fall in government revenues can be 
attributed to a decline in indirect tax 
receipts in many countries which was 
due to the shift in private consumption 
toward items subject to relatively low­
er tax rates. On the expenditure side, 
current transfers and public consump­

tion, expressed as a percentage of GDP, 
also showed some decline in 1984 
inspite of mounting unemployment in 
member countries. Tax payments and 
social security contributions have 
been stabilized since 1983 and govern­
ment revenue remained constant at about 
46 per cent of GDP in both 1983 and 
1984. Current expenditure, on the oth­
er hand, has steadied at about 47.5 per 
cent of GDP in the EEC countries taken 
together during both these years. It 
should be noted that the consolidation 
of government budgets was made somewhat 
easier by the recovery. Although net 
borrowing by government as a share of 
GNP was still large and exceeded levels 
obtained during the late 1970s, this 
ratio may be expected to show some 
decline in the near future. 

128. The medium-term aim of consol­
idation of budgets, which most govern­
ments in Western Europe and Japan have 
adopted, has generally been the domi­
nant consideration in the shaping of 
recent and current budgets despite 
sluggish economic performance and 
mounting unemployment. The conse­
quence can be seen in the behaviour of 
the structural deficit, the changes of 
which provide an indication of the dis­
cretionary impact of fiscal policies. 
While this deficit increased slightly 
in the major developed market-economy 
countries in 1984 and can be expected 
to do so again in 1985, the increase is 
due very largely to an expected expan­
sionary change in the United States. 
In the other countries the expected 
trends are towards a surplus or a 
reduced deficit over the same years. 
In fact, since 1982 there has been a 
very significant movement towards a 
surplus or a reduced deficit in the 
cyclically-adjusted balances of Japan 
and the European countries which are 
members of the EEC, except in the cases 
of Greece and Italy in 1984 and the 
United Kingdom in 1983-1984. 

The differences in the fiscal stance, of the United States on the one hand and 
of the other major Western European countries on the other, are most apparent 
on the revenue side of the government account. There has been a decline, on a 
cyclically adjusted basis, in the United States government revenue as a per 
cent of GNP whereas in the other countries, there has been a sizeable 
increase. Although many countries had aimed at containing the growth of pub­
lic expenditure as such, this task has been made difficult because of the 
large increases in interest payments on public debt. In the United States 
the cyclically adjusted share of public expenditure in GNP has been rising 
steadily. In the other countries the corresponding share has been more or 
less stable, with declining shares in the United Kingdom and the Federal 
Republic of Germany offsetting rising shares in other countries. 



- 53 -

129. If levels of interest rates are 
used as a measure of monetary policy in 
the developed market-economy 
countries, then most countries have 
continued during recent months to pur­
sue a restrictive course similar to 
that of previous years. In the United 
States, rates rose during the first 
half of 1984 but have fallen subse­
quently in response to lowering infla­
tionary expectations and a cut in the 
discount rate. However, the prime 
rate, for example, was only slightly 
lower in January 1985 than the level 
one year earlier. During the first 
half of 1984 interest rates remained 
stable in most other major developed 
market-economy countries except Italy, 
where there was a fall in rates. In 
the second half of 1984, while rates 
remained stable in Japan, European 
rates followed more or less the move­
ments in United States rates. The con­
sequence of relative interest rate 
movements during 1984 and early 1985 
has been a narrowing of differentials 
between rates in the major countries. 
But the rates still remain at high lev­
els in real terms. 

130. It is notable that, whether tight 
monetary policies have been associated 
with restrictive or expansionary fis­
cal policies, the restoration of eco­
nomic growth has generally been 
accomplished so far without any signif­
icant reversal of the downward trend in 
the pace of inflation. In the United 
States, as measured by the GNP 
deflator, the rate of inflation fell to 
about 3.8 per cent in both 1983 and 
1984, a sharp decline from the 6 per 
cent recorded in 1982 and the 9.6 per 
cent in 1981. In the member countries 
of the EEC, inflation declined to 5.6 
per cent in 1984 from 7.4 per cent in 
1983 and above 9 per cent in 1982; How­
ever, it ranged in 1984 from over 10 
per cent in Italy to less than 2 per 
cent in the Federal Republic of 
Germany. In Japan, the rate of 
inflation has been very low for several 
years, averaging less than 2 per cent 
since 1980 and falling to no more than 
0.6 per cent in 1984. In the first few 
months of 1985, some acceleration has 
taken place in a few countries, but it 
has been slight. 

131. For the United States, the appre­
ciation of the dollar has contributed 
to the lessening of inflation by reduc­
ing the domestic prices of imported 
inputs and intensifying price competi­
tion from imports. A more general 

influence is that international mar­
kets for primary commodities, whether 
for energy or for non-energy products, 
have failed to generate any strong 
recovery in prices. Further, labour 
costs have been moderated by the gain 
in labour productivity which normally 
accompanies a cyclical upswing in out­
put. 

132. The most important factor in pro­
gressively dampening down the pace of 
inflation, however, has been the 
changed behaviour of enterprises and 
workers in wage determination and, 
though probably of less general signif­
icance, of enterprises in price 
setting. While these changes were much 
influenced by the higher rates of unem­
ployment and bankruptcy which ensued 
from the protracted recession, they 
have persisted into recovery even where 
unemployment has dropped very 
markedly. Both labour and product mar­
kets have, in fact, been undergoing a 
number of institutional changes in such 
areas as wage indexation, price regu­
lation and degree of unionization, 
which have altered price and wage set­
ting behaviour and which are likely to 
be of a more lasting character. Such 
changes, incidentally, render suspect 
any claim that, on the basis of past 
experience, there is an identifiable 
level of unemployment below which the 
rate of wage-generated inflation will 
accelerate. 

133. In the United States, the lessen­
ing of inflation has proved consistent 
with strong growth in employment and a 
rapidly declining rate of 
unemployment. From the beginning of 
recovery in the last quarter of 1982 to 
the end of 1984, the unemployment rate 
declined by 3.5 percentage points, the 
largest decline since the recovery of 
the mid-1950s. In sharp contrast, 
employment has been stagnating in West­
ern Europe despite the modest growth of 
real output. With continued increases 
in the labour force, the rate of unem­
ployment in the Western European coun­
tries grew steadily and reached almost 
11 per cent in 1984. There are thus 
more than 18 million unemployed people 
in Western Europe. Moreover, the num­
ber of people out of work is partic­
ularly high among the younger group. 
On average, it is estimated that more 
than 40 per cent of the unemployed in 
Western Europe are accounted for by 
persons less than 24 years of age. In 
Japan, the unemployment rate has 
remained very low, at an estimated 2.7 
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per cent of the work force. 

134. Several governments have intro­
duced measures intended to promote 
employment by improving the match 
between the supply of labour skills and 
demand or by lowering labour costs rel­
ative to other productive factors. 
These have included professional and 
vocational training programmes, better 
housing conditions to facilitate 
geographical mobility and' reductions 
in employers' social security contrib­
utions. Shortening of the work week 
has also been utilized to spread the 
demand for labour. But it is widely 
understood that, in order to make some 
inroads into the high levels of unem­
ployment in Western Europe, several 
years of higher economic growth and 
greater investment are necessary. Over 
the past decade or so, the volume of 
new investment in Western Europe has 
been increasing very slowly. In the 
member countries of the EEC, for 
instance, the net capital stock in 
industry increased by 2.2 per cent per 
annum between 1973 and 1981 compared 
with 4.4 per cent per annum between 
1961 and 1973. Taken together with 
rising labour productivity and some 
increase in the labour force, the con­
sequence has been a growing imbalance 
between productive capital stock and 
the available labour force. 

135. Some part of the answer to great­
er, and sustained, investment is recog­
nized to lie in measures to improve the 
opportunities for innovation or the 
balance between risks and returns of 
new investments. Governments general­
ly have been seeking to revamp or dis- ' 
card regulations or administrative 
practises which unduly impede the 
establishment of new enterprises or 
their entry into existing industries. 
Within the EEC, the reduction of barri­
ers to competition among member coun­
tries is part of this task. On the 
side of costs, some measures have been 
directed towards reducing the finan­
cial risks and costs of more flexible 
employment practices. Profit margins 
have, in fact, improved substantially 
in the last year or so, although rates 
of return on capital still seem low by 
standards of the earlier post-war peri­
od. 

136. But no less important for the 
acceleration of investment is the main­
tenance of a high, and growing, level 
of aggregate demand. In this regard, 
the recent experience of the United 

States is highly germaine. In that 
country, the volume of business fixed 
investment rose very vigorously in 1984 
- by 20 per cent over the preceding 
year. The influence of factors on the 
side of supply or costs is not to be 
discounted. Changes in business tax 
policy enacted in 1981 and 1982, for 
example, lowered the cost of investing 
and made it viable for firms to borrow 
at higher interest rates to finance 
investment. The softening of interest 
rates in 1982 may also have contributed 
in some small degree to the stimulation 
of investment. However, the most 
striking feature of the recent business 
investment in the United States is that 
its behaviour has been very similar to 
that displayed in previous upswings of 
the business cycle; its acceleration 
has been particularly strong in the 
recent recovery because the rise in 
private consumption expenditure has 
also been particularly strong. By the 
same token, the more modest gains in 
business fixed investment in Western 
Europe and Japan are related, first and 
foremost, to the sluggish behaviour of 
consumption expenditure in their econ­
omies . 

137. It is true that in some countries 
of Western Europe, levels of capacity 
utilization are already quite high and 
there are concerns that a relaxation of 
macro-economic policies might recreate 
conditions strengthening the upward 
push of prices and wages. While cau­
tion would need to be exercised whenev­
er capacity levels are near their peak, 
there is little evidence at present of 
renewed upward pressure on prices or 
wages. While some modest acceleration 
of prices is taking place in some coun­
tries, at least partly because of a 
cyclical decline in the growth of 
labour productivity, there are no signs 
that the underlying changes in product 
and labour markets have been reversed. 

138. A separate concern is that a 
relaxation of macro-economic policies 
might bring about a rapid deterioration 
in the balance of payments. While some 
countries have favourable external 
balances at present, it is feared that 
their scope for independent action is 
limited. Views have been expressed 
that whereas independent action to ref­
late an economy can be undertaken by a 
large economy such as Japan with a very 
large balance-of-payments surplus, or 
by the United States as the principal 
reserve currency country and interna­
tional financial centre, the same poll-
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cy would be self-defeating in a country 
with a smaller economy. It has, for 
example, been argued that when a small 
country decides to expand on its own, 
an inevitable consequence of such 
action would be pressure to depreciate 
its currency and a concomitant rise in 
the rate of inflation. Alternatively, 
it may resist the pressures to depreci­
ate but then would have to accept high­
er interest rates which would adversely 
affect investment patterns. The second 
alternative is also considered to be 
undesirable since a large portion of 
the employment created by the policy 
measure would accrue to other 
countries. Such considerations argue 
for a reflation of Western European 
economies which, if not concurrently 
attempted by the various countries 
because of differences in circum­
stances, is at least phased to limit 
the inter-country balance-of-payments 
surpluses or deficits that may arise. 
This would complement possible action 
by Japan to raise the level of its 
domestic demand. At the same time, if 
progress were also made in the United 
States to limit or reduce over time the 
structural budget deficit, with the 
consequent benefit of a further relaxa­
tion in monetary restraints, dis­
tortions in financial or currency 
markets would be lessened. Taken 
together, these measures would improve 
the prospects for sustained economic 
growth. 

2. Prospects 

139. For the very near future, the 
overall fiscal stance of the major 
developed market-economy countries 
appear likely to remain more or less 
unchanged. Government deficits, how­
ever, may decline slightly on account 
of the more buoyant economic activity. 
Budget deficits of the member countries 
of the European Economic Community, 
expressed as a per cent of GDP, are 
expected to decline in 1985 for the 
second successive year. Budgetary con­
solidation policies have been main­
tained in place. The main targets are 
to contain the growth in tax revenues 
and social security contributions on 
the one hand and public expenditure on 

the other. However, in view of the 
prospects for a deceleration in econom­
ic growth some relaxation of the 
restrictive fiscal stance in Japan may 
be expected. The United States Govern­
ment has proposed a number of deficit 
reducing measures but these wil^ not 
take effect until 1986 and thereafter. 

140. The Commission of the European 
Communities has taken the view that as 
the economic recovery in Western Europe 
strengthened, efforts to reduce public 
deficits as a proportion of GDP, to 
contain public expenditure and to 
restructure public spending in favour 
of the most productive expenditure 
would remain valid for 1985." It was 
felt that adjustments were needed in 
view of the steady increases in debt 
servicing as a proportion of GDP in the 
member-countries. Indeed, it was 
pointed out that debt payments had 
become as large as net government bor­
rowing in the Community. The Commis­
sion, however, has also considered the 
need, should it arise, for flexibility 
in the adoption of counter-cyclical 
measures. 

141. In the management of the supply 
of money as such, the Federal Reserve 
System of the United States may have 
more leeway if inflationary expecta­
tions continue to be low and the upward 
pressure on the dollar remains strong. 
Nevertheless, some reductions in the 
target growth ranges for main monetary 
aggregates were tentatively fixed for 
1985, though there is particular uncer­
tainty about the behaviour of the 
velocity of money in the period ahead 
because of the recent institutional and 
regulatory changes. In Japan, some 
cautious relaxation of monetary growth 
is being pursued and if the yen 
strengthens against the dollar it may 
lead to a cut in the discount rate. 
Generally, there are some indications 
of greater flexibility in the manage­
ment of money supply, with more atten­
tion being given to interest rates and 
exchange rates. However, monetary tar­
get growth rates have been reduced, 
especially in the larger countries. 

142. Besides the effects of changing 
foreign balances, the influences of 
other factors which have been instru­
mental in the recent upturn in economic 

10 Commission communication to the Council of 28 June 1984 (C0M(84)365 final). 
Commission of the European Communities, "Annual Economic Review", p.120, 
reprinted in European Economy, no. 22, November 1984. 
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activity may also be expected to dimin­
ish gradually. The marked influence of 
the easing of inflation on consumers' 
behaviour in inducing them to lower 
their savings rates, is likely to 
diminish. The opportunity costs of 
high interest rates may be increasingly 
felt in the housing sector as the 
pent-up demand accumulated during the 
recession has been more or less satis­
fied. In the United States, in fact, 
there was already a downward trend in 
housing starts throughout 1984: starts 
numbered only 1.6 million in the fourth 
quarter compared with the peak of 2 
million in the first. The stimulus of 
government deficits can also be 
expected to diminish as growing inter­
est transfers tend to accrue to savings 
rather than to consumption. The nega­
tive influence on business investment 
of an expected slowing down of world 
trade may also constitute a drag on 
activity in the months to come. 

143. Contributing to the uncertainty 
surrounding the overall economic cli­
mate has been the less than clear 
developments in individual countries 
during the closing months of 1984 and 
the early part of 1985. In the United 
States, in particular, there was a 
sharp deceleration in consumption 
spending during the third quarter of 
1984. Subsequently, however, with 
increases in purchasing power, 
reflecting rises in both income and 
employment, retail sales and new orders 
for manufactures responded briskly. 
Likewise, while housing showed 
increasing weakness in 1984, it recov­
ered in the first quarter of 1985. 
There are, nevertheless, negative ele­
ments which will tend to dampen the 
buoyancy of the economy. Although 
business fixed investment can be 
expected to remain an element of 
strength, it may be eroded by the per­
sistence of the high real interest 
rates and the continued decline of the 
competitiveness of United States 
industry due to the overvaluation of 
the dollar. If the dollar continues to 
remain strong, increases in domestic 
demand may be substantially directed 
into imports, intensifying import com­
petition and dampening domestic pro­
duction; this was very much in evidence 
in the first quarter of 1985 when real 
GNP increased by only 0.7 per cent 
although real consumer spending and 
purchases for inventories rose strong­
ly-

144. In Western Europe, there will 
probably be a continuation of the rela­
tively sluggish rate of growth already 
observed in 1984. It will be accompa­
nied by increasing unemployment. 
Domestic demand in the European Econom­
ic Community can be expected to be sus­
tained by both private consumption and 
business investment. Consumption, 
however, may not increase any faster 
than real disposable income - rising 
probably by 1 per cent - since savings 
ratios may not fall any further. Con­
struction may show only modest growth 
as it can be expected to be restrained 
by continued high interest costs and 
cuts in public investment. An offset­
ting factor may be business fixed 
investment, especially in the manufac­
turing sector, as it responds to higher 
capacity utilization and profits. 
Exports, however, may not be any more 
buoyant than world trade which can be 
expected to slow down considerably from 
the fast rate of 9 per cent observed in 
1984. 

145. Although the rate of growth of 
real GNP in Japan can be expected to 
remain relatively high, it may deceler­
ate in the coming months as prospects 
for exports will probably weaken. This 
may also induce a slackening in the 
pace of equipment investment. It 
should be noted, however, that industry 
surveys have shown that capital spend­
ing on "high-tech" equipment was 
expected to continue to increase even 
if its growth rate may decline in the 
coming months. Responding to increases 
in real income, real consumption may 
become more supportive of economic 
activity in the near future. However, 
the contribution of stockbuilding, 
which was particularly substantial in 
1984, may be much reduced. 

146. Barring unexpected developments, 
economic growth in both Japan and the 
United States during the coming months 
is likely to decelerate and it may be 
very marked in the latter case. Devel­
oped market-economy countries in 
Europe may continue to expand, albeit 
at a rather sluggish pace. It can be 
expected that there will be a conver­
gence of rates of growth of real GNP of 
developed market-economy countries 
toward an overall average which could 
be considerably lower than the 1984 
average but somewhat higher than in 
1983. While the pace of the deteri­
oration in external imbalances will 
diminish, current-account surpluses 
and deficits will nonetheless increase 
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in 1985. In particular, import flows 
into the United States can be expected 
to continue to rise thereby amplifying 
further its trade deficit. The major 
counterpart of this deterioration is an 
expected increase in the already large 
trade surplus of Japan. These imbal­
ances will contribute to the aggra­
vation of frictions in world trade. 

B. The socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe 

147. Recovery in the socialist coun­
tries of Eastern Europe, which started 
in 1982, and was confirmed in 1983, 
continued in 1984, although at a slower 
rate. Individual countries of the 
region, however, experienced varying 
patterns of growth. 

148. The recovery was clearly evident 
in the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe other than the Soviet Union. 
For this group, the annual rate of 
growth of net material product (NMP) 
reached 5.1 per cent in 1984 against 
3.9 per cent in 1983. In fact, in 
1984, the annual rates of growth of net 
material product in almost all social­
ist countries of Eastern Europe 
exceeded not only the previous year s 
level, but also the 1984 annual plans' 
targets. Since the early 1980s, the 
German Democratic Republic, Hungary 
and Romania recorded the highest rates 
of growth. 1984 also marked the fur­
ther recovery of the Polish economy, 
which grew in NMP terms by 5.1 per 
cent, although a rate of only 2.6 per 
cent had been planned. The economy of 
the Soviet Union, for its part, contin­
ued to expand in accordance with the 
targets of the five-year and annual 
plans, although at a slower pace than 
in the previous year. The annual NMP 
rate of growth reached 3.0 per cent in 
1984 (3.1 per cent was planned), 
against 4.2 per cent in 1983 and 3.9 
per cent in 1982. annual plans' pro­
jections for 1985 indicate the expected 
path of further growth. In the econo­
mies of all seven socialist countries 
of Eastern Europe, aggregate NMP should 
grow at 4.2 per cent - the fastest pace 
since the beginning of the 
quinquennium. It may be assumed that 
the majority of these countries do not 
plan any marked increase in growth 
rates for the next five-year period: it 
is likely that the aggregate NMP rate 
of annual growth will remain at the 

level of 3 to 4 per cent. 

1. Industrial production 

149. Industrial growth in the social­
ist countries of Eastern Europe in 
1984, as well as in 1983, was directed 
towards implementing a pattern of 
growth which emphasized the introduc­
tion of scientific and technological 
achievements into major branches of 
industry, the application of resource 
and energy-saving technology, and the 
use of new material and other measures 
aimed at an overall rise in productiv­
ity of labour. The 1984 industrial 
performance was the best in the current 
quinquennium for the group of seven 
countries as a whole. Gross industrial 
output was higher than the average 
annual growth rate in 1981-1983. The 
1984 results exceeded 1984 targets. In 
1984, as compared with 1983, gross 
industrial output of the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe, other than 
the Soviet Union, increased by 4.9 per 
cent, including 4.5 per cent in Bulga­
ria, 3.9 per cent in Czechoslovakia, 
4.2 per cent in the German Democratic 
Republic, 3 per cent in Hungary, 5.3 
per cent in Poland and 7 per cent in 
Romania. In the Soviet Union, the 
stricter economy measures and better 
production and management discipline 
brought about significant positive 
results; the rate of growth of indus­
trial production accelerated consider­
ably in 1983-1984 as compared to the 
two preceding years. Prospects for 
further development of aggregate gross 
industrial output for the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe as a whole 
remain reasonably good. 

2. Agricultural production 

150. The socialist countries of East­
ern Europe, other than the Soviet 
Union, in spite of the adverse weather 
conditions of the previous year, man­
aged to increase their agricultural 
production in 1984 to record levels. 
Among the most successful were Bulgaria 
with a 6.8 per cent growth and the Ger­
man Democratic Republic. In the Soviet 
Union, agricultural output did not grow 
between 1983 and 1984, due mainly to 
the poor grain harvest. Nevertheless, 
gross agricultural output in 1984 sur-
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passed the average annual figures for 
1981-1983. Barring poor climatic con­
ditions, agricultural production in 
the Soviet Union is expected to resume 
its planned growth rates of 5.8 per 
cent in 1985 and.4.5 per cent in 1986. 
Agricultural sectors of the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe, other than 
the Soviet Union, appear to be set for 
moderate and stable growth for the 
1985-1986 period. 

3. The external sector 

151. The pattern of development in the 
external sector of the socialist coun­
tries of Eastern Europe in 1984 was 
very close to that of 1983: the volume 
of foreign trade in the whole region 
grew at practically the same rate as 
that of the previous year and further 
improvements in trade balances were 
observed (see table 11 below). The 
terms of trade of the socialist coun­
tries of Eastern Europe as a whole 
remained at the 1983 level; there was 
a small improvement for the Soviet 
Union and a slight deterioration for 
the other countries. Although the vol­
ume of export growth rate was similar 
to the 1983 level, the import volume 
grew from 3.7 per cent to 4.5 per cent. 
Mainly because of an appreciation of 
the dollar prices of foreign trade over 
1982-1984, there are considerable 
divergences in the value of socialist 
countries' trade measured in dollars 
and roubles. Thus, the Soviet Union's 
exports recorded a modest decline in 
current dollar terms in 1984 despite a 
further growth in rouble terms (9.6 per 
cent). 

152. Some shifts in the regional 
structure of trade flows, appeared in 
1984. An important feature was the 
increase of CMEA countries' mutual 
trade. Both Soviet exports to and 
imports from socialist countries 
underwent a pronounced acceleration in 
1984. Before 1983 the deterioration in 
the environment for business relations 
with the developed market-economy 
countries had contributed to a period 
of stagnation in trade with these coun­
tries . In 1983, however, some expan­
sion occurred in the trade of the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
with the developed market-economy 
countries. In 1984, the volume of 
East-West trade continued to grow but 
with some deceleration of growth 

between the Soviet Union and the West. 

153. Prospects for the developments of 
the external sector of the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe are linked 
with the CMEA member countries economic 
conference, held in June 1984, where 
decisions were taken, especially in the 
field of expansion and strengthening of 
trade among CMEA countries, with spe­
cial reference to high technology pro­
ducts . It is expected that foreign 
trade volume will grow at a substan­
tially faster rate than the NMP. The 
1985 plans' targets project increases 
in both the export and import volumes 
of the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe as a whole (6.7 per cent and 5.6 
per cent, respectively). 

154. The generation of current-account 
surpluses, due mainly to the further 
improvement of trade balances and the 
decrease of deficits in the invisibles 
balance, continued in the socialist 
countries of Eastern Europe in 1984. 
Gains in overall trade surplus were 
registered both by the six countries of 
Eastern Europe in the aggregate and by 
the Soviet Union. As in preceding 
years, the rise in the surplus was 
based mainly on trade with the devel­
oped market-economy countries. 
Reflecting this movement the current-
account surplus of these countries, 
taken as a whole, which was estimated 
to be in deficit throughout the 1970s 
and the early 1980s, moved into surplus 
after 1982 and is estimated to have 
increased from $8 billion in 1983 to 
$11 billion in 1984. According to 
estimates, all countries of this group, 
excluding Poland, achieved surpluses 
from 1981 to 1984. 

155. A sizeable reduction in the net 
international financial liabilities of 
the socialist countries of Eastern 
Europe has occurred in the last three 
years and the net debt at the end of 
1984 was about 20 per cent below the 
level of its 1981 peak. It is esti­
mated that the net indebtedness of the 
entire group of these countries fell by 
$14 billion between the end of 1982 and 
the end of 1984. However, it should be 
indicated that, as in previous years, 
the decline in debt has been acceler­
ated by exchange rate movements, in 
particular, the appreciation of the 
United States dollar (a large part of 
the indebtedness of the socialist coun­
tries of Eastern Europe is denominated 
in currencies other than that of the 
dollar). As a result a considerable 
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Table 11 

Socialist countries of Eastern Europe: growth rates of exports and 
imports (f.o.b.) by major areas of destination and origin, 1983 and 1984 

(Percentage increase over previous year, based on values in dollars) 

Country 

Bulgaria 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Czechoslovakia 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

German Democratic Republic 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Hungary b/ 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Poland 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Romania c/ 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

USSR 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

Total b/ 
World 
Developed market-economy 
Developing countries 
Socialist countries a/ 

countries 

countries 

c/ 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

countries 

Exports 

1983 

6.1 
-2.5 
-17.5 
14.5 

5.5 
-2.6 
9.6 
6.8 

9.4 
12.8 
-2.4 
9.8 

-1.0 
8.8 
-1.8 
-6.2 

3.2 
2.5 
-2.9 
5.7 

0.4 
7.8 
-9.1 
1.9 

5.1 
1.9 
2.7 
8.5 

5.0 
3.9 
0.1 
7.7 

1984 

5.8 
-8.1 
20.8 
4.6 

4.5 
2.9 
-5.0 
6.9 

4.4 
1.5 
-0.3 
6.5 

-1.7 
4.8 

-10.5 
-2.9 

1.4 
8.1 
0.9 
-2.6 

5.5 
33.5 
-2.8 
-14.3 

-0.2 
-1.1 
-2.6 
1.6 

1.6 
3.0 
-1.5 
2.2 

Imports 

1983 

6.5 
-10.8 
11.6 
9.7 

5.9 
-6.5 
-1.9 
10.3 

6.6 
12.9 
12.6 
3.3 

-3.5 
-8.6 
14.0 
-4.9 

3.4 
-3.7 
25.4 
4.0 

-8.2 
-30.3 
-9.2 
4.8 

3.3 
-3.1 
-2.4 
10.8 

3.2 
-3.3 
0.0 
7.8 

1984 

3.1 
1.5 
7.1 
2.9 

4.7 
-5.4 
-0.6 
7.6 

6.6 
4.5 
14.8 
6.5 

-5.0 
-4.1 
-7.7 
-4.6 

0.6 
3.2 
12.7 
-2.7 

-1.2 
6.3 
9.3 

-11.6 

-0.1 
-4.8 
2.7 
1.6 

1.3 
-2.3 
4.0 
2.2 

Source: Data provided by the secretariat of the United Nations Economic 
Commission for Europe and estimates by the UNCTAD secretariat. 

a/ Socialist countries of Eastern Europe and Asia. 
b/ Imports c.i.f. for Hungary only. 
c/ Data for Romania and German Democratic Republic are preliminary based 

largely on partner data. 
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decline in interest payments and the 
ratio of interest payments to exports 
has been recorded during the period 
1981-1983. These developments changed 
the international creditors' assess­
ment of the financial position of the 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
and resulted in considerable cuts in 

spreads charged by commercial banks on 
institutional borrowers from these 
countries. New lending to the social­
ist countries of Eastern Europe in the 
form of medium-term and long-term 
loans, which started to recover in 
1983, accelerated in 1984. 
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Part Two 

DEBT, DEVELOPMENT AND THE WORLD ECONOMY 

Introduction 

156. The external indebtedness of 
developing countries is not a new issue 
- indeed, it has been under discussion 
in UNCTAD since 1964. In the past, 
however, acute debt-servicing problems 
and reschedulings were the exception 
rather than the rule and tended not to 
occur simultaneously; moreover they 
generally involved relatively small 
amounts of debt mostly to official cre­
ditors. By contrast, the contemporary 
debt problem affects very many coun­
tries, at the same time, and involves 
massive sums, much of it owed to banks. 
The change of the scale of the debt 
problem has been accompanied by a 
change in its qualitative dimension: 
it now impinges not only on particular 
debtor countries and their creditors, 
but also on the development process as 
a whole and on the trade and payments 
system. 

157. Initially, the debt problem mani­
fested itself as an external payments 
crisis, giving it the appearance of a 
purely financial phenomenon of concern 
only to the specialists in these mat­
ters - central banks, finance minis­
tries, international monetary and 
financial agencies, banks, and other 
members of the "international finan­
cial community". But as it unfolded, 
the problem was transferred elsewhere: 
into prices, production, employment 
and investment in debtor countries; and 
into strains upon the international 
trading system, and unemployment gen­
erally. Debt, transfigured into a 
development crisis and a transfer prob­
lem, thus re-entered the scene, promis­
ing to return once more in the form of 
a financial crisis, social conflict and 
political disruption. The debt crisis 
has therefore come to thrust itself 
before the community of nations at 
large, an issue of concern in the fac­
tory and in the street. And it has 
passed from being a particular and 
self-contained facet of development 
and the world economy to command deci­
sive influence on the international 
monetary, financial and trading 
system. 

158. The essentials of the debt prob­
lem may be found in the scissor-like 
movements taken by key monetary and 
real variables: rising interest rates 
and falling commodity prices; rising 
debt service payments and falling capi­
tal inflows; rising trade balances and 
falling investments; etcetera. Asym­
metries have also been evident in the 
approach that the international commu­
nity has chosen to take thus far to the 
debt problem - asymmetries such as the 
deflationary bias of the international 
monetary and financial system, the 
greater strength and organizational 
ability of creditors compared to deb­
tors, the imbalance of power between 
developed and developing countries, 
and the decision-making structure of 
the international monetary and finan­
cial institutions. These have placed 
the burden of adjustment on the shoul­
ders of development. The international 
trading and financial systems have, in 
certain respects, served to magnify the 
debt problem and to impede its resol­
ution; yet, they have themselves been 
impaired by it. Indeed, the ways in 
which debt, development and interna­
tional finance and trade interact, now 
constitute the most significant dimen­
sion of interdependence among coun­
tries and groups of countries. 

159. It is against that background 
that Part two of the Trade and Develop­
ment Report addresses the main aspects 
of the debt problem. Chapter I sketch­
es the genesis of the crisis, in par­
ticular the debt accumulation of the 
1970s, the mounting role of bank 
credit, and the disturbances that shook 
the world economy at the end of that 
period. Chapter II examines the devel­
opment crisis by taking a detailed look 
at the incidence of the various shocks 
on developing countries, their impact 
on economic performance and the impli­
cations of the shocks and adjustments 
on future development. Chapter III 
identifies the principal channels whe­
reby the disarray of the trade and pay­
ments system has inter-acted with the 
debt problem, focussing in turn on bank 
lending, export credits, trade finance 
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and payments arrangements, trade 
between developed and developing coun­
tries, and commodities. Chapter IV 
assesses future prospects in the con­
text of alternative scenarios for the 

external trading and financial envi­
ronment of developing countries, and 
draws policy conclusions regarding 
macro-economic policies and the dis­
tribution of the burden of debt. 
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Chapter I 

THE GENESIS OF THE DEBT CRISIS 

A. Introduction 

160. The debt crisis of the early 
1980s is closely connected to changes 
in the pattern and pace of interna­
tional lending to developing countries 
during the 1970s. Outstanding among 
these changes was the increase in the 
share of developing countries' medi­
um-term and long-term external borrow­
ing in the form of bank loans. The 
counterpart of this increase was a 
reduction in the share of official 
flows in such borrowing and the limited 
role of multilateral financial insti­
tutions in helping to finance the 
greatly-expanded deficits on current 
account after 1973. This shift in the 
relative importance of external 
financing from private and official 
sources reflected the influence of 
major developed market-economy coun­
tries' policies in this area as well as 
the interaction of factors on the 
demand and supply sides in the interna­
tional capital markets. However, some 
of the changes in banking practices 
which contributed to the rapid growth 
of bank loans to developing countries 
in the 1970s also increased the vulner­
ability of the international financial 
system to shocks throughout the entire 
system such as the rises in interna­
tional interest rates and the depressed 
export markets at the beginning of the 
1980s. Especially important in this 
context was the predominance in banks' 
medium-term and long-term lending to 
developing countries of "roll-over" 
credits, whose rates of interest are 
varied at three- or six-month intervals 
in line with rates in the inter-bank 
market. Such credits enable banks to 
eliminate risks arising out of possible 
divergences between the cost of their 
borrowed funds and the return on their 
loans but only by transferring inter­
est-rate risks to borrowers. 

161. The increased levels of lending 
to developing countries during the 
1970s were unequally distributed, the 
expansion of bank finance being espe­
cially highly concentrated on a small 
minority of borrowers. There was also 

considerable variation among such 
countries in economic performance and 
the pattern of adjustment to increased 
imbalances on current account. Never­
theless, at the end of the decade, 
despite the difficulties in meeting 
debt-service payments which had been 
experienced by some borrowers, overall 
the debt position of developing coun­
tries was widely viewed as sustainable, 
and likely to adjust fairly smoothly to 
evolving economic conditions. The rate 
of expansion of bank lending to such 
countries was tending to fall. This 
slow-down reflected factors affecting 
both the supply of, and the demand for, 
such financing. For example, the div­
ersification of their assets by banks 
through increasing the share of loans 
to developing countries was to some 
extent a once-for-all phenomenon, and 
the fall in the growth of lending for 
this reason was only partly offset by 
the entry of new banks into this busi­
ness. Henceforth the ceiling on the 
growth of banks' lending to developing 
countries seemed likely to expand more 
in line with that on the growth of 
their assets as a whole. Moreover, the 
limits to this process of portfolio 
diversification by banks were closely 
linked to their perceptions of the cre­
ditworthiness of different develop-
ing-country borrowers. Thus it seemed 
reasonable to anticipate that future 
lending would be increasingly influ­
enced by changes in the relation of 
developing countries' debt and the 
associated debt-service payments to 
indicators of debt-service capacity 
such as exports and GDP. However, such 
views of developing countries' debt 
position were still based on the 
assumption of a reasonably favourable 
outlook for the world economy, and 
ignored the vulnerability of their 
debt-service capacity and the process 
of international financing to systemic 
shocks of the kind mentioned above. 

162. The results of the external 
shocks after 1979 included a widespread 
deterioration of developing countries' 
creditworthiness and a new regime of 
"involuntary" lending to many of them 
(which involved substantial official 
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intervention to sustain the flow of 
funds albeit, at a reduced pace). The 
provision of external finance to devel­
oping countries is now powerfully 
affected by their stock of debt, which 
is exerting a major influence on per­
ceptions of their creditworthiness. 
These perceptions also depend on the 
impact on debt-service capacity of fac­
tors such as the growth of export mar­
kets and levels of interest rates over 
which developing country borrowers 
have no control. 

163. Section B of this chapter briefly 
reviews changes in the amount and pat­
tern of developing countries' external 
debt in the 1970s. Section C takes up 
various aspects of the policy response 
in developing countries to the external 
shocks of the mid-1970s and of their 
economic performance from 1974 
onwards. The discussion indicates the 
context of the rapid expansion of bor­
rowing by developing countries. It 
also includes some analysis of the uses 
to which their borrowed funds were put. 
Sections D and E contain accounts first 
of the assumptions underlying the rela­
tively optimistic assessment of devel­
oping countries' debt position at the 
end of the 1970s and then of the events 
leading to the debt crisis and of its 
sequel. 

B. External debt and patterns of 
borrowing in the 1970s 

164. At the outset of the 1970s the 
distribution of developing countries 
external debt reflected the major role 
of official sources in international 
lending during the earlier part of the 
post-war period. For developing coun­
tries as a whole borrowing in the form 
of official development assistance 
(ODA) and export credits from member 
countries of the Development Assist­
ance Committee (DAC) of the OECD or of 
loans from multilateral financial 
institutions accounted for more than 
two-thirds of total medium-term and 
long-term external debt in 1971. With­
in these overall figures there was con­
siderable variation in the positions of 
different groups of developing coun­
tries, in particular with respect to 
the relative importance of ODA debt and 
export credits. For example, while 
the relative shares of total debt 
represented by these two forms of bor­
rowing were both approximately 30 per 

cent for all developing countries, the 
share of ODA debt was almost 60 per 
cent and that of export credits less 
than 15 per cent for a group of coun­
tries with low GNP per capita. The 
share of bank loans from DAC member 
countries in total debt was little more 
than 10 per cent in 1971, and this lev­
el was not greatly exceeded even by the 
group of developing countries with rel­
atively high GNP per capita. 

165. The pattern shown by these fig­
ures underwent considerable change as a 
result of the financing of the greatly 
increased imbalances in external pay­
ments from 1974 onwards. The outstand­
ing change in the composition of the 
medium-term and long-term debt of 
developing countries as a whole was 
that in the relative importance of 
loans advanced or supported by official 
sources on the one hand and of finance 
from banks on the other. By 1979 ODA 
loans and export credits from DAC mem­
ber countries and loans from multilat­
eral financial institutions and from 
OPEC member countries had fallen to 55 
per cent of developing countries total 
external medium-term and long-term 
debt, while the share of private bank 
loans from DAC member countries now 
accounted for almost one-third. The 
rise in the share of bank loans was 
especially marked for countries with 
relatively high levels of GNP per capi­
ta, amounting, for example, to 43 per 
cent for those with GNP per capita 
above $1200 in 1980. Much of the fall 
in the relative importance of debt 
resulting from official or official­
ly-supported financing was due to the 
share of ODA loans. This fall applied 
to all income groups of developing 
countries, the reduction for countries 
with GNP per capita below $600 in 1980, 
for example, being from 57 per cent in 
1971 to one-third in 1979. The fall in 
the share of ODA loans for developing 
countries as a group was accompanied by 
a much smaller decline in export cred­
its from DAC member countries and by a 
rise in loans from OPEC member coun­
tries . For developing countries with 
GNP per capita below $1,200 in 1980 
there were increases in the share of 
their medium-term and long-term debt in 
the form of export credits between 1971 
and 1979. 

166. The changing composition of 
developing countries' external debt 
during the 1970s reflected the inter­
action of the size of payments imbal­
ances, policy decisions limiting the 
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role of official financing, and factors 
on the demand and supply sides leading 
to increased bank lending to developing 
countries. As indicated earlier, in 
1971 dependence on external financing 
in the form of bilateral ODA was great­
est for low-income developing coun­
tries . This continued to be true 
throughout the 1970s. Indeed, the 
bilateral ODA of OPEC member countries 
(which increased rapidly in the 
mid-1970s) tended to be concentrated on 
developing countries with relatively 
low levels of GNP per capita, and ODA 
flows from DAC member countries were 
redirected in a similar direction. 
Borrowing from official sources played 
a much smaller part in the external 
financing of higher-income developing 
countries during the 1970s. For exam­
ple, the share of bilateral ODA in the 
medium-term and long-term external 
debt of developing countries with GNP 
per capita above $1,200 in 1980, which 
was already relatively low in 1971, 
fell further thereafter. Moreover, 
funds from multilateral financial 
institutions were not a major source of 
external financing for higher-income 
developing countries during this peri­
od. Efforts during the 1960s and early 
1970s to expand the scope of the IMF 
left it in a position where it was able 
to play only a limited role in financ­
ing the large imbalances on current 
account widely experienced after 1973. 
Furthermore, among developing coun­
tries which could raise money from the 
private capital markets, there was also 
a reluctance to have recourse to types 
of IMF financing which were associated 
with strict conditionality, so that, 
for example, drawings from this source 
in 1974-1976 were mostly confined to 
reserve and first credit tranches and 
the Oil and Compensatory Financing 
Facilities. The lending activities of 
the World Bank and the regional devel­
opment banks increased rapidly during 
the 1970s but remained fairly small in 
comparison to these imbalances. For 
higher-income developing countries 
much of their increased borrowing 
requirements was met by medium-term 
loans from private banks. 

167. Such loans to developing coun­
tries, mostly in the form of Eurocur­
rencies, began to increase rapidly in 
the early 1970s. External debt in this 

form for developing countries grew at 
an average annual rate of 40 to 50 per 
cent in 1971-1975 and at one of almost 
30 per cent in 1975-1979. A large part 
of this expansion was concentrated on a 
small number of borrowers. The expan­
sion resulted partly from factors on 
the supply side of the capital markets. 
These factors included the increased 
liquidity of the international banking 
system resulting from the deposits of 
oil-exporting countries and various 
changes in banks' practices which made 
it easier for them to take advantage of 
the opportunities for profitable div­
ersification of their assets presented 
by lending to developing countries. 
For example, the practice of syndi­
cation associated with most large-sca­
le Eurocurrency lending made it 
possible to distribute the risks of 
particular loans among members of the 
syndicates and enabled smaller banks to 
enjoy the benefits of the expertise of 
bigger ones in such financing. In the 
course of normal business conditions 
funding risks were reduced by the 
development of the large international 
inter-bank market. Moreover, as was 
noted earlier, by using variable-rate 
credits, banks were able to eliminate 
interest-rate risk. The rapid growth 
of bank lending to developing countries 
was also due to factors on the demand 
side such as the convenience to borrow­
ers of syndicated Eurocurrency loans, 
the main type of medium-term bank lend­
ing to developing countries. These 
loans could be quickly arranged, were 
subject to less stringent conditions 
than borrowing from the IMF, and had 
several advantages of flexibility com­
pared with, for example, export 
credits.11 Moreover, very large sums of 
money could be raised in this form. 

168. However, although the evolution 
of practices in international banking 
just described reduced or eliminated 
the risks of certain operations in the 
capital markets, bank lending to devel­
oping countries remained vulnerable to 
risks resulting from unfavourable eco­
nomic changes affecting several bor­
rowers simultaneously (sometimes 
described as systemic risks). Indeed, 
certain banking practices which facil­
itated the expansion of lending to 
developing countries were capable of 
increasing pressures to contract such 

11 However, the rates of interest on official or officially-supported export 
credits were often lower than those on syndicated Eurocurrency credits. 
These rates were also more often fixed throughout the maturity of the loan. 
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financing in response to deteri­
orations of creditworthiness. For 
example, as a conduit for funds 
throughout the capital markets the 
international inter-bank market 
becomes a potential source of addi­
tional instability during periods of 
disturbance. Moreover, if the unfa­
vourable changes in economic condi­
tions include upward movements of 
interest rates, variable-rate credits 
lead to increased credits risks owing 
to the rise in borrowers' debt-service 
obligations. 

C. Some aspects of performance, 
policies and adjustment in the 1970s 

169. Among the outstanding features of 
the global economic environment of the 
1970s were the increases in the insta­
bility of major economic variables and 
in the uncertainties facing policy mak­
ers . Some of the consequences of this 
changed environment for developing 
countries are evident in the behaviour 
of the series in annex table A.4. For 
example, the behaviour of the growth of 
GDP and gross investment in 1974-1975 
reflects inter alia efforts in many 
developing countries to sustain the 
momentum of development in the face of 
severe recession in developed market-
economy countries and depressed export 
markets. Owing to their expectations 
that the decline in export earnings 
would be temporary, governments of 
several developing countries took mea­
sures to stimulate investment, espe­
cially in construction. Indeed, an 
important feature of their policy 
responses to the pervasive external 
shocks of 1974-1975 was the widespread 
tendency to opt for continued expansion 
rather than austerity.12 Such policies 
were associated with substantial rises 
in external borrowing and in some cases 
with large expenditures of foreign 
exchange reserves. As it became clear 
that expectations of a quick return to 
the more buoyant conditions of the ear­
ly 1970s were over-optimistic, there 

was a widespread tendency to scale down 
investment plans. However, although 
the deficit on current account of non-
oil exporting developing countries 
fell sharply in 1976-1977 from its peak 
of 1975, during the rest of the decade 
it remained at a level far above that 
prevailing before 1974. Furthermore, 
such countries' medium-term and long-
term external financing continued to 
expand during most of this period. 

170. The capacity of countries to ser­
vice the external debt incurred during 
the rapid expansion of borrowing in the 
1970s has depended, and will continue 
to depend, partly on the uses to which 
these funds were put. In so far as the 
funds helped to finance productive 
investments, debt-service capacity 
will have been enhanced. However, the 
question of the extent to which 
external borrowing by developing coun­
tries was used productively cannot be 
answered at all precisely. At most 
some approximate overall impression 
can be gleaned from data concerning 
savings, investment, capital inflows 
and other aspects of economic perform­
ance as well as consideration of the 
economic policies followed in certain 
fields. 

171. For example, an analysis was con­
ducted by the IMF of the relationship 
of changes in external balances (and 
thus in external indebtedness) to those 
in investment and savings between 
1968-1972 and two later periods, 1974-
1977 and 1978-1981, for a sample of 20 
borrowing countries, mainly middle-
income or high-income developing 
ones.13 This examination was designed 
to throw light on the extent to which 
capital inflows were used to sustain 
consumption or alternatively invested 
in projects likely to increase the 
capacity to service debt. The analysis 
was restricted to borrowers at a rela­
tively advanced stage of development on 
the assumption that investment pro­
jects in such countries are more likely 
than in less developed ones to have 
rates of return which contribute posi­
tively to debt-service capacity fairly 

12 

13 

There was agreement among member countries of the IMF at this time that every 
effort should be made to maintain levels of economic activity despite the 
potentially deflationary effects of the rise in oil prices. 
IMF, "World Economic Outlook 1983", IMF Occasional Paper No.21 (Washington, 
D.C., 1983), pp. 140-144. The countries in the sample selected for analysis 
were Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, Greece, India, Republic of 
Korea, Malaysia, Mexico, Pakistan, Peru, Philippines, Portugal, Singapore, 
Sri Lanka, Thailand, Turkey, Yugoslavia and Zaire. 
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quickly. The findings did not support 
the proposition that increases in capi­
tal inflows were closely related to 
expansions in consumption. A large 
majority of borrowers in the sample 
increased their ratios of savings to 
GNP between 1968-1972 and both 
1974-1977 and 1978-1981. Moreover, in 
the case of the analysis covering the 
years from 1968-1972 until 1978-1981 a 
majority increased their savings 
ratios by a higher percentage than 
their ratios of external imbalance to 
GNP. The pattern was similar for 
changes in the ratios of gross invest­
ment to GNP and in the relationship of 
such changes to those in the ratios of 
external imbalance to GNP. 

172. Annex table A.5 shows the ratios 
of gross investment, gross domestic 
savings, net capital inflow (assumed to 
be measured by the balance on current 
account) and certain other macro-eco­
nomic aggregates to national expendi­
ture for various groupings of 
developing countries and for some major 
developed market-economy countries. 
It indicates that the gross investment 
ratios of developing countries were not 
very different from those of the devel­
oped market-economy countries included 
in the table (with the exception of 
Japan). As might be expected in view 
of the lower income levels of most 
developing countries, for the saving 
ratios divergences are often greater, 
although it is notable that the ratio 
for non-oil-exporting developing coun­
tries as a whole is not greatly below 
that of either the United States or the 
United Kingdom. 

173. Among the less advanced develop­
ing countries the relationship of high 
investment and savings ratios to eco­
nomic performance and debt-service 
capacity tends to be less close than 
for countries such as those in the IMF 
study described above. For example, 
among the countries of sub-Saharan 
Africa there were a number of cases 
during the 1970s where relatively high 
ratios of investment to GDP were accom­
panied by low economic growth. 
Indeed, there were a few countries in 
both 1971-1976 and 1976-1981 for which 
average ratios of investment to GDP of 
more than 20 per cent were accompanied 
by negative annual average growth of 
GDP. Moreover, there were other coun­
tries where average annual growth of 
GDP was positive but below 2 per cent 
in one or both of these periods, while 
average investment ratios were in the 

range of about 25 to 40 per cent. Such 
figures illustrate the caution neces­
sary in the use of macro-economic indi­
cators such as investment and savings 
ratios as a basis for generalizations 
about economic performance. It should 
also be noted that phenomena to which 
attention is drawn in discussions of 
unproductive uses of investable funds 
were not confined to developing coun­
tries in any particular income group. 

174. In some latin American countries, 
external borrowing was part and parcel 
of monetarist policies that sought to 
ensure external competitiveness by 
increasing wage flexibility, freeing 
capital movements, and increasing the 
role of the private sector. In some 
cases, such borrowing was accompanied 
by a substantial increase in luxury 
consumptions, speculation and unem­
ployment. Moreover, availability evi­
dence indicates that capital inflows 
into certain countries of this region 
during the 1970s and early 1980s were 
accompanied by large outflows, mainly 
due to capital flight. Such outflows 
may have amounted to as much as 40 per 
cent of the accumulated increase in 
external debt of five Latin American 
countries during 1974-1982, and for a 
smaller number of these countries the 
figure appears to be considerably high­
er. 

175. In examining the faltering per­
formance of many economies in sub-
Saharan Africa attention has been drawn 
to such phenomena as the low returns on 
much investment (evidenced, for exam­
ple, by low incremental capital/output 
ratios) and to economic decline in 
agriculture. Major deficiencies in 
economic policy and management were no 
doubt responsible for a significant 
part of this performance. 
Nevertheless, it should be emphasised 
that, as in other developing countries, 
throughout most of the 1970s policy 
making in this region became more dif­
ficult as a result of the increased 
instability of the external economic 
environment (mentioned at the begin­
ning of this section). Moreover, for 
some countries in sub-Saharan Africa 
adverse effects of the external envi­
ronment during the 1970s were superim­
posed on disruptions stemming from 
periods of drought, civil wars, etc. 
Drought in particular was a recurring 
influence on agricultural production 
for particular African countries 
throughout the decade. It had an espe­
cially widespread and severe impact in 
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the early 1970s. 

176. In the aftermath of the 
depression and the debt crisis of the 
early 1980s many investments in devel­
oping countries financed by external 
borrowing, which would have been prof­
itable in more normal business condi­
tions, are now showing losses. 
Moreover, many of the benefits result­
ing from widespread adjustment in these 
countries to the changes in the world 
economy after 1973 have been nullified. 
As noted in a recent report of the Bank 
for International Settlements, in cur­
rent circumstances several of the 
micro-economic difficulties being 
experienced in developing countries 
are a reflection more of the deteri­
oration in the macro-economic environ­
ment than of failures in management and 
resource allocation.1* The severity of 
this deterioration was not anticipated 
either by borrowing countries or by 
their lenders. Indeed, as explained in 
the next section, at the end of the 
1970s the external debt position of 
developing countries as a whole was 
widely regarded as sustainable. 

D. Some factors influencing the 
evaluation of developing countries' 
debt-servicing capacity in the 1970s 

177. During the 1970s a number of 
developing countries encountered such 
serious difficulties in servicing 
their external debts that rescheduling 
of their obligations became necessary. 
But only a small number of borrowers 
were involved in these reschedulings, 
and the discontinuities in their debt-
service payments were not regarded as 
presenting a threat to the stability of 
the international financial system. As 
developing countries' external debt 
continued its rapid expansion, 
increased attention was given to the 

issue of their capacity to meet debt-
service obligations. However, devel­
oping countries' debt position and the 
associated pattern of external financ­
ing was still widely accepted as sus­
tainable. 

178. By 1979, there had been rises 
since the early 1970s among developing 
countries in various ratios customar­
ily used as part of the evaluation of 
debt-service capacity. For example, 
for net oil-importing developing coun­
tries as a whole the ratio of debt ser­
vice to exports of goods and services 
increased from about 10 per cent in 
1974 to almost 20 per cent in 1979, and 
the ratio of debt outstanding to GDP 
increased from 15 per cent to more than 
one-quarter. Rises in such ratios were 
also experienced by most of the various 
regional and other groupings of devel­
oping countries, the most notable 
exception being a group of low-income 
Asian countries. 

179. Past experience, however, did not 
provide guidelines concerning the max­
imum levels of these ratios compatible 
with continued capacity to service 
debts. Moreover, the debt figures from 
which the ratios were estimated were 
incomplete, since information was 
often lacking concerning private debt 
not covered by official guarantees from 
borrowing countries, short-term debt, 
and debt which financed military pur­
chases abroad. The risks associated 
with the deficiencies of the statis­
tical coverage in this field were espe­
cially evident in cases where 
discontinuities in debt-service pay­
ments by developing-country borrowers 
led to rescheduling of their obli­
gations. These discontinuities tended 
to be preceded by periods of relatively 
rapid expansion of external debt, typi­
cally including types (such as short-
term debt) for which complete figures 
were not available either to authori­
ties in the borrowing country or to 
creditors. 

"To put this view into perspective, it may be useful to imagine what would 
happen in a national context if during a recession banks were suddenly to cut 
off the flow of new credits to the corporate sector and to begin closing off 
existing short-term credit lines. The inevitable result would be a financial 
collapse which would threaten to engulf even soundly managed firms, including 
banks ...Such a financial collapse would ... not permit any easy inference 
with respect to the quality of the pattern of bank lending and of corporate 
investment before the outbreak of the crisis, whereas the conclusion could 
safely be drawn that something had gone seriously wrong with the macro-eco­
nomic management of the economy". Bank for International Settlements, Fif­
ty-Third Annual Report 1st April 198Z-31st March 1983 (Basle, 1983), p. 130. 
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180. Among the developing countries 
which had to reschedule external debts 
during 1974-1979 there were borrowers 
at various levels of development (al­
though a substantial number had levels 
of GDP per capita below $500 in 1978). 
The difficulties of the rescheduling 
countries were the result of factors 
particular to each case, usually some 
combination of phenomena such as unfa­
vourable external developments (for 
example, adverse shifts in the terms of 
trade), disruptions of internal pro­
duction (due, for instance,, to bad 
weather), and inappropriate internal 
economic policies. During this period 
there was no experience of more gener­
alized failures to service debts 
resulting from the coincidence of 
adverse conditions in the markets for 
money and goods, severely affecting 
several borrowers simultaneously. 

181. Debtors and creditors were thus 
ill prepared for the consequences for 
debt-service capacity and financial 
stability of such adverse conditions in 
the early 1980s. There was widespread 
failure to forecast the duration and 
severity of the depression and the 
course of interest rates during this 
period. Moreover, even after the 
depression was under way, there was 
initially little anticipation of the 
extent and degree of the strains which 
the international financial system was 
eventually to undergo. For example, in 
answers to a questionnaire organized by 
the Group of Thirty (a high-level con­
sultative group on international eco­
nomic and monetary affairs) in 1982, 72 
per cent of a sample of banks expressed 
the view that a generalized debt prob­
lem affecting developing countries was 
not likely to occur. 

E. The interaction of post-1979 
external shocks and developing 
countries' external debt position 

182. The external shocks which accom­
panied the onset of global depression 
beginning in 1979 had a major impact on 
export markets, import prices, and 
interest payments for developing coun­
tries. The world economic situation in 
1979 and early 1980 was dominated by an 
acceleration of inflation, a large rise 

in the price of oil, the adoption by 
major developed market-economy coun­
tries of more deflationary policies, 
and a slow-down in output growth in 
these countries which was exacerbated 
by the new direction of policy. 

183. Two features of the changed 
thrust of policy in developed market-
economy countries were of special sig­
nificance for the evolution of the 
world economy generally and for devel­
oping countries' debt-service capacity 
in particular during the period which 
followed. The first was the overriding 
priority now given to the reduction of 
inflation, if necessary at a high cost 
in terms of lost output and greater 
unemployment. The second was the shift 
in the stance and basis of monetary 
policy in the United States, which led 
to sharply increased as well as more 
unstable interest rates in interna­
tional capital markets. Closely 
related to these policy shifts in 
developed market-economy countries was 
a greater emphasis than during the 
mid-1970s on the reduction, as opposed 
to the financing, of imbalances on cur­
rent account. This emphasis was evi­
dent in the approach of the IMF to its 
lending to developing countries in the 
early 1980s. In contrast to that of 
the mid-1970s this approach did not 
include the establishment of special 
facilities to provide external pay­
ments assistance on terms involving low 
degrees of conditionality. Instead IMF 
lending tended to be associated with 
rigorous programmes of external pay­
ments adjustment. 

184. The depression led to a sharp 
fall in the growth of developing coun­
tries' GDP from 1980 onwards and a 
marked deterioration of conditions in 
world export markets. Among the man­
ifestations of the latter was a fall in 
the annual growth of non-oil-exporting 
developing countries' exports from an 
average of more than 25 per cent in 
1979-1980 to 2.5 per cent in 1981, fol­
lowed by a contraction of 4 per cent in 
1982. This slow-down was due to a 
large reduction in the unit values of 
such countries' exports, which 
amounted to about 15 per cent during 
the two years 1981-1982. Falls were 
particularly marked for several prima­
ry commodities, the value of developing 
countries' exports of agricultural 

15 Group of Thirty, The Outlook for International Bank Lending (New York, 1981), 
pp. 20-22. 
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commodities decreasing by 3.5 per cent 
in 1981 and by 11 per cent in 1982 and 
that of their exports of minerals, ores 
and metals by 11.5 per cent in 1981 and 
by 10.5 per cent in 1982. The average 
price of developing countries' primary 
commodity exports fell during this 
period by 15 per cent, if measured in 
Special Drawing Rights (SDRs), and by 
28 per cent in terms of United States 
dollars. The reductions in price for 
individual commodities were sometimes 
much larger. For example, the 
free-market price of sugar fell from an 
average of 28.7 United States cents per 
lb. in 1980 to one of 8.4 cents in 
1982. The average price of manufac­
tured goods exported by developed mark­
et-economy countries was also falling 
during this period but more slowly than 
that of primary commodities, so that 
the real or deflated price of the lat­
ter still decreased by substantial 
amounts. 

185. The rise in international inter­
est rates from October 1979 onwards 
resulted in a steep upward movement in 
the cost of servicing external debt for 
developing countries. For example, 
gross interest payments of non-OPEC 
developing countries increased from 
about $4.75 billion in 1979 to about $7 
billion in 1980, and average interest 
payments increased from 12.3 per cent 
of the medium-term and long-term float­
ing-interest debt of developing coun­
tries as a whole in 1979 to 17.4 per 
cent in 1981. Floating-interest debt 
was denominated mainly in terms of 
United States dollars, so that the 
greater burden of debt service was par­
ticularly severe for countries with 
substantial shares of their export 
receipts denominated in other curren­
cies . 

186. Available estimates indicate that 
external shocks were responsible for 
most of the deterioration in developing 
countries' current accounts in 
1979-1981. ls Although this deteri­
oration also reflected the influence of 
inappropriate internal policies in 
some cases, this influence cannot, in 
general, be evaluated separately from 
that of external conditions. As 
already noted, widespread optimism as 

to the debt-service capacity of devel­
oping countries at the end of the 1970s 
was associated with a failure on the 
part of both creditors and debtors to 
anticipate the extent and duration of 
world depression in the early 1980s. 
Similarly evaluation of policies in 
developing countries with regard to 
such matters as the financing of gov­
ernment expenditure and levels of the 
exchange rate cannot be divorced from 
policy makers' over-optimistic expec­
tations concerning world markets, 
interest rates and the availability of 
external financing. The incidence of 
these external shocks after 1979 dif­
fered considerably among such coun­
tries. In some cases, certain 
oil-exporting countries, their net 
impact on the current account was 
favourable. For the remainder, 
however, adverse effects were fre­
quently severe. There is a more 
detailed account in chapter II below of 
the ways in which different categories 
of developing countries were affected 
by these shocks. 

187. As in the mid-1970s, policy 
responses to the deterioration in the 
current account included both domestic 
retrenchment and external borrowing. 
Indeed, there were substantial 
increases in certain types of such bor­
rowing in 1980-1981. For example, 
there was a large rise in gross commit­
ments of Eurocurrency credits to devel­
oping countries in 1981. Moreover, 
there was a much greater expansion in 
the use of IMF credit than in the mid-
1970s, a substantial part of it due to 
drawings by developing countries with 
relatively low levels of GNP per 
capita. The rise in commercial borrow­
ing took place despite the increase in 
interest rates and the deterioration in 
world economic conditions. Part of the 
explanation of this phenomenon no doubt 
lies in misplaced optimism as to the 
severity of the depression and the 
duration of higher interest rates. 
Hence, as in the mid-1970s, there was 
initially resort by a number of devel­
oping countries to counter-cyclical 
financing. However, the circumstances 
of borrowing this time were different 
in crucial respects from those of the 
earlier period. As already noted, the 
world depression was to prove more pro-

16 See, for example, G.K. Helleiner, "Balance of Payments Experience and Growth 
Prospects of Developing Countries: a Synthesis", UNDP/UNCTAD Project 
INT/84/021, chapters 2 and 3 and appendix table 3. 
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longed than the downturn of 1974-1975. 
Furthermore, developing countries were 
already encumbered with large amounts 
of external debt. Thus their vulner­
ability to adverse changes in monetary 
conditions was much greater, and there 
was more danger that their existing 
stocks of debt would interact with oth­
er variables affecting creditworthi­
ness to reduce their access to 
additional financing. 

188. By 1982, there were several indi­
cations of the growing precariousness 
of the external debt position of many 
developing countries. During 1981 
there had already been an outbreak of 
debt-service difficulties for certain 
socialist countries of Eastern Europe 
and for some large private companies in 
developed market-economy countries. 
In early 1982, a number of developing 
countries were facing a squeeze on 
their external liquidity. For example, 
in some cases medium-term bank debt was 
being refinanced by means of short-term 
credits in excess of countries' normal 
requirements for their international 
trade. Moreover, for some borrowers 
outflows due to interest on loans from 
banks began to exceed new monies from 
this source. From mid-1982 onwards 
there was a series of failures on the 
part of countries with substantial bor­
rowings from banks to meet their debt-
service obligations. These failures 
initially involved certain Latin Amer­
ican countries but subsequently spread 
also to various countries in Asia and 
Africa. 

189. The response to these debt crises 
typically involved emergency financial 
support (part of it, for example, pro­
vided directly by the Government of the 
United States and some of it taking the 
form of bridging loans arranged through 
the Bank for International Settlements 
(BIS)), followed by negotiations over 
the rescheduling of outstanding debts 
and the amounts of external financing 
which was to be provided on a longer-
term basis. In consequence of these 
developments there were profound 
changes in the relationship of the pri­
vate capital markets to developing 
countries (some of which are discussed 
in more detail in chapter III, section 
B). Bank lending to developing coun­
tries was now segmented into two sepa­
rate markets. In one of these markets 
lending continued to take place in 
accordance with processes similar to 

those prevalent before the debt crisis. 
In the other, these processes no longer 
applied and were replaced by "involun­
tary" lending at a much reduced pace. 
Under "involuntary" lending countries 
faced organized groups of creditors 
formed for the purpose coordinating 
their actions with respect to the terms 
of debt restructuring, the amount of 
new lending, etc. Moreover, official 
intervention played a key role in sus­
taining the flow of financing. An out­
standing feature of this intervention 
was the more active role played by the 
IMF. Previously the programmes of 
external payments adjustment which 
accompanied IMF loans tended to have 
the effect of seals of approval leading 
to revived private foreign lending. 
Under "involuntary" lending the IMF 
made it clear that the availability of 
its resources was conditional on paral­
lel commitments of funds by banks. 

190. There were also widespread break­
downs of debt service and consequent 
reschedulings among developing coun­
tries whose external financing was not 
so heavily dependent on medium-term 
bank loans. For these countries a 
large part of external financing was in 
forms such as ODA and export credits. 
However, the fall in medium-term bank 
lending to developing countries after 
1982 was accompanied by stagnation or 
reductions in most other types of 
financial flows as well as rises in the 
rate of interest on export credits. 
Thus, additional financing was not 
forthcoming to offset the impact on the 
availability of foreign exchange of the 
external shocks of the period from 1979 
onwards. This situation has entailed 
serious consequences for many 
lower-income developing countries. 
For example, countries of sub-Saharan 
Africa have been particularly heavily 
represented among borrowers reschedul­
ing official debts since the beginning 
of 1980. For many of these countries 
arrears now amount to about one-quarter 
of outstanding commercial debts. The 
process of economic development in 
these countries tends to be especially 
vulnerable to discontinuities in 
imports owing to the undiversified 
nature of their productive bases and 
the dependence of much of their capital 
stock and infrastructure on inputs not 
manufactured domestically. However, 
countries with arrears are not only 
compelled to reduce their purchases 
abroad but also face higher costs in 
connection with their compressed lev-
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els of imports as a result of such phe­
nomena as the removal of insurance cov­
er by export credit agencies, higher 
interest rates due to the loss of 

access to normal commercial credits, 
and additional mark-ups by suppliers 
designed to compensate for increased 
risks of non-payment. 
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Chapter I 

NOTES AND REFERENCES 

The figures for the medium-term and long-term external debt of developing coun­
tries to which reference is made in this chapter were based mainly on OECD, Exter­
nal Debt of Developing Countries 1983 Survey (Paris, 1984). The totals were 
adjusted where necessary so that the coverage of developing countries should coin­
cide with the definition adopted by UNCTAD. 

Paragraph 

168 On the procyclical nature of international bank lending during the 
1970s and early 1980s and the widely noted follow-the-leader behav­
iour among banks which was associated with it see UNCTAD, Trade and 
Development Report, 1984 (UNCTAD/TDR/4/Rev.1), United Nations publi­
cation. Sales No. E.84.II.D.23, paras. 311-316 and 321-324. 

173 The statistics for countries of sub-Saharan Africa were taken from 
World Bank, Toward Sustained Development in sub-Saharan Africa. A 
Joint Programme of Action (Washington, D.C., 1984), table 2.2. 

174 The estimates of capital outflows are taken from an unpublished paper 
of M. Dooley, W. Helkie, R. Tryon and J. Underwood of the United 
States Federal Reserve, in which capital outflows are taken as the 
cumulative increase in external debt and inflows due to direct invest­
ment minus the sum of the cumulative deficit on current account and of 
the cumulative increase in official exchange reserves. 

175 Concerning the aspects of the performance of countries in sub-Saharan 
Africa to which reference is made here see World Bank, Accelerated 
Development in sub-Saharan Africa. An Agenda for Action (Washington, 
D.C., 1981), pp. 3, 36 and 45-49). 

178 For the ratios of debt service to exports of goods and services see 
UNCTAD, Trade and Development Report, 1981 (TD/B/863/Rev.1), United 
Nations publication, Sales No. E.81.II.D.9, table 15. 

190 The figure for arrears in many countries of sub-Saharan Africa is tak­
en from S. Griffith-Jones and R.H. Green, African External Debt and 
Development: a Review and Analysis, mimeo, n.d., p. 21. 
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Chapter II 

DEBT AND THE DEVELOPMENT CRISIS 

A. Introduction 

191. The debt problem has come to 
assume a commanding role in the 
balance-of-payments adjustment process 
of most developing countries. Indeed, 
the most characteristic single feature 
of the balance-of-payments adjustment 
process presently under way is that the 
burden of debt is now itself an obsta­
cle to the successful management of 
external payments and financing. For 
many developing countries at various 
stages of development, and with differ­
ing rates of indebtedness and composi­
tion of debt, including a number that 
have not required rescheduling, 
reduction of indebtedness relative to 
other aggregates has become the prime 
goal of policy, to which all other 
objectives are subordinated. 

192. As noted in chapter I above, this 
situation has arisen in large part 
because the vast stock of debt, accumu­
lated by developing countries in the 
1970s and immediately following the 
recent round of external shocks, has 
served as a channel for transmitting 
higher interest rates in international 
financial markets onto the external 
accounts of debtor countries. 
Moreover, the combination of sharply 
increased debt-service obligations and 
substantially reduced servicing capac­
ities has itself served to limit, and 
in a number of cases greatly to reduce, 
the flow of new lending particularly 
from private capital markets. As a 
result and in sharp contrast to the 
aftermath of the 1974-1975 disturb­
ances in the world economy, debtor 
countries are in many cases unable to 
accommodate external shocks in such a 
way as to allow them to make needed 
adjustments in their economic struc­
tures in the context of sustained 
development. Instead, many of these 

countries are having to generate very 
large improvements in their trade bal­
ances at a forced pace. This process, 
while allowing the external accounts to 
be balanced in the short term, is dam­
aging economic performance generally. 
In particular, it is depressing invest­
ment, thereby impairing both the pace 
of social and economic development and 
long-term debt-servicing capabilities. 

193. This chapter examines the extent 
and character of the influence exerted 
by debt on the process of development. 
It begins with an analysis of the expe­
rience since 1979 regarding patterns of 
debt accumulation, the incidence of 
shocks and the balance between debt-
servicing obligations and capacities. 
It then examines the impact of the pay­
ments adjustment on the output and 
investment performance of developing 
countries, and the policy options 
available for dealing with external 
imbalances. It goes on to discuss the 
conditions necessary for correcting 
the twin disequilibria of excessive 
indebtedness and inadequate develop­
ment by examining the dynamic relation­
ships among debt accumulation, capital 
accumulation and the penetration of 
foreign markets. 

B. External shocks and the debt 
problem 

1. Patterns of debt accumulation 
after 1979 

194. As pointed out in section E of 
the previous chapter a large portion of 
the present stock of debt was accumu­
lated in the period following 1978, on 
highly unfavourable conditions regard-
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ing maturity and cost.17 As can be 
seen in table 12 below, almost half of 
the total medium-term and long-term 
debt, and over one-half of total pri­
vate debt of the developing countries 
outstanding at the end of 1983 were 
incurred after 1978. The debt accumu­
lation was not, however, uniform and 
wide variations are observed among the 
different groupings, and more partic­
ularly, among individual developing 
countries, reflecting differences in 
both borrowing power and in policy 
responses. Annex table A.6 shows that 
many middle-income and high-income 
countries18 accumulated as much as, or 
more than three-quarters of their out­
standing debt to private lenders during 
this period. The proportions of both 
total and private debt accumulated are 
lower for the low-income developing 
countries than for developing coun­
tries taken as a whole, largely because 
official lending expanded little and 
private markets were not easily acces­
sible to most low-income countries. 
Nevertheless, some countries in this 
group added substantially to their tot­
al and/or private debt. 

195. The share of private debt stood 
between 16 and 26 per cent higher in 
1983 than in 1979 for all groups of 
countries. Although the share of pri­
vate debt is substantially higher for 
high-income, large-debt countries, in 
some middle-income countries (such as 
Colombia, Ecuador, the Ivory Coast, 
Nigeria, Philippines and Zimbabwe) it 
exceeded one-half of the outstanding 
debt in 1983. The "privatization" of 
developing country debt that had start­
ed in the early 1970s thus continued 

apace for most of the countries. 

196. Another striking feature of 
developments after 1978 has been the 
increased resort to short-term borrow­
ing. The data available show that 
short-term liabilities of developing 
countries vis-a-vis banks increased 
significantly for the majority of 
developing countries between mid-1979 
and end-1983, in relation to both 
long-term liabilities and imports,. In 
fact, short-term debt grew faster than 
medium-term and long-term debt during 
this period for both the high-income 
and low-income countries. On average, 
the ratio of short-term debt to medi­
um-term and long-term debt rose from 
about 22 per cent to 32 per. cent for 
the high-income group and from about 6 
per cent to 10 per cent for the low-
income group, indicating a marked dete­
rioration in the maturity structure of 
total debt as well as a heavy addition 
to the interest burden. For the mid­
dle-income group, however, the ratio 
fell slightly reflecting the relative­
ly steep increase in long-term borrow­
ing between mid-1979 and end-1983. 
However, for a number of countries in 
this group such as Botswana, Ivory 
Coast, Jamaica, Jordan, Morocco, the 
Syrian Arab Republic and Zimbabwe, the 
relevant ratio was between 60 - 500 per 
cent higher in 1983 than in 1979. 

197. The ratio of short-term borrowing 
to merchandise imports deteriorated 
sharply after 1979 for all country 
groupings, reflecting changes in the 
structure of trade financing. However, 
wide differences are observed among 
individual countries, both in their 

In general, neither the reduction in debt-service capacity nor the rise in 
interest rates slowed down the accumulation of debt. The explanation would 
seem to lie in the optimism concerning the economic situation, clearly 
reflected, for example, in the following quotations from the 1979-1983 issues 
of the World Development Report of the World Bank stated: "The outlook for 
the next decade is uncertain, but it seems reasonable to assume recovery to 
an average growth rate of 4.2 per cent a year" (1979, p.4). "World economic 
prospects have deteriorated since last year's World Development Report was 
published. . . The 1980s are thus off to a slower start than anticipated a 
year ago" (1980, p.3). "Their (the industrial countries') recession has 
probably now bottomed out, and recovery will begin in late 1981 or early 
1982. . . This recession has not been ... as sharp as in the mid-1970s" (1981, 
p.10). "The recession these events induced has been unexpectedly prolonged" 
(1982, p.7). "The recession that has afflicted the world economy since 1980 
seems at last to be easing" (1983, p.l). 
In this chapter, low-income, middle-income and high-income refer to develop­
ing countries belonging to groups with GDP per capita in 1980 below $500, 
between $500 and $1,500 and above $1,500 respectively, as shown in the 1984 
supplement to the UNCTAD Handbook of International Trade and Development 
Statistics. United Nations Publication Sales No. E/F.84.II.D.12. 
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Table 12 

Survey on debt indicators for 
65 selected developing countries, by income groups a I 

(Per cent) 

Share of sample in debt of 
all developing countries 
(1983) 

Per cent of 1983 stock of 
debt accumulated during 
1979-1983 

Share of debt to financial 
markets in total 

Debt/GNP 

Debt/Exports 

Short-term debt as per cent 
of medium-term and long-
term debt d/ 

Short-term debt as per cent 
of six-months imports d/ 

Total debt-service/exports 

Implicit interest rate 

Interest payments/exports 

Interest payments/total 
debt service 

Total debt service/ 
disbursements 

in total 
debt b/ 

in debt to 
financial 
markets c/ 

of total 
debt 

of debt to 
financial 
markets 

1978 
1983 

1978 
1983 

1978 
1983 

Mid-1979 
End-1983 

Mid-1979 
End-1983 

1978 
1983 

1978/1979 
1981/1983 

1978 
1983 

1978 
1983 

1978/1979 
1983 

All 
selected 
countries 

83.3 

97.2 

47.2 

57.5 

44.9 
55.8 

23.8 
34.8 

152.4 
177.8 

18.4 
24.4 

61.0 
108.9 

24.3 
28.1 

7.0 
9.5 

7.9 
14.5 

32.3 
51.6 

58.3 
87.6 

Low-
income 
countries 

17.6 

4.8 

36.4 

49.5 

10.4 
13.1 

24.0 
25.9 

188.5 
195.6 

6.2 
10.0 

22.5 
36.9 

16.9 
19.4 

3.3 
3.6 

5.3 
7.0 

31.4 
36.1 

47.6 
67.3 

Middle-
income 
countries 

21.2 

19.1 

54.2 

60.4 

36.9 
42.7 

21.1 
34.3 

107.4 
173.0 

22.9 
20.2 

55.3 
67.4 

15.8 
27.3 

6.5 
8.0 

5.0 
11.3 

31.6 
41.4 

47.3 
72.1 

High-
income 
countries 

44.2 

73.4 

48.1 

57.3 

65.1 
79.1 

25.0 
40.7 

166.3 
173.8 

22.3 
32.1 

84.6 
191.7 

33.1 
31.5 

9.2 
12.8 

10.8 
18.6 

32.7 
59.1 

65.9 
103.7 

For sources and notes, see annex table A.6. 

a/ For individual country data see annex table A.6. 
b/ Medium-term and long-term debt from all sources, 
c/ Including debt to banks and bonds. 
d/ Excluding offshore banking centres, which are included elsewhere in the 

sample. 
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level of short-term debt and the rate 
of increase of such borrowing between 
1979 and 1983. An increasing number of 
countries accumulated short-term debt 
in excess of their trade financing 
requirements.19 A serious worsening of 
this ratio was registered for the low-
income group. For the middle-income 
group the ratio went up from slightly 
more than one-half to more than two-
thirds, mainly due to the performance 
of the larger economies in this group, 
such as Colombia, Ecuador, Morocco, 
Nigeria and Philippines, but some smal­
ler economies (such as the Ivory Coast, 
Jamaica and Zimbabwe) experienced an 
even sharper deterioration. The high-
income countries, for which the short-
term-debt -to- import ratio stood at 
almost 85 per cent in mid-1979, 
recorded the sharpest increase. The 
impact of the large economies with a 
high debt, led to the rise of the ratio 
for the total of all countries under 
consideration from around 60 per cent 
in June 1979 to almost 110 per cent by 
the end of 1983, suggesting that expen­
sive short-term borrowing was increas­
ingly used for purposes other than 
trade financing, such as servicing and 
refinancing medium-term and long-term 
debt. 

tries after 1979. While the impact of 
the oil price rise was positive for 
some developing countries and negative 
for others, the impact of the policy 
shift in the developed market-economy 
countries was unambiguously negative. 
According to one estimate, in 1982 the 
non-oil factors accounted for about 80 
per cent of the current-account defi­
cits of non-oil developing countries, 
and amounted to almost one-fourth of 
their total imports and to the entirety 
of their net capital inflow. One third 
of these were due to rises in interest 
rates which absorbed about a third of 
the increase in debt during the same 
year. 

200. For a number of oil-exporting 
countries, the combination of reduced 
export volume and commodity prices on 
the one hand, and high interest rates 
on the other, more than offset the oil 
price change. While a few oil-
exporting developing countries may 
have benefited from increased earnings 
from holdings of foreign assets, most 
did not. For the majority of oil-
exporting developing countries, the 
current-account surpluses of 1979 and 
1980 turned into deficits in 1981 and 
1982. 

198. Many countries also accumulated 
commercial arrears, particularly smal­
ler countries which were affected by 
stagnant or even reduced export earn­
ings in the presence of scarce official 
finance. It has been estimated that 
for many countries in Africa, commer­
cial arrears were equivalent to 12 
months export earnings, to one-quarter 
of the total debt outstanding, and to 
half of the total debt-service obli­
gations . 

2. The incidence of external shocks 

199. As noted in the previous chapter 
the rise in oil prices and interest 
rates and the declines in export vol­
umes and prices due to the recession 
together accounted for a very large 
proportion of the payments difficul­
ties encountered by developing coun-

201. While the incidence of the vari­
ous shocks varied widely among develop­
ing countries, reflecting differences 
in the extent and nature of exposure to 
various external disturbances, their 
sum expressed as a percentage of GNP 
was broadly similar for the three 
income groupings. For many countries 
(such as Chile, the Ivory Coast, Kenya, 
Republic of Korea, Malaysia, Philip­
pines, Thailand, the United Republic of 
Tanzania and Zambia) the figure was 
above 10 per cent. In some (such as 
Sri Lanka and Jamaica) the shocks 
totalled as much as one-third or more 
of GNP, particularly during 1981-1982. 

202. The cumulative loss of export 
earnings due to the commodity price 
collapse over the period 1980-1983 
amounted to about $28 billion for 48 
commodity-exporting developing coun­
tries for which the relevant calcu­
lations can be made. The ratio of 
average loss per annum to 1980 imports 

See Annex table A.6, where short-term debt is related to imports over the 
preceding six months. Short-term debt greater than this figure is usually 
taken to be in excess of the normal requirements for trade finance and thus 
to indicate the onset of difficulties in obtaining medium-term financing. 
Such difficulties often precede breakdowns in debt service. 
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Table 13 

Loss of export earnings due to commodity price changes a/ 1981-1983 

ALL COUNTRIES 

Low-income countries 

Bangladesh 
Burma 
Central African Rep. 
Egypt 
Ethiopia 
Gambia 
India 
Kenya 
Madagascar 
Malawi 
Mali 
Mauritania 
Pakistan 
Rwanda 
Somalia 
Sri Lanka 
Sudan 
Tanzania, United 
Republic of 

Uganda 

Middle-income countries 

Bolivia 
Cameroon 
Colombia 
Congo 
Dominican Republic 
El Salvador 
Guatemala 
Guyana 
Honduras 
Ivory Coast 
Jamaica 
Jordan 
Liberia 
Morocco 
Nicaragua 
Paraguay 
Peru 
Philippines 
Senegal 
Syrian Arab Rep. 
Thailand 
Tunisia 
Zambia 

Cumulative 
loss/debt 

accumulation b/ 

47.8 

35.2 

30.0 
21.3 
127.5 
3.2 
60.6 
-17.3 
49.1 
264.3 
44.9 

-127.7 
-5.6 
10.6 
68.4 
136.9 
-4.8 
47.5 
12.2 

49.4 
2142.9 

51.9 

100.1 
2153.7 
59.8 
-15.2 
7.4 

121.3 
150.4 
94.9 
87.3 
136.6 
76.4 
0.0 
63.8 
6.7 
26.9 
5.1 
30.0 
17.5 
25.3 
-35.7 
71.8 
145.5 
189.7 

Cumulative 
loss/current 

account deficits 

28.7 

20.5 

11.8 
14.3 
60.0 
1.8 

51.1 
-4.9 
27.0 
31.7 
19.0 
19.2 
-3.3 
7.4 
27.4 
42.8 
-4.6 
25.1 
20.6 

25.2 
57.5 

24.7 

137.9 
100.0 
25.7 
-11.5 
5.2 

106.1 
97.8 
15.3 
56.5 
17.5 
34.9 
0.0 
30.7 
3.6 
32.5 
3.0 
17.6 
8.5 
10.6 
-7.8 
36.3 
17.4 
52.9 

Average loss/ 
1980 imports 

8.1 

4.6 

3.5 
15.6 
20.8 
0.6 
14.5 
-1.9 
5.0 
5.7 
10.9 
-4.5 
-0.9 
5.2 
2.9 
12.2 
-1.8 
6.1 
4.8 

5.9 
34.1 

7.7 

39.0 
24.2 
13.8 
-8.1 
1.5 
23.1 
24.4 
6.2 
14.0 
7.3 
11.0 
0.0 
5.5 
1.3 
17.4 
2.0 
8.1 
2.8 
4.4 
-0.9 
8.5 
2.7 
27.7 

For source and notes, see end of table. 
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Table 13 (continued) 

Loss of export earnings due to commodity price changes a I 1981-1983 

High-income countries 

Chile 
Costa Rica 
Malaysia 
Panama 
Uruguay 

Cumulative 
loss/debt 

accumulation b/ 

51.3 

37.2 
21.1 
86.0 
14.2 
28.1 

Cumulative 
loss/current 

account deficits 

50.8 

33.4 
35.3 
68.3 
35.4 
61.6 

Average loss/ 
1980 imports 

15.6 

17.6 
7.9 
14.4 
2.3 
9.2 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations based on UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price 
Bulletin (various issues); United Nations, Monthly Bulletin of Statistics, Decem­
ber 1983 and December 1984; International Monetary Fund, International Financial 
Statistics (various issues) and the debt-figures referred to in Annex table A.6. 

a I Negative sign indicates gain. 
b/ Medium and long-term debt. 

exceeded 20 per cent in the case of 
some Latin American and African coun­
tries (such as Bolivia, Cameroon, El 
Salvador, Guatemala, Uganda and 
Zambia) (see table 13 below). Similar­
ly, the cumulative loss also accounted 
for 29 per cent of their total current 
account deficits over 1981-1983, 
exceeding one-half in some cases (such 
as Central African Republic, Ethiopia, 
Honduras, Malaysia, Uganda, Uruguay, 
and Zambia) and even the entire deficit 
on current account in others (Bolivia, 
Cameroon and El Salvador). Finally, 
for the 48 countries taken together, 
the cumulative loss of export earnings 
during 1981-1983 due to the commodity 
price drop represented almost half the 
increase in their indebtedness during 
the same period. This ratio exceeded 
100 per cent in the case of some coun­
tries of Africa and Latin America (such 
as Bolivia, Cameroon, Central African 
Republic, El Salvador, Guatemala, the 
Ivory Coast, Kenya, Rwanda, Tunisia, 
Uganda and Zambia) going up even fur­
ther if the reduction in export earn­
ings due to the contraction in export 
volume is taken into account. 

203. UNCTAD estimates of cumulative 
excess interest payments in 1980-1982 
indicate that in 1982, excess interest 
payments calculated by comparing the 
actual levels of interest payments with 
the levels that would have resulted had 
(a) nominal interest rates remained at 

their 1976-1979 average, or (b) had 
real interest rates remained at their 
1953-1979 average, accounted for one-
half or one-third of the total interest 
payments, depending on the yardstick. 
It is also estimated that 10 countries 
(Algeria, Argentina, Brazil, Chile, 
Colombia, Mexico, Peru, Philippines, 
Republic of Korea, and Venezuela) 
account for 85 per cent of the total 
excess nominal interest payments by 
developing countries in 1982. However, 
the incidence of the burden of 
increased interest rates on countries 
is better captured by the ratio of the 
excess payments to GNP. On that meas­
ure, the rise in interest rate was as, 
or even more, burdensome for countries 
such as the Dominican Republic, the 
Ivory Coast, Morocco, Peru, Philip­
pines and Thailand, (which hold a rela­
tively small share in the total private 
debt of developing countries), than for 
Argentina, Brazil, Mexico, and the 
Republic of Korea which each hold a 
large portion of such debt, the inter­
est rate shock being strongest for a 
country (Chile) that accounted for 4.5 
per cent of total private debt. 

204. While a considerable amount of 
new debt over and above the level 
required on the basis of long-term 
development needs was contracted, the 
volume of new borrowing was not suffi­
cient to cover both the development 
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needs and the external shocks. Accord­
ing to one estimate,20 for a number of 
countries the additional net external 
financing over and above that derived 
on the basis of import and export 
trends averaged about 40 per cent of 
the balance-of-payments effects of 
external shocks in 1979-1981. In par­
ticular, excess interest payments off­
set a large portion of the additional 
borrowing from the international 
financial markets. In many countries 
in the high-income group, excess inter­
est payments exceeded half of the net 
additional financing (such as Argenti­
na, Chile, Panama) while in the case of 
Brazil, such payments were well over 
the additional net inflow. But much 
the same was true of some low-income 
and middle-income and low-debt coun­
tries: for example, for the Ivory 
Coast, Morocco, Peru, Senegal and the 
United Republic of Tanzania, increased 
interest payments amount to at least 
half, or more than, the total of addi­
tional borrowing. 

205. Wide variations are observed 
among countries in their ability to 
borrow to compensate for the worsened 
trading and financial environment. 
Available studies indicate that some 
countries were not only unable to 
receive additional finance, but also 
saw their inflow of capital fall below 
the requirements projected on the basis 
of long-term trends. For some coun­
tries reduced borrowing reflected 
self-restraint, but for most it 
reflected the restriction of supply, 
and the additional finance covered less 
than half the overall external shocks. 
Thus, much of the debt accumulation was 
used to compensate for the continuously 
worsened external environment rather 
than to make a corresponding addition 
to productive capacity. The increased 
burden of debt on productive capacity 
is reflected by rises in the ratio of 
the stock of debt to GNP, which more 
than doubled for a number of countries 
with widely different characteristics 
(such as Argentina, Burma, Ecuador, El 
Salvador, Gambia, Guatemala, the Ivory 
Coast, Malaysia, Mauritius, Mexico, 
Nigeria, Uruguay, and Venezuela). 

3. Debt-servicing obligations and 
capacity 

206. The simultaneous reduction in the 
capacity to service debt, and increase 
in the level of debt service obli­
gations, were reflected in upward move­
ments in the various debt-service 
indicators. The debt/exports ratio 
rose from around 1.5 in 1978 to 1.8 in 
1983 for all developing countries taken 
together. The rise was most pronounced 
for countries (such as Colombia, El 
Salvador, Guatemala, Guyana, the Ivory 
Coast, Kenya, Liberia, Nicaragua, the 
United Republic of Tanzania, Uruguay 
and Zimbabwe) which were severely hit 
by the fall in commodity prices and 
export volumes for which the ratio more 
than doubled, primarily because of the 
decline in export receipts. However, 
the movements registered in the 
debt/exports ratio both understate the 
increased pressure of debt-service 
obligations against debt-servicing 
capacity, and obscure the source of the 
rise in the level of obligations. The 
ratio of interest payments to exports 
tells a clearer story. For all devel­
oping countries, for medium-term and 
long-term debt alone, this ratio almost 
doubled during 1978-1983, reaching 
almost 15 per cent in 1983. Since the 
debt/exports ratio rose only by less 
than one fifth during this period, it 
is evident that the increase in inter­
est payments was due in greater part to 
the rise in interest rates rather than 
to the rise in the stock of debt. As 
table 12 shows, the average implicit 
interest rate on all developing-
country debt was more than one-third 
higher in 1981-1983 as compared to 
1978-1979. It should also be added 
that there was a build-up of interest 
arrears in 1982, and particularly in 
1983, leading to an under-estimation of 
the interest/exports ratio and the 
implicit interest rates in these years. 

207. Thus, the ratio of interest pay­
ments to exports rose markedly during 
1978-1983 for both countries with a 
large stock of private debt and/or 
which suffered losses in export earn­
ings . Some countries with a large 
stock of private debt (e.g. Malaysia, 
Republic of Korea) managed to restrict 
the increase in their interest 
payment/exports ratio by export expan­
sion. For some Latin American coun-

Balassa, "Adjustment policies in developing countries: a reassessment," 
World Development, Vol. 12, No. 9, 1984, p. 967. 
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tries, however, the ratio rose to reach 
one-to-three in 1983. Although the 
ratio for low-income and 
middle-income, low-debt countries in 
aggregate is lower, for some of these 
countries it reached 10 per cent, well 
above the figure for some large-debt 
East Asian countries. The rise in this 
ratio during 1979-1983 was mainly due 
to interest rates in the case of 
large-debt, high-income countries, 
whereas for low-income countries it was 
due to falls in export revenues. How­
ever, for some countries in each of the 
income groups (such as Bolivia, Central 
African Republic, Chile, Colombia, the 
Ivory Coast, Morocco, Philippines, Sri 
Lanka and Uruguay) this ratio rose very 
sharply because both the 
commodity-price and interest-rate 
shocks were each substantial. 

208. The rise in interest rates also 
raised the share of interest payments 
in total debt service, which jumped 
from less than one-third in 1978 to 
more than half in 1983. Such a rise 
means that, even without an increase in 
the overall debt-service ratio, the 
debtor is using more of its export 
earnings for interest payments and less 
for repayment of principal. Moreover, 
the debt-service ratio itself rose sig­
nificantly for a number of countries 
despite the roll-over of medium-term 
and long-term debt through reschedul­
ing after 1982.21 In 1983, in some 
large-debt countries (such as Argenti­
na, Brazil and Chile), the total debt 
service on account of long-term debt 
alone amounted to half or more of 
export earnings, while for some coun­
tries in the low-income and middle-
income groupings (such as Bolivia, 
Burma, Ecuador, Egypt, the Ivory Coast, 
Madagascar, Morocco, Nicaragua, Pakis­
tan, Peru, Turkey, the United Republic 
of Tanzania and Zimbabwe), it reached 
between one-third and one-half. 

209. As the slowdown in lending that 
started in late 1982 became more pro­

nounced in the following two years, the 
rate of growth of long-term debt fell 
to under 10 per cent in 1983 and to 
about 8 per cent in 1984, from over 
13.5 per cent per annum during 
1979-1982. This deceleration is more 
pronounced for the total external 
liabilities of the developing coun­
tries, including the short-term debt, 
whose rate of expansion declined from 
15 per cent in 1981 to 6 per cent in 
1984. In most cases (including 
low-debt as well as large-debt coun­
tries), this was due to a contraction 
in the supply of official and/or pri­
vate flows. But for some private mar­
ket borrowers, it reflected voluntary 
restraints on borrowing, and for some 
least developed countries, the conver­
sion of official debt into grants.22 In 
all cases, however, as already 
explained, debt service increased. For 
example, recent estimates of the World 
Bank indicate that the net transfer to 
developing countries on account of 
long-term debt dropped to around zero 
in 1983; and in 1984, a $7 billion out­
flow was registered. In some 
countries, the net outflow was much 
greater than implied by the figures on 
disbursements and debt service because 
of capital flight. Moreover, resched­
uling and involuntary lending 
depressed the ratio of debt service to 
disbursements. But, and the point war­
rants emphasis, the reversal of the net 
flow of financial resources is not 
peculiar to countries with a large 
stock of private debt. 

C. Patterns of adjustment 

1. Trade-balance adjustment 

210. The external shocks discussed 
above led to a major shift in the trade 
balances of developing countries. As 

Despite its widespread use, changes in the debt-service ratio do not closely 
indicate, for the period under consideration, the increased burden of debt-
service obligations relative to capacity, because of rescheduling of princi­
pals and arrears. On the other hand, when interest payments on short-term 
debt are included, the increase in the debt-service ratio during 1979-1983 
was much higher. 
In some countries (particularly low-income or middle-income ones) where gross 
long-term disbursements fall short of the total debt service, the current 
account still shows a trade deficit. The net transfers and trade deficits 
are covered by grants, short-term borrowing and arrears, and reserve 
depletion. 
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Table 14 

Growth rates of imports and exports of developing countries 
(Per cent) 

All developing countries 

Import value 
Import volume 
Export value 
Export volume 

Non-oil - exporting developing 
countries 

Import value 
Import volume 
Export value 
Export volume 

Major petroleum-exporting 
countries 

Import value 
Import volume 
Export value 
Export volume 

1979-
1980 

31.2 
5.3 
35.4 
-10.2 

27.3 
-3.8 
19.9 
-1.0 

36.3 
18.9 
43.4 
-13.6 

1980-
1981 

10.7 
11.9 
-4.2 
-8.9 

5.3 
2.9 
0.9 
7.5 

17.2 
22.9 
-6.4 
-16.0 

1981-
1982 

-5.7 
-2.1 
-14.8 
-8.6 

-9.1 
-5.0 
-5.6 
3.5 

-2.0 
0.7 

-19.1 
-15.3 

1982-
1983 

-7.9 
-3.5 
-10.1 
-2.2 

-3.8 
2.2 
3.3 
3.0 

-12.0 
-9.0 
-17.5 
-5.7 

1983-
1984 

-3.6 
-1.5 
6.4 
8.3 

2.4 
4.7 
10.9 
12.9 

-10.4 
-8.2 
3.4 
4.9 

1981-
1984 a/ 

-16.3 
-7.0 
-18.5 
-3.1 

-10.4 
1.7 
8.1 
20.3 

-22.7 
-15.8 
-31.0 
-16.2 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and interna­
tional sources. 

a/ Growth rates calculated for the three-year period. 

table 14 below shows, export earnings 
fell each year from 1981 to 1983, and 
the increase registered in 1984 was not 
sufficient to restore the 1980 level. 
The value of imports, on the other 
hand, continued to rise until 1981 and 
declined in 1982 and 1983, but at a 
lower rate than the value of exports. 
Therefore, despite the decline in 
export revenues, sharp cuts in imports 
were initially avoided by means of debt 
accumulation. But as debt-servicing 
obligations continued to rise and 
external borrowing dried up, imports 
could no longer be maintained. In 
1983, despite the fall in export earn­
ings of major petroleum exporters and 
the rise in debt-service payments, the 
aggregate current-account deficit of 
all developing countries was reduced 
substantially. For non-oil exporting 
countries the improvement in their cur­
rent account was accompanied by a con­
tinuing contraction of imports. In 
1984, for the first time, higher export 

earnings could not be translated into 
higher imports for developing coun­
tries as a whole. For non-oil-export­
ing developing countries, export 
earnings rose by about 8 per cent dur­
ing 1982-1984 while spending on imports 
fell by more than 10 per cent. The 
turn-around in the trade balance was no 
less dramatic in real terms: during 
1982-1984, export volumes of non-oil 
countries rose by around one-fifth but 
their import volume increased only mar­
ginally. 

211. However, export and import per­
formance and policy responses differed 
widely. While the total for developing 
countries declined, some countries 
were able to maintain or even increase 
their export earnings. Similarly, whi­
le cuts in imports were widespread, the 
impact on development was by no means 
uniform. 
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2. The incidence of import cuts 

212. Countries differed significantly 
in the timing and extent of their 
import cuts, depending largely on their 
ability to increase export volume, and 
their access to external finance. 
Countries with scant access to finan­
cial markets and limited ability to 
expand exports had no choice but to 
reduce imports before 1982. Such was 
the situation of many low-income and 
middle-income countries, in some of 
which (such as Ghana, Ivory Coast, 
Kenya, Madagascar, Malawi, Senegal, 
Sierra Leone and the United Republic of 
Tanzania) import volume declined 
between 1979-1981 by as much as 10 per 
cent per annum or more, notwithstanding 
the fact that the import bill rose or, 
at best, remained unchanged (see annex 
table A.7). In some others (such as El 
Salvador, Liberia and Togo) imports 
fell in both value and volume terms. 
Nevertheless, in an effort to avoid 
even more drastic cuts, some of these 
countries added substantially to their 
debt and depleted their reserves. 

213. Most countries that initially 
succeeded in avoiding substantial cuts 
by accumulating debt were prevented 
from doing so after 1982 by the rise in 
their debt-servicing obligations and 
the drastic cut in lending. This was 
particularly true for high-income, 
large-debt Latin American countries, 
all of which suffered steep import 
cuts. It is notable that most of the 
cuts were concentrated into a single 
year (1982 or 1983) immediately follow­
ing the drying-up of fresh bank 
lending: imports fell by over 40 per 
cent in one year for Argentina, Chile, 
Mexico and Venezuela; but for Brazil 
the cuts began earlier and were spread 
over a slightly longer time span. Many 
countries with relatively low debt 
(such as Bolivia, Burma, Congo, Nicara­
gua, Sudan and Syrian Arab Republic) 
which had been able to avoid substan­
tial import reduction earlier also 
found themselves unable to continue, 
while a number of countries that had 
started cutting earlier were forced to 
carry on doing so. 

214. In a number of cases, import cuts 
followed on the heels of an earlier 
jump in imports, typically the conse­
quence of trade liberalization or a 
large scale investment programme or 
both. For example, some oil-exporting 
countries (such as Congo, Mexico, Nige­
ria and Peru) had used their strength­
ened credit-standing following the 
1979-1980 price rise to step up their 
borrowing and boost imports; but as the 
demand for oil contracted and interest 
payments expanded, drastic cuts became 
unavoidable. But in those oil-
exporting countries (such as Algeria, 
Gabon and Tunisia) that had seen in the 
rise of their oil revenues an opportu­
nity to reduce borrowing both the ini­
tial import expansion and the 
subsequent cuts were much more 
moderate. 

215. For a number of Latin American 
countries the burden of cuts fell main­
ly on capital goods. As may be seen 
from tables 15 and 16, while total 
imports fell by less than 15 per cent 
in value between 1979 and 1983, capital 
goods imports fell by over 30 per cent; 
the decline was most pronounced for 
Argentina, whose import total fell by 
less than 20 per cent and its capital 
goods by more than 70 per cent. In the 
case of oil-exporting Latin American 
countries too, capital goods imports 
were cut more sharply than total 
imports, after having expanded rapidly 
during 1979-1981. On the other hand, 
while consumption goods represented a 
slightly higher share of the total 
imports of the countries covered by the 
table in 1983 compared to 1979, most of 
the countries made substantial cuts in 
consumption goods imports: Argentina 
by over 70 per cent and Brazil by over 
30 per cent between 1980 and 1983, and 
Mexico by about 80 per cent and Chile 
by nearly 70 per cent between 1981 and 
1983. Finally, imports of intermediate 
goods plus oil for these countries as a 
whole were maintained during 1979-1983 
in value terms (though not in volume 
terms), with the result that their 
share in total imports increased as 
that of capital goods declined. It 
would thus appear that in making cuts, 
countries sought to maintain the level 
of production at the expense of capital 
formation. 
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216. As shown in table 17, for the 
low-income and middle-income countries 
which undertook cuts in imports earlier 
in the period, the picture is less 
clear and the variations in country 
experience wider.23 In general, cuts 
in machinery and equipment (used as a 
proxy for capital goods imports) rela­
tive to other categories of imports 
were less pronounced than for the coun­
tries covered in tables 15 and 16, pos­
sibly because they were already at very 
low levels. The fall was nevertheless 
steep in some cases (65 per cent for 
Honduras and around 40 per cent for 
Madagascar, Senegal and Sudan). Even 
countries which attempted to maintain 
investment necessary for adjustment 
had to cut substantially (e.g. Ivory 
Coast and Kenya). The share of food 
imports rose markedly in the case of 
some African countries (e.g. Madagas­
car, Togo and to a lesser extent Sene­
gal), but not in most. Similarly, 
changes in the shares of industrial 
supplies and fuels were not uniform: 
while fuels kept up in general, the 
share of inputs rose, albeit 
moderately, in some cases (e.g. Came­
roon, Ecuador, Malawi, Sudan and Togo), 
and fell in others (e.g. Madagascar, 
Nicaragua and the United Republic of 
Tanzania). However, except for a few 
countries, imports of industrial sup­
plies fell, the decline in a one or 
two-year period being over 25 per cent 
in a number of countries. The inabili­
ty of many low-income sub-Saharan Afri­
can countries to maintain imports of 
basic inputs caused substantial 
reductions in the degree of capacity 
utilization ("import strangulation"), 
giving rise to suggestions that in 
Africa a revival of the rate at which 
existing capacity is utilized should 
receive priority over capacity expan­
sion. 

3. Export expansion 

217. Just as the overall lack of buoy­
ancy of the developed market-economy 
countries has exercised a generally 
depressive influence on the export 
earnings of developing countries -as a 
whole, so the uneven distribution of 

OECD growth has been reflected in vari­
ations in export performance. Since 
Western European recovery has lagged 
behind the United States, which repres­
ents a less important market for com­
modities though a more significant 
market for manufactures, earnings from 
commodities have been weaker and those 
from manufactures stronger than if the 
same rate of growth of demand in OECD 
member countries had been more evenly 
distributed. The incidence of the 
impact of the growth of the United 
States demand and the strengthening of 
the dollar has depended on trading pat­
terns previously established. The 
scope for stepping up exports is in any 
case wider for manufactures since 
developing countries generally have a 
much smaller share of the market in 
developed countries. As indicated in 
section F of chapter III, for many com­
modities, the demand elasticity facing 
developing countries as a whole is low, 
particularly in the short run; conse­
quently, unless demand is expanding, 
individual countries can succeed in 
stepping up their export earnings sub­
stantially only at the expense of other 
developing countries. 

218. The ability of developing coun­
tries to increase the supply of exports 
in the short run, while in general lim­
ited, also differs widely. Not all 
goods are tradeable nor all expendi­
tures easily switchable. Where, as in 
many countries, non-traded goods are a 
large proportion of total output, the 
supply of exportables does not expand 
pari passu with cuts in domestic 
absorption. In such countries the 
reduction in domestic absorption nec­
essary to achieve a targeted increase 
in the supply of exportables can be 
very substantial; and the sacrifice 
involved, in terms of employment in 
non-tradeable industries and the liv­
ing standards of the poorer strata, 
will be even greater if the exportables 
are basic necessities. If, on the oth­
er hand, exportables are investment 
goods and if cuts in domestic absorp­
tion are required to release supplies 
for exports, then the required rise in 
savings relative to investment is 
attained by means of a cut in invest­
ment rather than an increase in 
savings. Finally, if exports consist 

23 Comprehensive up-to-date figures are not available on the composition of 
imports of developing countries by major commodity groups related to differ­
ent types of activities. Hence, the import components reported in table 17 
differ from those in tables 15 and 16. 
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largely of goods made especially for 
foreign markets, for which there is 
little domestic demand, the scope for 
increasing exports by lowering domes­
tic expenditure will tend to be 
extremely narrow. 

219. Such supply-side difficulties can 
be avoided if the supply of exportables 
can be increased by utilizing existing 
capacity more fully and/or by shifting 
resources from non-traded to tradeable 
goods industries. These conditions 
tend to apply to a greater extent to 
the more industrialized developing 
countries especially where demand has 
already been cut; otherwise the curren­
cy depreciation and/or subsidies 
required to overcome high costs may be 
substantial. On the other hand, in the 
short run, resource mobility tends to 
be limited in any economy since plant 
and equipment in place cannot be easily 
adapted; it tends to be higher in tech­
nologically more advanced economies 
with extensive product and market div­
ersification. 

220. For these reasons export perform­
ance has depended both on the policy 
choices of developing countries, and, 
no less significant, on their internal 
structures and external market condi­
tions. For instance, while the export 
volume of developing countries taken 
together declined during 1982-1984 
(see table 14 above), all the high-in­
come countries contained in annex table 
A. 7 maintained or increased their 
export volumes while only about half of 
the low-income and middle-income coun­
tries avoided falls. On the other 
hand, in 1984, when the export volume 
of developing countries as a whole 
rose, many low-income countries 
remained unable to make tangible prog­
ress in their export performance. 

221. Variations are also observed in 
export price movements. While a large 
number of countries that succeeded in 
increasing their export volumes during 
1982-1984 were unable to gain commensu­
rate increases in export earnings, the 
disparity between the two was partic­
ularly large in the case of some low-
income and middle-income countries 
(such as Burma, Congo, Dominican Repub­
lic, Indonesia, Senegal, Sudan and 
Zaire). In 1984, when most of the 
export expansion took place, almost all 
high-income countries achieved 
increases in both export volume and 
earnings, whereas for many low-income 
and middle-income countries, export 

earnings continued to lag behind the 
volumes. This largely reflected the 
well-known differences in the response 
of prices of manufactures and commod­
ities to increased supplies in the face 
of stagnant demand. 

222. The widespread association of 
increased export volumes with 
decreased import volumes was unpreced­
ented. As can be seen from table 18 
below, prior to 1982, most of the coun­
tries - 13 out of a total of 15 - were 
in the low-income or middle-income 
groups, and the cause was a deteri­
oration in the terms of trade. After 
1981, both the number (which rose from 
15 to 22) and the range of countries 
increased, the main cause being the 
cut-back in bank lending; the number of 
countries able to increase imports 
despite falls in export volumes and/or 
earnings also decreased. For many 
countries in each income group (such as 
Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Burma, 
Chile, Congo, Gambia, Ivory Coast, Mau­
ritania, Mexico, Nigeria, Peru, Som­
alia, Sudan, Uruguay and Zaire), the 
import bill was cut while export earn­
ings rose or fell proportionately less, 
so as to cover increased debt-servicing 
obligations and/or to compensate for 
the fall in capital inflow. Many 
high-income, large-debt countries in 
Latin America were obliged to generate 
substantial trade surpluses to service 
their debt. In 1982-1983, these sur­
pluses came mainly from import cuts, 
but in a number of these countries 
exports expanded sharply in 1984 and 
imports, while rising, lagged substan­
tially behind. According to the Eco­
nomic Commission for Latin America and 
the Caribbean (ECLAC), the trade sur­
plus for the region as a whole "reached 
the unprecedented figure of $37.6 bil­
lion, which was four times as high as 
the one recorded barely two years pre­
viously". This surplus amounted to 65 
per cent of the value of imports and 
about 11 per cent of the total GDP of 
the region. 

4. Impact on income and investment 

223. In most developing countries, the 
relation between import levels and the 
levels of production and investment 
activities is direct, since imports are 
mainly capital goods and intermediate 
inputs. In some countries, however, 
basic foodstuffs account for a signif-
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Table 18 

Export and import volume changes 
(Number of countries) 

Import volume rose 
Low-income 
Middle-income 
High-income 

Import volume fell 
Low-income 
Middle-income 
High-income 

1979-1981 
Export volume 

Rose 

13 
5 
4 
4 

15 
8 
5 
2 

Fell 

14 
5 
6 
3 

19 
6 
11 
2 

1982-1984 
Export volume 

Rose 

17 
8 
6 
3 

22 
7 
7 
8 

Fell 

6 
4 
2 
0 

16 
5 
11 
0 

Source: Annex table A.7. 

icant share of imports. Moreover, in 
the short run, opportunities for import 
substitution are generally limited by 
technological factors. If import-com­
peting industries are operating at low 
degrees of capacity utilization as a 
result of a previous spurt in imports, 
for instance in the context of liber­
alization, there is more scope for low­
ering imports without depressing 
domestic activity. However, that scope 
will not be sufficient to protect 
activity levels if the cut in imports 
required is very large. Thus, the mar­
gin for compressing imports substan­
tially without severely depressing 
either the level of activity or basic 
consumption, or both, is therefore in 
many cases very narrow, the margin of 
dispensible imports being typically 
inversely related to per capita 
incomes. Consequently, a developing 
country having to cut imports confronts 
difficult social and economic choices 
regarding the incidence of the cuts. 
Increased export earnings can provide a 
way out, but not entirely since, as 
noted, export expansion in the short 
run may itself require a contraction in 
domestic activity. 

224. The impact of the worsened 
external environment on domestic 
activity and the extent of the develop­
ment crisis is clearly reflected ^n the 
evolution of the aggregate level of 
production of developing countries. 
The rate of growth of gross domestic 
product (GDP) declined continuously 

from 1979 onwards: from 5 per cent per 
annum in 1979 to below zero in 1983. 
During 1981-1983, GDP lagged behind 
population, and per capita GDP fell by 
more than 4 per cent. 

225. While a few countries were able 
to maintain or step up their growth 
rates during this period, the number 
experiencing stagnation or declines in 
domestic production increased steadily 
as the crisis deepened; one country in 
nine experienced a decline in the abso­
lute level of GDP during 1976-1978, 
this ratio went up to approximately one 
country in five in 1979-1981, and in 
the next two years to a little less 
than one in two (see annex table A.8). 
During 1979-1981, the decline in GDP 
was more common among the low-income 
and middle-income countries, reflect­
ing their worsened international trad­
ing environment. However, after 1981, 
the list of countries with negative GDP 
growth rates expanded largely because 
of the worsening of the financial envi­
ronment. The GDP growth rate turned 
from positive in 1979-1981 to negative 
in 1982-1983 in a number of countries 
(such as Argentina, Ecuador, Ivory 
Coast, Nigeria, Paraguay and Peru) 
whose debt-servicing obligations had 
risen drastically relative to export 
earnings. 

226. Perhaps more significant from the 
development perspective was the 
decline in investment. An examination 
of annex table A.8 indicates that 
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investment has been more affected than 
domestic production: one country in 
four experienced a decline in the abso­
lute level of investment during 
1976-1978. This figure rose to two 
countries in five in 1979-1981, and to 
three countries in five in 1982-1983. 
While almost all countries that experi­
enced reduction in GDP during the lat­
ter period also reduced the pace of 
capital accumulation, some countries 
(such as Colombia, Kenya, Malawi, Phi­
lippines, Panama and the United Repub­
lic of Tanzania) that managed to attain 
positive growth also cut fixed capital 
formation, and many countries with pos­
itive growth rates for both GDP and 
investment (such as Algeria, Dominican 
Republic, India, Pakistan, Republic of 
Korea, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand 
and Tunisia) nevertheless experienced 
a decline in the share of capital 
spending in GDP, suggesting that the 
increases in GDP came partly from 
increases in capacity utilization. 

227. For every five countries whose 
import volume fell during 1982-1983, 
four suffered from declines in domestic 
production or investment or both (see 
table 19), suggesting that such cuts 
were not, in general, compensated by 
import substitution; in most cases, the 
reductions registered in the import 
content of output was the outcome of 
reduction of the share of investment.2** 
More significantly, during the same 
period, of the 29 countries which suc­
ceeded in increasing export volumes, 17 
had to cut domestic production or 
investment or both. The number of such 
countries was only one out of five dur­
ing 1976-1978 and one out of three dur­
ing 1979-1981. It is notable that 
during 1979-1981, only one of the 
high-debt countries that had succeeded 
in expanding export volumes had already 
experienced declines in investment or 
income (Republic of Korea), whereas 
during 1982-1983, all but three such 
countries experienced falling invest­
ment and incomes as mounting debt-
service payments absorbed increased 
export revenues. 

5. Policy options 

228. The preceding analysis suggests 
that while all developing countries 
encountering a tightening of their 
balance-of-payments constraints cut 
their imports and activity levels, 
there were three broad categories of 
experience. First, for some countries 
domestic structures and the state of 
foreign markets and financial avail­
ability were such as to make it 
extremely difficult, at best, to under­
take a large and speedy balance-of-
payments adjustment without suffering 
disruption. Many countries at the low­
er end of the income scale, including 
the least developed countries, under­
went this experience. Second, some 
countries had reasonably flexible 
structures and were able to switch, but 
could not avoid drastic cuts in 
imports, output and investment because 
of the magnitude of the external 
shocks, including the withdrawal of 
bank credit, and the speed of the 
adjustment required. Such was the 
experience of many commodity-exporting 
countries, as well as some exporters of 
manufactures. Third, a few countries 
managed to avoid a collapse of bank 
lending and drastic cuts in activity, 
because the external shocks were not 
unduly large, or because their struc­
tures permitted swift export expansion 
and/or import compression. Domestic 
economic policies, however, played a 
significant role in certain cases. In 
particular, the experience of some of 
the more industrialized developing 
countries was of the second rather than 
the third type because of a failure to 
undertake retrenchment at an early 
stage, reflecting expectations regard­
ing the recession and interest rates 
which, in the event, proved over-optim­
istic. 

229. Devaluation and other "switching" 
policies designed to improve the rela­
tive prices in favour of exports and 
import substitution helped to lessen 
the degree of output reduction. In 
certain cases, greater stress on such 
policies, rather than on expenditure 
reduction, might have been more useful. 

2U Most exercises on import substitution concentrate on the income elasticity of 
imports. However, import requirements of investment and productive activ­
ities are often different, the former being usually higher. Hence, to the 
extent that the ratio of investment to GDP declines, the ratio of imports to 
GDP will decline without any change in the import requirements of these 
activities. 
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Table 19 

Changes in import and export volumes 
and GDP and investment 

(Number of countries) 

Number of coun­
tries in which 
import volume 
fell 
of which: 
GDP and/or 
investment fell 

Number of coun­
tries in which 
export volume 
rose 
of which: 
GDP and/or 
investment fell 

1979-1981 

Total 

34 

21 

28 

10 

Low-
income 

14 

8 

13 

6 

Middle-
income 

16 

11 

9 

3 

High-
income 

4 

2 

6 

1 

1982-1983 a/ 

Total 

30 

25 

29 

17 

Low-
income 

8 

6 

8 

3 

Middle-
income 

14 

12 

10 

6 

High-
income 

8 

7 

11 

8 

Source: Annex table A.7 and annex table A.8. 

a/ Includes only the countries for which data on GDP and investment growth 
is available. 

However, the size and speed of the tur­
naround required in the trade balance 
generally outstripped by a wide margin 
the capacity to switch. Consequently, 
substantial cuts in total expenditure 
and output could generally not be 
avoided. This was true both of low-
income countries, where production 
structures are particularly rigid, and 
of the more industrialized developing 
countries where the deterioration in 
the balance of financial inflows and 
outflows was vast. 

230. Tailoring the adjustment path to 
the capacity to switch would have 
entailed phasing the correction of the 
payments imbalance over a longer 
period, and basing it on a restructur­
ing of the size and composition of the 
capital stock, accompanied by changes 
in the pattern of incentives designed 
to change the composition of demand to 
ensure an efficient alocation of 
resources, in particular the flow of 
new investment. Such an approach would 
have required financial support of var­
ious kinds from abroad, including long­
er term balance-of-payments finances 

and programme assistance. Such 
support, however, was not in practice 
forthcoming on the scale necessary. 

231. The cost of strenuous adjustment 
efforts in the short-run in terms of 
income distribution, price and social 
stability tends to be substantial. 
Currency depreciation exerts pressure 
on prices, rendering it even more dif­
ficult to reconcile the balance-of-
payments adjustment with price 
stability, and attempts to maintain 
"realistic" exchange rates in the face 
of widespread misalignments among the 
floating-exchange-rate currencies 
often adds to this pressure. Rises in 
real interest rates, though unavoid­
able in financially open economies in 
order to discourage capital flight and 
create an atmosphere conducive to the 
return of capital, increase the pres­
sure on prices, and, when combined with 
currency depreciation and reduced home 
demand, give rise to financial diffi­
culties in the corporate sector with 
significant domestic and/or external 
debt. In such situations, governments 
find themselves having to engage in 
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financial rescue operations, diverting 
resources from social and capital 
spending. Removal of subsidies on bas­
ic foodstuff and public utilities in 
order to reduce deficit financing can 
simply result in a change in the mech­
anism through which inflationary pres­
sure is generated,25 rather than in a 
reduction in the rate of inflation, and 
tend to do so in a way which endangers 
social stability; moreover cuts in 
spending designed to reduce such infla­
tionary pressures typically entail 
further reductions in employment and 
production. 

232. The preceding discussion demon­
strates that while domestic policies 
can be used to some extent and in cer­
tain circumstances to improve the 
external accounts without depressing 
output and investment, the scope for 
this varies widely. In general, it has 
not been sufficiently wide to allow the 
very large and very rapid upswing in 
trade balances necessitated by the 
deterioration of the payments posi­
tions and the paucity of external 
financial support to be accomodated 
without depressing output and employ­
ment, and inflating prices. For that 
reason, efforts to tackle the external 
deficits resulting from the various 
shocks, and in particular, from the 
drying-up of financial inflows, have 
involved inordinately large 
sacrifices. The sacrifices have been 
only partly reflected in improved debt 
positions, but have endangered the 
development potential. Indeed, the 
main casualty of "adjustment" appears 
to have been investment and price sta­
bility. Yet, capital accumulation is 
essential for strengthening the 
external position in the long term. 
Thus, developing countries enter into 
an uncertain future from an initial 
position of disequilibrium between 
their debt and their development. 

D. The dynamics of debt, investment 
and exports 

233. The disequilibria in the develop­
ing countries analyzed in the previous 
section of this chapter are important 
not merely from a static point of view, 

but also because of their consequences 
for development prospects in the long 
run. For the first time since develop­
ment became accepted as a goal for the 
international community, developing 
countries taken together are having to 
make debt-service payments in excess of 
their net borrowing, owing to the dis­
parity between the current growth rate 
of bank exposure and the rate of inter­
est of bank debt. 

234. This phenomenon of reverse trans­
fer is heavily concentrated on a few 
countries holding a very large propor­
tion of total bank debt. Many of these 
countries are regarded as being exces­
sively indebted, and hence are subject 
to tight rationing and conditionality 
in the new finance they receive. Since 
interest rates are also externally 
determined, these countries have to 
generate trade surpluses in amounts 
that are, by and large, outside their 
own control. However, there has also 
been a general decline in lending to 
developing countries, from both offi­
cial and private sources, relative to 
debt-servicing. If this trend were to 
continue, then the phenomenon of 
reverse transfers could easily become 
widespread, affecting even the poorest 
countries. 

235. As already noted, countries hav­
ing to switch from a negative to a pos­
itive trade balance have thus far done 
so largely through drastic deflation 
involving massive import cuts. Recent­
ly, their exports have expanded signif­
icantly, allowing them to avoid further 
import cuts, and their attendant conse­
quences. In some cases they have per­
mitted imports to rise to a certain 
degree, but not sufficiently to allow 
pre-crisis levels of imports, income 
and investment to be restored. But, 
although the trade surpluses required 
to accommodate the financial deficits 
have been attained, the problem has not 
been settled. For, as long as negative 
net transfers take place in the context 
of continued debt accumulation, trade 
surpluses will need to increase in size 
over time pari passu with the growth of 
debt. Consequently, even without any 
import growth, exports will have to 
expand continuously simply to cover the 
financial outflow. 

5 These factors, among others, have been operative in varying degrees in many 
countries in Latin America where the rate of increase of prices in the region 
as a whole reached a new all-time high in 1984. 
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236. For countries with a negative net 
transfer, therefore, the scope for con­
tinued export growth is a question of 
cardinal importance. Although such 
countries continue to have idle capaci­
ty, much of this is located in sectors 
that are not capable of producing for 
exports at any feasible level of 
exchange rate. It is thus becoming 
increasingly difficult to sustain 
export growth without stepping up 
investment. And yet, investment has 
been drastically cut in order to 
achieve a swift turnaround in the 
external accounts. Thus, a serious 
dilemma presents itself. In order to 
cover the growing level of debt-service 
payments over time, exports and invest­
ment need to expand: in the long run, 
unlike the short, debt cannot be ser­
viced without growth. But investment 
has been cut in response to the 
increases that have taken place in the 
debt-service stream and the cuts in the 
flow of lending. An economy that 
finds itself unable to generate suffi­
cient export growth will have to make 
cuts in investment and production. 
This is possible only up to a point -
after that defaults become 
unavoidable. In short, when adjustment 
designed to maintain debt-servicing 
checks investment and growth, it can 
become self-defeating. 

237. This feature makes the problem 
one which concerns both the interna­
tional financial system, as well as the 
development process. Thus far, the 
normal channels of international 
finance have been impaired without 
seriously disrupting international 
financial markets. However, if that 
system becomes subject to mounting 
pressures over the long term, resulting 
from an inconsistency between debt and 
growth, then the crisis will only have 
been postponed, to return with even 
greater force at a later date. 

238. Whether this eventuality actually 
occurs will depend on the extent to 
which the dynamics of investment and 
export expansion can be made to offset 
the dynamics of debt. This, as will be 

shown below, will depend on various 
factors including the extent and the 
character of the initial position of 
the economy. But many of the variables 
that govern the mutual consistency of 
debt-servicing and growth are beyond 
the control of the debtor countries 
concerned. Therefore, in order to 
avoid disruptions of development and 
the international financial system, 
adjustment will be necessary not only 
in the developing countries but also in 
the external financial and trading 
environment. 

239. As noted above, when the rate of 
interest exceeds the rate of growth of 
debt, the financial outflow will be 
growing at a rate equal to the rate of 
growth of debt.2 6 The required trade 
surpluses will have to be generated 
mainly by investment in export indus­
tries, since heavy resort to import 
substitution is rarely an efficient way 
of generating trade surpluses. The 
additional exports that can be gener­
ated at any level of investment, depend 
on the increase in production capacity 
resulting from the investment, and the 
extent to which that increased pro­
duction capacity can be translated into 
increased export earnings: the latter 
may be termed the "export orientation" 
ratio. The former is determined by the 
incremental capital/output ratio, 
which tends to be higher when, as is 
often the case in an export-expansion 
strategy, investments are directed at 
altering substantially the existing 
product mix and utilizing modern tech­
nology. Secondly, investment has gen­
erally to be allocated in part to 
infrastructure to underpin export pro­
duction, and to other complementary 
sectors which do not themselves gener­
ate exportable output. This factor 
tends both to raise the overall incre­
mental capital/output ratio, and pre­
vent the additional production from 
being fully translated into increased 
export earnings. The export-orienta­
tion ratio may also be depressed by 
external factors, for the extent to 
which any increase in exportable sup­
plies can be translated into increased 

26 Denoting imports and exports at time t by M and X respectively, the initial 

stock of debt by D , the rate of growth of debt by p and the rate of interest 

by i, and adopting a continuous formulation, the balance-of-payments identi­
ty can be written as: 

X. Mt = (i P) D ePt 

so that the right-hand side (net financial outflow) grows at the rate p. 
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export earnings will depend on the 
growth of world demand, the ease of 
access to international markets, and 
the response of prices to increased 
export supplies. For these reasons, it 
will neither be possible to devote all 
the investment to export production, 
nor to translate increased supplies 
fully into increased earnings.27 

240. Increased investment, however, 
generally requires imports to 
increase, in the first place because of 
the need to import machinery and equip­
ment; secondly, in order to meet the 
demand generated by investment and 
exports, domestic production will need 
to rise, requiring imports of interme­
diate inputs. In other words, in 
order for the economy to grow, exports 
must rise over time by amounts that are 
sufficient to cover not only the incre­
ments in the financial outflow, but 
also the increased* import 
requirements. Since exports are gener­
ated by investment, this requires 
investment to be rising over time.28 

If, therefore, at any point in time, 
investment is not high enough to gener­
ate sufficient net foreign exchange 
earnings through export growth to meet 
the financial outflow, import growth 
will be checked. This will, in turn, 
lower investment and check the increase 
in exports and imports further. When 
that occurs, the balance-of-payments 
constraint will be continuously tight­
ened, requiring continuous cuts in 
investment and income. Default will be 
hard to avoid. 

241. The upshot of this discussion is 
that when the debt-dynamics imply a 
continuously increasing financing 
drain, the economy must grow in order 
to avoid a continuous decline: i.e., 
stagnation is not a viable state. For 
this decline to be avoided, the level 
of investment permitted by the balance 

of payments constraint at any point in 
time must be high enough to generate, 
through export growth, sufficient 
additional foreign exchange earnings 
to meet the increased financial 
outflow; i.e., there is a critical min­
imum level that investment must reach 
at each point in time. This critical 
minimum level will be higher, the 
greater the initial stock of debt, and 
the higher the rate of interest in 
relation to the rate of growth of debt. 
Moreover, this minimum level will 
itself be rising through time, since 
debt and financial outflow will also be 
growing. 

242. When the level of investment in 
an indebted country has been depressed 
below the critical point, the question 
arises as to what can be done to avoid 
the downward spiral. It may seem that 
when the rate of interest exceeds the 
rate of growth of debt, reducing the 
latter further would help by slowing 
the pace of expansion of the financial 
outflow. If, for instance, the net new 
borrowing can be reduced to zero, the 
entire net additional foreign exchange 
generated by investment and export 
growth could be used for imports and 
hence, for investment and production. 
However, the cut in borrowing could 
itself require a further deflation in 
the short term, perhaps by a substan­
tial margin; any subsequent attempt to 
restore the momentum of development 
would then have to start from very low 
levels of income and investment which 
may not be feasible. On the other 
hand, accelerating borrowing is not 
likely to bring much improvement over 
the long term, if it does not raise the 
rate of growth of debt permanently 
above the rate of interest. A higher 
inflow of capital would permit higher 
production and investment in the 
short-run, but it would raise the trade 
surplus required in each year in the 

Formally, if the incremental capital-output ratio is denoted by v and the 
export orientation ratio by k, then export expansion associated with a cer­
tain level of investment (I) is given by: x = (k/v)I. Since I/v is the addi­
tional production capacity generated, then k can also be interpreted as 
incremental export/capacity output ratio, k is likely to be in excess of the 
observed exports/capacity output ratio, which is not presently very much 
greater than 10 per cent in many large-debt developing countries. Thus, if k 
is assumed to be 16 per cent and v = 4, then the increase in export earnings 
will amount only to 4 per cent of the aggregate level of investment. 
There is yet another problem. If the initial export expansion involves, as 
has been the case to a certain extent in some countries, switching capital 
goods and intermediate inputs to foreign markets by depressing domestic 
demand, a rise in domestic investment may reduce the supply of goods avail­
able for export with adverse effects on the balance of payments. 
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future. 

243. A decline in the rate of interest 
would, however, have unambiguously 
favourable consequences in both the 
short and the long runs. It would 
allow the level of investment to be 
raised immediately, allowing export 
growth to be accelerated, and subse­
quently lower the amount of financial 
outflows associated with any given 
growth rate of debt. 

244. An important issue for consider­
ation with respect to debtor countries 
with negative net transfers is whether 
the level of investment is presently 
depressed below the critical point. No 
ready-made answer to this question is 
available. The critical point depends 
on the total stock of debt, the values 
of the parameters that govern the debt 
and investment/export dynamics, and on 
the scope that may exist to increase 
exports without investment and 
decrease imports without affecting the 
level of domestic activity. All these 
factors differ substantially across 
countries. Moreover, the critical 
point will be changing over time with 
the external trading and financial 
environment, since, as noted, these 
affect both the export-orientation 
ratio and the level and growth of 
reverse transfers. Therefore, what may 
look above the minimum today may cease 
to be so in the future and vice versa. 

245. Nevertheless, plausible values of 
the parameters suggest that at present 
the critical investment/debt ratio may 
be quite high and extremely sensitive 
to changes in these parameters.29 If, 
for instance, 18 per cent of the 
increased production capacity can be 
translated into export earnings, the 
critical investment/debt ratio will be 
around 20 per cent. Assuming an ini­
tial debt/GNP ratio of 60 per cent, 
this would require at least 12 per cent 
of GNP to be invested in order for 
debt-servicing and growth to be mutual­

ly compatible; and the initial required 
export growth rate would be over 4.5 
per cent. If, on the other hand, the 
export-orientation ratio were lower, 
say 16 per cent, then the critical 
investment/debt ratio would rise to 
about 29 per cent and the 
investment/GNP ratio to over 17 per 
cent. In that case, the initial 
required rate of export growth would be 
over 5.5 per cent. In both cases, for 
growth and debt-servicing to be sus­
tainable, investment will have to be 
rising at a rate of no less than 6 per 
cent. 

246. This illustrative comparison 
points not only to the existence of a 
knife-edge balance between debt and 
investment/export dynamics, but also 
to the sensitivity of this balance to 
changes in external as well as internal 
conditions. Avoiding a debt explosion 
requires that each of these sets of 
conditions be right. Clearly, a devel­
oping country can, by means of various 
policy measures designed to give incen­
tives for investing in export indus­
tries and switching to external 
markets, affect the rate at which the 
additional production capacity gener­
ates exportable supplies. However, as 
noted, the amount of the increased sup­
ply of exportables that can be trans­
lated into increased export earnings 
depends critically on the external mar­
ket conditions. For that reason, in 
order for debtor countries to attain 
the export growth they will need to 
sustain development and 
debt-servicing, economic activity in 
the industrialized countries needs to 
expand at a rapid rate. Chapter IV 
shows that a rate of export growth of 
about 5 per cent is sustainable if 
developed market-economy countries are 
growing at a rate no less than 3 per 
cent. If this growth is not forthcom­
ing, then the debtor countries can only 
achieve the required export growth by 
substantially increasing their market 
shares. However, considering the 

These calculations are based on the imported input requirements per unit of 
investment and production of 0.15 and 0.06 respectively; on a savings rate of 
18 per cent; the incremental capital/output ratio of 4; the rate of interest 
of 11 per cent and the rate of growth of debt of 6 per cent. The values 
assigned to the technical coefficients and the savings rate are suggested by 
the data for the countries contained in tables 15 and 16 above, whereas the 
interest rate and the rate of growth of net lending correspond to recent bank 
behaviour (described in section B of chapter III). Consumption is related to 
both GNP and capital inflow, as suggested by the evidence that savings behav­
iour is affected by the inflow of capital. If consumption were related to 
GNP alone, then the critical ratios would be lower. 
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export expansion that has already taken 
place and the size and the number of 
countries in need of export growth, 
further persistent efforts to pene­
trate by many countries on a large sca­
le may be frustrated by increased 
protectionist measures, particularly 
since protectionist pressures tend to 
mount with unemployment. 

247. For many poorer countries where 
debt-dynamics do not involve a contin­
uous financial drain, the long-term 
consequences of the present austerity 
are no less serious. A number of coun­
tries in sub-Saharan Africa presently 
encounter a very dramatic depression in 
the level of activity and the standard 
of living as a result of natural disas­
ters and import strangulation. In 
these countries the room of adjustment 
in the short term permitted by pro­
duction structures and low levels of 
income are not adequate to allow the 
external deficits to be corrected sub­
stantially through austerity. In par­
ticular, their margin of dispensible 
imports is almost non-existent and 
their scope for dealing with external 
imbalances by means of export expansion 
through devaluations and expenditure 
cuts is extremely narrow, except in 
traditional exports where, as noted in 
chapter III, section F, increases in 
supplies are apt to generate falls in 
revenues when undertaken by many coun­
tries at the same time. 

248. For these poorer countries there 
is, accordingly, a pressing need to 
reduce the size of the current-account 

adjustment and slow its speed to a man­
ageable level, and above all, for 
structural transformation in the con­
text of a long-term development 
process. But, at this point, a serious 
dilemma presents itself: while even a 
moderate growth entails substantial 
import expansion, the very same struc­
ture that needs to be transformed can­
not generate the required resources. 
On the other hand, external finance is 
not available in the required quanti­
ties, and servicing even the present 
level of external debt is proving 
extremely difficult. 

249. In the face of rapidly growing 
population, the current situation may 
degenerate into a downward spiral. 
Unless the degree of capacity utiliza­
tion is raised substantially from its 
presently depressed level and the pro­
duction capacity is continuously 
expanded at a faster pace than the pop­
ulation, a further deterioration in the 
external balance could well ensue. 
Avoiding such a downward spiral will 
require, in the first place, provision 
of finance at terms and conditions com­
patible with the present capabilities 
of these economies and, in the second 
place, securing a steady market for 
their exports. However, these would 
certainly need to be accompanied by 
domestic policy measures, designed to 
affect an efficient allocation of 
resources, to increase the flexibility 
of the production structure and to 
reduce the vulnerability of these econ­
omies to various shocks, external or 
internal. 
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Chapter III 

DEBT AND THE DISARRAY OF THE TRADE AND PAYMENTS SYSTEMS 

A. Introduction 

250. The debt crisis has had a major 
impact on various actors in the world 
economy besides the debtor countries. 
For the banks, it has presented a two­
fold challenge: how to avoid default 
by major debtors and the precipitation 
of an international financial crisis; 
and how to reduce the underlying poten­
tial for such a crisis. These two 
goals have exerted contradictory pres­
sures on the level of new lending, 
which have thus far been reconciled by 
compressing the financing requirements 
of developing countries to the bare 
minimum, combined with debt reschedul­
ing and "involuntary lending". The 
tension will nevertheless remain 
chronic as long as interest rates 
remain high, and the pace of develop­
ment remains low. Debt servicing dif­
ficulties have also slowed the flow of 
official and officially-guaranteed 
export credit, as well as trade financ­
ing of other kinds. Debt servicing 
problems have thus had a tendency to 
gather a momentum of their own. Vari­
ous measures have been taken by 
lenders, governments and international 
organizations to counteract this tend­
ency, but these have not sufficed to 
prevent developing countries having to 
make sizeable and abrupt adjustments 
in their trade balances. 

251. The debt problem has interacted 
with the international trading system 
at several points. The intense pay­
ments pressures upon developing coun­
tries to economize on scarce liquidity 
and credit, and the depressed state of 
their markets, has accelerated the 
resort to countertrade. The swing in 
the trade balance, has lowered employ­
ment in the developed market-economy 
countries; at the same time, develop­
ing countries' export efforts have run 
up against high and rising import bar­
riers in developed countries, intended 
to protect home employment and profits. 

The escalation of protectionism, while 
part of a longer-term trend, has, like 
the debt problem, been intensified by 
the slow growth of the developed market 
economy countries, as well as by the 
speeding up of the pace of structural 
adjustment stemming from the intensi­
fied export drive of developing coun­
tries. Moreover, just as import 
contraction by developing countries 
has caused their exports to one another 
to contract, nullifying pro tanto their 
adjustment efforts, the danger arises 
that efforts to expand exports to 
developed countries will also be frus­
trated, for success by some countries 
in increasing the volume of exports of 
goods of which developing countries as 
a whole are the main suppliers could 
further depress prices and revenues. 
In short, the swing in trade balances, 
besides generating a reduction of pay­
ments deficits and the funds needed to 
cover interest due, has also served to 
transmit deflationary impulses across 
the world economy, to erode the trading 
system further, and to trigger perverse 
adjustments. 

252. The subsequent sections of this 
chapter examine various linkages among 
debt, finance and trade, in particular 
private international financial mar­
kets; export credits; trade finance and 
countertrade; trade between developing 
and developed market-economy 
countries, and trade in primary com­
modities. 

B. Banks 

1. Introduction 

253. Bank lending to developing coun­
tries is currently subject to pressures 
resulting from attempts to pursue var­
ious objectives which are either actu­
ally or potentially in conflict. As 
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described in chapter I, section E, in 
response to the crisis which began in 
1982, actions were taken to contain the 
disruption of debt service by develop-
ing-country borrowers and thus to avert 
a breakdown of the international finan­
cial system which might have led to an 
outbreak of insolvencies among major 
banks in developed market-economy 
countries. The actions included the 
widespread adoption of austerity pro­
grammes in debtor countries, official 
intervention to maintain flows of 
external financing to such countries at 
a reduced pace, and restructurings of 
debt-service obligations. 

254. Section 2 below reviews some of 
the conflicts among the different par­
ties, creditors and debtors, associ­
ated with the resulting regime of 
"involuntary" lending, and various 
consequences for the terms on which 
such lending takes place. The period 
since 1982 has been marked by efforts 
on the part of banks to strengthen 
their longer-run position. These 
efforts, some of which are a response 
to changes in regulations affecting 
banks' operations, and their impli­
cations for the pace of new lending to 
developing countries are the subject 
of section 3. The debt crisis has also 
brought forth many proposals for help­
ing to solve it. The general character 
of some of these proposals is discussed 
briefly in section 4. While the regime 
of "involuntary" lending has averted 
financial breakdown, a longer-run 
threat to financial stability remains. 
One of the manifestations of this 
threat is the phenomenon of negative 
net financial transfers from develop­
ing countries. Recent estimates indi­
cate that such transfers, which were 
already evident on a significant scale 
for certain countries in 1982 (for 
example, in Latin America), are now 
being experienced by developing coun­
tries as a group. Negative net trans­
fers are inevitable so long as the 
growth of net lending to developing 
countries is less than the rate of 
interest on outstanding debt. Section 
5 examines the possible evolution of 
the magnitude of such transfers to the 
banks on the basis of assumptions about 
net additional lending and the rate of 
interest. It also reviews some of the 
ways in which the magnitude of negative 
net transfers might be reduced by 
increasing the growth of lending to 
developing countries or reducing the 
rate of interest (or both). 

2. Crisis management, debt restruc­
turings and the amount of bank 
lending 

255. As noted in chapter I, section E, 
while banks continue to lend to devel­
oping countries with unimpaired cre­
ditworthiness in accordance with 
processes similar to those prevailing 
before 1982, this is no longer true for 
countries which have experienced dis­
continuities in the service of their 
debt from banks since the outbreak of 
the crisis. For the latter group of 
countries "involuntary" lending now 
takes place through markets organized 
by groups of creditor banks co-operat­
ing closely with the IMF. Such lending 
is linked to extended restructurings of 
external debts. Under "involuntary" 
lending there has been a significant 
break with past practice as regards the 
role of the IMF, which has actively 
sought undertakings by banks as to the 
pace of their new lending to debtor 
countries. 

256. "involuntary" lending is subject 
to many of the conflicting pressures to 
which reference was made above. The 
conflicts involve relations both 
between debtors and creditors on the 
one hand and among different groups of 
creditors on the other. They concern 
such matters as the terms of debt 
restructurings (for example, consol­
idation periods, maturities, interest 
rates and rescheduling fees), the obli­
gations of different creditors and 
amounts of new lending. These con­
flicts have had important consequences 
for the shape of the new lending regime 
and the associated debt restructuring 
so far. 

257. Sustaining a flow of 
"involuntary" new lending to develop­
ing countries has required consider­
able efforts by both official bodies 
and leading banks to preserve cohesion 
within groups of lenders. These groups 
.have typically included institutions 
of different sizes, from different 
countries and thus subject to different 
regulatory systems, and with different 
exposures to borrowers facing diffi­
culties in meeting debt-service obli­
gations. Co-ordination of these groups 
has been organised through a form of 
"cartelization", which inter alia, has 
made possible the charging of high 
interest rates and fees on rescheduled 
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loans. Such returns have helped to 
prevent withdrawal from "involuntary" 
lending by banks (such as the smaller 
or "regional" United States banks) 
which, for reasons such as relatively 
low exposures to troubled debtors in 
relation to their capital, showed signs 
of wanting to curtail their involvement 
in this form of business. However, as 
a result there were also increases in 
the financial burden on the borrowers 
affected. 

258. Debt restructurings under "invol­
untary" lending were initially charac­
terized by a tight-fisted, 
"short-leash", approach, involving 
short consolidation periods (typically 
of one year), small amounts of new 
lending, and the high rescheduling 
costs already mentioned. This approach 
stemmed from such factors as the 
unwillingness of creditors to envisage 
more radical schemes of debt restruc­
turing, the desire to force on debtors 
as quickly as possible an adjustment of 
their external accounts, and unwill­
ingness to allow an increase in 
debtors' bargaining power which might 
be associated with the restoration of 
the level of their exchange reserves. 
However, the approach has not commanded 
unanimity amongst the different banks 
involved. Divergences in this area 
tend to be associated with differences 
in the tax, accounting and regulatory 
regimes of banks from different devel­
oped market-economy countries. For 
example, banks from West European coun­
tries and Japan, partly in response to 
pressure from their regulatory author­
ities and in some cases to tax advan­
tages, have, by and large, established 
larger reserves against losses on their 
exposure to troubled debtors than have 
banks of the United States. The latter 
have less leeway in this respect, inter 
alia being under greater pressure from 
their shareholders to show strong earn­
ings trends and to pay large dividends. 
Moreover, unlike some West European 
banks, those of the United States have 
resisted proposals for the capitali­
sation or deferment of interest since 
under the regulations in that country 
the loans in question would, in 
general, have to be classified as non-

performing after 90 days. 

259. The emergency financial support 
provided in 1982 and the subsequent 
regime of "involuntary" lending 
undoubtedly succeeded in containing 
the financial disruption associated 
with the debt crisis. Furthermore, 
during recent restructurings some of 
the unfavourable features of this 
regime from the point of view of debtor 
countries have been modified. For 
example, banks have begun to accept 
longer consolidation periods and more 
extended maturities for rescheduled 
loans. There have also been reductions 
in spreads and rescheduling fees.30 

However, even after these changes, "in­
voluntary" lending remains a complex, 
time-consuming process for all the par­
ties involved. Moreover, as is indi­
cated in table 20, the growth of new 
lending by banks to developing coun­
tries has fallen to levels far below 
those prevailing before 1982. Avail­
able data indicate that new lending 
from this source has recently been con­
siderably less than payments of inter­
est on outstanding debt (a matter which 
is discussed further in section 5 
below). Indeed, for certain countries 
in Latin America, which have depended 
heavily on banks for their external 
financing, ratios of interest payments 
on total external debt to total new 
borrowing in 1984 are now estimated to 
lie in a range from 2 to 5-1/2. 

260. The evolution of this lending 
regime during the next few years will 
depend partly on overall economic pros­
pects in the world economy for vari­
ables such as the export volumes and 
terms of trade of developing countries 
and international interest rates. But 
it will also be affected by the lending 
policies of banks and the consequences 
of recent regulatory changes. The 
interaction of different future sce­
narios for the world economy and the 
external debt position of developing 
countries are analysed in chapter IV of 
this part of the the report. Banks' 
policies and some factors likely to 
influence their lending to developing 
countries are discussed in section 3 
which follows. 

30 For example, the recent restructuring of part of Mexico's external debts to 
banks included a consolidation period of 6 years, maturities of as long as 14 
years for some of the obligations rescheduled, reductions in interest rates 
and no rescheduling fees. 
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3. Attempts to reduce the potential 
for crisis 

261. The disruptions of debt service 
since the beginning of the 1980s, have 
caused banks in developed market-
economy countries and their regulatory 
authorities to give greater attention 
to the objective of avoiding financial 
crisis. The pursuit of this objective 
has led to restraints on the growth of 
lending to troubled debtors, measures 
to strengthen banks' capital, efforts 
to increase banks' profitability and, 
in some cases, the establishment of 
increased prudential reserves against 
particular loans. 

262. As can be seen from table 21, 
there was a substantial increase in the 
exposure of United States banks to 
developing countries as a percentage of 
their capital between the late 1970s 
and 1982. By the latter date their 
exposure to Latin American countries 
alone amounted to more than their capi­
tal, so that they were highly vulner­
able to discontinuities in the debt 
service of borrowers in this region. 
Such ratios of exposure to capital were 
markedly higher for bigger banks. 
Indeed, for the 9 largest banks expo­
sure to Mexico, Brazil, Venezuela and 
Argentina equalled about 140 per cent 
of their capital. Partly as a result 
of different historical, geographical 
and political links with developing 
countries (for example, with former 
colonial territories) the exposure of 
banks in other developed market-
economy countries did not follow the 
same pattern. Nevertheless, in 
mid-1983 Mexico, Brazil, Argentina, 
Venezuela and Chile were among the 
largest developing-country borrowers 
for banks of the United Kingdom and the 
Federal Republic of Germany as well as 
of the United States. Loans to devel­
oping countries were not the only 
source of pressures on banks' profit­
ability and capital at this time. The 
quality of banks' assets were also 
adversely affected by the impact of 
depressed business conditions in 
developed market-economy countries 
during the early 1980s, especially by 
the serious difficulties encountered 
by particular sectors such as energy 
and agriculture in the United States. 

263. As a result of the developments 
of the early 1980s,in the evaluation of 

banks' performance less emphasis is now 
placed on the expansion of their total 
assets and more on the quality of their 
loan portfolios. This shift has led to 
a greater concentration by banks on 
loans to borrowers with good names, on 
trade financing, and on the issuance of 
short-term negotiable instruments. At 
the same time the attitudes of banks 
towards sovereign lending have become 
more selective. The fall in lending to 
developing countries, already men­
tioned, was partly a consequence of 
these new attitudes. Indeed, in the 
absence of the official pressures on 
banks under the regime of 'involuntary" 
lending such attitudes would doubtless 
have contributed to a still sharper 
contraction. 

264. The new trends in banks' policies 
with respect to asset management have 
been reinforced by the recent evolution 
of bank regulation. Although changes 
in this area have not been uniform 
among different countries, neverthe­
less, as noted above, they have shared 
the objective of strengthening banks' 
capital and, in a large number of 
cases, included stipulations that pru­
dential reserves be established 
against doubtful loans. They have also 
included steps to tighten the scrutiny 
of banks' exposure, stricter account­
ing rules, and increased insistence on 
the principle of consolidation for the 
purposes of reporting and supervision 
for banks, their subsidiaries and 
affiliates. 

265. Not all these changes directly 
affect lending to developing 
countries. Nevertheless their impact 
can be expected to strengthen the other 
restraints on lending already 
described. The required reductions in 
banks' assets-to-capital ratios are 
likely to be accompanied by lower 
growth in their total lending, since 
banks will find it difficult to 
increase their capital through share 
issues in the aftermath of the debt 
crisis. In a situation where banks are 
attempting to improve the quality of 
their portfolios, limits on the expan­
sion of their assets associated with 
efforts to improve their capital bases 
will be reflected in a slower pace of 
sovereign lending to developing coun­
tries. Pressures for increased profit­
ability and lower ratios of assets to 
capital are also leading banks to con­
centrate more on activities which earn 
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fees but do not involve the addition of 
new loans to their balance sheets. 
Among activities of this kind which 
have recently become prominent are the 
provision of 'note issuance 
facilities",31 participation (often as 
principals) in interest-rate swaps and 
diversification into new types of 
financial intermediation made possible 
by applications of micro-electronic 
technology and, in the United States, 
by ongoing financial deregulation. 

266. The phenomena just described, 
namely the greater emphasis on quality 
as opposed to growth in the management 
of assets, the widespread tightening of 
banking regulations, and increased 
participation in fee-earning activ­
ities, are intended to strengthen the 
position of banks against further 
shocks. Yet they also tend to conflict 
with the objective of sustaining the 
flow of financing to developing coun­
tries at levels which are high enough 
to protect the service of existing 
loans to these borrowers and in this 
way to preserve financial stability. 
Indeed, recent efforts to improve bal­
ance sheets cannot eliminate the vul­
nerability of banks and thus of the 
international financial system to fac­
tors such as unfavourable conditions in 
world markets, the economic perform­
ance of developing-country borrowers 
and the net flow of external finance to 
them resulting from the balance between 
new lending and debt-service payments. 

4. Some recent policy proposals 
regarding developing countries' 
debt and the capital markets 

267. The outbreak of the crisis in 
1982 stimulated a wide variety of pro­
posals for the solution of different 
aspects of developing countries' debt 
problems. These proposals are not 
restricted to debts to banks but also 

cover other forms of lending from the 
capital markets such as export credits. 
Moreover, in some cases, their focus is 
the international financial system in 
general but they might nonetheless be 
expected to contribute to alleviating 
developing countries' debt problems. 

268. Among the measures proposed whose 
main aim is an overall strengthening of 
the international financial system are 
a new SDR allocation and increases in 
the resources of the World Bank. Such 
measures would ease the pressures on 
developing countries' external liquid­
ity positions and help to sustain the 
flow of financial resources to develop­
ing countries in the longer run. Pro­
posals intended more specifically to 
improve the capacity of multilateral 
financial institutions to handle the 
effects of the debt crisis include the 
establishment of an interest-rate 
facility at the IMF and expanding the 
role of such institutions in the pro­
vision or insurance of loans to devel­
oping countries. While these proposals 
have many merits, international agree­
ments on their implementation would, in 
most cases, require long and difficult 
negotiations. During these negoti­
ations the resistance of major donor 
countries concerning such matters as 
increasing the resources of multilat­
eral financial institutions would have 
to be overcome, and complex issues 
involving the distribution of the costs 
of various proposals among different 
parties would have to be settled. For 
example, two of the proposals would 
entail the establishment of a new mul­
tilateral mechanism for insuring loans 
with the backing of national export 
credit agencies. Such mechanisms would 
have to be negotiated at a time when, 
as is explained in section C below, the 
insurance operations of export credit 
programmes in most developed market-
economy countries are showing losses, 
and there have been many instances in 
which developing countries' insurance 
cover under these programmes has been 
suspended owing to failures to service 

3 i "Note issuance facilities" are medium-term loans funded by the sale of 
short-term paper, with respect to which the role of underwriting banks is to 
guarantee the availability to borrowers of the sums involved by purchasing 
any unsold notes at each roll-over date or providing a stand-by credit. In 
interest-rate swaps two parties agree to exchange interest obligations on 
loans of the same amount. Here banks' fees are for arranging the trans­
actions and for guaranteeing that one or both parties will continue making 
interest payments for the duration of the swap. A bank may also be one of the 
parties in a swap. 



debts. 

269. Other proposals are intended to 
deal more directly with the relations 
between debtor developing countries 
and the banks. Among the features 
which are common to a number of these 
proposals are mechanisms enabling 
banks to exchange non-performing or 
doubtful loans for more secure assets, 
mostly combined with the provision of a 
measure of relief to developing coun­
tries on their debt-service payments. 
Banks are usually expected to write 
down some proportion of the face value 
of their non-performing loans, though 
this process may be phased over a peri­
od of several years. Some of the pro­
posals would entail the capitalization 
of part of developing countries' inter­
est payments. Such capitalization 
could be used to cap these payments if 
interest rates rose above a prescribed 
ceiling. It could also ensure continu­
ing participation by banks in lending 
to developing countries. The proposals 
which focus on debtor-bank relations 
are usually concerned, in the first 
instance, with shoring up the position 
of banks. Developing countries are 
supposed to benefit from the removal of 
the danger to international financial 
stability posed by non-performing and 
doubtful bank loans. 

270. Some of the measures contained in 
recent proposals concerning developing 
countries' debts, such as the accept­
ance of longer consolidation periods 
and more extended maturities in debt 
reschedulings, are already being 
adopted in certain cases. Moreover, 
there is growing acceptance of some 
other ideas in these proposals such as 
the abandonment of the automatic sus­
pension of insurance cover by export 
credit agencies for countries which 
apply to the Paris Club for resched­
ulings of their external debts. Howev­
er, many of the proposals are unlikely 
to be tried in the near future unless 
there is a new outbreak of financial 
emergencies. Moreover, although many 
of them might contribute to alleviating 
the debt crisis, they fail to address 
satisfactorily the medium-term finan­
cial difficulties of developing coun­
tries . 

5. Interest rates, the growth of 
bank exposure and prospects for the 
restoration of normality 

271. During the period since 1982 
there has been a marked increase in the 
incidence among developing countries 
of negative net transfers (that is to 
say debt-service payments in excess of 
new lending). A recent estimate indi­
cates that for developing countries as 
a whole there was a negative net trans­
fer of $7 billion in 1984. The figures 
at more disaggregated levels are some­
times dramatic. For example, an indi­
cation of the extent of negative net 
transfers for certain Latin American 
borrowers was given in section 2 above. 
Furthermore, for Latin America as a 
whole such transfers are estimated to 
have amounted to $30 billion in 1983 
and $27 billion in 1984. During these 
two years they were equivalent to more 
than one-quarter of the region's 
exports of goods and services. 

272. The negative net transfers 
recently recorded for many developing 
countries are due to the interaction of 
the slow-down of net new lending to 
them and higher levels of international 
interest rates since the early 1980s. 
These phenomena have been especially 
marked with respect to developing coun­
tries' bank debt. Most of this debt 
carries variable rates interest, so 
that service payments on it are more 
responsive to changed conditions in the 
international capital markets than 
those on other types of borrowing. 
Moreover, as can be seen from table 20, 
there has been a sharp fall in new 
lending to developing countries from 
this source since 1981. 

273. So long as the rate of growth of 
debt from the banks due to net new 
lending (r) is less than the rate of 
interest on it (i), negative net trans­
fers will result. It is of some inter­
est to illustrate the evolution of such 
transfers during the period 1985-1995 
on the assumption that the interna­
tional rate of interest exceeds the 
rate of growth of bank debt throughout 
this period. For this purpose it is 
assumed that new bank lending takes 
place at a rate of 6 per cent of the 
outstanding stock of bank debt, and 
that the rate of interest is 11 per 
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cent.32 Developing countries' out­
standing bank debt at the end of 1984 
is assumed to be $450 billion. It 
should be emphasised that figures are 
estimates chosen for illustrative pur­
poses . Thus that for bank debt is 
intended only to indicate an appropri­
ate order of magnitude for this vari­
able and not to give the exact position 
in late 1984. In the case of r (net 
bank lending) and i (the rate of inter­
est on net new lending) it is the dif­
ference between them which is crucial 
to the illustrative path for net trans­
fers . So long as the difference 
remained the same, alternative levels 
would generate the same evolution for 
net transfers. As can be seen from 
table 22 below, on the assumptions cho­
sen the negative net transfers grow at 
an annual rate of 6 per cent from about 
$23 billion in 1985 to about $30 bil­
lion in 1990 and about $40 billion in 
1995." 

274. Although the evolution of nega­
tive net transfers in table 22 is 

hypothetical, it serves to underline 
the longer-term consequences for 
developing countries of conditions in 
which interest rates continue to exceed 
the growth of bank exposure by a sub­
stantial margin. A long series of neg­
ative net transfers from developing 
countries to banks, especially one in 
which the transfers tended to increase, 
is not likely to be sustainable, unless 
offset by increased financial flows 
from other sources, an eventuality 
whose possible implications are dis­
cussed below. In most cases such a 
series would have to be associated with 
long-term programmes of austerity 
which might be expected eventually to 
lead to social and political dis­

ruptions . The trade surpluses which 
would be required to effect such trans­
fers would be a continuing source of 
inflationary pressures for debtor 
countries, many of which are already 
experiencing very high rates of 
increases of internal prices. Further­
more, such long-term trade surpluses 
have no precedents, and they could well 

32 It is reasonable to assume that the ceiling on the growth of banks' claims on 
developing countries will be given by the growth of their capital. However, 
any assumption as to the growth of their capital is necessarily arbitrary. 
For banks of United States a recent study by a staff member of the United 
States Federal Reserve used the assumption of annual capital growth of 9 per 
cent for the second half of the 1980s. (H. S. Terrell, "Bank lending to 
developing countries: recent developments and some considerations for the 
future', Federal Reserve Bulletin, October 1984, pp. 760-761.) This seems 
rather high when banks from other counties are included. The assumption in 
the text also allows for the effects of the efforts by many banks (described 
above) to reduce their ratios of assets to capital. 

33 If the rate of interest on, and the growth of, bank claims are assumed to be 
constant, it can be shown that transfers grow at the same rate as outstanding 
debts. If S represents bank claims at the end of the year t and T net 

transfers during year t, then the evolution of T is as follows: 

Year 

1 

2 

Sx = SQ(l+r) 

S2 = So(l+r)
; 

Net new 
bank lending 

V 
So(l+r)r 

Interest 

V 
SQ(l+r)i 

Tl 

T2 

Tt 

= So(r-i) 

= SQ(l+r)(r-i) 

= T^l+r) 

34 

(n+1) Sn+1 = ^ d + D 
n+1 So(l+r)

ilr S(l+r)ui ?n+l = So(l+r)*(r-l) 

= T^l+r) n 

As Dr. Fritz Leutwiler, former President of the Swiss National Bank and of 
the Bank for International Settlements, put it recently, "But quite a differ­
ent bomb might explode, namely a political or social one. This will explode 
when these debtor developing countries have to conduct a policy of austeri­
ty over too long a period simply in order to service their debt. That is a 
bomb with a built-in time fuse'. Bank for International Settlements Press 
Review, 12 October 1984. 
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Table 22 

Possible scenario for 
net t ransfers between countries and banks , 1985-1995 

($ billion) 

Year 

1985 
1986 
1987 
1988 
1989 
1990 

1995 

Outstanding 
bank debt at 
end of year 

(1) 

477.0 
505.6 
535.9 
568.1 
602.2 
638.3 

854.1 

Net bank 
lending a/ 

(2) 

27.0 
28.6 
30.3 
32.2 
34.1 
36.1 

48.3 

Interest 
payments 

(3) 

49.5 
52.5 
55.6 
58.9 
62.5 
66.2 

88.6 

Transfers 

(4) 

-22.5 
-23.9 
-25.3 
-26.7 
-28.4 
-30.1 

-40.3 

a I Calculated on the basis of debt outstanding at the end of 
the previous year. 

be likely to cause an eventual intensi­
fication of protectionism.35 

275. Current approaches to developing 
countries' debt difficulties seem 
unlikely to remove the danger to inter­
national financial stability which 
would result from continuing negative 
net transfers. For example, one way of 
avoiding negative net transfers which 
follows obviously from a scenario such 
as that in table 22 would be to 
increase the growth of bank exposure to 
developing countries until it were 
equal to the rate of interest. 
However, such an expansion of lending 
would be likely to lead to increases in 
banks' exposure to developing coun­
tries in relation to their capital, so 
long as the rate of interest remained 
higher than the growth of their 
capital. It thus seems unlikely during 
a period when, as is explained in sec­
tion 3 above, banks are attempting to 
improve the quality of their assets and 

the prospects for acceptance of pro­
posals (such as some of those discussed 
in section 4) for substantially 
increasing (r) through stimulating new 
bank lending or writing off existing 
debts (or both) remain remote. 

276. Another way of preventing nega­
tive net transfers would be to increase 
official financial flows by offsetting 
amounts. A possible scenario of this 
kind is illustrated in table 23. Here 
additional official flows are made 
available to developing countries at a 
subsidised rate of interest of 5 1/2 
per cent in amounts which exactly off­
set the negative net transfer to banks. 
The scale of such additional flows and 
the associated accumulation of addi­
tional debt is too large to be a real­
istic prospect. 

277. The difficulties likely to con­
front attempts to avert continuing neg­
ative net transfers through raising r, 

As one observer has pointed out, "Such huge and permanent trade surpluses are 
unprecedented in economic history, and risk provoking protectionism on a glo­
bally damaging scale. Even Japan has never run trade surpluses of this mag­
nitude for such extended periods. Developing countries such as the Republic 
of Korea and Singapore, which have been the main victims of protectionist 
forces in America and Europe in the past, have actually imported more from 
the industrialized world than they exported, conferring employment benefits 
on industrialized countries, which have helped to counter-balance the pro­
tectionist lobbies". A. Kaletsky, The Cost of Default(New York: Priority 
Press Publications, 1985) table 2.2. 
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T a b l e 23 

Possible scenario for subsidized official flows 
to developing countries 

($ billion) 

Year 

1985 
1986 
1987 
1988 
1989 
1990 

1995 

Transfers 
to banks 

(1) 

-22.5 
-23.9 
-25.3 
-26.7 
-28.4 
-30.1 

-40.3 

Cumulative 
additional 
official debt 

(2) 

22.5 
47.6 
75.5 
106.4 
140.7 
178.5 

432.8 

Additional 
interest payments 
on official debt 

(3) 

0.0 
1.2 
2.6 
4.2 
5.9 
7.7 

20.5 

Additional 
official flows 

(4) 

22.5 
25.1 
27.9 
30.9 
34.3 
37.6 

60.8 

Notes: Column (1) was taken from column (4) of table 22. Column (2) was 
estimated by adding figures in column (4) for the current and previous 
years specified in the table. Column (3) was estimated by multiplying 
figures in column (2) for the previous year by a rate of interest of 5.5 
per cent. Column (4) is equal to the sum of column (1) and column (3). 

point to the alternative of focussing 
efforts on i. Levels of international 
interest rates can be reduced only as a 
result of changes in policy on the part 
of major developed market-economy 
countries. Some of the proposals dis­
cussed in section 4 above, such as the 
establishment of an interest-rate 
facility at the IMF or an agreement on 
capping interest rates, could be used 
to bring i down to the level of r. How­
ever, capping might also impede a 
return to more normal conditions in the 
international capital markets, and the 
establishment of an interest-rate 
facility would result in a large drain 
on IMF resources if interest rates 
remained high. Thus, while such meas­
ures are capable of decreasing net 
transfers from developing countries, 
they merely postpone the need for 
actions leading to a more permanent 
fall in i. 

C. Export credits3 

1. Introduction 

278. As was mentioned in section E of 
chapter II, the fall in new bank lend­
ing to developing countries after 1981 
was accompanied by reductions in most 
other types of external financing. 
Table 24 shows that there were falls in 
gross and net flows of export credits 
to developing countries other than 
major exporters of petroleum, the down­
ward movements being particularly 
sharp for least developed countries. 
The contraction of gross flows of 
export credits reflected the impact of 
factors on both the demand and supply 
sides. Since export credits are linked 
to trade transactions, an important 
part of the contraction can be imputed 
to lower demand due to the reduction 
of developing countries' imports in 
1982-1983. Factors on the supply side 
in the form of the policies followed by 

The export credits discussed in this section are loans linked to trade trans­
actions with a maturity of at least one year, where a proportion of the loan 
is either provided directly or covered by insurance or a guarantee under 
national programmes established for this purpose. Such programmes usually 
also provide official support for shorter-term trade financing. 
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export credit agencies (EGAs) have also 
contributed to this movement. Some of 
these policies are a response to the 
deterioration in developing countries' 
creditworthiness and the disruptions 
of their debt-service payments since 
1982. These disruptions have caused 
large rises in claims in relation to 
income for export insurance 
programmes, with the result that such 
programmes are now showing losses in 
most developed market-economy coun­
tries. Owing to the increased risk of 
non-payments in trade transactions, 
EGAs have tightened the terms on which 
their support for exports is made 
available and have widely withdrawn 
insurance cover for additional lending 
to countries which undertake resched­
ulings of their debts. These actions 
involving ECA's insurance operations 
have been accompanied by the continua­
tion of earlier efforts to reduce the 
subsidizing of interest rates on export 
credits. Thus a tightening of the 
terms of such credits and a reduction 
in their availability, partly trig­
gered by the world depression and the 
debt crisis, has combined with rises in 
their interest rates to aggravate 
financial pressures on developing 
countries. 

279. As in the case of bank lending, 
prospects for export credits are cloud­
ed owing to the pursuit of conflicting 
objectives by creditors. Governments 
in most developed market-economy coun­
tries are currently concerned to 
decrease expenditures due to subsidies 
and to the losses of public-sector 
enterprises and agencies. However, 
this objective is in conflict with that 
of export promotion so that, for exam­
ple, the attempts among developed mark­
et-economy countries to secure more 
orderly competition in export financ­
ing are beset by continuing friction 
and disagreements. Moreover, it is not 
yet clear whether the current resched­
uling process will lead to viable paths 
for developing countries' external 
payments and financing. Thus a return 
to more normal conditions with respect 
to the availability of export credits 
remains uncertain, and the service of 
such credits (like that of bank loans) 
is vulnerable to further disruptions. 

280. Section 2 takes up briefly cer­
tain aspects of national export credit 
programmes and section 3 describes the 
longer-run evolution of the amount of 
export credits to developing countries 
and their distribution among such 

recipients. Section 4 reviews trends 
in the terms of export credits and the 
attempts to regulate them within a mul­
tilateral framework. Section 5 dis­
cusses the interaction of the debt 
crisis and depression with the level of 
export credits to developing 
countries. It also discusses briefly 
the implications for this form of 
financing of various conflicts among 
the policy objectives of governments in 
developed market-economy countries. 

2. Export credit programmes 

281. The primary objective of national 
export credit programmes is the pro­
motion of exports. In the case of 
developed market-economy countries 
such programmes are administered 
through one or more organisations 
established for this purpose, in most 
cases EGAs. The programmes include the 
extension of official insurance and 
guarantees on private loans linked to 
international trade, direct official 
lending, refinancing facilities and 
various mechanisms for interest-rate 
subsidies. Governments in many of 
these countries use export credits not 
ony for export promotion but also in 
pursuit of other objectives at home and 
abroad (including those of foreign pol­
icy) . Thus the provision of such cred­
its is often connected to industrial 
policies and the provision of foreign 
financial assistance. 

282. The modalities of export credit 
programmes vary considerably among 
developed market-economy countries, 
although they also have many analogous 
features. For example, the operations 
of EGAs are usually subject to an over­
all ceiling on their size, supplemented 
in some cases by additional annual lim­
its. Their income consists of premia 
charged on their insurance business and 
guarantees, and of interest payments. 
Financing procedures differ consider­
ably amongs EGAs. They include borrow­
ing from the national capital markets, 
either directly or through the interme­
diation of other official agencies, as 
well as the provision of funds by gov­
ernments. EGAs are generally expected 
to be financially self-supporting on 
their purely commercial operations, at 
least in the medium term. 

283. There is also variation in the 
proportion of countries' exports cov-
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ered by export credits. For example, 
if all such credits are taken into 
account, including those with maturi­
ties of less than a year, in 1980 offi­
cial insurance was extended on about 45 
per cent of Japan' s exports, about 
one-third of those of the United King­
dom, but less than 10 per cent of those 
of the Federal Republic of Germany, 
while the cover provided by all the 
different activities of the Export-Im­
port Bank of the United States has 
recently been below 10 per cent of its 
exports. Export credits to developing 
countries with long maturities are used 
mainly for the purchase of capital 
goods. 

3. Some recent trends in export cre­
dits to developing countries 

284. After rising sharply during the 
1960s, the share in total net financial 
flows to developing countries of net 
export credits from DAC member coun­
tries decreased during the 1970s. How­
ever, net lending in this form, after 
contracting between 1970 and 1973, 
expanded rapidly during most of the 
rest of the decade (as shown in table 
24). As noted in section B of chapter 
I, the fall in the share of net export 
credits during this period was associ­
ated with the rapid rise in that of 
bank lending, especially in the form of 
Eurocurrency credits. The fall has 
continued in the early 1980s. 

285. These trends for developing coun­
tries as a whole were accompanied by 
considerable variation in the experi­
ence of different groups of such coun­
tries. The rise in the share of bank 
lending during the 1970s was largely 
due to a small number of borrowers, 
mainly developing countries with rela­
tively high levels of GNP per capita. 
Thus less than 5 per cent of the total 
external debt of developing counties in 
the form of bank loans from DAC member 
countries had been incurred by coun­
tries with GNP per capita below $600 in 
1980, while the corresponding figure 
for countries with GNP per capita above 
$1,200 was over three-quarters. By 
contrast about 18 per cent of external 
debt in the form of export credits was 
owed by countries with GNP per capita 
below $600 in 1980. Morever figures 
for 1981-1982 show that export credits 
accounted for one-third of net non-
concessional flows, and were in many 

cases the most important type of such 
flows, for this group of countries. 

4. The terms for export credits and 
the impact of multilateral efforts 
at regulation 

286. The post-war expansion of export 
credits has been closely associated 
with competition in international 
trade in capital goods. Owing to the 
frequent subsidizing of such credits, 
as early as the 1960s efforts were ini­
tiated to achieve agreement on multi­
lateral regulation of the terms of this 
form of lending. Early results of 
these efforts were agreements among a 
number of OECD countries concerning the 
terms of credits for the purchase of 
ships, certain kinds of aircraft and 
satellite ground stations. After 1973, 
there was an intensification of export 
competition among developed market-
economy countries, including an 
increase in the use of subsidies in 
connection with export credits. The 
intensified competition was closely 
associated with the higher rates of 
unemployment and lower rates of capaci­
ty utilization widely prevalent in 
developed market-economy countries. 
Higher interest rates, which were also 
a common feature of this period, tended 
to raise the cost of subsidies on 
export credits. These trends led to 
attempts to achieve more comprehensive 
agreement concerning the terms of such 
credits, eventually culminating in 
April 1978 in an agreement among 22 
OECD countries officially entitled the 
Arrangement on Guidelines for Offi­
cially Supported Export Credits. The 
Arrangement established three differ­
ent categories of country (relatively 
rich, intermediate and relatively 
poor), and prescribed guidelines as to 
minimum down payments, minimum inter­
est rates and maximum maturities on 
credits to countries in each of these 
categories. 

287. This agreement was the first of a 
series incorporating a progressive 
tightening of terms. For example, the 
minimum interest rate under the 
Arrangement on export credits with a 
maturity greater than 5 years to coun­
tries in the intermediate category was 
increased from 7.75 per cent in April 
1978 to 8.5 per cent in July 1980, 11 
per cent in November 1981, and 11.35 
per cent in March 1982. The tightening 
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reflected the influence of changes in 
the stance of economic policy in devel­
oped market-economy countries as well 
as certain aspects of export credit 
programmes themselves. Attitudes 
towards these programmes were affected 
by increasingly critical views regard­
ing subsidies generally in most of 
these countries and by closely-related 
efforts to reduce government inter­
vention in certain parts of the 
economy. These changes were accompa­
nied by a sharp rise in the cost of 
interest-rate subsidies on export cre­
dits. According to some estimates, by 
1978 the cost of such subsidies to the 
governments of OECD countries amounted 
to more than $2 billion a year, and 
thereafter it increased further to 
about $5.5 billion in 1981. Moreover, 
in the case of export credits to devel­
oping countries attention was often 
drawn to the way in which competition 
in this area could act as an incentive 
to the adoption of excessively costly 
or otherwise inappropriate investment 
projects. 

288. Debate among the parties to the 
OECD Arrangement has been character­
ized by marked divergences of opinion 
as to the appropriate extent of govern­
ment support for export promotion 
through subsidies to financing. Some 
countries have continued to favour 
interventionist approaches in this 
area and the granting of flexibility 
with respect to lending terms for 
national export credit programmes. 
Other countries, in some cases influ­
enced by the impact on their 
programmes' costs of high interest 
rates in their national capital 
markets, have sought to reduce or elim­
inate subsidies. In this debate the 
views of the opponents of subsidies 
have tended to prevail. As a result, 
sharp rises were prescribed in November 
1981 for minimum interest rates under 
the Arrangement, and further increases 
in July 1982. Furthermore, at the lat­

ter date a number of countries were 
also moved between categories in such a 
way as to reduce the subsidies for 
which they were eligible. Since Octo­
ber 1983 the minimum interest rates 
under the Arrangement are adjusted 
automatically every six months in 
accordance with changes in a weighted 
average of selected representative 
interest rates (see table 25). 

5. Export credits, the debt crisis 
and the external financial posi­
tion of developing countries 

289. As mentioned above, the fall in 
net flows of export credits since 1982 
has reflected the effects of both the 
contraction of international trade in 
1982-1983 and the response of EGAs to 
the debt crisis. The contraction of 
developing countries' total imports at 
this time was in many cases accompanied 
by especially sharp reductions for cat­
egories of goods which account for an 
important share of export credits. For 
example, as discussed in more detail 
above in chapter II, there have recent­
ly been widespread falls in investment 
in developing countries, in some 
instances by large amounts.37 Part of 
the impact of these falls is reflected 
in the behaviour of imports of capital 
goods, which in the case of certain 
heavily-indebted Latin American coun­
tries decreased by more than 50 per 
cent between 1981 and 1983. 

290. But downward movements in export 
credits due to factors on the demand 
side were in many cases aggravated by 
actions taken by EGAs.3* This aggra­
vation was due to the implementation by 
EGAs of procedures intended to handle 
increased risks on their insurance 
business in a situation characterized 
by a systemic deterioration of credit­
worthiness among developing countries. 

3 7 

38 

Preliminary estimates of the Inter-American Development Bank indicate that 
the volume of gross investment in Latin America fell by about one-quarter 
between 1981 and 1983. In only one of a group of 22 countries in this region 
(a Caribbean country) for which estimates are available did gross investment 
rise during this period. Inter-American Development Bank, Economic and 
Social Progress in Latin America 1984 Report (Washington, D. C., 1984), sta­
tistical appendix table 5. 
The financing packages put together for certain countries in the aftermath of 
the debt crisis included in some cases the provision of facilities under 
export credit programmes (for example, by the United States to Brazil and 
Mexico). However, there seems to have been no relationship between such 
facilities and the operation of the procedures described in the main text. 
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Table 25 

Interest rates under OECD Arrangement on Officially- Supported Credits 

Two to five years 
Group I 
Group II 
Group III 

Five to eight-and-a-half years 
Group I 
Group II 
Group III 

Eight-and-a-half to ten years 
Group I 
Group II 
Group III 

July 
1982 

12.15 
10.85 
10.00 

12.40 
11.35 ' 
10.00 

N.A.a/ 
N.A.a/ 
10.00 

October 
1983 

12.15 
10.35 
9.50 

12.40 
10.70 
9.50 

N.A.a/ 
N.A.a/ 
9.50 

January 
1984 

12.15 
10.35 
9.50 

12.40 
10.70 
9.50 

N.A.a/ 
N.A.a/ 
9.50 

July 
1984 

13.35 
11.55 
10.70 

13.60 
11.90 
10.70 

N.A.a/ 
N.A.a/ 
10.70 

January 
1985 

12.00 
10.70 
9.85 

12.25 
11.20 
9.85 

N.A.a/ 
N.A.a/ 
9.85 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat. 

Note: Under the OECD Arrangement Group I consists of borrower countries with 
per capita GNP of more than $4000; Group II of borrower countries with per capita 
GNP of between $681 - $4000; Group III of borrower countries with per capita GNP 
of less than $681. 

a I Maximum repayment periods for Groups I and II under the OECD Arrangement 
are 8.5 years. 

The procedures in question vary among 
EGAs but in most cases are influenced 
by the requirement mentioned above that 
they should aim to be financially 
self-supporting in the medium term. 
The procedures typically include more 
restrictive policies as to both the 
availability of insurance and its 
terms. Limits on availability may 
involve ceilings on outstanding com­
mitments to particular borrowers-en­
terprises and countries, demands for 
additional security as a condition for 
the extension of insurance cover and 
the application of more stringent cri­
teria in the evaluation of creditwor­
thiness. Measures affecting terms 
comprise increases in premia, length­
ening the periods before claims are 
approved, and reductions in the per­
centages of the value of transactions 
covered. Finally EGAs may suspend cov­
er. The precise circumstances in which 
such action is taken differ among EGAs, 
but suspension can usually be expected 
to follow the opening of negotiations 
on the rescheduling of a borrower's 
debts. This suspension will not neces­
sarily apply to all types of loan. 

Whereas medium-term and long-term 
loans will usually be affected, short-
term cover may still be available if 
the borrower continues to meet debt-
service obligations on its short-term 
debts. 

291. Actions along these lines widely 
followed the outbreak of the debt cri­
sis. EGAs in most developed market-
economy countries have experienced 
deteriorations in financial balances 
on their insurance and guarantee busi­
ness since the beginning of the 1980s. 
In 1982 claims exceeded premia and 
recoveries for the export credit insur­
ance programmes of OECD countries by 
about $1 billion, and in 1983 the defi­
cits rose to about $2-1/2 billion. In 
the latter year for EGAs in only three 
of a group of 19 OECD countries were 
premia and recoveries greater than 
claims. Complete information is not 
available concerning the reaction of 
EGAs to the circumstances causing such 
losses. However, it appears to have 
included widespread upward adjustments 
in the structures of premium rates as 
well as charging differentially high 
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rates on loans to countries undergoing 
debt reschedulings or assessed as bad 
credit risks. Moreover, EGAs have in 
some cases substantially reduced the 
proportions of the value of trans­
actions eligible for cover. The posi­
tion is also not completely clear with 
respect to the suspension of cover. 
However, this does appear to have been 
widely applied to at least some types 
of lending in the case of a large num­
ber of developing-country borrowers. 
For example, in early 1983 it was 
reported that export insurance had been 
suspended completely for 15 countries, 
and restricted in various ways for 
about 80, by one developed market-
economy country. Suspensions of cover 
are likely to contribute to abrupt dis­
continuities in the availability of 
external financing for countries 
affected. 

292. The restoration of cover and the 
return to more normal conditions with 
respect to insurance of export credits 
normally take place in connection with 
the successful conclusion of resched­
ulings involving debts in this form. 
Such reschedulings in recent years have 
entailed certain features similar to 
those of the "short-leash" approach 
which has characterized the restruc­
turings of bank debts (and was 
described in section B, 2 above). For 
example, consolidation periods are 
usually short (varying between 1 and 2 
1/3 years and averaging 1.2 years in 
1981-1983). Interest rates are gener­
ally increased as a result of resched­
ulings, since subsidy elements in the 
rates on the original credits no longer 
apply and the new rates tend to be set 
with reference to market ones (to which 
a spread is usually added). Moreover, 
the rescheduling process has typically 
been more concerned with the limited 
objectives of re-establishing debt 
service and providing short-term 
balance-of-payments assistance than 
with the broader issue of the external 
financial requirements for reactivat­
ing economic development. Practice as 
regards the restoration of insurance 
cover varies, and procedures in this 
area have not been completely transpar­
ent. In most cases the restoration 
takes place after the signing of the 
bilateral agreements between debtor 
and creditor countries which implement 
the multilateral agreements reached at 
the Paris Club or another forum organ­
ized for the same purpose. In such 
cases the suspensions of cover may last 

for periods in excess of two years. 
However, there have also been instances 
where cover has not been promptly 
restored even after the bilateral 
agreements have been signed. 

293. This analysis suggests that falls 
in the flow of export credits since 
1982 were more a consequence than an 
autonomous cause of the outbreak of the 
debt crisis. Nevertheless, the rise in 
interest rates on export credits under 
the OECD Arrangement and the existing 
procedures for tightening the terms on, 
and eventually removing, insurance 
cover on such credits in response to 
increased risks have added to the 
external financial pressures on devel­
oping countries associated with this 
crisis. Indeed, there is some resem­
blance between the impact on developing 
countries of the procedures of EGAs in 
this context and the collective tenden­
cy of banks to contract lending as bor­
rowers' net external cash inflows are 
squeezed, so that their creditworthi­
ness deteriorates. However, while the 
reduction in the pace of bank lending 
has had its most severe impact on 
developing countries with relatively 
high levels of GNP per capita, the 
adverse consequences of contraction on 
the case of export credits has been 
more widely felt, in particular among 
lower-income countries for which, as 
noted in section 3 above, the share of 
external debt in the form of export 
credits has risen substantially in 
recent years. 

294. Prospects for a revival of export 
credits to developing countries remain 
uncertain, affected as they are by con­
flicts among the policy objectives of 
governments in developed market-
economy countries both with respect to 
this type of lending and in other 
areas. On the one hand, partly owing 
to persistently high rates of unemploy­
ment and low rates of capacity utiliza­
tion in most developed market-economy 
countries, export promotion continues 
to be a priority. On the other, export 
credit programmes continue widely to 
experience the impact of attempts to 
reduce government intervention and to 
curtail subsidies. At the same time 
there continue to be disagreements 
among governments concerning multilat­
eral efforts to place further 
restrictions on official support for 
export financing, in particular with 
respect to the provision of credits 
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mixtes or tied-aid credits, a form of 
financing in which export credits and 
ODA funds are combined.3 9 Moreover, 
the objective of protecting the service 
of outstanding debt in the form of 
export credits is threatened by the 
failure to sustain adequate flows of 
net external financing to developing 
countries and the consequences of 
macro-economic policies in developed 
market-economy countries (such as high 
interest rates). 

D. Trade financing and payments 
arrangements 

295. A common pattern can be discerned 
in the accounts in sections B and C of 
this chapter concerning recent devel­
opments affecting bank lending and 
export credits to developing 
countries. According to this pattern, 
when a developing country's external 
cash flow comes under pressure, there 
follows a reduction in the availability 
of financing from private sources and a 
tightening of its terms, with the 
result that the squeeze on the coun­
try's payments position is increased 
and its ability to service its debts 
may be threatened. To some extent such 
contractions of private financing have 
been offset by 'involuntary" lending, 
in which a crucial role has been played 
by official intervention on the part of 
both governments and multilateral 
financial institutions. However, such 
lending and flows from official sources 
(other than export credits) have not 
been large enough to prevent at least a 
partial breakdown of normal types of 
financing and payments for many devel­
oping countries. Among the symptoms of 
these breakdowns are the large payments 
arrears which have been a feature of 
the period since 1982, the continuing 
series of debt reschedulings, the 
closely-related suspensions of insur­
ance cover for export credits, and the 
stimulus given to countertrade as an 
alternative to conventional methods 
for the settlement of international 
transactions. The breakdown shares 
some characteristics with the earlier 
one of the 1930s, when the system of 
trade and payments underwent far-
reaching fragmentation that led to a 

39 The use of such credits has recentl 
intensified competition to provide 
levels of investment now prevalent i 

proliferation of bilateral and other 
special arrangements in this sphere. 

296. Many of the phenomena which have 
followed the outbreak of the debt cri­
sis are normal sequels of serious dis­
continuities in borrowers' external 
debt service. These phenomena include 
some of those just mentioned such as 
arrears, reschedulings and the tight­
ening of the terms, and eventual sus­
pension, of insurance cover for export 
credits. What differentiates recent 
from earlier post-war experience as 
regards these phenomena is the enormous 
increase in scale. For example, during 
1975-1980 the value of official debt 
rescheduled at the Paris Club was $8.2 
billion, and that of bank debt resched­
uled in multilateral negotiations $5.6 
billion. By contrast the figures for 
1983-1984 were $13.9 billion for offi­
cial debt and $153.9 billion for bank 
debt. Information as to the size of 
external payments arrears is usually 
approximate. But according to IMF 
estimates the arrears of Fund members 
were in the range of SDR 5 to 6 billion 
in 1977-1981 but had risen to SDR 22.6 
billion by the end of 1982 and SDR 25.8 
billion by the end of 1983. 

297. However, for other manifestations 
of the disruption of external financing 
recent historical precedents are lack­
ing. Outstanding examples are the 
drastic contractions of certain types 
of lending for some regions. Reference 
was made earlier to the substitution of 
"involuntary" for "voluntary" lending 
by banks. In the case of Latin America 
"voluntary" lending has virtually 
dried up, being almost completely 
replaced by "involuntary" flows. 
Another instance is provided by the 
countries of low-income Africa, com­
mitments to which, by private 
creditors, fell from more than $1.4 
billion in 1979 and 1980 to $150 mil­
lion in 1983. 

298. Disruptions of external financing 
have been an important factor in the 
proliferation of bilateral agreements 
between exporters and importers for the 
purpose of countertrade. The unavail­
ability or high cost of financing 
facilities for the main currencies used 
in international trade is generally 
thought to be only one of various rea-

r been increasing, partly as a result of 
the exports associated with the reduced 
i most developing countries. 
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sons for this proliferation. Neverthe­
less, another of the causes cited in 
this context, the desire to secure mar­
kets for certain primary commodities, 
is a response to depressed and unstable 
levels of demand, which are themselves 
heavily influenced by shortages of 
finance. Until recently the techniques 
of countertrade were mainly a feature 
of trade with socialist countries. 
However, they are now also widely used 
in trade between developing and devel­
oped market-economy countries as well 
as the mutual trade of developing coun­
tries. Available data give only an 
uncertain idea of the extent of coun­
tertrade. However, there are indi­
cations that it has grown rapidly since 
the end of the 1970s. For example, in 
a survey of enterprises in the United 
States carried out for the National 
Foreign Trade Council Foundation it was 
found that the number of countries 
involved in countertrade had risen from 
27 to 88 between 1979 and 1983, and 
that the annual average rate of 
increase in the number of countertrade 
transactions for the sample increased 
from 50 per cent in 1981 to 117 per 
cent in 1983. If a sufficiently inclu­
sive definition of countertrade is 
used, its share of world trade probably 
exceeds 15 per cent. 

299. Countertrade now takes place in a 
wide variety of manufactures and prima­
ry commodities. For developed market-
economy countries, inter alia, it has 
been the vehicle for exports of capital 
goods to developing countries which 
might otherwise have been hindered by 
shortages of foreign exchange. For 
developing countries it has been used 
for many purposes including the pene­
tration of new markets in the context 
of programmes of export diversifica­
tion, avoiding the effects of certain 
measures of trade policy in both devel­
oping and developed market-economy 
countries, and as part of arrangements 
for servicing debts. However, in the 
case of recent increases in counter­
trade involving primary commodities, 
shortages of foreign exchange, the dif­
ficulties of arranging for trade 

financing and the objective of securing 
stable purchasing commitments and pre­
serving market shares seem to have been 
major reasons for the recourse to such 
transactions. For example, these rea­
sons have contributed to the recent 
growth of countertrade in oil. As much 
as 15 per cent of the oil production of 
OPEC member countries is now believed 
to be sold in this way, a significant 
part of it to other developing coun­
tries. Furthermore, countertrade is 
now widely used in connection with 
exports of other primary commodities 
for which markets have recently been 
depressed and prospects are uncertain. 

300. The recent growth of countertrade 
has taken place during a period, much 
of which was characterized by strong 
contractionary forces in international 
trade. The impact of these forces was 
felt not only on the exports of most 
developing areas to developed market-
economy countries but also on the mutu­
al trade of developing countries."0 

Thus, to the extent that countertrade 
made possible international trans­
actions which would not have occurred 
in its absence, it helped to offset the 
effects on economic activity in devel­
oping countries of downward pressures 
on their export markets resulting from 
depression in developed market-economy 
countries and the impact on their mutu­
al trade of their own austerity poli­
cies. However, there are also 
additional costs associated with coun­
tertrade in comparison with more con­
ventional methods of international 
payments. The distribution of the 
costs and benefits of countertrade will 
usually be the outcome of bargaining, 
so that the overall balance of advan­
tage associated with it tends to be 
difficult to evaluate. It has been 
argued that owing to its extra costs 
the extent of countertrade will proba­
bly decrease, at any rate once there is 
a return to more normal conditions in 
international trade and finance. How­
ever, if such a return proves to be 
long delayed, there is a possibility 
that countertrade will affect long-run 
structures of prices and costs, and 

Estimates in International Trade 1983/1984 (Geneva: GATT, 1984), table A29, 
show that trade between and within the four regions, Central and South Ameri­
ca, South and East Asia, West Asia, and Africa, contracted in most cases in 
1982-1983, the principal exception being the mutual trade of countries of 
South and East Asia. Africa's trade with the other three regions and its own 
mutual trade were especially severely affected. The causes of the slowdown 
in trade among developing countries are not yet fully understood, but 
undoubtedly include the impacts of their own austerity policies at this time. 
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that the channels associated with such 
transactions will become increasingly 
permanent. 

. Trade between developing 
countries and developed 
market-economy countries 

1. The impact on unemployment in 
developed market-economy countries 

301. The adjustments made by develop­
ing countries to their trade balances 
in response to the worsening of the 
external environment and the associ­
ated debt-servicing and financing dif­
ficulties have resulted in the 
retransmission of deflationary 
impulses to developed market-economy 
countries. So far this has primarily 
taken the form of declines in exports 
from developed market-economy coun­
tries. As may be seen from table 26, 
in the third quarter of 1984 total OECD 
exports to developing countries were 
running some $3.9 billion monthly (more 
than $46 billion annually) below their 
1980-81 base level with almost three-
quarters ($2.8 billion) of the 
reduction occurring in respect of OECD 
Europe. Examination of the regional 
trade statistics shows that the Europe­
an trade decline (measured in value 
terms) is in large part due to the 
severe curtailment of exports to Afri­
can developing countries (a $1.5 bil­
lion fall) with monthly exports to 
Latin America and the Middle East run­
ning between $500 to $700 million below 
the base year figures. In the case of 
the contraction of exports in North 
American OECD countries, the Latin 
American market has accounted for the 
bulk of the reduction in their exports, 
but there was also a significant 
reduction in exports to the Middle 
East. Table 26 also suggests that this 
contraction in exports has resulted in 

a loss of close to 7 million man years 
of employment in Europe and close to 
one million man years in the United 
States and Canada during the three-year 
period.*1 The considerably higher 
employment losses in OECD Europe are 
due to the markedly lower capital out­
put ratios in these countries relative 
to the United States (i.e. higher 
labour inputs per unit of output). As 
one illustration, the ILO estimates 
that a $1 million reduction in France's 
machinery exports would involve a loss 
of 105 jobs (measured on an annual 
basis) which is more than three times 
the corresponding figure for the United 
States. 

302. These totals understate the over­
all impact on employment levels to the 
extent that the trade-balance adjust­
ment has taken the form of export 
expansion to developed countries not 
matched by an expansion of imports from 
them. However, this effect is not easy 
to quantify since the exports of devel­
oping countries have been affected by 
shifts in both demand in industrial 
countries and in supply in developing 
countries, the latter stemming from 
their adjustment efforts. 

2. Protectionism and debt servicing 

303. It is widely recognized that in 
order to meet their debt service obli­
gations to be able to borrow on commer­
cial terms in the future, developing 
countries need rapid export growth, and 
that adequate access to the markets of 
the developed market-economy countries 
is essential to allow this to occur. 
However, import restrictions of vari­
ous kinds have obstructed the efforts 
of developing countries to step up 
their export earnings. Investigations 
by the UNCTAD secretariat have demon­
strated that over one-third of develop­
ing country exports (by value) are 

4 i For details relating to trade-employment coefficients see H.F. Lydall, Trade 
and Employment (Geneva: International Labour Office, 1975). This study pro­
vided average employment coefficients measured in terms of man years of 
employment for various industrial countries based on a change of $1 million 
in exports for individual industrial sectors like chemicals, machinery, 
agricultural, and raw materials. Multiplication of these coefficients by the 
incremental trade changes in OECD exports yielded the employment effect esti­
mates shown in table 26. A separate analysis by the United States Department 
of Commerce places the employment losses due to the 1982-1983 contraction of 
exports to Latin America at 250,000 jobs in 1982 and about 350,000 in 1983. 
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subject to one or more kinds of meas­
ures in developed market-economy coun­
tries which can influence export vol­
umes. In some sectors where developing 
countries are generally acknowledged 
to have a comparative advantage the 
value of trade subject to such measures 
is far higher. For example, with 
regard to the manufactured products 
that form part of the "core" of devel­
oping country exports (see annex table 
A.9 for a listing) it was found that 65 
per cent were subject to non-tariff 
measures (NTMs). It should be noted 
that in contrast the corresponding fig­
ure for the same goods coming from oth­
er developed countries was only 23 per 
cent. Such empirical evidence shows 
the differential impact of non-tariff 
measures on exports from developing 
countries vis-a-vis developed coun­
tries, namely, such measures apply dis­
proportionately to the products in 
which developing countries specialize. 

304. Two other key aspects relating to 
the constraints arising from protec­
tionism are the discriminatory appli­
cation of many of the non-tariff 
measures (i.e. those used to a rela­
tively greater extent against specific 
countries or country groups) on the 
exports of developing countries as well 
as the proliferation or spread of these 
measures over time. With regard to the 
first point, in the European Economic 
Community over 80 per cent on average 
of the existing restrictions facing 
textiles and wearing apparel under the 
Multifibre Arrangement (MFA), and 
footwear products (primarily voluntary 
export restraints (VERs)) apply solely 
to developing countries while a similar 
pattern of application occurs for the 
United States' textiles and apparel 
imports. These tabulations include 
trade subject to bilateral quotas, "vo­
luntary" export restraints, anti-dump­
ing and countervailing duties and the 
MFA taken as a ratio to the total trade 
subject to non-tariff measures. 

305. In the iron and steel sector, 
where developing countries have stead­
ily been acquiring an important pro­
duction and export capacity, similar 
patterns of protection exist with over 
90 per cent of the United States' 
restrictions being of a differential 
character. Apart from this issue, the 
incidence of trade barriers at differ­
ent stages of processing is also 
acknowledged to pose major problems for 

developing countries' efforts to 
increase export earnings and the value 
added content. A particularly sensi­
tive issue relates to the fact that 
both nominal and effective rates of 
protection in industrial markets have 
been shown to increase or "escalate" in 
general with the degree of product pro­
cessing, thus establishing a trade bias 
against the export of semi-fabricated 
or processed goods. Such escalation 
clearly poses difficulties for export 
diversification and in particular 
industrialization in small countries, 
especially the least developed which do 
not have internal markets which can 
sustain most processing industries. 

3. The impact of adjustment efforts 
on market access 

306. There is a danger that as devel­
oping countries intensify their export 
drive to overcome balance-of-payments 
and debt servicing difficulties, bar­
riers of various kinds will be placed 
in the way. Ample evidence exists that 
new trade restrictions are regularly 
placed on products where developing 
countries establish an export capabil­
ity. As an illustration, annex table 
A. 10 documents the continued applica­
tion of new trade restrictions by 
industrial countries on exports from 
the Republic of Korea over the period 
1975 to 1984. Taking the value of the 
affected products in the year the meas­
ure was introduced as a very rough 
gauge, the statistics in this annex 
indicate that over $900 million of this 
country's exports became subject to new 
trade restrictions over the decade, the 
United States accounting for roughly 
one-half. 

307. Another way of documenting the 
growing trend towards trade 
restrictions particularly those on 
successful developing country export­
ers, is to make comparisons over time 
of the frequency of application of spe­
cific types of non-tariff measures. As 
an illustration table 27 shows the 
increased resort to anti-dumping and 
countervailing duty actions in 
selected developed market economy 
countries over the period 1979-1984. 
As can be seen, the number of such 
actions increased more than threefold 
(from 124 to 405 actions) from 1979 to 
1982 while over 200 actions were taken 



- 122 -

Table 27 

Anti-dumping and countervailing actions in the 
developed market-economy countries by initiating country, 

type and year of initiation 

Initiating 
country 

United States 

EEC 

Australia 

Canada 

Finland 

Austria 

Sweden 

Japan 

TOTAL 

Type of action 

Anti-dumping 
Countervailing 

Anti-dumping 
C ount ervailing 

Anti-dumping 
Countervailing 

Anti-dumping 
Countervailing 

Anti-dumping 

Anti-dumping 

Anti-dumping 

Countervailing 

Anti-dumping 
Countervailing 

1979 

23 
15 

31 
1 

36 

18 

-

-

-

-

108 
16 

1980 

46 
10 

21 

55 

25 
3 

2 

-

-

-

149 
13 

1981 

14 
7 

41 
1 

42 

25 

-

1 

2 

-

125 
8 

1982 

69 
111 

61 
3 

81 
3 

76 
1 

-

-

-

-

287 
118 

1983 

21 
5 

8 
1 

39 
7 

9 
1 

-

-

-

-

77 
14 

1984a/ 

103 
72 

81 
2 

142 
9 

34 
6 

1 

-

-

1 

361 
90 

Source: UNCTAD Data Base on Trade Measures. 

a/ The figures reported for 1984 are based largely on actions taken in the 
first half of the year. The totals shown in parentheses are expressed on an 
annualized basis in order to facilitate comparisons with other information in 
the table. 

by mid-1984. Furthermore, apart from 
the increase in the number of cases 
initiated, the share of these actions 
brought against developing countries 
has also been rising during this inter­
val. Roughly one-fifth of all such 
actions were taken against developing 
countries in 1983-1984 which is almost 
a doubling of the corresponding share 
in 1979. Moreover, Brazil, the Repub­
lic of Korea, Taiwan Province of China 
and Mexico have been subject to close 
on 70 per cent of all actions taken 
against developing countries. It 
should also be noted that in the with­
drawal or termination of the actions in 
question a large number resulted in the 
negotiation of "voluntary" export 
restraints, particularly with regard 
to steel, textiles and clothing. 

308. Apart from the rising trend in 
anti-dumping and countervailing cases 
recently introduced trade legislation 
contains provisions for facilitating 
the initiation of such actions and for 
introducing new trade restraints. For 
example, the United States Trade and 
Tariff Act of 1984, signed in October 
1984, contains, in addition to the 
amendments to the laws on anti-dumping, 
countervailing duty and escape clause 
actions, a variety of provisions deal­
ing with different trade issues. Cer­
tain of these appear to facilitate the 
imposition of protective measures, 
notably Title VIII, the "Steel Import 
Stabilization Act", which authorizes 
the President to "carry out such 
actions as may be necessary or appro­
priate to enforce the quantitative lim­
itations, restrictions and other terms 
agreed in bilateral arrangements" 
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(section 805). It is the "Sense of 
Congress" that the objective of such 
arrangements should be to result in a 
foreign share of the United States' 
market for steel of betwen 17.0 and 
20.2 per cent. 

309. Important legislative changes 
have also occurred recently in European 
countries that have potential adverse 
implications for developing countries. 
For example, the EEC adopted, in July, 
Regulation No. 2176/84 which intro­
duced a number of technical changes in 
the EEC's anti-dumping and counter­
vailing practices. Substantive chang­
es include the modification of the 
provisions concerning the calculation 
of constructed values, the definition 
of the ordinary course of trade in 
terms of determination of normal value, 
the exemption from import charges or 
indirect taxes of material physically 
incorporated in a product, the deletion 
of the provisions concerning the value 
of loans or guarantee subsidies, and 
the addition of a provision regarding 
the calculation of fixed asset subsi­
dies . The new Regulation also contains 
a number of procedural changes. A new 
provision sets a minimum period of six 
months for the investigation of dumping 
and subsidization. A time-limit is set 
for undertakings to be made, which must 
be not later than 15 days prior to the 
submission by the Commission of any 
proposal for final action. It would 
also appear that under the new legis­
lation, it became easier to "trigger" 
investigations than was formerly the 
case. A positive amendment is the 
introduction of a sunset clause which 
provides that anti-dumping and coun­
tervailing duties and undertakings 
shall lapse automatically after five 
years from the date on which they enter 
into force if the domestic industry 
does not claim continuing injury. 

4. The benefits of reduced protec­
tionism 

310. A question of key importance is 
the size of the likely export gains 
that would be associated with a removal 
of trade barriers in the developed 
market-economy countries.*2 The 
UNCTAD secretariat has compiled 
detailed empirical estimates of ad 
valorem equivalents for non-tariff 
measures facing developing countries' 
major export products as well as infor­
mation on post-Tokyo Round tariffs 
applied to these products. These data 
were then employed in the UNCTAD Trade 
Policy Simulation Model in order to 
assess the likely magnitude of the 
trade gains that could be associated 
with various trade liberalization 
strategies. Table 28 indicates in sum­
mary form the trade gains in respect of 
the core products (see annex table A.9) 
from preferential trade liberalization 
in the EEC, Japan and the United 
States.''3 Under simulation I post-Tok­
yo tariffs would be eliminated while 
under simulation II both tariffs and 
NTMs would be removed in respect of 
developing country exports. To assist 
in evaluating the magnitudes involved 
the table also provides information on 
the actual value of imports into the 
three major industrial country 
markets. Overall, a preferential tar­
iff removal is estimated to generate 
increased annual exports of approxi­
mately $14.5 billion while the removal 
of post-Tokyo tariffs and NTMs could 
generate increased export earnings $20 
billion higher at $3408. Table 28 
shows that the present value of such an 
annual increase in export earnings 
would be worth close to $700 billion 
which is approximately equal to 85 per 

Various studies have also documented the costs incurred by the developed 
market-economy countries as a result of these systems of protection. For 
example, the united Kingdom Consumers Association concluded that the MFA had 
increased prices of most clothing imports by between 15 to 40 per cent and 
had created shortages of many low priced items. Similarly, the Australian 
Industries Assistance Commission estimated that the total cost of protection 
in the clothing sector was equivalent to A$235 per household or close to 
A$l.l billion in total at the retail level. The North-South Institute esti­
mated that Canadian tariffs and quotas on clothing cost consumers about C$475 
million in 1979, but had preseved only about 6,000 jobs. Finally, the United 
States Federal Trade Commission placed the cost of protection against cloth­
ing imports at between $2 to $3 billion over 1975-1979. 
Lack of available information on ad valorem equivalents precluded the exten­
sion of the simulations to other industrial markets. 
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Table 28 

Simulation of the influence of preferential 
trade liberalization policies in the EEC, Japan and the United States 

Value of imports 

1980 actual values ($ million) 

EEC 
Japan 
United States 

Total 

Simulation I: Increase with a 
preferential tariff removal 

EEC 
Japan 
United States 

Total 

Simulation II: Increase with a 
preferential removal of tariffs 
and NTMs 

EEC 
Japan 
United States 

Total 

Memo item: 

Current value of increased 
trade from a preferential 
tariff and NTM removal b/ 

Value of existing debts 

Ratio of increased trade 
to debts (per cent) 

Exports from preference-receiving countries 
($ million) 

Total 

167,652 
76,777 
67,203 

311,632 

7,151 
2,880 
4,493 

14,524 

19,013 
3,881 
11,869 

34,763 

695,260 

812,900 

85.5 

Selected preference-
receiving countries a/ 

Latin 
America 

16,765 
4,167 
23,910 

44,842 

758 
163 
832 

1,753 

2,638 
265 

1,909 

4,812 

96,240 

254,692 

37.8 

Asia 

14,419 
3,001 
5,870 

23,290 

1,421 
306 
996 

2,723 

4,045 
537 

2,782 

7,364 

147,280 

97,353 

151.3 

Africa 

9,207 
608 

7,010 

16,825 

297 
15 
36 

348 

644 
26 
51 

721 

14,420 

58,168 

24.8 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat estimates based on the UNCTAD Trade Policy Simula­
tion Model. 

a/ The selected Latin American countries include: Argentina, Brazil, 
Colombia, Chile, Ecuador, Mexico, Peru and Venezuela. Selected Asian countries 
include: Republic of Korea, Pakistan, Philippines, Turkey (and in this instance 
Yugoslavia), while the African countries include: Algeria, Egypt and Morocco. 

b/ The current value figures are based on an assumed discount rate of 5 
per cent which is the current spread between internationally competitive inte­
rest rates and the rate of inflation in OECD countries. 
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cent of developing countries' current, 
external debts.kk 

311. The data in annex table A. 11 
underline the importance of the cloth­
ing group (SITC 8411). According to 
the projections, over 30 per cent of 
the estimated total increase in devel­
oping country export earnings could 
occur in this sector (a gain of about 
$10.8 billion), while footwear (SITC 
8510) adds another five per cent or 
$1.7 billion. The importance of this 
empirical finding is that it estab­
lishes a direct tie or link between any 
trade policies aimed at alleviating the 
international debt crisis and the abol­
ishment (or major modification of) the 
MFA. Annex table A.11 also shows that 
over 10 per cent of the total estimated 
increases are projected to occur for 
six four-digit SITC products in the 
food and live animals group with vege­
table oil seeds and cake (SITC 0813) 
accounting for about one-fifth of the 
total increase. 

Conclusions 

312. Protectionist pressures in the 
aggregate may be expected to decline if 
recovery accelerates and becomes more 
balanced, thereby reducing unemploy­
ment and trade imbalances among the 
developed market-economy countries. 
However, this may not lessen protec­
tionism vis-a-vis exporters in devel­
oping countries, for protectionist 
pressures against developing countries 
may be expected to mount as long as 
developing countries remain under 
acute financial strain obliging them to 
penetrate external markets at an excep­
tionally rapid pace. Yet, for reasons 
explained above, those financial 
strains will be intensified if the pro­
tectionist pressures are translated by 
political decisions into import con­
trols. Thus, any effort to lessen the 

difficulties imposed on the trading 
system by the functioning of the mone­
tary and financial system must include 
not only improved exchange-rate 
relationships but also a more balanced 
approach to the debt problem including 
a reduction of interest rates. At the 
same time, protectionism needs to be 
substantially reduced in order to 
facilitate normal debt servicing. 

F. Commodity production 

313. In the Trade and Development 
Report, 1984, it was pointed out that a 
currency devaluation can have a per­
verse reaction on the world markets for 
commodities with low price-elastici­
ties of demand, if devaluation 
increases the profitability (in domes­
tic currency) of production of such 
commodities and thereby stimulates 
increased supplies for export. If this 
occurs, the original market imbalance 
will be exacerbated, thus reducing 
still further the export earnings and 
hence worsening the debt burden of pro­
ducing countries. It was shown in 
annex table C.6 thereof, that, over the 
period 1980 to 1983, out of 57 commod­
ity/country situations, real commodity 
prices (i.e. world market prices con­
verted to domestic prices at current 
exchange rates, and deflated by 
national consumer price indices)fell 
by more than 25 per cent in 17 cases, 
fell by less than 25 per cent in a fur­
ther 25 cases, and rose in the remain­
ing 15 cases. Thus, the potential 
appears to have existed for the opera­
tion of a perverse supply effect (even 
though only a minority of the commod­
ities concerned would have been 
affected.) Although last year's analy­
sis did not proceed to examine the 
actual impact of devaluation on the 
production and export of commodities, 
it seemed justifiable to assume that 
there may well have been such a per-

These present value calculations are based on a discount rate of five per 
cent which approximates the current spread between internationally compet­
itive interest rates and rates of inflation in the OECD countries. We have 
chosen this figure under the assumption that the future value of increased 
exports resulting from a liberalization will increase in line with the gener­
al rate of inflation. The present value figure is more useful as a gauge of 
debt relief associated with trade policy initiatives since it co rresponds to 
the (stock) measure of the level of current existing external debt. Our 
rationale for selecting the spread between interest and inflation rates is 
that the latter would be a factor working to increase the value of future 
developing country exports. 
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Indices of real domestic prices (1980=100) 

Indices 

under 75 
75-100 
over 100 

Tota l 

1983 1984 
(No. of cases ) 

19 14 
23 17 
15 25 

57 57 

Main minerals and metals markets 

Mine production 

Copper: 

Iron ore: 
(Fe-content) 

Developed market-
economy countries 
Developing countries 

Developed market-
economy countries 
Developing countries 

1980-1981 
(av.) 

2.86 
3.41 

191 
137 

1982-1983 1984 
(av.) 

(million tons) 

2.51 2.64 
3.71 3.82 

132 
137 

verse effect for the commodities iden­
tified and that, in any event, "no 
automatic mechanism exists which would 
constrain the volume of commodity pro­
duction in a period of over-supply on 
the world market when domestic prices 
are significantly influenced by mone­
tary factors in addition to reflecting 
the supply/demand balance on the world 
market'. The following paragraphs take 
this argument one stage further by 
relating changes in real domestic pric­
es for individual commodities to chang­
es in productive capacity, output and 
exports. 

1. Real domestic prices 

314. As may be seen from table 29 a 
number of new currency devaluations, 
vis-a-vis the United States dollar, 
took place in the course of 1984 - par­
ticularly marked for Argentina, 
Brazil, Ghana, Peru and Zaire, though 
many others also undertook further 
devaluations. Countries with rela­
tively large currency devaluations 
were also those with relatively large 
domestic inflation though, in many cas­
es (e.g. Argentina, Brazil, Ghana and 

Zaire) the rate of increase in domestic 
prices was less than the corresponding 
devaluations. At the same time, com­
modity prices on world markets remained 
generally depressed (in terms of United 
States dollars), apart from a number of 
vegetable oilseeds and oils, and raw 
jute, for which temporary shortages 
forced up prices in 1984. However, 
commodity prices expressed in national 
currency generally tended to rise 
between 1983 and 1984 as a result of 
the further currency devaluations. 

315. Corresponding data on prices 
actually received by producers are 
available for only a few countries and 
commodities for 1983 and 1984. Gener­
ally speaking, these data - for cocoa, 
coffee, jute and sugar - which are 
shown in table 30, are consistent with 
the movements shown in table 29. How­
ever, in two cases where annex table 
A. 12 shows a sharp decline in real 
domestic prices between 1980 and 1983 
(Ghana/cocoa and Brazil/sugar), the 
farm price statistics in table 30 show 
either a moderate decline (Ghana) or a 
moderate increase (Brazil), reflecting 
the stabilizing influence of the oper­
ations of internal marketing boards. 
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2. Capacity, production and exports 

Agricultural products 

316. For agricultural products, an 
assessment of the impact of changes in 
the real domestic price on world mar­
kets can be made by relating these 
price changes to the corresponding 
changes in planted or harvested areas, 
in output, and in exports of the com­
modities concerned. For those products 
included in annex table A.12 for which 
data on planted or harvested areas are 
available, the relevant changes are 
summarized in table 31."* Of the 29 
country/commodity cases covered, the 
planted/harvested area rose by more 
than 10 per cent between 1978-1980 and 
1983 in nine cases, was much the same 
(changes being within + or - 10 per 
cent) in 13 cases, and fell by more 
than 10 per cent in the remaining seven 
cases. Changes in production and 
export of many individual commodities 
varied widely in relation to changes in 
cultivable areas, reflecting to a large 
extent variations in climatic condi­
tions and productivity as well as, for 
export, changes in domestic consump­
tion of food crops. 

317. These changes are brought togeth­
er with the corresponding changes in 
real domestic prices in table 32, which 
shows the harvested area in 1983 both 
in relation to 1980 and to the 
1978-1980 average. On this test, there 
does appear to have been an expansion 
between 1980 and 1983, albeit a modest 
one, in agricultural productive capac­
ity, in terms of the harvested area, 
for those commodities for which real 
domestic prices rose substantially. By 
contrast, the harvested area showed a 
marginal decline for the two other 
groups of commodities. If the compar­
ison is with the 1978-1980 average, the 
differences between the commodities 
with substantially higher real domes­
tic prices and the two other commodity 
groups is more marked, but some of 
these differences would probably 

reflect non-price factors also. It is 
assumed here that planting or harvest­
ing decisions in any year are influ­
enced by relative prices in the same 
year. A more sophisticated analysis 
would also take the effects of past 
prices into account. 

318. Thus, the argument that higher 
real domestic prices for commodities in 
persistent over-supply on the world 
market are likely to result in 
increased production and export volume 
is generally substantiated. The 
relationship must however be taken as 
only a general tendency, since it may 
not necessarily apply in every case, as 
a result of the operation of various 
offsetting factors. Nonetheless, the 
tendency exists; though the magnitude 
to date is relatively a modest one. 
For the three years 1980 to 1983, the 
elasticity of harvested area with 
respect to price was 0.18, on average, 
for the eight commodities for which 
real prices rose by more than 10 per 
cent. But if the rise in real domestic 
prices for these commodities were to be 
sustained for a longer period, the 
response in terms of planted or har­
vested area could well be greater. 

Minerals and metals 

319. For minerals and metals a simi­
lar analysis is not possible, at least 
at the present time. Changes in real 
domestic prices in any one producing 
country may, or may not, have an influ­
ence on decisions to invest in new min­
ing or smelting capacity but, even if 
such decisions were positive, the con­
sequent capacity expansion could typi­
cally take 7 to 10 years before the 
additional output came on the world 
market. 

320. A notable feature of the main 
minerals and metals markets in the 
period of low prices following the 1980 
price peak has been, rather, the elimi-

For this purpose, planted/harvested areas, production and exports data have 
been converted to indices based on the average of the years 1978 to 1980 to 
eliminate, in particular, variations in output and exports due to climatic or 
other special factors in individual years. For the same reason, current pro­
duction and export data are shown as averages of two calendar years, but for 
the cultivated area, where year-to-year shifts are not generally such a major 
problem, separate figures are shown for 1982 and 1983. (Corresponding data 
for 1984 are not yet available.) 
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nation of high-cost producers (mainly 
mines in the United States and Canada) 
and the expansion of production in 
developing countries, as for copper, or 
decisions to proceed with large invest­
ments in new mines, as for iron ore in 
Brazil. The picture for these two 
important minerals is shown above. 

321. By the end of the 1980s, new 
low-cost mines in Brazil (iron ore) and 
Chile (copper) are planned to come on 
stream, and this could eventually cre­
ate major marketing problems not only 
for the remaining North American mines, 
but also for African producers - unless 
world demand recovers very substan­
tially. 
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Table 29 

Changes in exchange rates and in 
consumer price indices for selected countries, 1980-1984 

(Indices, 1980=100) 

Africa 
Cameroon 
Ghana 
Ivory Coast 
Kenya 
Madagascar 
Morocco 
Nigeria 
Sudan 
Togo 
United Republic of 
Tanzania 
Zaire 
Zambia 

Asia 
Bangladesh 
Burma 
India 
Indonesia 
Jordan 
Malaysia 
Nepal 
Pakistan 
Philippines 
Sri Lanka 
Thailand 
Turkey 

Latin America 
Argentina 
Brazil 
Chile 
Colombia 
Peru 

Exchang* 

1983 

180 
125 
180 
179 
204 
181 
133 
260 
180 

137 
490 
157 

159 
122 
128 
145 
122 
107 
121 
132 
148 
142 
112 
297 

5 722 
1 095 
202 
167 
563 

s rate a/ 

1984 

207 
1 285 
207 
194 
273 
224 
140 
260 
208 

187 
1 290 
228 

164 
127 
145 
164 
129 
108 
137 
142 
222 
154 
115 
482 

36 666 
3 507 
253 
213 

1 199 

Consumer prices 

1983 

146 
590 
124 
150 
205 
132 
156 
205 
146 

206 
326 
153 

134 
112 
136 
137 
122 
120 
140 
127 
137 
150 
123 
230 

2 403 
985 
167 
190 
609 

1984 

162 b/ 
837 c/ 
129 
165 
220 dl 
149 
191 bl 
250 el 
142 

267 cl 
496 
184 

150 
117 
148 
152 
126 
125 
139 d/ 
136 
206 
173 
124 
339 cl 

16 930 
2 923 
201 
221 

1 280 

Source: IMF, International Financial Statistics (various issues) 

a I Change in national currency unit per United States dollar. 
bf January-October, 
c/ January-September. 
d/ January-June. 
el Estimate. 
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Table 30 

Changes in prices received by producers of selected agricultural crops 
in developing countries, 1980-1984 

(Index numbers, 1980=100) 

Cocoa 
Ivory Coast 
Ghana 
Cameroon 
Brazil 
Nigeria 

Coffee a/ 
Brazil 
Colombia 
El Salvador b/ 
Indonesia 
Ivory Coast 

Sugar cl 
Brazil d/ 
Philippines 
Argentina 

Jute cl el 
Bangladesh 
India 
Nepal 
Thailand 

1981 

100 
133 
103 
153 
107 

134 
105 
114 
56 
100 

105 
258 

124 
111 
122 
97 

Price in 
domestic currency 

1982 

100 
300 
108 
220 
107 

282 
127 
128 
62 
100 

115 

138 
124 
164 
100 

1983 

113 
450 
123 
950 
113 

646 
156 
114 
131 
100 

453-540 
97 
914 

229 
176 
239 
97 

1984 

119 
635 
130 

117 

2 042 
187 
135 
98 
117 

455 
355 
454 
148 

Deflated by 
Consumer Price index 

1981 

92 
61 
93 
74 
89 

65 
82 
99 
50 
42 

93 
126 

110 
98 
110 
86 

1982 

86 
113 
86 
54 
82 

69 
80 
100 
50 
86 

92 

112 
102 
132 
84 

1983 

91 
76 
84 
96 
72 

66 
82 
78 
95 
91 

108-129 
79 
117 

171 
129 
171 
79 

1984 

92 
76 
80 

61 

70 
85 
82 
65 
91 

237 
240 
327 
119 

Source: Trade and Development Report, 1984 (UNCTAD/TDR/4/Rev.1). 

a/ Indices relate to September of each year. 
bl October 1980=100. 
c/ Crop year beginning 1 July of year stated. 
d/ Lower prices in north and north-east states, higher prices in other 

states. 
ej Indices for 1984 relate to July-December. 
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Table 31 
Changes in planted or harvested area, production and exports 

of selected agricultural products, 1978-1980 to 1983 
(Indices, 1978-1980=100) 

Argentina: 

Bangladesh: 

Brazil: 

Burma: 

Cameroon: 

Colombia: 

Ghana: 

Indonesia: 

Ivory Coast: 

Kenya: 

Madagascar: 

Nepal: 

Nigeria: 

Pakistan: 

Philippines: 

Sudan: 

Thailand: 

Turkey: 

United Republic 
of Tanzania: 

Wheat 
Maize 
Sugar 
Soyabeans 

Jute 

Cocoa 
Coffee 
Sugar 
Soyabeans 
Sisal 

Jute 

Cocoa 

Coffee 

Cocoa 

Coffee 

Cocoa 
Coffee 

Sisal 

Sisal 

Jute 

Cocoa 

Rice 
Cotron 

Sugar 

Cotton 

Maize 
Rice 

Cotton 

Sisal 

Plant, 
< 

1980-
1981 
(av) 

120 
112 
99 
123 

81 

110 
105 
108 
104 
107 

85 

102 

97 

100 

120 

123 
105 

98 

63 

94 

100 

101 
106 

94 

96 

94 
105 

102 

101 

:d/harvested 
area a/ 

1982 

154 
121 
96 
125 

78 

110 
77 
123 
99 
120 

58 

104 

97 

92 

120 

125 
90 

89 

63 

60 

100 

97 
111 

105 

87 

88 
103 

92 

66 

1983 

144 
113 
99 
133 

78 

116 
102 
134 
98 
108 

75 

101 

97 

83 

121 

125 
90 

89 

63 

62 

100 

102 
111 

107 

94 

114 
108 

94 

89 

Production 

1980-
1981 
(av) 

101 
117 
111 
112 

73 

104 
127 
109 
130 
108 

59 

101 

108 

95 

107 

115 
128 

116 

100 

80 

106 

102 
114 

101 

71 

112 
107 

102 

93 

1982-
1983 
(av) 

168 
112 
108 
122 

84 

113 
107 
121 
118 
102 

40 

83 

116 

61 

87 

100 
97 

131 

88 

63 

98 

107 
105 

108 

118 

114 
104 

102 

63 

Exports 

1980-
1981 
(av) 

117 
124 
152 
98 

104 

90 
123 
125 
158 
92 

130 

120 

97 

98 

100 

155 
94 

123 

100 

79 

84 

121 
213 

112 

66 

116 
104 

96 

75 

1982-
1983 
(av) 

198 
115 
125 
66 

113 

107 
139 
120 
95 
67 

12 

109 

86 

102 

104 

147 
110 

129 

87 

67 

102 

97 
180 

84 

105 

134 
131 

124 

57 

Source: FAO, Production Yearbook, 1980 and 1983, FAO, Rome. 
a/ Figures for crops relate generally to harvested areas; for permanent 

crops the indices may refer to total planted areas. 
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Table 32 

Changes in real domestic pr ices , harvested area, production and exports 
of selected agricultural products from developing countries, 

1978 to 1983 

Real domestic prices 
in 1983 compared with 
1980: cl 

1. Lower by more than 
10 per cent 

2. Changed by less than 
(+ or -) 10 per cent 

3. Higher by more than 
10 per cent 

Total 

Number 
of 

cases 

14 

7 

8 

29 

Indices for 1983 a/ 

Real 
domestic 
price Harvested area 

1980=100 

74 

97 

145 

99 

97 

96 

108 

100 

Produc­
tion bf Exports 

1978-1980=100 

96 

100 

114 

102 

95 

99 

113 

101 

100 

102 

124 

107 

Source: Annex table A.12 and table 31. 

a/ Unweighted means of country/commodity indices. 
bj Average of 1982 and 1983. 
cl For Ghana/cocoa and Brazil/sugar, the indices relate to prices received 

by producers, as in table 30. 
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Chapter III 

NOTES AND REFERENCES 
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market which has been one of the consequences of the debt crisis, the associated 
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Chapter IV 

PROSPECTS FOR THE FUTURE 

Introduction 

322. Earlier chapters of this report 
have underlined the role played by 
external factors in determining the 
debt positions and development per­
formance of developing countries in the 
past. They have also pointed to the 
drastic narrowing of the room for 
manoeuvre arising from the reduced 
range of financing possibilities and 
the import compression and export 
expansion achieved by developing coun­
tries in the recent past through rigou-
rous expenditure-reduction and 
expenditure-switching policies. These 
constraints have greatly heightened 
the sensitivity of developing coun­
tries to further changes in the world 
economic environment. It will now be 
much more costly and difficult to cut 
imports and boost exports by diminish­
ing domestic absorption, and progress 
on these fronts will henceforth depend 
on how far investment at home is 
stepped up and how far markets abroad 
grow and become more easily accessible. 
Consequently, as long as the external 
trading and financial environment 
remain unfavourable, balance-of-
payments constraints and financing 
constraints will make it difficult, at 
best, for developing countries to ser­
vice their debts normally while attain­
ing tolerable rates of growth. 
Moreover, even a slight deterioration 
in that environment will have disrup­
tive effects on developing countries 
and hence, on their creditors as well. 

323. The present chapter explores, 
through quantitative analysis, some of 
the possible implications of these con­
straints in the years ahead. It does 
so by using an econometric model 
designed to explore scenarios repres­
enting alternative patterns of the evo­
lution of the world economy over the 
medium to longer term.*6 The model is 
organized as a series of interlinked 

sub-models, including seven regional­
ly-based macro-economic growth models, 
a set of trade models, a complex 
arrangement of financial flow and debt 
models, and a model controlling inter­
national prices, interest rates and 
exchange rates. The model is not 
designed as a forecasting tool, but 
rather as an analytical framework for 
elaborating in an internally-consis­
tent manner the consequences of assump­
tions and judgements relating to a 
limited set of key factors influencing 
the evolution of the world economy. 

324. For the purposes of the current 
analysis, alternative assumptions are 
made relating to interest rates, the 
exchange rate of the dollar, interna­
tional trade shares, import elastici­
ties, international commodity prices, 
availability of international capital 
flows, and the rate of growth of the 
developed market-economy countries; 
their potential consequences are then 
explored. Two alternative scenarios 
are developed: the first explores the 
consequences of the continuation into 
the future of levels of the major 
macro-variables that have character­
ized the recent past; the second 
explores the extent to which the evolu­
tion of the world economy could be 
affected by a simultaneous improvement 
in a number of key factors influencing 
growth and development. 

A. Low-growth scenarios 

325. The first of the low-growth sce­
narios (scenario I (a)) is based on a 
presumption that the key factors influ­
encing the international economic 
environment will behave broadly in line 
with recent trends, while allowing for 
such movements in the short term as can 
be projected with a reasonably high 
degree of confidence.*7 Specifically, 

1,6 For a more complete description of the model, see technical annex, section B. 
*7 All scenarios take as given the short-term forecasts contained in Part One of 

the Report. Thus, 1986 is treated as the benchmark year. 
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it is assumed that the developed mark­
et-economy countries will grow at an 
average annual rate of about 2.8 per 
cent over the simulation period (1985-
1995), compared with the 2.3 per cent 
average of the period 1980-1985, and 
the 3.0 per cent projected in Part One 
of this Report for the period 
1985-1986. The socialist countries are 
assumed to grow at 4 per cent, essen­
tially a continuation of recent and 
projected performance. 

326. The following assumptions are 
also made: (a) inflation in the devel­
oped market-economy countries, and in 
the United States in particular, will 
follow recent trends; (b) the dollar 
will be higher, on average, in terms of 
the Special Drawing Right (SDR) in 1985 
than in 1984, and will decline through 
1988 at an average annual rate of 3 per 
cent, remaining unchanged thereafter; 
(c) one-year LIBOR (London Interbank 
Offer Rate), which reached unpreced­
ented levels during the early 1980s, 
will remain unchanged throughout the 
period at a level of about 11 per cent; 
(d) total official development assist­
ance (ODA) flows will remain unchanged 
as a proportion of the gross domestic 
product (GDP) of the developed market-
economy countries, i.e., to grow at 2.8 
per cent per annum after deflation by 
the GDP deflator of donor countries; 
(e) other official flows and direct 
private foreign investment will grow in 
line with past trends, although the 
former tend to follow the patterns of 
private bank lending; (f) private bank 
lending will continue to advance at a 
fairly cautious pace, with bank expo­
sure to developing countries rising by 
about 6 per cent per annum over the 
simulation period.'*8 

327. With respect to trade, the fol­
lowing assumptions are made: (a) cur­
rent trends towards increased 
protectionism will be brought under 
control. Consequently, import elas­
ticities of the developed market-
economy countries, as well as the other 
regions, will remain broadly consist­
ent with recent medium-term trends;"9 

(b) by the same token, the gains in 
world trade shares achieved by develop­

ing countries over the past decade and 
a half will not be reversed and that 
further, albeit very modest, progress 
will be registered. 

Scenario I (a) 

328. As may be seen from table 33, 
scenario I (a), based on the configura­
tion of the assumptions outlined above, 
results in average annual rates of 
growth for deficit developing coun­
tries as a group of approximately 3.25 
per cent during the next decade. In 
these circumstances, the GDP per capita 
for deficit developing countries in 
1990 as a whole would be barely above 
the levels reached in 1980. However, 
the experience of various groups of 
these countries would vary consider­
ably. For the major Eurocurrency bor­
rowers, per capita GDP in 1990 would 
still be below the levels achieved in 
1980. Moreover, the continued net neg­
ative transfer of financial resources 
required from these countries in sce­
nario I (a) would mean that per capita 
domestic absorption in 1990 would still 
remain less than their per capita GDP. 

329. Under scenario I (a), there would 
be a gradual improvement in the major 
external financial variables with cur­
rent-account deficits remaining con­
stant or falling slightly relative to 
exports (except for the least developed 
countries). The ratio of interest pay­
ments to exports and debt to exports 
moves downward in the major Eurocurren­
cy borrowers. This improvement in the 
external position of developing coun­
tries is a direct consequence of con­
straining the growth of nominal private 
debt outstanding to 6 per cent per 
annum and assuming that the resulting 
adjustment falls on growth rates of 
output. In this connection, it is 
important to note that, in consequence 
in part of assumptions relating to 
inflation and exchange rates, the rate 
of growth of international prices is 
higher than that of debt outstanding in 
the period 1985-1990, and about the 
same in 1990-1995: nominal exports of 

*8 These assumptions are spelled out in greater detail in the technical annex of 
this report. 

*9 Nevertheless, the shift in levels of imports of developing countries brought 
about by recent policies of import compression are assumed to be maintained. 
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Table 33 

Scenario I (a) 
Deficit developing countries: selected results 

(Per cent) 

Variable/period 

Total 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

of which: 

Major developing country 
Eurocurrency borrowers 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 
Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

Least developed countries 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

1985 

--- 3 

3.36 

38.31 

11.34 

129.53 

-10.47 

--- 3 

4.05 

39.03 

15.39 

148.30 

-7.09 

--- 2 

1.81 

61.86 

9.84 

335.38 

-61.17 

1990 

.38 --- 3 

2.76 

30.65 

8.91 

98.81 

-10.58 

34 --- 3 

3.01 

27.07 

10.81 

97.32 

-5.92 

72 --- 2 

2.77 

73.12 

13.87 

366.35 

-73.66 

1995 

.15 ---

2.36 

28.47 

7.21 

86.77 

-10.47 

24 ---

2.12 

20.51 

7.15 

69.09 

-4.81 

90 ---

4.80 

101.84 

22.97 

486.86 

-93.25 

For source and note, see end of table. 
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Table 33 (continued) 

Scenario I (a) 
Deficit developing countries: selected resul ts 

(Per cent) 

Variable/period 

Other deficit developing countries 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

1985 

--- 3 

2.19 

34.49 

5.94 

93.38 

-12.40 

1990 

50 --- 3 

2.30 

33.11 

6.02 

86.75 

-13.66 

1995 

.10 ---

2.58 

36.23 

6.46 

90.76 

-14.12 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations. 

Note: Deficit developing countries comprise all developing countries 
other than surplus developing countries which consists of those coun­
tries with current-account surpluses greater than $2 billion in four of 
the five years 1976-1980. Major eurocurrency developing countries are 
those countries with cumulative borrowings in the Eurocurrency markets 
of $1.5 billion over the period 1973-1978, but excluding major surplus 
countries. For the country composition, please see note to table II of 
section E of the technical annex. 

a I Period average. 

deficit developing countries grow at 
nearly 12 per cent per annum over the 
simulation period as a whole. 

330. Although all the key variables 
underlying scenario I (a) are subject 
to considerable uncertainty, partic­
ular attention attaches to the likely 
evolution of those relating to the 
future pace and structure of financial 
flows. In view of the central role 
played by the assumption of constrained 
private bank lending to developing 
countries, a second scenario (scenario 
I (b)) has been developed where private 
bank lending is not strictly con­
strained and developing countries are 
allowed to grow at a pace approximating 
that which would be dictated by domes­
tic forces and the international trad­
ing environment. In this scenario bank 
exposure to developing countries rises 
at an average rate of 9 per cent during 
1985-1990, and more rapidly there­
after. 

Scenario I (b) 

331. Scenario I (b) allows the major 
Eurocurrency borrowers to grow more 
rapidly throughout the period and also 
allows the growth of 'other" deficit 
developing countries to improve. More­
over, the export elasticities of the 
deficit developing countries fall from 
the levels in scenario I (a) of 1.27 
and 1.40 for 1985-1990 and 1990-1995, 
respectively, (levels which may not in 
fact, be tenable over such a long peri­
od) to 1.06 and 1.14 in scenario I (b). 
Nevertheless, while this scenario 
shows better results in terms of growth 
performance than the previous one, the 
outcome could scarcely be judged as 
satisfactory. The rates of growth of 
the least developed countries are vir­
tually unaffected as compared with see-
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nario I (a). Further, although the 
growth rates of the major capital mar­
ket borrowers are sufficient to allow 
per capita absorption and GDP to reach 
levels in 1990 that are higher than 
those achieved in 1980, the margin of 
advance is a narrow one and a number of 
these countries that have experienced 
debt-servicing difficulties would see 
their GDP and absorption per capita 
still falling short of levels reached 
in 1980. For many of them, it would 
also be questionable as to whether the 
growth of output was sufficient to 
absorb projected increments to their 
urban labour forces. 

332. While under scenario I (b) real 
variables show modest improvement as 
compared to scenario I (a), the release 
of the constraint on private lending 
would result in a considerable deteri­
oration in the external financial posi­
tion of the deficit developing 
countries. Under scenario I (b), the 
ratio of the current-account deficit to 
exports of this group increases as 
would be expected (see table 34). How­
ever, the increase in the deficit rela­
tive to exports is quite large relative 
to the additional growth achieved, 
which is roughly one percentage point. 
Moreover, as a consequence of this, the 
ratios of debt and interest payments to 
exports begin deteriorating around 
1990 and worsen noticeably thereafter. 
In short, acceleration of growth 
through an acceleration of bank borrow­
ing is untenable given the rest of the 
external environment assumed in the 
scenario. 

333. Thus, neither scenario I (b), 
built around the configuration of vari­
ables contained in scenario I (a), nor 
I (a) itself, appear to be viable. 
Such scenarios either result in rates 
of growth that remain unacceptably low 
for a prolonged period, or they produce 
minimal rates of growth for some coun­
tries but fail to provide a basis for 
an eventual return to external finan­
cial viability. 

334. The relative likelihood of a 
future that would broadly resemble one 
or the other of these scenarios is dif­
ficult to assess. The outlook for the 
months immediately ahead is for some­
what higher growth in developed mark­
et-economy countries than assumed in 
these scenarios, and possibly somewhat 

lower interest rates, thus suggesting a 
climate that may be slightly more 
favourable than that assumed in the 
preceding scenarios. Beyond this imme­
diate outlook, however, uncertainties 
prevail. The major variables are 
strongly influenced by the monetary, 
fiscal, trade and aid policies of the 
principal developed market-economy 
countries. These policies have under­
gone major shifts in recent years and 
there is no knowing whether substantial 
changes will continue to take place and 
if so, whether these would constitute a 
re-enforcement of past policies or a 
reversal of direction. For example, it 
is impossible to tell whether policies 
will (a) continue to be directed sin-
gle-mindedly to combat inflation; or 
(b) whether employment and output 
objectives will regain importance; (c) 
whether monetary policies will be ori­
ented primarily at controlling the rate 
of growth of monetary aggregates; or 
(d) whether interest rates will also 
become an important target; (e) whether 
national policies will continue to be 
guided solely by domestic objectives 
and their consequences; or (f) whether 
account will be taken in a co-ordinated 
manner of their external consequences; 
and (g) whether "aid fatigue" will con­
tinue or spread. 

335. Thus, each of the major variables 
that determine the outcome of the sce­
narios could evolve in ways that are 
more or less favourable to growth and 
development than is assumed in the sce­
nario. Differences from the scenario 
assumptions could offset each other 
with some variables moving along a path 
more favourable than those assumed in 
the scenario while others could take a 
course that is less favourable. On the 
other hand, it is also possible that 
the variables, on balance, move in a 
less favourable direction than those 
assumed in the exercise. Such a move­
ment would obviously create grave dan­
gers for the international financial 
system and threaten its continued 
existence in its present form. An 
illustrative exercise depicting such 
an eventuality is presented in the 
technical annex.50 What is striking 
about this scenario is the rather sub­
stantial negative, collective impact 
of a set of slightly more pessimistic 
assumptions for a number of the key 
variables. 

50 See technical annex, section D 1 (c) . 
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Table 34 

Scenario I (b) 
Deficit developing countries: selected results 

(Per cent) 

Variable/period 

Total 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

of which: 

Major developing country 
Eurocurrency borrowers 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

Least developed countries 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

1985 

--- 4 

3.36 

38.31 

11.34 

129.53 

-10.47 

... 4 

4.05 

39.03 

15.39 

148.30 

-7.09 

... 2 

1.81 

61.86 

9.84 

335.38 

-61.17 

1990 

.34 4 

2.87 

33.00 

9.55 

109.73 

-16.50 

53 --- 4 

3.10 

29.80 

11.63 

111.71 

-14.09 

72 --- 2 

2.78 

73.55 

13.89 

366.83 

-73.55 

1995 

.32 ---

3.74 

44.80 

12.10 

145.09 

-27.19 

55 ---

3.83 

41.09 

13.99 

150.06 

-27.85 

90 ---

4.85 

102.99 

22.92 

486.25 

-92.63 

For source and note, see end of table. 
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Table 34 (continued) 

Scenario I (b) 
Deficit developing countries: selected resul ts 

(Per cent) 

Variable/period 

Other deficit developing countries 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

1985 

... 4 

2.19 

34.49 

5.94 

93.38 

-12.40 

1990 

14 --- 4 

2.44 

35.24 

6.48 

93.66 

-16.84 

1995 

01 ---

3.45 

46.83 

8.90 

120.93 

-22.96 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations. 

a I Period average. 

336. The annex also contains a 
full-fledged analysis of the sensitiv­
ity of scenario I (a) to changes in 
each of the major assumptions underly­
ing the simulation.51 The results of 
this analysis show the importance that 
changes in these assumptions would have 
on the results of scenario I (a). For 
example, a two percentage point decline 
in LIBOR maintained throughout the 
period would increase developing coun­
try growth by about one half of one 
percentage point. The same result 
could be accomplished if the share of 
developing countries in world trade 
were to increase by roughly two per­
centage points. On the other hand, a 
fall in GDP in developed market-economy 
countries of one half of one per cent 
would more than offset the improvement 
resulting from either of the above 
changes, taken singly. 

337. Such a sensitivity analysis also 
suggests that relatively modest 
improvements in the main variables, 
were they to occur simultaneously and 
be sustained, could have a powerful 
positive impact on the problems of debt 
and development. 

B. A scenario of accelerated growth 

338. A measured, but decided 
across-the-board improvement in the 
external environment facing developing 
countries would have a decisive impact 
on the degree to which they could real­
ize their growth potential while 
improving their external financial 
position. To explore these possibil­
ities, a more favourable scenario has 
been constructed. In this scenario 
(scenario II) developed market-economy 
countries are assumed to grow at about 
3.5 per cent during the period; LIBOR 
is assumed to decline gradually in nom­
inal terms over most of the period, and 
to fall considerably in real terms 
because of some acceleration in the 
increase in prices of internationally 
traded goods; the terms of trade of 
commodities vis-a-vis manufactures are 
assumed to improve moderately; pene­
tration by developing countries of 
their main export markets is assumed to 
continue at a moderate pace; and the 
0.7 per cent target for ODA is assumed 

51 See section E, tables IX and X of the annex. 
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to be reached by developed countries by 
1990. 

339. The results of this change of 
assumptions are striking. As may be 
seen from table 35, the growth rate of 
developing countries rises to reach 7 
per cent by 1995, and is distributed 
more or less evenly among the main ana­
lytical groupings. Both interest pay­
ments and debt outstanding as 
percentages of GDP show a progressive 
decline, from 3.4 per cent and 38 per 
cent in 1985 to 1.7 per cent and 25 per 
cent in 1990 and 0.9 per cent and 17 
per cent in 1995. The current-account 
balance declines somewhat between 1985 
and 1990, increasing slightly only over 
the period 1990-1995. Debt as a ratio 
of exports falls from 130 per cent in 
1985 to 80 per cent in 1990 and 53 per 
cent in 1995. 

340. Turning to individual country 
groups, scenario II results in the 
major capital-market borrowers being 
able, because of the more favourable 
trade and price environments, to reduce 
progressively their stock of debt. 
Consequently, while they run sizeable 
negative net transfers, their interest 
bill eventually declines, even in abso­
lute terms. Alternatively, the coun­
tries in question might regard debt 
retirement as premature, given their 
stage of development, and consequently 
prefer to use their improved 
credit-standing to continue borrowing 
and attain higher rates of growth; this 
would imply lower trade balances and 
higher debt-service payments at each 
point in time. However, for such a 
course to be viable in the long term, 
export growth would need to be 
stepped-up also. The feasibility of 
this would depend partly on the trade 
policies of the developed market-
economy countries. The same is true 
with regard to the feasibility of a 
debt-retirement path. If developed 
market-economy countries perceived the 
trade surpluses sought by debtors as a 
drain on profits and employment in 
their own economies, or as evidence of 
"unfair" trading policies, import 
restrictions might be tightened, mak­
ing it impossible for countries, the 
capital-market borrowers in 
particular, to lessen indebtedness 
without also reducing growth. For 
capital-market borrowers, therefore, 
much would depend on a sufficiently 
wide access to the markets of developed 
market-economy countries. 

341. For the least developed 
countries, the dramatically-improved 
growth rate of 7.2 per cent by 1995 in 
the recovery scenario largely reflects 
the assumption made that aid perform­
ance improves substantially, specif­
ically that total 0DA doubles as a 
percentage of the GDP of developed 
market-economy countries by 1990. It 
also assumes that no significant imped­
iments to growth would emerge in domes­
tic economies. For the least developed 
countries, debt as a proportion of GDP 
and exports rises markedly over the 
period, as do current-account balances 
as a proportion of GDP, and the trade 
deficit as a proportion of exports. As 
for the other deficit-developing coun­
tries, these lower their indebtedness 
relative to other aggregates, but not 
in absolute terms, and continue to run 
current-account and trade deficits. 

342. Given the vastly different impli­
cations for developing countries and 
the international financial system of 
the two scenarios, the question arises 
as to whether the present policy 
approach will bring the world economy 
closer to the first or the second of 
these outcomes. With regard to some 
dimensions of policy, the answer to 
this question is clear: present poli­
cies with regard to official develop­
ment finance, for example, would lead 
to the first, low-growth scenario. 

343. As regards the major interna­
tional macro-variables, the situation 
is more complex. These variables are 
presently on a course that cannot be 
sustained, and the manner in which this 
is dealt with will determine whether 
the world economy approaches the first 
or second scenario in the years ahead. 

The sustainability of the present 
course 

344. The disparities in demand expan­
sion and the misalignment of exchange 
rates resulting from the monetary and 
fiscal policies of the major developed 
market-economy countries (discussed 
earlier) have resulted in a situation 
that is increasingly untenable for the 
world economy at large. It is highly 
unlikely that the present trends in 
trade imbalances can continue for long, 
for sooner or later financial markets 
will become reluctant to accumulate 
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Table 35 

Scenario II 
Deficit developing countries: selected results 

(Per cent) 

Variable/period 

Total 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

of which: 

Major developing country 
Eurocurrency borrowers 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

Least developed countries 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

1985 

... 4 

3.36 

38.31 

11.34 

129.53 

-10.47 

... 4 

4.05 

39.03 

15.39 

148.30 

-7.09 

... 4 

1.81 

61.86 

9.84 

335.38 

-61.17 

1990 

48 --- 6 

1.67 

24.64 

5.39 

79.71 

-8.07 

53 --- 6 

1.86 

22.29 

6.70 

80.47 

-3.45 

00 5 

1.36 

55.40 

6.90 

280.22 

-74.91 

1995 

08 ---

0.92 

17.18 

2.83 

53.06 

-10.61 

10 ---

0.90 

11.36 

3.09 

38.81 

-3.40 

92 ---

1.52 

67.12 

7.40 

327.79 

-106.88 

For source and note, see end of table. 
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Table 35 (continued) 

Scenario II 
Deficit developing countries: selected results 

(Per cent) 

Variable/period 

Other deficit developing countries 

Average annual GDP growth rate a/ 

Interest payments to GDP 

Debt to GDP 

Interest payments to exports 

Debt to exports 

Current-account balance to exports 

1985 

.- 4 

2.19 

34.49 

5.94 

93.38 

-12.40 

1990 

43 --- 6 

4.34 

26.07 

3.50 

67.98 

-10.88 

1995 

03 ---

0.88 

23.11 

2.22 

58.47 

-15.64 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations. 

a I Period average. 

dollar-denominated assets at the pres­
ent pace, and currency holders will 
eventually be prompted by mounting 
trade imbalances to switch out of the 
dollar. It has been estimated that on 
current trends the net foreign indebt­
edness of the United States would reach 
one trillion dollars by 1990 raising 
its external debt to a level roughly 
equal to that of all other countries 
put together. 

345. Moreover, the outcome is becoming 
increasingly unacceptable to govern­
ments. The strength of the dollar was 
in the past not unwelcome to the United 
States, since by lowering import prices 
it had reduced inflationary pressures. 
However, it is now very costly in terms 
of output, because it increasingly 
causes United States demand to leak 
abroad: by early 1985, output growth 
had slackened noticeably while demand 
growth continued to be relatively 
rapid. The erosion of competitiveness 
that results from an over-valued dollar 
is not confined to the traditional 
export sectors such as the 
"smoke-stack" industries; during 
1980-1984 the United States switched 
from being a net exporter to a net 
importer of electronic equipment and 
components. In other words, the behav­

iour of exchange markets is causing a 
large part of the output growth result­
ing from expansionary fiscal policies 
to accrue to other countries, while the 
costs in terms of reduced competitive­
ness and increased public sector debt 
are borne by the United States. The 
increased risk of a run on the dollar 
is also a source of concern. 

346. The question thus arises whether 
the imbalances resulting from dispari­
ties in demand-creation and in inter­
est-rate differentials can be 
corrected solely by unilateral policy 
changes on the part of the United 
States; or solely by policy changes on 
the part of Western Europe and Japan; 
or through the operation of private 
currency and capital markets. 

347. A unilateral shift by the United 
States towards a less expansionary fis­
cal stance would reduce the trade 
imbalance by reducing the disparity in 
demand-creation; it might also lead to 
lower interest rates and a cheaper dol­
lar, thereby improving United States 
competitiveness. This could bring some 
benefits to developing countries but 
would most likely reduce output growth 
in other developed market-economy 
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countries. It could also reduce output 
growth in the United States, if the 
fiscal tightening were not fully 
matched by a monetary loosening. In 
other words, bringing United States 
policies into line with those of the 
other major developed market-economy 
countries could remove trade imbal­
ances, but at the cost of deflating the 
world economy. 

348. An alternative approach would be 
for Western Europe and Japan to change 
their fiscal and monetary policies to 
accord with those presently in force in 
the United States, specifically, to cut 
taxes to increase aggregate demand and 
tighten monetary policy in an attempt 
to induce a fall in the dollar. This 
would reduce trade imbalances by rais­
ing the rate of growth of output and 
demand. If successful it would tend to 
raise commodity prices. However, it 
would certainly involve a further hard­
ening of interest rates and would, on 
that account, accentuate the debt prob­
lem. 

349. If the dollar were to depreciate 
as a result of an erosion of confidence 
in that currency, it would have the 
effect of reducing the demand leakage 
from the United States thereby helping 
to correct the trade imbalances. How­
ever, there is no assurance that such a 
depreciation brought about by a shift 
in the mood of the market would be cor­
rect in either magnitude or timing. If 
it were to involve a "run" on the dol­
lar, interest rates might be raised 
sharply, as in 1978, in an effort to 
limit the decline. This would add fur­
ther pressure on debtor developing 
countries. Moreover, it might offset 
the expansionary impact of the dollar 
depreciation on the home economy. Con­
sequently, the net result could be to 
reduce demand in the world economy. 

350. In short, the disparities in 
interest rates and exchange rates, and 
in rates of growth of demand and 
output, cannot be readily resolved 
through market processes alone or by 
unilateral policy adjustments. Unless 
government policies change in order to 
remove the disparities, markets are 
bound eventually to seek to bring about 
certain corrections, in their own way 
and at their own pace, with adverse 
repercussions. Adjustments through 
this route are likely to involve fur­
ther recession and increased debt ser­
vicing difficulties. 

Policy co-ordination for global 
expansion 

351. The preceding analysis suggests 
that major shifts need to be made in a 
co-ordinated manner in the monetary and 
fiscal policies of the major developed 
market-economy countries in order to 
put recovery on a surer footing. The 
extent and nature of the shifts would 
depend on the scope of their 
objectives. 

352. If the objective were limited to 
lessening imbalances within the OECD 
area, two broad changes are necessary, 
and would be sufficient. First, the 
share of the United States in the cre­
ation of demand must be reduced, and 
that of Western Europe and in partic­
ular, Japan increased. Second, the 
proportion of United States demand 
accruing to producers in that country 
must be increased and the proportion 
accruing to producers in other coun­
tries, in particular Japan, reduced. 

353. These objectives could be 
attained, while leaving overall rates 
of growth and unemployment unchanged, 
by means of co-ordinated shifts in mon­
etary and fiscal policies. For 
example, fiscal tightening in the Unit­
ed States could be combined with fiscal 
relaxation in Europe and Japan, in such 
a way as to leave world demand 
unchanged; and monetary relaxation in 
the United States combined with mone­
tary tightening in Europe and Japan, in 
such a way as to realign the dollar and 
strengthen the competitiveness of the 
United States. As a result, growth 
would be more evenly distributed and 
trade imbalances lessened. At the same 
time, unemployment in the foreign-
trade industries of the United States 
and the associated protectionist pres­
sures would be reduced. Cost pressures 
would increase in the United States and 
lessen elsewhere on account of the 
exchange rate realignment; but commod­
ity prices would be pulled up to some 
extent. In spite of the improvement in 
the foreign trade sector it is probable 
that total employment would drop in the 
United States and increase in Western 
Europe. Co-ordination designed solely 
to lessen imbalances among OECD coun­
tries would however, fall short of that 
indicated by considerations of global 
balance. For example, co-ordination 
that lessened interest rate differen-
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tials by raising West European and 
Japanese rates, rather than by lowering 
United States rates, would benefit 
developing countries only inasmuch as 
it lowered the dollar, thereby raising 
the prices of internationally trade 
goods and reducing the real burden of 
debt. 

354. However, if the objective were to 
include a significant reduction in the 
overall level of unemployment in the 
developed market-economy countries, 
the redistribution of the stimulus 
would need to be accompanied by a 
strengthening of the stimulus. This 
could be secured through a combination 
of fiscal and monetary relaxation. The 
precise balance struck between the two 
would have important implications for 
developing countries, for in order to 
make a significant impact on the debt 
problem it would be necessary both to 
strengthen the overall stimulus and to 
reduce the level of interest rates by a 
considerable margin. If the first con­
dition were not met, commodity and oth­
er export earnings would not be 
improved sufficiently. And if the sec­
ond were not, the cost of debt and of 
borrowing would remain high. From the 
wider standpoint of the world economy, 
therefore, it would be necessary for 
policies to be realigned around a major 
relaxation of United States monetary 
policy and reduction of interest rates, 
with United States fiscal policies and 
the monetary and fiscal policies of the 
other major countries being adjusted in 
such a way as to provide a stronger 
(though not excessively strong) over­
all stimulus, and a re-apportionment of 
the impact of that stimulus via a rea­
lignment of exchange rates. 

355. In order for such an approach to 
contribute significantly to reducing 

the overhang of debt, and foster an 
expansion of new lending, markets would 
need to be convinced that the improve­
ments in the financial and the external 
trading environments were of an endur­
ing nature. If creditors perceived 
these to be temporary, they would 
naturally retain the expectation that 
developing countries would continue to 
be subject to periodic interest-rate 
and trade shocks, and would therefore 
continue to delay a resumption of lend­
ing on a voluntary basis until the 
stock of debt relative to export earn­
ings had been substantially reduced. 
This is a process which would involve 
future heavy sacrifices for both devel­
oping countries and their trading part­
ners . In other words, it would be 
necessary for the major developed mark­
et-economy countries to engage in poli­
cy co-ordination not on an ad hoc but 
on a continuing basis, and to include 
among their traditional macro-economic 
concerns international growth and 
development objectives as central 
rather than peripheral goals. This 
requires, among other things, an 
increase in the resources and lending 
of multilateral financial 
institutions; direct action to 
strengthen commodity export earnings; 
and greater progress in implementing 
ODA targets. None of these measures 
are, however, likely to succeed to the 
extent required without the re-insti­
tution of an atmosphere of greater pre­
dictability and confidence in the world 
economy as a whole. That latter situ­
ation will itself depend upon whether 
significant and prompt progress can be 
made on a number of other policy 
fronts, of which a relaxation of trade 
barriers and improvement in the func­
tioning of the international monetary 
system are the most important. 
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TECHNICAL ANNEX 

A. Methodological considerations: 
The use of scenario analysis 

1. The technical analysis presented in 
this annex is intended to provide a 
quantitative and forward-looking 
dimension to many of the issues raised 
in part two of this report. The analy­
sis carried out is reported on briefly 
in chapter IV of part two. It aims to 
capture medium-term implications for 
the growth prospects of developing 
countries under assumptions relating 
to alternative configurations of the 
international economic environment. 
Scenario construction is to be seen not 
as an attempt to forecast future events 
but rather to test the inherent con­
sistency of particular sets of assump­
tions regarding those factors held to 
be of key importance in the evolution 
of the world economy. The starting 
point which has been adopted is to 
explore the implications over the medi­
um term of trends and to assess the 
likely viability of the growth paths 
and evolution of the external financial 
situations implied by those trends. 
The assumptions regarding the likely 
future magnitude of key variables are 
then changed and the implications for 
financial viability and growth 
explored in alternative scenarios. 

2. Scenario analysis, as applied to, 
the exercise presented in this annex, 
may be decomposed into three separate 
stages. The first step is to identify 
those factors which are felt to be of 
importance in determining the nature of 
the evolution of the international eco­
nomic system over the medium term. 
Second, an analytical framework must be 
constructed which will encompass the 
interaction of those key factors and 
their net impact on the evolving situ­
ation. It should be noted that this 
requires the construction of a simu­
lation system sufficiently flexible to 
allow the analysis of a number of dif­
ferent hypothetical scenarios in a man­
ner which maximizes the clarity of the 
assumptions. Third, depending on the 
nature of the scenario under con­
struction, judgements are formed as to 
the most likely trends in each of the 
key exogenous factors and the scenario 
is simulated over the relevant time 

horizon. 

3. Having carried out the simulation 
exercise, the results need to be exam­
ined to ascertain the inherent consist­
ency and reasonableness of the scenario 
as a whole. It should be noted that 
much of the usefulness of scenario 
analysis lies in the fact that the 
attachment of high probabilities to 
each of the individual factors making 
up a scenario does not necessarily 
imply that a high probability exists of 
that scenario actually coming to pass. 
The reasonableness of the scenario must 
be judged by the consistency of the 
assumption of unchanged policy trends 
and macro-economic behaviour with the 
evolution of other factors as 
simulated. 

4. If, in fact, the outcome of the 
scenario seems implausible on the basis 
of the adopted criteria, there are 
three basic possibilities. First, the 
analytical framework underlying the 
simulation of the scenario may be 
incomplete or misspecified. Second, an 
incorrect judgement as to one or more 
of the key factors governing the sce­
nario may have been made. Third, it 
may be that both the set of factors and 
the analytical framework are essen­
tially valid but the implicit assump­
tion of unchanged policies or behaviour 
is invalid. It is this last case which 
makes the exercise as a whole interest­
ing from a policy perspective. 

5. The following sections of this 
annex examine the question of the medi­
um-term prospects of developing coun­
tries within the above methodological 
framework. Section B presents the sim­
ulation framework to be used in the 
analysis; section C briefly presents 
the broad outlines of a current trends 
scenario and the results produced by 
the simulation framework. Certain 
closely-related scenarios are then 
explored, with a view to determining 
the soundness of the central conclu­
sions. Finally, in section D, as an 
alternative, a recovery scenario is 
constructed and a sensitivity analysis 
carried out to ascertain the relative 
importance of each of the key assump­
tions involved in the creation of that 
scenario. 
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B. Analytical framework 

1. The System for Interlinked Glo­
bal Modelling and Analysis (SIGMA) 

6. In its present form, the model sup­
ported within SIGMA1 consists of a sys­
tem of seven regional macro-economic 
growth models linked together via a set 
of trade models, a price and exchange-
rate sub-model and a system of finan­
cial flow models. The system as a 
whole is a mixture of econometric and 
parametric relations designed to 
facilitate the examination of the 
impact of altered assumptions and 
judgements on its behaviour. It is 
solved by means of a double iterative 
loop. Each module is iterated to con­
vergence for a given year, relevant 
linked variables passed on to other 
parts of the system, and the next mod­
ule is then picked up. The algorithm 
continues through the individual mod­
ules one by one until each individual 
module has required only one iteration 
to achieve solution. At that point, 
the procedure begins again for the next 
year of the simulation period. 

namely, (i) developed market-economy 
countries, (ii) socialist countries, 
(iii) major surplus developing coun­
tries, (iv) developing countries which 
are major borrowers in Eurocurrency 
markets, (v) African least developed 
countries, (vi) non-African least 
developed countries, and (vii) other 
developing countries.2 In addition to 
the aggregate demand relations, each 
regional model contains an input-out­
put structure broken down into five 
sectors and a set of import equations 
for the four trade categories.3 At any 
point in time, the input-output model 
is driven in a standard manner by the 
components of final demand. Over time, 
the technical coefficients change with 
the level of per capita production in a 
manner governed by the results of a 
country-based cross-sectional econo­
metric analysis. The models do not, at 
present, contain endogenously-deter-
mined domestic price structures. Thus, 
in order to generate nominal values for 
domestic production consistent with 
the finance and trade sub-systems, 
trade-weighted international prices 
are applied to the regional gross 
domestic product (GDP) series. 

2. The cross-country macro-economic 
growth models 

7. The macro-economic growth models 
are based on seven country groupings, 

3. The trade flow framework 

8. Trade flows are decomposed into 
three separate commodity groups (pri­
mary commodities, energy and manufac­
tures) and non-factor services, with a 

The System for Interlinked Global Modelling and Analysis (SIGMA), which has 
been developed by the UNCTAD secretariat, consists of two broad elements. 
First, a sophisticated software package has been designed and constructed 
explicitly to handle interlinked global models consisting of a number of 
open-ended sectoral and regional models in a flexible and efficient manner. 
Second, the substantive economic content of the SIGMA system, consisting of 
the sum of the individual component models, together with their 
interlinkages, is essentially a set of regionally-based macro-economic mod­
els linked together by trade and financial flow models. The system is speci­
fied in a modular fashion which allows for a relatively easy expansion or 
modification of individual components. In this way, an interlinked global 
model is maintained which is continually in a state of evolution as new sec­
toral and regional models are added and as old models are replaced by 
expanded versions. 
Surplus developing countries consist of those countries with current-account 
surpluses greater than $2 billion in four of the five years 1976-1980. Defi­
cit developing countries comprise all other developing countries. Major 
Eurocurrency developing countries are those countries with cumulative bor­
rowings in the Eurocurrency markets of $1.5 billion over the period 
1973-1978, but excluding major surplus countries. For the country composi­
tion, please see note to section E, table II of this annex. 
For the least developed regions, primary commodities are further disaggre­
gated into food and non-food categories. 
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separate sub-model for each category. 
Export volumes and import prices for 
each of the commodity groups and 
regions are determined by passing the 
import volumes (as determined in the 
regional blocks) and the export prices 
(as determined in the international 
price block) through the relevant 
trade-share matrix.* Trade shares, in 
turn, are a function of historical 
trend, relative importance of the 
exporting region in global production, 
and instrumental variables intended as 
proxies for policy changes. Non-factor 
services are simply tied to trade in 
goods, with a normalization routine to 
ensure consistency at the global level. 

4. International prices, exchange 
rates and interest rates 

9. The international price sub-model 
is essentially a simple accounting 
framework designed to maintain con­
sistency among levels of activity, 
international prices, exchange-rate 
assumptions and interest rates. First, 
the international dollar price of manu­
factured exports is determined by an 
econometrically-estimated function of 
United States domestic inflation and 
the change in the exchange rate of the 
dollar vis-a-vis the Special Drawing 
Right (SDR). In turn, the price index 
for primary commodities is determined 
as an econometrically-estimated func­
tion of the growth of demand, supply 
and the price index for manufactures. 
The price of energy is a parametric 
function of real growth and the manu­
factures price index. The nominal 
interest rate is assumed to be sensi­
tive to United States inflation, real 
growth in the developed market-economy 
countries and a mark-up factor repres­
enting a notional discrepancy between 
actual real rates of interest and their 
theoretical long-term trend.5 The 
mark-up factor may be considered as a 
proxy, reflecting the net result of 

forces of uncertainty and, in the short 
run, monetary policies. 

The financial flow framework 

10. The system of financial flow-cum-
debt models keeps track of six types of 
international capital flows, namely, 
public grants, ODA loans, other offi­
cial flows, private long-term finan­
cial flows, direct investment, and 
short-term flows. In addition, there 
is a small sub-model governing private 
transfers, the results of which are 
included in the current account. Sepa­
rate sub-models control the terms 
structure of the flows and the level 
and distribution of new gross flows. 
In contrast to the comprehensive treat­
ment of trade, these flow models, while 
fully elaborated conceptually, contain 
full details only for the developing 
regions. 

11. For each of the flows requiring 
it, the modules keep account of debt 
outstanding, commitments, disburse­
ments, amortization, interest 
payments, interest rates, grace period 
and repayment period. These variables 
are maintained in a seven-by-seven 
matrix format for those flows where 
bilateral information exists.6 Short-
term flows and direct investment flows 
are maintained only on a pooled basis. 

12. The initial allocation of new 
flows in a given year depends upon the 
type of flow. ODA grants and loans are 
a function of the GDP of donor regions, 
broken down by the recipient region. 
Other official flows are tied to the 
imports of recipient regions, as are 
short-term flows. However, there is 
also an element of rolling-over in the 
case of short-term debt. Private lend­
ing is governed by historical patterns 
and direct investment by the export 

The trade matrices are six-by-six, with the least developed countries repres­
ented by a single row and column. 
For the purposes of this exercise, it is presumed that the long-term real 
rate should approximate the trend rates of growth of output of the developed 
market-economy countries. 
As in the case of trade flows, the least developed countries are represented 
by a single row and column. The seventh row and column represent multilat­
eral and other pooled flows. 
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performance of the recipient region. 

6. Mode of solution 

13. While the system may be brought to 
a solution in a number of different 
ways, for the purposes of the current 
exercise, two methods were used: (a) 
the capital availabilities mode and (b) 
the capital requirements mode. Under 
the former, complete detailed con­
straints were placed on the supplies of 
all forms of external financing; given 
those constraints, the system deter­
mined growth rates of output compatible 
with financial availabilities. Under 
the capital requirements mode, growth 
rates of output were set according to 
other criteria relating to the speci­
fied scenario and other official and 
private lending flows adjusted them­
selves to fill any remaining financial 
gap. Additionally, it must be empha­
sized that, irrespective of the sol­
ution mode, a good deal of 
"man-machine" interaction is involved 
in the construction of an 
internally-consistent scenario. 

C. Current trends: a constrained 
perspective 

1. Key trends and constraints 

14. The description of the methodology 
and analytical framework presented 
above shows that this exercise takes as 
its point of departure the presumption 
that the quality of the international 
economic environment will be crucial to 
the success or failure of the develop­
ment effort over the next several 
years. In this connection, the most 
obvious determinant of the degree of 
support provided by the international 
economic environment to developing 
countries remains the pace of economic 
activity in the rest of the world. 
This, despite the substantial economic 
progress made by developing countries 
over the 1960s and the 1970s. However, 
the nature of the influence varies a 
great deal from country to country and 
sector to sector. Further, the trade 
and finance systems, in mediating that 
influence, can and do serve to rein­
force or dampen the transmission of 
economic impulses, depending upon cir­

cumstances. For example, the period 
1960 to 1970 was a period of relatively 
healthy growth on the part of both the 
developed and developing countries. 
Yet, the ex post elasticity of develop­
ing country growth relative to devel­
oped was only about 1.2. On the other 
hand, although the rate of expansion 
slackened slightly for both groups of 
countries during the 1970s, the elasti­
city of growth between them increased 
to about 1.8. Then, with the sharp 
reduction of growth of the world econo­
my as a whole over the period 
1980-1985, the elasticity fell to only 
0.85 (see table 1). These rather sim­
ple relationships underline the fact 
that while the levels of economic 
activity in developed and developing 
countries tend to move together, other 
factors heavily influence the close­
ness of the relationship. In partic­
ular, the construction of a scenario 
based on current trends and constraints 
require that judgements be made regard­
ing the future evolution of trade pat­
terns, the complex of prices, exchange 
rates and interest rates, and financial 
flows, in addition to projections of 
developed market-economy country 
growth. 

2. Trade patterns 

15. The evolution of trading patterns 
is arguably the most important mech­
anism reconciling the interaction of 
growth rates in the developed and 
developing countries. A favourable 
international trading environment is 
of crucial importance to the developing 
countries if they are to speed up their 
pace of development. Essential imports 
for the expansion of production capaci­
ty need to be financed for the most 
part through export earnings. Formally 
speaking, the transmission mechanisms 
associated with the trading system may 
be summarized in terms of (a) degrees 
of market penetration, (b) overall 
trade policies of developed countries, 
including degree of openness and pro­
tectionist tendencies, and (c) the 
behaviour of the prices of internation­
ally-traded goods. 

16. In the first place, greater access 
to foreign markets is indispensable. 
The 1970s witnessed the successes of 
certain developing countries in pene­
trating the markets of the developed 
market-economy countries. Section E, 
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Table 1 

Patterns of world growth, 1960-1985 
(Per cent) 

Developing countries 

Developed market-economy countries 

Socialist countries 

Growth elasticity 

1960-1970 

5.9 

4.9 

6.7 

1.2 

1970-1980 

5.7 

3.2 

5.2 

1.8 

1980-1985 

1.95 a/ 

2.30 

4.44 

0.85 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and inter­
national sources. 

a/ Excludes major surplus developing countries. 

table I, shows the changes in the 
import structure of various regions 
from developing countries as a whole. 
Between 1970 and 1981, the share of 
manufactured goods from developing 
countries in developed market-economy 
countries' imports of this category 
increased from 4.7 per cent to 9.9 per 
cent. For developing countries, the 
corresponding figures are 8.4 and 13.7 
per cent, reflecting the increasing 
importance of trade among developing 
countries in manufactured goods. How­
ever, it appears to be most unlikely 
that these trends can be continued, 
given the sharply increased tide of 
protectionism in recent years. It 
seems more probable that developing 
countries will continue to expand their 
market shares in international trade 
relative to the developed market-
economy countries, but at significant­
ly reduced rates. In particular, it is 
assumed in Scenario I (a) below that 
trade shares of developing countries 
perform slightly better than indicated 
by their production shares. 

17. While market penetration and trade 
barriers have relatively unambiguous 
effects on the export earnings poten­
tial of developing countries, the 
impact of changes in the commodity 
terms of trade is more complex, affect­
ing different groups of countries in 
varying ways and with those effects 
changing substantially over time. 
Also, it is important to note that the 
behaviour of the nominal price level 
can be as significant as the behaviour 

of the terms of trade in cases where 
there is a substantial financial burden 
facing developing countries. Further­
more, the behaviour of the interna­
tional price level is closely tied to 
patterns of inflation and exchange 
rates. 

3. Prices, exchange 
interest rates 

rates and 

18. The complex consisting of 
inflation, exchange rates, and inter­
est rates is difficult to disentangle. 
The fact that each of these variables 
has a direct impact on the ability of 
developing countries to finance their 
deficits is clear. However, as elabo­
rated below, the interrelationships 
among these variables are both intimate 
and difficult to predict. For example, 
a strengthening dollar exchange rate 
tends to depress international prices 
where these are expressed in dollars 
and thus increases the debt burden of 
developing countries. However, the 
converse argument that a declining val­
ue of the dollar will contribute to the 
easing of the debt burden may not be 
true if it is associated with rapidly 
increasing nominal dollar rates of 
interest. 

19. Turning specifically to domestic 
inflation, as can be seen from section 
E, table IV, the major developed mark­
et-economy countries have had a notable 
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success in lowering their inflation 
rates in recent years. The estimated 
average rate for 1985 is only 4.75 per 
cent, a marked decline compared to the 
average rate of inflation of 8.3 per 
cent for the period 1970-1980. 
However, in making a judgement about 
future patterns of inflation, it needs 
to be observed that persistent high 
rates of unemployment and continuing 
sluggish rates of GDP growth may induce 
national authorities to ease monetary 
discipline to some extent. 

20. In this connection, the paramount 
role of the dollar in international 
trade and finance gives special impor­
tance to the domestic price level of 
the United States. While the United 
States has been particularly success­
ful in reducing its rate of inflation, 
as may be seen from section E, table 
IV, this is to some extent illusory 
from the point of view of the rest of 
the world. Adjusted for exchange-rate 
movements, price levels in the United 
States' economy look quite different. 
In the light of these considerations, 
the most prudent course would appear to 
assume some modest increase in 
inflation relative to the most recent 
experience, perhaps approaching those 
indicating longer-term trends. It is 
thus assumed in Scenario I (a) that 
United States domestic inflation will 
approximate 5 per cent for the duration 
of the simulated period. 

21. Since it is the combination of 
inflation in the United States and the 
behaviour of the dollar exchange rate 
relative to other major currencies that 
virtually defines the international 

nominal price level, projected move­
ments of the dollar exchange rate 
assume major importance in analyzing 
the likely evolution of the interna­
tional economic environment over the 
next several years. Unfortunately, it 
is also a very volatile variable which 
is difficult to predict even over the 
longer term (see section E, table V). 
In particular, the dollar depreciated 
against the SDR by average annual rates 
of 3.8 and 1.4 per cent during 
1971-1975 and 1976-1980, respectively, 
with large annual fluctuations. Since 
then the dollar has appreciated, most 
recently reaching levels which in the 
beginning of 1985 at times expanded 
parity with the SDR. While the causes 
of the recent appreciation of the dol­
lar is a matter of some dispute, the 
very substantial inflows of investment 
funds from abroad are generally con­
sidered to have played a significant 
role.7 Thus, the consequent widening of 
the United States trade deficit is 
often interpreted as an indication that 
the dollar is overvalued. The critical 
question relates to when and to what 
extent the dollar will depreciate. On 
balance it may be most in keeping with 
current trends and the concept of a 
financially-constrained scenario to 
assume a modest devaluation over the 
next few years.* It is thus assumed 
that the dollar will depreciate by 2.9 
per cent per annum over the period 
1986-1988 and remain constant there­
after. 

22. Likely future movements in inter­
est rates is another area of relative 
uncertainty. Exceedingly high inter­
est rates have been registered in 

Section E, table VII, shows why exchange-rate movements could provide an 
added incentive for channelling investments funds to the United States. Con­
sidering only the appreciation of the dollar alone, investors in United 
States Government bonds could earn an average rate of return in terms of SDR 
of nearly 20 per cent for the period 1981-1984. Even when allowance is made 
for inflation in other major industrialized countries, the real rate of 
return still surpassed 12 per cent in three out of the four last years. The 
reinforcing effects of high interest rates in the United States and the 
appreciation of the dollar thus provide a good explanation of the continued 
inflow of foreign capital to the United States, notwithstanding its growing 
trade deficit. 
Having determined likely trends in inflation and in the evolution of the dol­
lar, the likely trend in nominal international dollar prices is largely 
fixed. Thus, the combination of a small increase in United States domestic 
inflation, together with a devaluation of the dollar, would probably result 
in a significant increase in the price level of internationally-traded manu­
factures. On the other hand, given likely modest rates of growth of demand, 
together with the current low price levels of primary commodities, there is 
little evidence on which to base an expectation of other than relatively 
small changes in the commodity terms of trade. 
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recent years (see section E, table 
VII). Interest rates reached a post­
war peak in 1981, when the one-year 
LIBOR rate amounted to 16 per cent and 
interest rates on long-term government 
bonds in the United States were as high 
as 13.7 per cent. Since then, interest 
rates have come down considerably and 
are expected to average about 10.5 per 
cent in 1985. The decline in nominal 
interest rates, however, has been at a 
slower pace than that of inflation in 
the developed market-economy 
countries. As a consequence, real 
interest rates have tended to increase 
rather than decrease in line with falls 
in nominal rates. 

23. The recent movements of real 
interest rates have been ascribed in 
many quarters to the inability of gov­
ernments to control fiscal deficits. 
Inasmuch as current polices are not 
generally expected to have dramatic 
effects on public deficits, medium-
term real interest rates can only be 
assumed to decline by relatively small 
amounts, thus remaining quite high by 
historical standards. Therefore, it is 
assumed that the real rate of interest 
is 3.5 percentage points higher than 
the growth rate of output of the devel­
oped market-economy countries. 

4. Financial flows 

24. The severe contraction of interna­
tional financial flows in recent years 
has been thoroughly documented earlier 
in this report. With respect to pri­
vate finance, the current situation may 
almost be characterized as one of 
forced lending. It must be assumed, 
however, that the adjustment pro­
grammes in place are such that some 
voluntary lending from private sources 
will be forthcoming, although at very 
moderate rates by historical 
standards. As concerns the balance 
between short-term finance, on the one 
hand, and medium- and long-term 
finance, on the other, the presumption 
is that a significant percentage of 
short-term debt will be retired and 
replaced by medium-term financing, 
either through reschedulings or port­
folio adjustments. For the purpose of 
this exercise an overall constraint on 
the growth of private debt of 6 per 
cent per annum is adopted. 

25. While official development assist­
ance has not been subjected to the same 
degree of contraction, it has been 
stagnant in recent years. Net flows of 
ODA to deficit developing countries 
expressed as a proportion of the aggre­
gate GDP of the developed market-
economy countries amounted to only 0 .28 
to 0.29 per cent during 1981-1984. 
Announced donor-country policies are 
such that the situation is not expected 
to change significantly over the near 
future. With regard to private over­
seas direct investment and other offi­
cial flows, it would seem most in 
keeping with the scenario as a whole 
that they follow past patterns. 

5. Developed market-economy growth 

26. The past 25 years have witnessed a 
tendency on the part of developed mark­
et-economy countries towards increased 
growth instability, together with a 
marked diminution in the trend rate of 
growth (see section E, table VIII). 
This has been accompanied by a contin­
uous slowdown in labour productivity 
growth in most developed market-
economy countries; the estimated aver­
age annual growth rate for this group 
for 1980-1985 is less than half of what 
it was in the 1960s. The growth of the 
labour force which helped to sustain 
GDP growth in the past is now only 
around 1 per cent per year. The 
declining trend can be expected to con­
tinue in the medium term and also into 
the 1990s. In the short run, however, 
the importance of a growing labour 
force is overshadowed by the presence 
of significant rates of unemployment 
which current policies have so far 
failed to reduce. Furthermore, since 
the early 1970s, rising unemployment 
rates have been accompanied by declin­
ing rates of investment. The prospects 
for greater investment opportunities 
are likely to remain uncertain, given 
the present high levels of real inter­
est rates. Taking into account trends 
in labour force growth and structure, 
productivity and investment, it seems 
likely that the developed market-
economy countries will do somewhat bet­
ter in the future than they did over 
the period 1980-1985, but will not ful­
ly regain historical rates of perform­
ance. For the period 1985-1995 they 
are assumed to grow at an average annu­
al growth rate of about 2.8 per cent. 
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D. Exploring alternative paths 

1. Variations on the present situ­
ation 

a) Scenario I (a): financially con­
strained 

27. The essential conclusion to be 
reached regarding the simulation of a 
scenario based on current trends and 
constraints is that the results do not 
indicate that a viable solution exists 
in this direction. Under Scenario I 
(a), the set of conservative assump­
tions discussed above results in a rate 
of growth of GDP for developing coun­
tries over the period 1985-1995 of 
approximately 3.3 per cent per annum on 
average (see table 2 and section E, 
table IX, for detailed assumptions and 
section E, table X for the results). 
Furthermore, there is a tendency for 
growth rates to erode as the simulation 
progresses, reflecting the nature of 
the constraint imposed on financial 
availabilities. On a per capita basis, 
the situation would be even worse with 
per capita GDP regaining its 1980 level 
only in the early 1990s. 

28. Recalling that a major criterion 
for the acceptability of a given sce­
nario is whether it appears reasonable 
to assume that the situation as simu­
lated would not lead to major policy 
and behavioural changes, there are a 
number of factors which lead to the 
conclusion that the above scenario is 
not viable in this sense. First, the 
rate of growth of output is so low that 
employment growth would have lagged 
behind population growth for fully a 
decade and a half by the end of the 
simulation period, very nearly a gener­
ation.9 Moreover, given that rates of 
growth of the economically-active pop­
ulation are significantly higher than 
population growth rates, rates of unem­
ployment will increase even more rapid­
ly. Finally, given that growth rates 
of population in urban areas have been 
more than twice that of rural areas, 
the distributional effects could be 
quite drastic. 

9 This assumes that rates of growth 
Historically, developing countries 
ductivity growth rates in excess of 

29. Given that the scenario explored 
above is not considered viable and 
assuming that the analytical framework 
is basically sound, the question of 
alternative assumptions must be 
addressed. Very roughly, a hierarchy 
of assumptions leading to the above 
result may be established. In partic­
ular, in the scenario explored above, 
the growth rates of the developing 
countries were a direct function of the 
availability of external finance. As 
indicated above, a number of assump­
tions regarding capital flows are 
included in Scenario I (a), the net 
result of which is to constrain those 
flows to follow historical patterns. 
The single exception to this is in the 
case of commercial bank lending. Here, 
the growth of nominal bank lending is 
constrained to roughly 6 per cent per 
annum for the period of the simulation 
as a whole. Given the predominant role 
of private finance for many developing 
countries, such an assumption plays a 
crucial role in determining the results 
of Scenario I (a) . 

b) Scenario I (b) : unconstrained pri­
vate finance 

30. A first alternative, then, is to 
lift the constraint on private lending. 
It is one of the financial flows not 
easily influenced by policy decisions 
and quite difficult to predict. Thus, 
an equally interesting scenario may be 
one which allows private financing to 
play a residual role in the sense that 
no explicit constraints are imposed in 
this area. In Scenario I (b), selected 
results of which are presented in sec­
tion E, table XI, growth rates of 
developing countries are allowed to 
rise modestly in response to an assumed 
easing of financial constraints. Given 
the relative importance of private 
flows in total financing needs, the 
change in growth rates is more substan­
tial in the case of the heavily-indebt­
ed Eurocurrency borrowers than in the 
other groups (see table 3) . On the 
other hand, there is no reason to pos­
tulate any response on the part of the 
least developed countries to an 
increased availability of private 
flows. Their creditworthiness is, at 
best, tenuous. 

of productivity would not fall to zero, 
as a whole have maintained overall pro-
2 per cent per annum. 
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Table 2 

Scenario I 
Constrained finance 

Key assumptions (1985-1995) 

LIBOR 

It is assumed that the real rate of interest exceeds the rate 
of growth of output of developed market-economy countries by 3.5 
percentage points for the period. This results in LIBOR rates which 
fluctuate between 9.5 and 13.25 over the four-year business cycle. 

Dollar 
price level 

It is assumed that price inflation in dollars averages slightly 
under 5 per cent for the period. 

Dollar 
exchange rates 

It is assumed that the dollar depreciates against the SDR by 
2.9 per cent per annum over 1986-1988 and remains constant thereafter. 

Trade shares 

Prior to normalization, additional increments of 0.5 and 0.75 
per cent are added to the trade shares of deficit developing countries 
for energy and manufactures, respectively. 

Developed market-
economy country growth 

It is assumed that the developed market-economy countries grow 
by 2.8 per cent over the period. 

Finance 
availability 

All financial flows are assumed to behave according to recent 
historical experience with the exception of private lending. Private 
debt is projected to grow by approximately 6 per cent per annum over 
the period. 
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Table 3 

Deficit developing countries 
Gross domestic product (1985-1995) 

Constrained and unconstrained finance 
(Percentage rate of growth) 

Major developing country 
Eurocurrency borrower 

Least developed countries 

Other deficit developing 
countries 

Total 

Scenario 1(a) 

1985-1990 

3.3 

2.7 

3.5 

3.4 

1990-1995 

3.2 

2.9 

3.1 

3.2 

Scenario 1(b) 

1985-1990 

4.5 

2.7 

4.1 

4.3 

1990-1995 

4.6 

2.9 

4.0 

4.3 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, 

31. On balance, it must be noted that 
the overall rate of growth of the 
developing countries under this sce­
nario is very modest, amounting to 4.3 
per cent over the period 1985-1995. 
Such rates of growth over prolonged 
periods of time make very difficult the 
achievement of investment levels 
required to accomplish the longer term 
structural adjustments and infrastruc­
ture construction associated with pro­
gress in development. Furthermore, the 
increased growth rates serve only to 
slow a further deterioration in employ­
ment conditions. 

32. A more disaggregated view reveals 
that the situation would be even worse 
for many individual developing coun­
tries. While some developing countries 
would do significantly better than the 
average, others would do worse. For 
example, there is little in Scenario I 
(b) which would tend to improve the lot 
of the least developed countries. It 
must be concluded that while such a 
scenario may produce minimally accept­
able rates of growth for developing 
countries as a group, a significant 
number would face very difficult domes­
tic situations. 

33. In this connection, it is worth 
noting that the implicit growth elasti­
city of the developing countries rela­
tive to the developed market-economy 
countries in this scenario is approxi­

mately 1.5. Historically, growth elas­
ticities of that order have only been 
sustainable if accompanied by a rapid 
expansion of exports of developing 
countries accompanied by adequate 
financing on relatively easy terms, as 
was the case during the 1970s. Indeed, 
the patterns of financial requirements 
emerging from Scenario I (b) would not 
be considered as sustainable by the 
financial community in such circum­
stances. Most importantly, under Sce­
nario I (b), the rate of growth of 
commercial debt would average about 9 
per cent for the period 1985-1990, 
accelerating to over 16 per cent in the 
period 1990-1995. Thus, while a rate 
of expansion of the order of 9 per cent 
might be considered feasible, the 
acceleration to 16 per cent would not. 

c) Scenario I (c) : 

34. The two scenarios explored so far 
have served to illustrate that current 
trends, when projected forward, do not 
result in a realistic picture. Either 
the growth rates of GDP of developing 
countries are below viable limits or, 
in the case of slightly higher growth 
rates, the implication for commercial 
lending appears untenable. However, 
the analysis of the previous section 
has demonstrated that the simulation 
results are sensitive to the precise 
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assumptions made. 

35. The design and execution of a sce­
nario which is intended to reflect a 
probable outcome is an uncertain art at 
best. There is a greater or lesser 
margin of uncertainty surrounding each 
of the judgements and assumptions built 
into the exercise. However, errors of 
judgement in these key variables cannot 
be considered to be fully independent 
of one another. As a consequence it is 
not altogether clear whether the degree 
of uncertainty associated with the out­
come of the scenario is greater than or 
less than the average uncertainty asso­
ciated with each of the inputs. 

36. Against this background it is of 
interest to consider the consequence of 
a scenario in which a number of key 
variables are assumed to evolve along 
less favourable paths (see table 4). 
Scenario I (c) has been constructed 
along these lines for illustrative pur­
poses, selected results are contained 
in section E, table XIII. The most 
significant single result is that the 
combination of small changes made to 
underlying variables has a substantial 
impact on financial requirements. In 
Scenario I (c), private debt of devel­
oping countries would grow by about 7.7 
per cent per annum in 1985-1990, accel­
erating to 14.6 per cent in 1990-1995. 

37. It seems evident that such a sce­
nario carries with it a rather low 
probability of actually unfolding as 
projected. The international finan­
cial system is unlikely to be able to 
generate the magnitude of financial 
flows which would be required in the 
type of international environment 
depicted in Scenario I (c). In any 
case, it would be difficult to argue 
that developing countries would be con­
sidered "creditworthy" under such cir­
cumstances. What would, in fact, 
happen in international trade and 
finance markets in a situation similar 
to Scenario I (c) is a matter for con­
jecture. 

2. Implications of a recovery sce­
nario 

a) Scenario II: a policy-controlled 
recovery 

38. Scenario II represents an attempt 

to quantify the magnitude of changes 
which would need to occur in macro-eco­
nomic trends and policies for a sub­
stantial, broad-based, and prolonged 
recovery of world economic activity to 
take place. 

39. Table 5 and section E, table XV 
contain the detailed assumption under­
lying the constrction of Scenario II. 
In addition to detailed assumptions 
regarding trade and finance variables, 
it has been assumed that the growth 
rates of the developing countries would 
react to the more favourable external 
environment and would reach approxi­
mately 7 per cent per annum by 1995. 
At the same time, it is assumed that 
the underlying growth rate of the 
developed market-economy countries 
would reach about 4 per cent over the 
same time period. The higher implicit 
growth elasticity of 1.75 between the 
developed market-economy countries and 
developing countries reflect the more 
favourable international trade and 
finance environment. 

40. The results of the package of 
assumptions associated with the recov­
ery scenario is quite striking. Both 
interest payments and debt outstanding 
as percentages of GDP show a decline in 
1990 and 1995 over 1985. The current-
account balance remains stable between 
1985 and 1990, increasing significant­
ly only over the period 1990-1995. In 
short the scenario is a good deal more 
plausible as far as the viability of 
the external position of the deficit 
developing countries is concerned and 
remains on a reasonably balanced path 
for a longer period of time. 

b) The relative importance of key fac­
tors 

Measurement 

41. Given the striking results of Sce­
nario II, it becomes important to iso­
late the relative importance of each 
element in its construction. 
Therefore, a series of sensitivity runs 
designed to identify the relative 
importance of key determining factors 
of the international environment were 
carried out using the assumptions and 
results of Scenario I as a base for 
comparison. The assumptions of Scenar­
io II were introduced one at a time so 
as to isolate the importance of each 
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Table 4 

Scenario I (c) 
Constrained disorder 

Summary of assumptions 

LIBOR 

The constant term of the LIBOR rate equation is increased by 
0.5 for the duration of the simulation period. This results in the 
LIBOR rates fluctuating between 9.15 and 12.9 over the four year 
business cycles. 

Dollar exchange rate 

The dollar is assumed to remain unchanged for the duration of 
of the simulation period. 

Trade shares 

The trade shares of deficit developing countries for primary 
commodities, energy and manufactures, perform simply as indicated by 
their production share. 

Import elasticity of developed 
market-economy countries 

The ex ante elasticity of imports of manufactures relative to the 
GDP of developed market-economy countries is reduced from 1.7 to 1.5 
for the duration of the simulation period. 

ODA 

The ratio of net flows of ODA to donor region GDP is held constant 
for the duration of the simulation period. 

Commodity terms of trade 

0.5 percentage points are subtracted from the price equation 
determining the rate of change in primary commodity prices relative 
to that of manufactures. 

Developed market-economy country growth 

The annual rates of GDP growth in developed market-economy 
countries are revised on a yearly basis to yield a period average 
growth rate of 2.38 per cent per annum during 1985-1990 and 2.25 per 
cent over the period 1990-1995. 
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Table 5 

Scenario II 
Policy-controlled recovery 

Summary of assumptions 

LIBOR 

The constant term of the LIBOR rate equation is reduced in 
increments of 0.5 from 3.5 in 1985 to zero in 1992 and is fixed there 
for the remainder of the projection period. This results in LIBOR 
rates which fluctuate between 7.25 and 10.25 over the four-year 
business cycles. 

Dollar exchange rate 

The dollar is assumed to depreciate by 2.75 per cent per year 
over the period 1986-1995. 

Trade shares 

Prior to normalization, additional increments of 0.5, 1.25 and 1.50 
per cent are added to the trade shares of deficit developing countries for 
primary commodities, energy and manufactures, respectively. 

Import elasticities 

The ex ante elasticity of imports of manufactures relative to the 
GDP of developed market-economy countries is increased from 1.7 to 1.9 
for the simulation period while import elasticities of the developing 
countries are reduced in response to increased investment rates. 

ODA 

The ratio of net flows of ODA to donor region GDP is doubled over 
the period from 1985 to 1990 and held constant thereafter. 

Commodity terms of trade 

0.5 percentage points are added to the price equation determining 
the rate of change in primary commodity prices relative to that of 
manufactures. 

Developed market-economy growth 

The annual rates of GDP growth in developed market-economy 
countries are revised on a yearly basis to yield a period average 
growth rate of 3.26 per cent per annum during 1985-1990 and 3.70 per 
cent over the period 1990-1995. 
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factor in both the medium and longer 
runs. Selected key variables are used 
as quantitative indicators, using 
their values prior to the change of 
parameters as a norm. They include the 
trade balance of goods and services 
(TAB), the current-account balance 
(CAB), medium- and long-term debt out­
standing (D), debt-service payments on 
medium- and long-term debt (DS), and 
interest payments on medium- and long-
term debt (INT). In each case, they 
are expressed as a percentage of gross 
domestic product (GDP) and of exports 
of goods and services (X). 

Alternative assumptions 

42. The variables concerning which 
assumptions will be varied have been 
presented in table 5 and include the 
London Inter-bank Offer Rate (LIBOR), 
the dollar exchange rate, trade shares, 
import elasticity of the developed mar­
ket economy countries, ODA 
performance, primary commodity prices 
and growth of the developed market-
economy countries. 

43. The importance of a particular 
assumption depends in large measure not 
only on the analytical framework within 
which it operates but also on the val­
ues of certain key variables within a 
given environment. In addition, the 
effects of a given increase or decrease 
in the parameter value of an assumption 
on related variables can be expected to 
be asymmetric due to the presence of 
non-linear relationships among vari­
ables in the system. In order to 
emphasize this point, the changes in 
assumptions to be examined here on a 
one-by-one basis are identical to the 
set of assumption which, taken 
together, defines Scenario II, the 
recovery scenario, presented below. 

Results of sensitivity analysis 

44. The results of the exercise, as 
reflected in the external accounts of 
developing deficit countries as a 
whole, are given in section E, table 
XII. The table shows the change in the 
ratio of selected variables (in per­
centage terms) only for the bench-mark 
years 1990 and 1995, since most of the 
parameter changes are introduced after 
1985. Underlying the aggregate figures 
are substantial regional variations 

due to differences in their patterns of 
trade, import and export structures and 
the debt situation. 

45. It is obvious from the nature of 
an assumption itself that in certain 
cases, some selected variables will not 
be affected by a change in its parame­
ter value. The GDP of developing coun­
tries is kept unchanged in all the 
sensitivity runs. Accordingly, chang­
es in the ratios where GDP is used as 
the denominator reflect changes only in 
the numerator. In contrast, changes in 
the ratios that relate to exports of 
goods and non-factor services could 
well reflect changes in both the numer­
ator and the denominator. 

46. Interpretation of the results pre­
sented in section E, table XII should 
be exercised with caution. In tracing 
the impact of a given assumption over 
time, for example, it is necessary to 
keep in mind that parameters are in 
most cases changed on a year-to-year 
basis rather than once-for-all, so that 
the outcome of a relevant variable in a 
given year represents the cumulative 
short and longer run effects of all the 
changes up to that year. 

47. Similarly, in comparing the impact 
of alternative assumptions on a partic­
ular variable, it is necessary to keep 
in mind the specific parameter values 
involved. The use of alternative 
parameter values directly affect the 
prominence of one assumption relative 
to another. The difficulty arises from 
the fact that there is no appropriate 
concept similar to that of elasticity 
that can be used to interpret the 
impacts of alternative assumptions on a 
strictly comparable basis. 

48. As can be seen from section E, 
table XII, the greatest impact of each 
assumption is on the ratio of debt to 
either GDP or exports in 1995. This is 
not so surprising because debt out­
standing is a cumulative variable by 
definition, reflecting effects of all 
parameter changes in the longer run. 

49. Assumptions relating to the 
LIBOR rate, the depreciation of the 
United States dollar and aid flows 
leave the trade balance of goods and 
non-factor services unaffected and 
influence factor income payments and 
the current-account balance only 
through their direct and indirect 
impacts on debt outstanding, amorti­
zation and interest payments. As 
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expected, of the three, the reduction 
in LIBOR is most prominent in affecting 
interest payments, with concomitant 
consequences on debt service and the 
current-account balance. The other two 
assumptions, by contrast, have the 
greatest impact on debt in 1995 and 
1990 respectively. Between the two, 
the dollar rate has a greater impact on 
the current-account balance, whereas 
increased ODA is more important in 
terms of debt service and interest pay­
ments . 

50. Of the other assumptions which 
affect the trade balance of goods and 
non-factor services of the deficit 
developing regions, the changes oper­
ate in different ways. Other things 
being constant, exports of a region in 
a given commodity group are directly 
affected by changes in the trade share 
matrix, or a change in the imports of 
one or more regions. Further, regional 
imports themselves are dependent on GDP 
and its elasticity as well as on the 
price ratio of a given commodity group 
to that of manufactures and its elasti­
city. 

51. Evident from section E, table XII 
is the importance of assuming higher 
GDP growth of developed market-economy 
countries, and to a lesser extent, 
increasing trade shares as compared to 
either a higher import elasticity of 
developed market-economy countries in 
manufactures or higher prices of prima­
ry commodities. The impacts of the 
latter two assumptions are not partic­
ularly outstanding on any given vari­
able and appear to be similar in terms 
of debt service and interest payments. 

52. The overall picture which emerges 
is one where higher GDP growth in 
developed market-economy countries and 
increasing trade shares significantly 
reduce the current-account deficit, 
lower LIBOR rates significantly reduce 
the debt service and interest payments 
of deficit developing countries, and 
the depreciation of the dollar consid­
erably reduces the debt to export 
ratio. This latter phenomenon is due 
to the influence of the dollar exchange 
rate on international price levels. 

53. In carrying out the present simu­
lation exercise, the assumptions are 
made to operate individually one at a 
time. In the real world, the factors 
which these assumptions attempt to cap­
ture operate together as a whole, 
interacting with each other and, 

depending on their parameter values, 
will reinforce or offset each other's 
impact, including the effects of feed­
backs, on the system of international 
trade and finance. 

c) Asymmetric uncertainty 

54. While from a purely mathematical 
point of view there is a certain degree 
of symmetry as between the orders of 
magnitude of uncertainty associated 
with Scenarios I, in its three 
variants, and Scenario II, from an ana­
lytical point of view there are signif­
icant asymmetries. The uncertainties 
involved may be placed in one of two 
categories, namely, policy or behav­
ioural. Uncertainties with respect to 
behavioural parameters may be consid­
ered as for the most part symmetrical. 
Ignoring the role of trade policies for 
the sake of argument, the error term in 
the prediction of import elasticities 
is generally considered to have a nor­
mal distribution. The same is general­
ly presumed to be the case for most 
economic behavioural parameters sub­
ject to econometric estimation. 

55. The prediction of policy trends 
cannot be considered in quite the same 
light. The nature of the policy pack­
age required to achieve something anal­
ogous to the recovery scenario would be 
quite different from that of a policy 
package resulting in a situation simi­
lar to Scenario I in any of its three 
variants. In Scenario I (c), in par­
ticular, the situation would be charac­
terized by a further erosion in 
international economic co-operation 
resulting from increasing economic 
strains. The recovery scenario, on the 
other hand, would require very substan­
tial new efforts to improve interna­
tional co-operation and would be quite 
difficult to negotiate in current cir­
cumstances. In other words, very lit­
tle would need to be actively done by 
governments for economic events over 
the remainder of the 1980s to evolve in 
directions considerably worse than 
that of the present situation. In con­
trast, a very considerable amount of 
systemic inertia would need to be over­
come to achieve an outcome significant­
ly better. 

56. A final point to consider in eval­
uating the uncertainties and risks 
associated with the scenarios pre­
sented above is that policy formulation 
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does not take place in a vacuum, but is 
heavily influenced by economic condi­
tions, particularly the perceived 
well-being of the various constitu­
encies. For example, the probability 
that new protectionist measures will be 
enacted is negatively related to the 

pace of economic activity, the level of 
employment and related indices. The 
potential for negative feedback is 
obvious, particularly after prolonged 
periods of only modest economic expan­
sion. 
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E. Statistical material 

Table I 

Structure of exports of developing countries 
(Per cent) 

Destination by group 

World 

Primary commodities 
Fuel 
Manufactures 

Developed market-economy 
countries 

Primary commodities 
Fuel 
Manufactures 

Developing countries 

Primary commdities 
Fuel 
Manufactures 

Others 

Primary commodities 
Fuel 
Manufactures 

Share by commodity group 

1970 

50.1 
33.4 
16.3 

51.5 
34.2 
13.9 

37.3 
34.6 
27.3 

82.2 
2.8 
14.7 

1975 

25.7 
59.5 
14.4 

24.0 
63.6 
12.0 

23.1 
53.5 
22.9 

68.9 
19.4 
11.7 

1981 

18.9 
60.5 
19.7 

16.8 
66.0 
16.6 

18.8 
52.3 
28.0 

76.6 
14.4 
8.5 

Share 

1970 

26.5 
63.5 
5.2 

26.6 
64.1 
4.7 

27.1 
82.4 
8.4 

23.9 
4.8 
2.6 

in world 

1975 

23.2 
74.1 
6.7 

23.1 
74.0 
6.3 

23.8 
89.7 
9.6 

23.4 
23.3 
2.3 

trade 

1981 

23.6 
69.4 
10.6 

22.9 
69.3 
9.9 

25.8 
85.4 
13.7 

22.7 
10.5 
1.7 

Source: UNCTAD, Handbook on International Trade and Development Statistics, 
1984, table 3.3. 
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Table II 

.Import elasticities, 1970-1981 
(All regions) 

Region 1 
1970-1981 
1970-1974 
1974-1981 
1970-1976 
1976-1981 

Region 2 
1970-1981 
1970-1974 
1974-1981 
1970-1976 
1976-1981 

Region 3 
1970-1981 
1970-1974 
1974-1981 
1970-1976 
1976-1981 

Region 4 
1970-1981 
1970-1974 
1974-1981 
1970-1976 
1976-1981 

Region 5 
1970-1981 
1970-1974 
1974-1981 
1970-1976 
1976-1981 

Region 6 
1970-1981 
1970-1974 
1974-1981 
1970-1976 
1976-1981 

Total commodities 

National 
accounts 
basis 

1.51 
1.81 
1.26 
1.63 
1.34 

6.52 
4.44 
10.17 
5.23 
12.35 

1.72 
1.73 
1.71 
1.73 
1.70 

1.33 
2.53 
0.92 
1.05 
1.74 

1.32 
1.96 
1.03 
1.45 
1.19 

Trade 
statistics 

1.27 
1.54 
1.04 
1.53 
0.88 

0.97 
0.68 
1.19 
1.13 
0.71 

7.66 
5.21 
11.98 
6.79 
11.95 

1.71 
1.57 
1.85 
1.57 
2.04 

2.21 
3.63 
1.73 
2.06 
2.43 

1.03 
1.27 
0.92 
1.28 
0.78 

Primary commodities 

Raw 
materials 

0.47 
0.45 
0.49 
0.63 
0.24 

1.40 
0.43 
2.17 
0.68 
2.58 

4.94 
3.58 
7.34 
3.97 
9.32 

1.54 
0.98 
2.10 
0.67 
3.55 

2.54 
5.75 
1.47 
1.75 
3.71 

1.00 
1.00 
1.00 
0.63 
1.39 

Energy 

0.24 
1.34 
-0.69 
0.92 
-0.75 

0.65 
-1.12 
2.12 
0.79 
0.42 

5.77 
2.28 
11.99 
3.90 
14.09 

1.18 
1.66 
0.71 
1.27 
0.98 

0.92 
0.93 
0.92 
1.11 
0.65 

-0.07 
0.62 
-0.38 
0.98 
-1.08 

Manufactures 

2.01 
2.09 
1.94 
2.21 
1.73 

0.85 
1.07 
0.68 
1.34 
0.11 

8.47 
5.95 
12.94 
7.75 
12.31 

1.B8 
1.71 
2.05 
1.85 
1.94 

2.38 
3.58 
1.97 
2.38 
2.39 

1.56 
1.77 
1.47 
1.66 
1.46 

Note: For regional country groupings, see following page. 
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Table II (continued) 

Import elasticities, 1970-1981 
(All regions) 

Region 1: OECD and other developed market economies 

Andorra, Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Cyprus, Denmark, Faeroe Islands, 
Finland, France, Germany, Fed. Rep. of, Gibraltar, Greece, Greenland, Holy See, 
Iceland, Ireland, Israel, Italy, Japan, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Malta, Monaco, 
Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Puerto Rico, Ryukyu Is., San Marino, 
South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, the United Kingdom, the United 
States, and Yugoslavia. 

Region 2: Socialist countries 

Albania, Bulgaria, China, Czechoslovakia, German Democratic Republic, Hungary, 
Democratic Kampuchea, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Mongolia, Poland, 
Romania, U.S.S.R., and Viet Nam. 

Region 3: Major surplus developing countries 

Iraq, Kuwait, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates. 

Region 4: Major Eurocurrency borrowers among developing countries and territories 

Algeria, Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic 
of), Republic of Korea, Malaysia, Mexico, Morocco, Nigeria, Peru, Philippines, 
Sabah, Sarawak, Venezuela, West Irian, and West Malaysia. 

Region 5: Least developed countries (Africa) 

Benin, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cape Verde, Central African Rep., Chad, 
Comoros Is., Djibouti, Ethiopia, Equatorial Guinea, Gambia, Guinea, Guinea-
Bissau, Lesotho, Malawi, Mali, Niger, Rwanda, Sao Tome and Principe, Sierra 
Leone, Somalia, Sudan, Togo, Uganda, and United Republic of Tanzania. 

Region 5: Least developed countries (Others) 

Afghanistan, Bangladesh, Bhutan, Democratic Yemen, Haiti, Lao People's Democratic 
Republic, Maldives, Nepal, Western Samoa, and Yemen. 

Region 6: Other developing countries 

American Samoa, Angola, Antigua and Barbuda, Bahamas, Bahrain, Barbados, Belize, 
Bermuda, Bolivia, British Virgin Is., Brunei, Burma, Cameroon, Cayman Islands, 
Christmas Island, Cocos Is., Colombia, Congo, Cook Islands, Costa Rica, Cuba, 
Darussalam, Dominica, Dominican Republic, East Timor, Ecuador, Egypt, El 
Salvador, Falkland Islands (Malvinas), Fiji, French Guiana, French Polynesia, 
Gabon, Ghana, Grenada, Guadeloupe, Guam, Guatemala, Guyana, Honduras, India, 
Ivory Coast, Jamaica, Jordan, Kenya, Kiribati, Lebanon, Liberia, Macau, 
Madagascar, Martinique, Mauritania, Mauritius, Montserrat, Mozambique, Namibia, 
Nauru, Netherlands Antilles, New Caledonia, Vanuatu, Nicaragua, Nine, Oman, 
Pacific Islands, Pakistan, Panama, Papua New Guinea, Paraguay, Qatar, Reunion, 
Saint Helena, Saint Christopher and Nevis, Saint Lucia, St. Pierre/Miquelon, 
St.Vincent/Grenadine, Senegal, Seychelles, Singapore, Solomon Islands, Sri Lanka, 
Suriname, Swaziland, Syrian Arab Republic, Taiwan Province of China, Thailand, 
Tokelau, Tonga, Trinidad and Tobago, Tunisia, Turks and Caicos Is., Tuvalu, 
United States Virgin Islands, Uruguay, Wake Island, Wallis and Futuna Islands, 
Zaire, Zambia, and Zimbabwe. 
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Table I I I 

Import elasticities 
(Least developed countries) 

Africa 

1970-1981 

1970-1974 

1974-1981 

1970-1976 

1976-1981 

Other 

1970-1981 

1970-1974 

1974-1981 

1970-1976 

1976-1981 

Total commodities 

National 
accounts 
basis 

1.01 

1.78 

0.77 

1.01 

1.24 

2.03 

5.61 

1.38 

1.14 

3.12 

Trade 
statistics 

1.68 

1.89 

1.57 

1.54 

1.90 

3.28 

10.58 

1.96 

3.40 

3.13 

Primary commodities 

Food 

1.86 

2.13 

1.73 

0.21 

4.64 

3.00 

15.73 

0.81 

3.27 

2.67 

Non-food 
raw 

materials 

2.61 

2.78 

2.53 

1.81 

3.91 

5.21 

24.86 

1.89 

7.38 

2.81 

Energy 

1.13 

1.79 

0.81 

2.59 

-1.07 

0.70 

-0.75 

0.97 

-0.90 

2.70 

Manufactures 

1.67 

1.81 

1.60 

1.62 

1.76 

4.27 

12.98 

2.70 

5.02 

3.41 
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Table IV 

Trends in domestic inflation a/ 
(Per cent) 

Developed market-economy 
countries 

North America 

Canada 
United States 

Western Europe 

France 
Germany, Fed. Rep. of 
Italy 
United Kingdom 

Japan 

Developing countries 

Memo item: 

Adjusted for exchange rate 
changes against the SDR b/ 

United States 
Western Europe 
Japan 

1961-1965 

2.6 

1.5 

1.3 
1.5 

3.6 

3.9 
3.0 
4.5 
3.4 

6.0 

4.6 

1.5 
3.9 
5.9 

1966-1970 

3.8 

3.6 

3.6 
3.6 

3.7 

4.6 
2.5 
3.1 
4.5 

5.5 

6.1 

3.6 
2.8 
5.7 

1971-1975 

8.1 

6.4 

7.0 
6.4 

8.9 

8.5 
6.3 
12.4 
12.7 

11.0 

14.4 

2.3 
8.8 
10.9 

1976-1980 

8.6 

7.6 

8.8 
7.5 

10.0 

10.2 
4.1 
16.9 
13.9 

6.2 

25.7 

6.0 
11.0 
10.5 

1981-1985 

6.3 

5.2 

7.3 
5.0 

9.0 

9.4 
3.7 
14.1 
6.9 

2.8 

31.1 

12.0 c/ 
1.2 c/ 
7.9 c/ 

Sources: OECD, Economic Outlook, December 1984, OECD, National Accounts, 1960-
1983, Paris 1984, IMF, World Economic Outlook, 1985, United Nations, DRPA, 
National Accounts, IMF, International Financial Statistics and Eurostat: Money 
and Finance, various issues. 

a/ Private final consumption expenditure implicit price deflator. 
b/ Computed as ((1+p)/(l+ex)-l)*100, where p is the change in the consumer 

price deflator and ex is the change of the respective national currency against 
the SDR; for Western Europe the exchange rate of the ECU was used. 

cj 1981-1984. 
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Table V 

Evolution of exchange-rate markets: 
Rate of change against the SDR, 1960-1984 

(Per cent) 

1960 

1961 
1962 
1963 
1964 
1965 

1966 
1967 
1968 
1969 
1970 

1971 
1972 
1973 
1974 
1975 

1976 
1977 
1978 
1979 
1980 

1981 
1982 
1983 
1984 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1984 

1966-1975 
1976-1984 

1961-1984 

Dollar 

0.0 

0.0 
0.0 
0.0 
0.0 
0.0 -

0.0 
0.0 
0.0 
0.0 
0.0 

-0.30 
-7.62 
-8.93 
-0.87 
-0.95 

5.16 
-1.11 
-6.75 
-3.10 
-0.73 

10.38 
6.81 
3.28 
4.29 

0.00 
0.00 
-3.81 
-1.38 
6.15 

-1.92 
1.90 

-0.10 

ECU 

0.0 

1.05 
0.23 
0.0 
0.0 
0.0 

0.0 
-0.47 
-3.37 
-0.65 
0.00 

2.19 
-1.09 
-0.00 
-4.01 
3.04 

-5.24 
0.93 
4.12 
4.25 
0.84 

-11.49 
-6.27 
-6.16 
-7.54 

0.26 
-0.91 
-0.01 
0.92 
-7.89 

-0.46 
-3.10 

-1.31 

French 
franc 

0.01 

-0.03 
0.10 
-0.00 
-0.00 
-0.01 

-0.25 
-0.13 
-0.63 
-4.77 
-5.95 

-0.00 
0.94 
3.14 
-8.21 
11.15 

-5.69 
-3.81 
1.53 
2.79 
-0.06 

-14.17 
-11.68 
-10.94 
-9.06 

0.01 
-2.38 
1.22 
-1.10 
-11.48 

-0.60 
-5.86 

-2.48 

Deutsche 
mark 

0.21 

3.78 
0.52 
0.29 
0.29 
-0.48 

-0.11 
0.31 
-0.14 
1.70 
7.65 

4.41 
0.88 
8.66 
2.37 
4.19 

2.76 
7.22 
7.81 
6.19 
0.10 

-11.22 
-0.53 
-1.85 
-6.43 

0.87 
1.84 
4.07 
4.78 
-5.10 

2.95 
0.26 

1.50 

Lira 

0.03 

-0.03 
0.04 
-0.12 
-0.46 
-0.07 

0.07 
0.06 
0.12 
-0.62 
0.03 

1.12 
-2.05 
-8.89 
-11.14 
-1.33 

-17.51 
-6.73 
-3.04 
-1.02 
-3.70 

-16.84 
-10.23 
-8.04 
-9.84 

-0.12 
-0.13 
-4.55 
-6.51 
-11.18 

-2.36 
-8.62 

-4.30 

Pound 

-0.04 

-0.19 
0.20 
-0.27 
-0.28 
0.13 

-0.11 
-1.84 
-12.69 
-0.14 
0.24 

1.68 
-5.58 
-10.66 
-5.41 
-6.27 

-14.58 
-4.00 
2.51 
7.03 
8.93 

-4.56 
-7.15 
-10.39 
-8.48 

-0.08 
-3.04 
-5.33 
-0.40 
-7.67 

-4.19 
-3.70 

-3.16 

Yen 

0.01 

-0.34 
0.09 
-0.18 
-0.14 
0.13 

-0.24 
0.06 
0.44 
0.61 
0.08 

2.63 
6.00 
1.62 
-7.79 
-2.52 

5.25 
9.21 
18.98 
-6.94 
-4.06 

13.48 
-5.42 
8.29 
4.29 

-0.07 
0.14 
-0.07 
4.05 
4.93 

0.04 
4.44 

1.64 

Swiss 
franc 

0.05 

-0.00 
-0.11 
0.06 
0.06 
-0.20 

0.03 
-0.04 
0.28 
0.07 
0.06 

4.43 
-0.46 
9.85 
5.35 
14.32 

8.60 
2.84 
25.35 
4.21 
-1.50 

-5.83 
3.33 
-0.11 
-6.83 

-0.04 
0.08 
6.58 
7.52 
-2.45 

3.28 
2.97 

2.46 

Sources: IMF, International Financial Statistics, various issues, and for the 
ECU, Eurostat: Money and Finance, various issues. 



- 173 -

Table VI 

Internationally-traded goods prices 
(1980=100) 

1960 

1961 
1962 
1963 
1964 
1965 

1966 
1967 
1968 
1969 
1970 

1971 
1972 
1973 
1974 
1975 

1976 
1977 
1978 
1979 
1980 

1981 
1982 
1983 
1984 b/ 
1985 b/ 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1984 

Food and 
beverages 

a/ 

86 

83 
85 
91 
93 
89 

91 
87 
86 
86 
87 

84 
91 
118 
124 
99 

104 
109 
96 
95 
100 

93 
85 
87 
87 
81 

88 
87 
102 
101 
88 

Agricultural 
non-food 

a/ 

115 

109 
103 
107 
106 
106 

106 
97 
97 
96 
95 

91 
95 
131 
128 
95 

106 
108 
100 
106 
100 

97 
88 
98 
105 
101 

106 
98 
106 
104 
97 

Non-
ferrous 
base 
metals 

a/ 

94 

89 
87 
87 
101 
111 

128 
116 
121 
136 
135 

108 
101 
123 
125 
85 

93 
91 
86 
100 
100 

92 
82 
87 
86 
85 

94 
127 
108 
94 
87 

Fuels 
a/ 

20 

18 
18 
19 
19 
18 

18 
18 
18 
17 
18 

20 
21 
24 
61 
56 

59 
60 
53 
65 
100 

116 
114 
106 
106 
102 

18 
18 
32 
66 
110 

us$ 

29 

30 
30 
30 
30 
31 

31 
32 
32 
33 
34 

37 
39 
46 
56 
63 

63 
69 
79 
90 
100 

95 
93 
89 
86 
88 

30 
32 
47 
79 
91 

Manufactures 
in terms of 

SDR 

38 

39 
39 
39 
40 
40 

40 
41 
41 
43 
45 

48 
47 
50 
61 
68 

71 
77 
82 
91 
100 

105 
110 
108 
110 

39 
42 
54 
84 
108 

DM 

67 

66 
65 
65 
66 
68 

68 
69 
70 
71 
69 

70 
69 
68 
80 
86 

88 
88 
87 
91 
100 

118 
124 
125 
135 

66 
69 
74 
91 
125 

FF 

34 

35 
35 
35 
35 
36 

36 
37 
37 
41 
45 

48 
47 
49 
64 
64 

72 
80 
85 
91 
100 

122 
145 
161 
179 

35 
39 
54 
85 
150 

Sources: United Nations, Monthly Bulletin of Statistics, various issues, and 
IMF, International Financial Statistics, various issues. 

a/ Reflated by the manufactures price index. 
b/ UNCTAD secretariat estimates. 
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Table VII 

Interest rate movements in the main developed market-economy countries 
(Per cent) 

1960 

1961 
1962 
1963 
1964 
1965 

1966 
1967 
1968 
1969 
1970 

1971 
1972 
1973 
1974 
1975 

1976 
1977 
1978 
1979 
1980 

1981 
1982 
1983 
1984 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1984 

Nominal 

USA 

4.06 

3.92 
4.00 
4.05 
4.19 
4.27 

4.77 
5.01 
5.46 
6.33 
6.86 

6.12 
6.01 
7.12 
8.06 
8.19 

7.87 
7.67 
8.49 
9.33 
11.39 

13.72 
12.92 
11.34 
12.48 

4.09 
5.68 
7.10 
8.94 
12.61 

Others 
a/ 

5.86 

5.77 
5.65 
5.58 
5.81 
6.42 

6.96 
6.63 
6.71 
7.55 
8.20 

7.98 
7.73 
8.92 
11.14 
10.20 

9.80 
8.68 
8.07 
9.18 
10.85 

12.16 
11.13 
9.72 
9.24 

5.85 
7.21 
9.19 
9.31 
10.56 

A d . 

Inflation b/ 

USA 

2.61 

2.77 
2.87 
2.65 
3.08 
2.63 

1.58 
2.16 
1.21 
0.83 
0.96 

1.80 
2.46 
0.96 
-2.60 
-0.92 

1.94 
1.09 
0.82 
-1.71 
-1.87 

3.01 
6.46 
7.84 
7.84 

2.80 
1.35 
0.32 
0.04 
6.27 

Others 
a/ 

3.73 

3.18 
1.69 
2.17 
2.90 
2.89 

3.12 
3.96 
2.80 
3.02 
2.52 

1.52 
1.78 
0.31 
-2.47 
-1.98 

0.41 
0.14 
2.32 
1.55 
0.29 

3.08 
3.98 
4.84 
4.98 

2.56 
3.08 
-0.18 
0.94 
4.22 

] u s t < 2 d f 

Exchange-rate 
change cj 

USA 

4.06 

3.92 
4.00 
4.05 
4.19 
4.27 

4.77 
5.01 
5.46 
6.33 
6.86 

5.80 
-2.07 
-2.44 
7.12 
7.16 

13.44 
6.47 
1.17 
5.95 
10.57 

25.52 
20.61 
14.99 
17.31 

4.09 
5.68 
3.02 
7.44 
19.54 

Others 
a/ 

5.94 

7.39 
5.97 
5.63 
5.86 
6.23 

6.77 
6.28 
3.56 
7.11 
9.55 

10.59 
8.34 
10.53 
6.67 
12.20 

6.92 
11.46 
16.29 
12.15 
12.15 

6.54 
4.79 
5.70 
3.61 

6.21 
6.64 
9.65 
11.75 
5.15 

o r 

Inflation and 
exchang* 

USA 

1.56 

0.76 
-0.49 
-0.26 
1.13 
0.07 

1.02 
2.38 
1.58 
1.83 
1.23 

-0.54 
-7.48 
-10.19 
-6.29 
-4.89 

3.67 
-1.96 
-4.21 
-1.53 
-0.06 

15.35 
12.84 
9.87 
12.74 

0.24 
1.61 
-5.93 
-0.85 
12.68 

2 rate d/ 

Others 
a/ 

3.15 

4.50 
3.51 
2.92 
3.40 
3.22 

3.52 
3.40 
-0.61 
1.58 
3.50 

6.08 
4.72 
4.17 
-3.85 
2.75 

1.04 
4.65 
8.07 
0.82 
-1.19 

-3.50 
-1.20 
2.38 
-0.66 

3.51 
2.27 
2.71 
2.63 
-0.77 

Source: IMF, International Financial Statistics, various issues. 
a I Weighted average of the interest rates (long-term government bonds) of 

France, the Federal Republic of Germany, Japan and the United Kingdom. The 
respective weights are the same as those of the SDR valuation basket. 

b/ Computed as ((l+i)/(l+p)-l)*100, where i is the nominal interest rate for 
long-term government bonds and p is the change in the domestic consumer price 
index. Both rates are period averages. 

c/ Computed as in b/, with p being replaced by the change in the exchange 
rate(s) against the SDR. 

d/ Computed as ((l+i)/((l+p')(1+ex))-l)*100, where i is the nominal inter­
est rate, p' is the "foreign" inflation rate (for the United States we used the 
combined rate of the Others and the United States inflation rate was used to 
adjust the interest rates of the Others) and ex is the change in the exchange 
rate(s) against the SDR. 
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Table VIII 

Economic performance of the developed market-economy countries, 
1960-1985 
(Per cent) 

North America 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 
of which 

Canada 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

United States 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

Western Europe 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

of which 

France 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

Average rates of growth of 

GDP 

4.8 
3.2 
2.7 
3.4 
2.6 

5.7 
4.8 
5.0 
3.3 
1.8 

4.7 
3.0 
2.5 
3.4 
2.7 

5.0 
4.6 
3.0 
2.9 
1.3 

5.8 
5.4 
4.0 
3.3 
1.3 

Labour 
productivity 

3.1 
1.1 
1.0 
0.5 
1.1 

2.8 
2.2 
1.8 
0.5 
1.0 

3.1 
1.0 
0.9 
0.5 
1.1 

4.5 
4.4 
2.7 
2.6 
1.7 

5.3 
4.6 
3.6 
2.9 
2.0 

Labour 
force 

1.4 
2.2 
2.5 
2.6 
1.6 

2.2 
3.0 
3.4 
3.0 

1.3 
2.1 
2.4 
2.6 
1.6 

0.4 
0.3 
0.7 
0.8 
0.7 

0.5 
1.0 
0.7 
0.8 
• • 

Average 
rate of 

unemployment 

5.5 
3.9 
6.0 
6.8 
8.4 

5.4 
4.4 
6.0 
7.6 
10.6 

5.5 
3.9 
6.0 
6.7 
8.2 

2.7 
3.1 
3.9 
6.1 
10.1 

1.3 
2.0 
3.0 
5.3 
8.7 

Rate of 
investment 

a/ 

18.2 
18.4 
18.6 
19.0 
17.4 

21.5 
22.3 
22.6 
22.7 
21.2 

17.9 
18.1 
18.3 
18.6 
17.0 

22.4 
22.5 
22.9 
21.2 
19.9 

22.2 
23.5 
23.7 
22.1 
20.5 

For sources and notes, see end of table 
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Table VIII (continued) 

Economic performance of the developed market-economy countries, 
1960-1985 
(Per cent) 

Germany, F.R. 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

Italy 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

United Kingdom 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

Japan 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

Total 

1961-1965 
1966-1970 
1971-1975 
1976-1980 
1981-1985 

Average rates of growth of 

GDP 

5.0 
4.2 
2.1 
3.5 
1.0 

5.2 
6.2 
2.4 
3.8 
0.8 

3.2 
2.5 
2.2 
1.7 
1.8 

10.0 
11.2 
4.6 
5.1 
4.2 

5.3 
4.7 
3.1 
3.4 
2.3 

Labour 
productivity 

4.5 
4.3 
2.8 
3.1 
2.0 

6.1 
6.4 
2.1 
2.9 
0.8 

2.3 
2.9 
1.8 
1.3 
2.5 

8.6 
9.6 
4.1 
3.9 
3.1 

4.3 
3.6 
2.2 
2.0 
1.8 

Labour 
force 

0.4 
-0.2 
0.1 
0.2 

-0.9 
-0.2 
0.4 
1.3 

0.8 
-0.1 
0.4 
0.7 

1.2 
1.5 
0.6 
1.2 
1.2 

0.9 
1.1 
1.3 
1.5 
1.1 

Average 
rate of 

unemployment 

0.7 
1.0 
1.6 
3.4 
6.9 

4.7 
5.6 
5.8 
7.1 
9.5 

1.4 
2.6 
3.8 
6.2 
12.5 

1.1 
1.2 
1.4 
2.1 
2.5 

3.1 
3.0 
4.1 
5.6 
8.3 

Rate of 
investment 

a/ 

25.8 
23.9 
23.5 
21.2 
21.1 

22.5 
20.2 
20.8 
19.4 
19.1 

17.6 
19.0 
19.7 
18.7 
16.5 

31.7 
33.1 
34.4 
31.3 
29.8 

20.7 
21.3 
22.4 
22.0 
20.3 

Sources: OECD, Economic Outlook, Main Economic Indicators and Labour Force Sta­
tistics, National Accounts. 

a/ The 1981-1985 average refers to the period 1981 to 1983 only. 
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STATISTICAL ANNEX 

Annex table A.1 

World output a/ summary: annual rates of change in volume, 1975-1986 
(Percentage) 

A. By main regions 

Region 

World c/ 
Developed market-economy 
countries 
North America 
Canada 
United States 

Western Europe 
France 
Germany, Fed. Rep. of 
Italy 
United Kingdom 

Japan 
Others 

Developing countries 
Western Hemisphere 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
Excluding Nigeria 

West Asia 
South Asia 
East Asia 

China d/ 
Socialist countries of 
Eastern Europe e/ 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

3.8 

3.6 
3.9 
3.3 
3.7 
3.0 
3.3 
3.5 
3.9 
1.7 
5.1 
2.5 
4.5 
4.9 
6.4 
4.4 
3.0 
0.8 
4.8 
7.9 
6.9 

4.1 

1982 

0.1 

-0.2 
-2.3 
-4.4 
-2.1 
0.6 
2.0 
-1.1 
-0.4 
1.9 
3.3 
0.5 
0.5 
-1.3 
4.0 
-0.3 
0.6 
-0.7 
3.2 
3.3 
7.4 

3.0 

1983 

2.0 

2.3 
3.6 
3.3 
3.7 
1.2 
0.7 
1.3 
-1.2 
3.4 
3.0 
-0.1 
-0.1 
-2.4 
3.2 
-2.1 
0.7 
-4.8 
5.7 
5.5 
9.0 

4.2 

1984* 

4.3 

4.8 
6.7 
4.3 
6.8 
2.4 
1.4 
2.5 
3.0 
2.0 
5.8 
3.8 
2.6 
2.6 
2.0 
-0.3 
0.1 
-0.7 
4.3 
5.6 
12.0 

3.6 

Forecast b/ 

1985 

3.0 

3.0 
3.0 
2.6 
3.0 
2.5 
1.5 
2.6 
2.7 
3.4 
4.6 
1.9 
2.8 
2.4 
1.6 
1.3 
2.3 
-1.5 
4.9 
5.5 
7.0 

4.2 

1986 

3.0 

2.8 
2.8 
3.1 
2.8 
2.4 
2.1 
2.0 
2.9 
2.8 
4.0 
2.4 
3.7 
3.4 
2.4 
2.3 
2.8 
2.5 
4.9 
5.6 
7.0 

3.7 

For source and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex t a b l e A.1 (cont inued) 

World output a I summary: annual rates of change in volume, 1975-1986 
(Percentage) 

B. Developing countries by major analytical groups 

Region 

Major oil exporters 
Oil sector 
Non-oil sector 

Other oil exporters 
Net oil-importing countries 

Exporters of manufactures 
Least developed countries 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

3.6 
1.3 
6.9 
5.7 
5.0 
5.8 
3.6 

1982 

-0.4 
- 4.0 
0.6 
2.7 
0.9 
0.3 
0.6 

1983 

-4.1 
-10.0 
-1.5 
1.2 
2.4 
1.4 
2.4 

1984* 

1.0 
1.0 
1.0 
2.6 
3.7 
4.8 
-1.1 

Forecast b/ 

1985 

1.0 
-2.9 
2.4 
1.9 
3.9 
4.0 
3.1 

1986 

2.8 
2.3 
3.0 
3.3 
4.3 
4.7 
3.2 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and inter­
national sources. 

Note: Major oil-exporting developing countries are Algeria, Angola, Bahrain, 
Brunei, Congo, Ecuador, Gabon, Indonesia, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Iraq, 
Kuwait, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mexico, Nigeria, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, 
Syrian Arab Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, United Arab Emirates and Venezuela. 

Other oil-exporting developing countries are Bolivia, Egypt, Malaysia, 
Peru and Tunisia. 

Net oil-importing developing countries are all developing countries, 
excluding the major oil exporters and other oil exporters. 

Exporters of manufactures are Argentina, Brazil, Hong Kong, Republic of 
Korea, Singapore, and Taiwan Province of China. 

a/ Gross domestic product/gross national product. 
b/ The forecasts have been prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat on the basis 

of recent forecasts of Project LINK and the econometric models covering 60 
developing countries, and of consultations with experts. For a brief description 
of Project LINK and the econometric models, see TD/B/C.3/134/Add.1, sect. II. 
The UNCTAD secretariat contributes to the LINK econometric modelling system with 
regional models of developing countries and price forecasts for their principal 
export commodities. 

c/ Excluding China and the socialist countries of Eastern Europe. 
d/ National income. 
e/ Net material product. 

Estimated. 
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Annex t a b l e A.2 

World trade summary: annual rates of change in volume and prices, 1975-1986 
(Percentage) 

A. Developed market-economy countries by main regions 

Country, region or group 

World exports 

Volume 
Unit value 

Developed market-economy 
countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

North America 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Western Europe 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Japan 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Others 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

6.0 
11.5 

6.5 
-2.1 
4.4 
5.7 

6.7 
-3.2 
3.5 
5.7 

6.2 
-1.0 
5.2 
6.0 

9.3 
-5.2 
4.1 
4.5 

6.0 
-2.5 
3.5 
2.7 

1982 

-3.0 
-5.0 

-1.0 
2.0 
-1.0 
0.0 

-7.0 
2.0 
-5.1 
-6.9 

1.0 
3.1 
4.1 
3.2 

-2.3 
0.0 
-2.3 
0.0 

10.5 
-3.7 
6.4 
11.6 

1983 

-3.0 
-5.3 

1.0 
1.0 
2.0 
2.1 

-3.3 
4.8 
1.3 
8.5 

1.9 
1.0 
2.9 
0.0 

8.3 
3.8 
12.4 
0.8 

1.0 
-2.0 
-1.0 
-12.0 

1984* 

8.7 
-1.8 

9.7 
-1.0 
8.7 
11.1 

10.1 
-0.2 
9.8 
25.6 

7.4 
-0.5 
6.9 
6.3 

14.7 
3.2 
18.3 
12.5 

15.8 
-1.8 
13.6 
14.7 

Forecast 

1985 

5.6 
-0.4 

6.0 
0.0 
6.0 
6.0 

5.0 
1.0 
6.0 
9.2 

6.0 
-0.5 
5.5 
4.6 

8.5 
1.0 
9.5 
6.9 

5.7 
-3.5 
2.0 
7.1 

1986 

4.8 
3.0 

4.8 
0.5 
5.3 
4.9 

3.3 
1.5 
4.8 
5.0 

5.1 
0.1 
5.2 
4.8 

6.3 
-1.2 
5.1 
6.2 

4.0 
0.3 
4.3 
4.4 

For source and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex table A.2 (continued) 

World trade summary: annual rates of change in volume and prices, 1975-1986 
(Percentage) 

B. Developing countries by main regions 

Country, region or group 

All developing countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Western Hemisphere 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

North Africa 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Other Africa 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

West Asia 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

South Asia 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

East Asia 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

2.1 
4.8 
7.0 
5.1 

5.9 
-1.3 
4.5 
2.1 

1.0 
8.7 
9.8 
0.0 

0.8 
5.4 
6.2 
3.3 

-2.6 
11.1 
8.2 
10.8 

7.6 
-6.9 
0.2 
2.4 

11.8 
-6.9 
4.1 
7.8 

1982 

-6.3 
-3.3 
-9.4 
-2.0 

-1.2 
-5.1 
-6.3 
-15.1 

0.4 
-5.4 
-5.1 
-0.8 

-12.8 
-5.9 
-18.0 
-9.9 

-19.3 
0.1 

-19.4 
8.3 

6.4 
-2.2 
4.0 
-0.4 

4.8 
-2.9 
1.7 
3.7 

1983 

0.9 
-3.8 
-2.9 
-1.3 

2.2 
1.9 
4.1 

-15.2 

1.7 
-8.2 
-6.6 
4.0 

-2.4 
-2.5 
-4.9 
-11.0 

-10.6 
-10.9 
-20.3 
-0.2 

6.9 
5.2 
12.4 
2.2 

8.8 
2.9 
11.9 
9.3 

1984* 

8.5 
0.4 
8.9 
1.1 

11.7 
-0.8 
10.8 
5.2 

0.4 
1.0 
0.4 
3.3 

15.4 
2.0 
17.8 
-14.1 

-3.1 
0.9 
-2.2 
-8.6 

-1.2 
5.0 
3.8 
8.5 

18.3 
1.2 
19.7 
8.2 

Forecast 

1985 

4.5 
-2.6 
1.8 
2.3 

3.4 
-3.9 
-0.6 
6.6 

3.8 
-2.6 
1.1 
-1.3 

4.6 
-3.6 
0.9 
-4.0 

-0.5 
-2.8 
-3.3 
-5.9 

5.0 
0.2 
5.1 
4.7 

8.5 
-1.5 
6.9 
7.2 

1986 

4.6 
-0.5 
4.0 
5.0 

3.0 
-0.9 
-2.1 
8.5 

1.8 
-0.6 
1.2 
1.3 

4.3 
-1.8 
2.4 
4.4 

2.0 
-2.9 
-1.0 
-2.7 

4.4 
-0.5 
3.9 
4.7 

7.6 
1.4 
9.1 
8.6 

For source and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex table A.2 (continued) 

World t rade summary: annual rates of change in volume and pr ices , 1975-1986 
(Percentage) 

C. Developing countries by major analytical groups a/ 

Country, region or group 

Major oil exporters 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Other oil exporters 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Net oil-importing countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Exporters of manufactures 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Least developed countries 
Export volume 
Terms of trade 
Purchasing power of exports 
Import volume 

Actual 

1975-
1980 

-0.6 
10.8 
10.1 
9.3 

9.3 
1.7 
11.2 
3.7 

11.4 
-6.1 
4.6 
3.1 

18.4 
-8.6 
8.2 
4.8 

5.4 
-1.2 
4.1 
6.2 

1982 

-15.0 
-1.8 
-16.6 
0.8 

12.2 
-6.0 
5.5 
6.5 

4.2 
-4.6 
-0.6 
-4.7 

0.6 
-0.9 
-0.3 
-5.1 

1.1 
-1.6 
-0.5 
0.6 

1983 

-5.4 
-9.5 
-14.4 
-8.8 

10.6 
3.2 
14.1 
7.4 

3.1 
7.2 
10.5 
4.0 

9.8 
5.3 
15.6 
5.7 

0.9 
6.7 
7.6 
-0.9 

1984* 

1.6 
0.9 
2.5 
-7.8 

10.3 
3.2 
13.9 
7.0 

16.2 
-0.1 
16.0 
6.3 

22.2 
0.8 
23.1 
9.1 

-0.1 
10.9 
10.8 
-1.1 

Forecast 

1985 

-0.4 
-3.4 
-3.8 
-3.8 

10.8 
-1.0 
9.7 
5.6 

8.6 
-1.5 
7.5 
6.6 

9.1 
-0.6 
9.0 
9.6 

4.6 
-4.7 
-0.1 
4.5 

1986 

2.1 
-2.4 
-0.3 
0.5 

8.5 
0.9 
9.3 
5.6 

6.6 
-0.1 
6.9 
6.8 

7.3 
0.1 
7.9 
8.8 

3.7 
-0.1 
3.6 
5.0 

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on official national and inter­
national sources. 

Note: The terms-of-trade calculations for groups of developing countries have 
been made by the UNCTAD secretariat using a methodology briefly described in the 
UNCTAD Handbook of International Trade and Development Statistics, Supplement 
1981 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E/F.82.II.D.11), p. 456. 

a/ For definition of country groupings and description of forecasting tech­
niques, see notes to table A.l. 

* Estimated. 
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Annex t a b l e A.4 

Developing countries: 
ra tes of growth of real output and demand, by country groups 

1961-1979 
(Percentage) 

Region or grouping 

America 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

North Africa 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

Other Africa 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

West Asia 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

South and South-East Asia 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

1961-
1970 

5.8 
5.7 
7.1 
3.4 
6.6 
3.3 
4.6 

8.5 
4.0 
7.0 
1.0 
6.1 
15.8 
2.1 

4.3 
3.2 
8.4 
1.3 
6.7 
7.1 
5.8 

7.1 
5.1 
8.9 
2.4 
7.6 
9.3 
6.3 

4.5 
4.0 
6.6 
2.4 
7.0 
5.6 
4.4 

1971-
1973 

6.9 
6.7 
9.3 
3.3 
9.4 
0.9 
4.6 

1.4 
6.6 
5.6 
2.9 
6.5 
-3.4 
8.5 

6.0 
3.7 
6.9 
1.2 
10.9 
8.5 
1.7 

11.3 
8.2 
11.3 
2.2 
11.7 
11.4 
13.8 

5.2 
3.7 
8.4 
2.0 
6.9 
12.1 
3.1 

1974-
1975 

4.3 
5.7 
3.7 
3.6 
9.1 

-14.9 
6.0 

3.0 
9.0 
3.0 
6.5 
28.4 
-20.1 
32.5 

1.8 
1.4 
3.6 
0.6 
9.5 

-13.7 
10.0 

6.9 
14.1 
9.6 
8.6 
37.0 
-14.2 
37.6 

5.1 
6.2 
5.1 
3.8 
8.0 
-9.4 
8.2 

1976-
1979 

4.9 
6.0 
5.3 
3.2 
3.9 
9.0 
1.3 

8.2 
5.8 
8.7 
2.0 
7.9 
5.8 
-1.8 

4.4 
2.0 
5.3 
1.0 
0.2 
2.5 
1.5 

4.1 
6.2 
5.1 
3.8 
7.9 
1.8 
10.8 

6.0 
4.8 
10.1 
1.5 
10.0 
13.4 
7.2 

For sources, see end of table. 
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Annex t a b l e A.4 (cont inued) 

Developing countries: 
rates of growth of real output and demand, by country groups 

1961-1979 
(Percentage) 

Region or grouping 

Major petroleum exporters . 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

Non-oil exporting developing countries 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

Major exporters of manufactures 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

Least developed 

Gross domestic product 
Private consumption 
Value added in manufacturing 
Value added in agriculture 
Gross investment 
Export volume 
Import volume 

1961-
1970 

6.9 
4.7 
8.2 
1.7 
7.7 
8.7 
4.9 

5.0 
4.7 
6.8 
2.6 
6.5 
4.5 
4.5 

5.8 
5.6 
7.1 
3.1 
7.3 
6.9 
6.9 

2.8 
2.4 
6.6 
1.3 
6.6 
5.5 
5.9 

1971-
1973 

7.9 
6.9 
8.3 
3.0 
12.1 
7.2 
10.0 

6.0 
5.1 
9.3 
2.0 
7.2 
6.4 
3.3 

9.3 
8.6 
11.9 
3.6 
13.4 
17.2 
13.3 

1.9 
1.9 
5.9 
-0.1 
2.9 
-3.2 
-3.0 

1974-
1975 

4.2 
9.8 
6.5 
2.5 
22.8 
-15.5 
28.2 

4.8 
4.9 
3.9 
4.2 
9.0 

-10.2 
7.0 

5.6 
6.3 
4.4 
4.6 
8.3 
-6.9 
7.9 

4.8 
5.4 
2.9 
3.6 
4.4 

-12.1 
5.5 

1976-
1979 

5.6 
6.5 
7.8 
2.7 
7.0 
3.4 
6.7 

5.0 
4.7 
6.1 
1.9 
5.5 
10.9 
2.8 

5.8 
7.5 
6.5 
3.5 
5.5 
18.3 
4.8 

3.6 
3.1 
2.7 
1.3 
7.8 
4.2 
2.3 

For sources, see end of table. 
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Annex t a b l e A.4 (cont inued) 

Developing countries: 
rates of growth of real output and demand, by country groups 

1961-1979 
(Percentage) 

Region or grouping 

Memo item: Developing countries: 
rates of growth of total external 
debt, by country groups, 1976-1979 
(Per cent) 

Developing countries and territories 

By region 

America 
North Africa 
Other Africa 
West Asia 
South and South-East Asia 

By major category 

Major petroleum exporters 
Other developing countries 
and territories 

Major exporters of manufactures 
Least developed countries 

1976 

22.6 

24.7 
26.0 
18.0 
21.9 
19.5 

28.9 

20.0 
23.0 
17.6 

1977 

24.3 

24.1 
41.1 
26.2 
31.9 
18.4 

28.8 

22.3 
24.2 
22.9 

1978 

26.7 

29.2 
33.4 
31.6 
31.3 
19.3 

29.0 

25.6 
33.0 
23.9 

1979 

17.8 

17.7 
17.6 
26.8 
24.1 
13.5 

15.9 

18.7 
18.4 
19.2 

Sources: Rates of growth of output, expenditure, exports and imports: United 
Nations Statistical Office, Development Research and Policy Analysis Data Bank 
(DRPA): National Accounts. Rates of growth of external debt: UNCTAD secreta­
riat estimates based on OECD data. 
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Annex t a b l e A.5 

Shares in national expenditure of major macro-economic 
aggregates for groups of developing countries and selected 

developed market-economy countries, 1971-1979 
(Percentages) 

Developing countries 

By region 

America 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

North Africa 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

Other Africa 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

West Asia 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

South and South-East Asia 
Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

1971 

22 
67 
11 
3 
19 

20 
60 
20 
0 
20 

18 
70 
12 
5 
12 

20 
62 
18 
-6 
26 

19 
71 
10 
4 
15 

1972 

22 
67 
11 
3 
19 

22 
58 
19 
1 

21 

18 
70 
13 
4 
14 

23 
59 
18 
-8 
31 

18 
72 
10 
2 
16 

1973 

24 
65 
11 
2 
22 

26 
56 
18 
2 
24 

19 
68 
13 
3 
16 

24 
57 
19 
-11 
34 

19 
72 
9 
1 
18 

1974 

26 
64 
10 
3 
23 

29 
53 
18 
-4 
32 

20 
68 
12 
3 
17 

25 
54 
21 
-52 
77 

21 
71 
9 
3 
17 

1975 

25 
67 
11 
4 
21 

32 
50 
19 
8 
24 

22 
65 
13 
5 
17 

29 
50 
21 
-25 
54 

22 
69 
10 
4 
18 

1976 

24 
66 
11 
3 
20 

30 
51 
19 
2 
28 

23 
64 
13 
4 
19 

29 
48 
23 
-21 
50 

22 
67 
10 
1 
22 

1977 

24 
66 
11 
3 
21 

31 
51 
18 
4 
27 

22 
65 
13 
4 
17 

29 
49 
22 
-14 
42 

22 
68 
10 
0 
22 

1978 

23 
66 
11 
4 
19 

32 
50 
18 
5 
27 

19 
68 
13 
7 
13 

26 
52 
22 
-6 
33 

24 
66 
10 
2 
22 

1979 

22 
67 
11 
3 
19 

33 
49 
18 
1 
32 

19 
68 
14 
3 
15 

28 
49 
23 
-18 
46 

26 
64 
10 
3 
23 

For source and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex t a b l e A.5 (cont inued) 

Shares in national expenditure of major macroeconomic 
aggregates for groups of developing countries and selected 

developed market-economy countries, 1971-1979 
(Percentages) 

Developing countries 

By major category 

Major petroleum exporters 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

Non-oil exporting 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

Major exporters of manufactures 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

Least developed 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

1971 

22 
66 
12 
-1 
23 

20 
68 
12 
4 
16 

24 
65 
11 
4 
20 

11 
79 
10 
4 
6 

1972 

24 
64 
13 
-2 
25 

19 
69 
12 
3 
17 

25 
65 
10 
3 
22 

12 
79 
10 
4 
8 

1973 

25 
61 
13 
-3 
28 

21 
68 
11 
2 
19 

26 
63 
11 
1 
25 

11 
79 
9 
5 
6 

1974 

25 
60 
15 
-27 
52 

23 
66 
11 
5 
18 

29 
61 
10 
6 
23 

11 
81 
8 
6 
4 

1975 

28 
56 
16 
-10 
39 

23 
66 
11 
6 
17 

26 
63 
10 
5 
21 

13 
77 
10 
9 
4 

1976 

29 
55 
17 
-9 
38 

22 
66 
12 
3 
19 

25 
65 
10 
2 
23 

13 
76 
10 
5 
9 

1977 

29 
54 
17 
-7 
36 

22 
67 
11 
3 
19 

25 
66 
10 
1 
23 

12 
77 
11 
5 
8 

1978 

28 
55 
17 
0 
28 

22 
67 
11 
3 
18 

23 
67 
10 
2 
22 

13 
76 
11 
8 
5 

1979 

29 
54 
17 
-10 
39 

22 
66 
11 
4 
18 

23 
67 
10 
4 
19 

14 
75 
11 
8 
6 

For source and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex table A.5 (continued) 

Shares in national expenditure of major macroeconomic 
aggregates for groups of developing countries and selected 

developed market-economy countries, 1971-1979 
(Percentages) 

Developed market-economy 
countries 

Germany, Federal Republic of 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

France 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

Japan 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

United Kingdom 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings b/ 

United States 

Gross investment 
Private consumption 
Government consumption 
Net capital inflow a/ 
Gross domestic savings bf 

1971 

27 
56 
17 
-1 
28 

25 
61 
14 
-1 
26 

37 
55 
8 
-3 
39 

19 
63 
18 
-2 
21 

19 
63 
18 
0 
19 

1972 

27 
56 
17 
-1 
28 

26 
61 
13 
-1 
26 

36 
55 
8 
-2 
39 

18 
63 
18 
-1 
19 

19 
62 
18 
0 
19 

1973 

26 
56 
18 
-2 
28 

26 
60 
13 
-1 
27 

38 
54 
8 
0 
38 

21 
61 
18 
1 
20 

20 
62 
18 
-1 
21 

1974 

23 
57 
20 
-4 
27 

26 
60 
13 
1 
25 

37 
54 
9 
1 
36 

21 
60 
19 
3 
17 

19 
63 
18 
-1 
20 

1975 

20 
59 
21 
-2 
22 

23 
62 
15 
-1 
24 

33 
57 
10 
0 
33 

18 
60 
22 
1 
17 

17 
64 
19 
-1 
18 

1976 

22 
58 
20 
-2 
24 

24 
61 
14 
1 
24 

32 
58 
10 
-1 
33 

19 
59 
21 
0 
19 

18 
64 
18 
0 
18 

1977 

22 
58 
20 
-2 
23 

23 
62 
15 
0 
24 

32 
58 
10 
-2 
33 

19 
60 
21 
-1 
20 

19 
63 
18 
1 
19 

1978 

22 
58 
20 
-2 
24 

22 
63 
15 
-2 
24 

32 
58 
10 
-2 
34 

19 
61 
20 
-2 
21 

21 
62 
17 
1 
20 

1979 

24 
56 
20 
- 0 
24 

23 
62 
15 
-1 
24 

33 
58 
10 
1 
32 

19 
61 
20 
-1 
20 

20 
63 
17 
0 
20 

Source: United Nations Statistical Office: National Accounts. 

a/ Deficit on current account. Negative figures represent surpluses. 
b/ Gross investment minus net capital inflow. 
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Annex t a b l e A.12 

Changes in commodity prices and exchange rates in selected 
developing countries, 1980-1984 

Commodity/export ing 
country a/ 

Wheat 
Argentina 

Maize 
Argentina 
Thailand 

Rice 
Pakistan 
Thailand 

Cocoa 
Ivory Coast 
Ghana 
Brazil 
Nigeria 
Cameroon 

Coffee 
Brazil 
Colombia 
Indonesia 
Ivory Coast 

Sugar h/ 
Brazil 
Philippines 
Thailand 
Argentina 

Soyabeans 
Argentina 
Brazil 

Palm oil 
Malaysia 
Indonesia 
Ivory Coast 

Palm kernel oil 
Malaysia 
Nigeria 
Ivory Coast 

Linseed oil 
Argentina 

Cotton 
Pakistan 
Turkey 
Sudan 

Jute 
Bangladesh 
Nepal 
Burma 

Proportion of 
world exports 

in 1980 

Per cent 

10.2 

6.4 
5.4 

16.3 
14.6 

27.5 
24.5 
10.1 
8.4 
7.3 

19.9 
18.9 
5.3 
5.2 

9.0 
4.3 
3.4 
2.2 

8.5 
5.5 

56.8 
12.5 
2.8 

56.4 
13.0 
3.6 

61.5 

4.3 
4.1 
3.0 

75.7 
5.4 
5.3 

World 
in 

price 
US 

dollars 

1983 

68 

) 77 

) 64 

) 81 

68 
79 
84 
84 

42 
84 
56 
31 

) 95 

) 86 

) 98 

70 

90 
90 
69 

) 
) 95 
) 

1984 

Adjusted 
exchange 
rate b/ 

1983 

Indices, 

66 

80 ( 

58 ( 

92 ( 

72 
82 
94 
94 

41// 
70g/ 
55 
40 

( 
95 ( 

( 
125 ( 

( 

( 
143 ( 

( 

82 

85 
85 
83 

( 
182 ( 

( 

238 

238 
91 

104 
91 

145 
21 
111 
85 
123 

111 
88 
106 
145 

111 
108 
91 
238 

238 
111 

89 
106 
145 

89 
106 
145 

238 

104 
129 
127 

119 
86 
109 

1984 

Real 
domestic 
price c/ 

1983 

1980=100 

217 

217 
93 

104 
93 

160 
153d/ 
120 
74e/ 
127e/ 

120 
96 
108 
160 

120 
108 
93 
217 

217 
120 

86 
108 
160 

86 
108e/ 
160 

217 

104 
142d/ 
104i/ 

109 
997/ 
109 

162 

183 
70 

67 
59 

118 
17 
90 
69 
100 

76 
69 
89 
122 

47 
91 
51 
74 

226 
106 

77 
91 
125 

88 
87 
142 

167 

94 
116 
88 

113 
82 
104 

1984 

143 

173 
74 

60 
54 

147 
141 
110 
68 
117 

86 
79 
101 
151 

49 
75 
51 
87 

206 
114 

108 
135 
201 

123 
105 
229 

178 

89 
121 
86 

199 
179 
197 

For sources and notes, see end of table. 
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Annex table A.12 (continued) 

Changes in commodity prices and exchange rates in selected 
developing countries, 1980-1984 

Commodity/exporting 
country a/ 

Sisal 
Brazil 
Tanzania, (United 
Republic of) 

Kenya 
Madagascar 

Natural rubber 
Malaysia 
Indonesia 
Thailand 
Sri Lanka 

Tropical timber 
Malaysia 
Indonesia 
Philippines 

Iron ore 
Brazil 
India 
Chile 

Copper 
Chile 
Zaire 
Zambia 
Peru 

Tin 
Malaysia 
Thailand 
Indonesia 

Phosphate rock 
Morocco 
Jordan 
Togo 

Proportion of 
world exports 

in 1980 

Per cent 

43.3 

22.2 
17.4 
4.6 

48.4 
26.9 
13.8 
3.6 

17.8 
16.5 
4.3 

22.2 
5.1 
2.2 

44.8 
26.1 
14.3 
12.4 

42.4 
20.4 
15.6 

34.5 
7.3 
6.2 

World 
in 

price 
US 

dollars 

1983 1984 

Adjusted 
exchange 
rate b/ 

1983 1984 

Real 
domestic 
price c/ 

1983 1984 

Indices, 1980=100 

75 

83 
83 
75 

) 
) 
) 74 
) 

70 
70 
83 

) 89 

) 73 

) 79 

) 74 

76 

83 
83 
76 

66 ( 

) ( 
) 79 ( 
) ( 

84 ( 

63 ( 

76 ( 

74 ( 

111 

67 
119 
100 

89 
106 
91 
95 

89 
106 
108 

111 
94 
121 

121 
150 
103 
92 

89 
91 
106 

137 
100 
123 

120 

70d/ 
118 
124// 

86 
108 
93 
89 

86 
108 
108 

120 
98 
126 

126 
260 
124 
94 

86 
93 
108 

150 
102 
146 

83 

55 
93 
75 

66 
78 
67 
70 

63 
74 
90 

99 
84 
108 

88 
110 
75 
67 

71 
72 
84 

102 
74 
91 

91 

58 
98 
94 

57 
71 
61 
59 

68 
86 
85 

101 
82 
106 

79 
164 
78 
59 

66 
70 
82 

111 
75 
108 

Sources: FAO, Trade Yearbook, 1982 and 1983 (Rome, 1983 and 1984); IMF, Inter­
national Financial Statistics (various issues); national trade statistics. 

a/ Countries listed in order of export value in 1980. 
b/ Change in national currency units per US dollar, deflated by change in 

national Consumer Price index. 
c/ Change in world price in US dollars deflated by change in the adjusted 

exchange rate. 
d/ January-September for Consumer Price index. 
el January-October for Consumer Price index. 
f"/ January-October. 
gl January-September. 
hi World prices relate to export unit values. 
i/ Based on estimated change in Consumer Price index. 
jl January-June for Consumer Price index. 
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